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EDUCATION LEGISLATION, 1973

—_—

Categorical Education Programs

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 11, 1973

U.S. SENATE,
SuBCOMMITTEE oN EDUGATION OF THE
CodMITTEE 0N Lianor AND PuBLic WELFARE,
W ashington, D.C.

The committee met at 10:10 a.m., in room 5110, Dirksen Senate Of-
fice Building, Senator Claiborne Pell (chairman of the subcommittee)
presiding,

Present: Senators Pell, Hathaway, Beall, and Stafford.

Senator Prrr. The Subcommittee on Education will come to order.

The Subcommittee on Education today meets to hear testimony
about ths present categorical education programs and, of course, the
administration’s special revenue sharing proposal, tlie so-calind Bet-
ter Schools Act. S

This hearing is especially timely in that the President and his aides
ha.ve, over the past 2 weeks, repeatedly spoken about enactment of the
administration’s legislative proposals, and have repeatedly spoken '
about the lack of action on the part of Congress. I think that this wonld
be a propitious moment to try to nunderstand just what the President is
speaking about when he refers to his “education legislation.”

The President sent up his initial special revenne sharing hill for
edueation in April f 1971. In that year, the Subcommittee on Educa-
tion held 3 days of hearings and heard eight witnesses, During those
hearings, the only voices in support. of the legislative proposal were
the administration’s and a single group of school administrators who
saw the measure as enhancing their own power. With this lack of sup-
+ port, the subcommittee naturally took no action on the adminiztration
proposal. .

This year, the President again submitted to the Congress a special
revenue sharing bill for education, entitled the “Better Schools Act.”
We again immediately held hearings, and. again, the only voices heard
in support of the measnres were the administration’s and those groups
who saw some administrative benefit to their own situations. Here we
Fave the erux of the problem. e . :

While the measure is termed the Better Schools Act, nothing has
been presented to the subcommittee which demonstrates just how the
measure wounld denefit the quality of education in this country. This
is what we hope the witnesses today will help us do.

(1637)
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.

"Like all social legislation emanating f1 om the administration: it
seems to reflect an nccountant’s rationale, in that it affects the admin-
istration of programs \nthont affeeting their substance. I the admin-
istration had pr resented one piece of supportive evidence which wonld
show how the qnality of education would be enhanced by this legisla-
tion, as to how it would make for “better schools,” then perhaps ‘there
would be some support for it. Flowever. not. one 1cput-1hk edneator so
far has supported this legislation by telling us that it wonld improve
the quality of education received by youngsters in this country.

The President has called npon us to got along with “the people’s
business.” T submit that the Congress has’ been tendmu to “the people’s
business.” The people have a Lmh’t to know in just what manner the
administration operates. This sibcommittee has been tending to “the
people’s business” by taking a long and searching look at this piece of
legislation, by undelshndnw just, “what it does and by listening to wit-
nesses dl%uqs it. “The pcople s business” is served by the subcommit-
tee recognizing that this proposal is wanting. ‘

We have seen no special benefit which w onld be ser \Ld by its imme-
diate enactment, but, rather, certain negative results as 1eflson'1b]v
successful programs arc jettisoned. Perhaps “the people’s business”

‘would Detter be served by an administration supporting quality

through substance rather than rhetoric Ainflating an aecountuw ploy
into a major edueation proposal.

As those in the education community know, the Chair has tried to
keep as open a mind as possible on revenue-sharing proposals with re-
gard to education, no matter what they ave Jabeled.

It is for that reason that we are running these hearings, and I must
say some of us on the subcomnmittee feel there is ver y little real merit
to simplification of present programs in the degree of consolidation.

“Nevertheless the question remains are the new programs going to pro-
. duce a higher quality of education for our children. This is what we
“are 1ookm0' forw ard to hearing from the witnesses today.

Our first witness is the Hlonorable Calvin Rampton, Governor of the
State of Utaly, who represents the National Governors Conference and
the Education Comimssion of the States. It is a very real pleflsme I
look forward to he'u ing from you. .

STATEMENT OF HON. CALVIN RAMPTON, GOVERNOR STATE OF
'UTAH, REPRESENTING THE NATIONAL GOVERNORS CONFER-
ENCE AND THE EDUCATION ‘COMMISSION OF THE STATES - o

Mr. Raserow. Thank you very much, Mr, Chsurm'm for giving me
this opportunity to appear on behatf of these two organizations and to

-present the viewpoint of the Governors on Federal :ud to the States

in the financing of education.

Let me say thls first, Mr. Chairman. I am qulte in rw'rccment that
categorical prograns through which the Federal Gover: nrent aids the
States in education in the p‘tst have served a very real purpose.

Not only have they brought needed money to the States, but they
have given the States some d]rectlon in the expenditure of this.money;
that thcy miglit not have come around to so rapidly were it not for the
direction of the c‘ttenrorlc'll grants.
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So the Elementary and S‘ccondm v Education.Act, which was passed
in 1965. providing that substantial sums of money would he spent. for
disadvantaged children, has had the effect of concentrating the at-
tention of the qfnte% on this very important part. of our school pro-
grams,

There have been a number of things that have happened, however,
in recent. years which indicate a b oader approach to the problem is
- indicated. As you are aware. the Serrano_case, in the State of Cali-
fornia, has pointed a new direction to the States in the equalization of
edneational opportunity.

Tt has heen followed hy decisions in seven or eight othéi States,
some of the cases being in the Federal court, sone of them being in
State courts, in all of w vhich cases the courts held that the States were
required to provide equality of ednecational opportunity, not neces-

sarily equality of dollars, but equality of opportunity.

Many of the States over the past 2 to 3 years have moved to bring
their educational finance %\sfom: into line with general plmmple%
of equality. The fact that the Susnreme Court of the United States in
the Rodrigues ease, which was decided this last vear, held that this
swas not an issne for the courts. and so refused to sustain the decision
of the Texas Taderal conrt has not slowed this trend.

Even in the Rodriguez case, the Supréme Court pointed out that
they were not implying that equality of oducntlonnl opportunity
should not he achieved by the States, merely that it was not a matter
for the Federal judiciary to decide.

But in spite of this, Mr. Chairman, the States are moving ahead with
the adoption of school finance formnlas which do achieve equality of
educational opportunity.

I would like to submit for the record a review of new finance systems
in seven States, including my own State of Utah, which have been
.1(]0])lnd by the legislatures which met this spring. In all of those cases

the States have moved toward equality of educmhon

Most of the other States have been addressing this matter
through their various interim_comiuittees, and it is my -belief- that
in the legislatures that meet in January of this year, or January
of the fo]]m\mﬂ' vear where they have only hiannual sessions, that
all of the States will come to some forraula that will achicve the ver v
thing the Congress of the United States has been seeking to achieve
th murrh the Federal grants over a number of years, that is, equahty
of opportunity for each student.

One problem that arises now with the strict categoricat grants is
that the States are attemipting to assume 10%1)011s1b111fy—f01 equaliz-
ing ceducational opportunities, a responsibility which is fundamen-

'1]ly and rightfully theirs. The categorical grants established by the
TPederal Government do not always fit, well w ith such State eflorts to
equalize,

So what we are asking is that, this committee look at the possibility
of consolidating all or a snbstantial number of the categorical pro-
grams which now total some $2.5 billion into bloc grants.

The administration calls it special revenue s]mrmn' but I have never
yet had anybody point oui the difference: bet\\mn special ravenue
sharing and a bloc grant, Haybe the chairman understands the dif-
ference, but I do not.
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Regardless of the term that is nsed, as Governors we feel and T am
sure the legislators and the sehool people in our States feel the same
way—that if this money could come to ns with general enidelines, we
wonld be betterable to fit. it. into onr own programs. The way it is now
if we go ahead and equalize, and then additional Federal dollars come
into our States. many of them going directly to the school districts.
for the very purposes that we have put onr equalization program into
effeet, the resnlt is disequalization. '

The best example of this is the impaeted school funds which we are -
not allowed to regard as local revenne. So what happens in a State
such as ours in a case like this—and this applies in many States—is
that we go ahead and equalize on a State level, and make a contrihu-
tion from the State to a county for the decreased tax revenue in the
areas where they have heavy Federal installations, and then the Fed-
eral Government. throngh the impaeted aid bill comes along and puts
money directly into the distriet, and disequalizes again,

In other words, the distriet that has the Federal installation now
gots two grants for the disadvantages they suffer. one from the State
government and one from the Federal Government. T

Prior to the amendment, of Pnblic Law 874 in 1968 most. of the States”
considered impact aid aslocal revenues in achieving State equalization.
The amendment in 1968 prohihited this. and the subsequent conrt case
in Maryland said it may not be disregarded.

In my State at the nresent time T amn uneble to tell you—and T do
not, think omr office of education conld tell you—how much Federal
money actually is coming into the State in aid of education, because
such & small part of it, comes throngh the State office of education..

" Most, goes directly to the districts and we have ne accountability for it.

Second, those that do channel through the State office, as T stated a
few minutes ago, often are tied with snch categorieal strings that they
do not fit well into our State program. .

So while we agree generally with the approach in the past of the
Congress in giving categorical grants to foens attention and to bring
the money at places where it is needed, if the States are going to pro-
ceed to assume their responsibility—and T believe they will—this re-

. sponsibility having been pointed out to them by the courts—then it. is

very important that the Federal grants come in such a way that we
can nse them in a manner compatible with onr State programs and the
State dollars we are spending. :

Of course, the Federal money that goes into edueation in the United
States, although it is very welcome by the States, represents only a
small part of what goes into elementary and secondary edncation. The
primary burden there has Jong heen borne either by the States or the
school districts, as it should be. .

The supplemental Federal money, as I say, is very welcome, but it
could be nsed much better if in fact we could have some of the strings
removed from it.

I would not oppose it at all if it were made into a block grant, but
before the States could qualify for the block grant they wonld have
to submit to the Secretery of HIIEW a general overall plan to malke sure
that the State finance formula adopted does accomplish the things that
the categorical grants originally were placed into effect to achieve.
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We have nsed that approach in block grants in many places. The
first one T think was a block health grant back in about 1967. Same of
the Governors were rather apprehensive when they began. Their gen-
eral reaction was, whut good will it do? Becanse the Federal admin-
istrators will make the strings so tight, on approving onr plan that the
effect, will be the same as categorical grants anyway. This has not hap-.
pened. I think it would not happen with the educational grant.

I have summarized and shortened iy statement. There are details
in it which T have not covered, but, T waoild ask that. the full statement

“be entered as part of the record of this subcommittee.

Senator Puvr.. Withont objection, the full statement will be inserted
in the record at the corelnsion of yonr testimony.

I can sec why yon as a Governor wonld support the block grant
approval. T was wondering why you felt that that approach will
improve the quality of edueation, the diversity of education op-
rortunities for the youngsters across the conntry..

For instance, nnder the proposals of the revenie sharing bill there
is 1o provision for libraries. They are just knocked out of the picture.
Tt 1s hard to imagine eduedation withont books.

I wonld be interested in your views, agreeing that it wonld cer-
tainly be simpler for admimsiration, and agrecing that there shonld
be a degree of consolidation—and this we hope to do in this bill—how
by adopting the whole course of the proposal of the administration
we wonld improve the quality of education for the children?

AMr. Rasrerox. I do not know abont going the whole conrse because
T have not read the President’s proposal that earefnlly. But let us
take libraries as an example. '

Tn our State school finance formnla we have had for many years
a categorical item for libraries in the school districts. We took it out
Tast. year becanse we found ont that the schools were spending snb-
stantially more for libraries than was in that eategorieal grant.

In this case onr eategorieal grant has rmu its comrse and served its
purpose. Tt had pointed np a need for expanded libraries within the
schools. The school distriets. and the individual schools have accepted

the responsibility, taking it on themselves, and were going beyond that

in terms of expenditures for libraries. hence the reason for the cate-

~gorical arant being climinated.

Now, onr categorical grants for libraries were very broad just for
libraries, period. Some of yonr graats are very restrictive and they
do not fit the sitnation in an individnal State. - .

Let me @ive you another example of what can happen with a very
tightly stimetured categorical grant. A woman called me Snnday after-
noon before T left home.'She is a woman who heads a neighborhood
organization in a fairly depressed part of Salt Lake City.

In order to achieve some racial balance in a certain school there,
they are busing some Chicane students—not very many of them—iuto
a neighboring school area within the same school district.

The school where the children wonld go ordinarily, according to
their geographical sitnation. is chigible for title T funds. and those
children need it. The school into which theyv are being bused, in order
to achieve racial balance, is not qnalified for the title T funds nnder
the present guidelines. Therefore i order to meet one Federal re-
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_quirement, we are depriving the children of an educational advantage
which they should have nunder another Federal grant. \

If we had more latitude in handling a situation like that, certainly
we could avoid it. ' .

Senator Preri. If enough youngsters are bused into the school,
will meet the requirements under the category for title 1.

Mr. Ramprox. Oh yes, if we bused enough in there, but obviougly
what the schoo! district is doing is merely busing enough out of a
compacted arca to get down below a cortain formula. The compacted
area is not all or not eyen predominantly Chicano, and by getting a
certain number of children out, they just meet a practical situation,
but, ‘yes, 1f you want to bus all the city so you can have equal involve-
ment in each school, but I do not think that is going to occur. That
wounld certainly create an artificial sitnation.

Senator Perrn. Another problem that I sce is that the groups that
do not hav2 much muscle either at the polls or on the paolitical scene
will tend to be short changed unless there are some safeguards for
them, and these safoguards in the past have been the categorical
programs,

As we know, historically the poor and the black are very bad abeut
voting. They do not have the same percentage of voting as do the
more prosperous or the whites as a rule. Henee they have less mussle
when it comes to the political processes. .

I am wondering ]llo\v these people who need education the most,
who probably should have more money spent on them

Mr. Rarzreron. I agree they should have more.

Senator Prrr [continning]. Will continue to have that money spent
without the safeguards of the categorical programs.

Mr. Ramperon. While they do not have political muscle, Senator,
I think at least to you and to me they have a political appeal that far
exceeds political musele. I think that is true in most States with most
State legislatures. :

I have a review of our Utah formula. Let me tell you what we are
doing about that. We are distributing our money—about, 75 percent of
the support for the high school and elementary schools now cc ves
from the State level—to the school districts on what we call a weighted
pupil formula,

A typical average student from first' grade through high school is

/

rated at one. v

We recognize that ‘here are certain students in certain school dis-
tricts that have a highor per unit cost of etiucating. On the one hand,
the smull rural school district becanse of the great distance of travel
and the necessary smaller class loads has a higher per unit cost. So on
that end a student in one of these schools may be rated one and a haif
or two. .

We also recognize that in the field that the Federal Government
covers by what you call compensatory education there is a higher unit
cost, and disadvantaged students are rated higher—the highest value
given is 2.59. This would be for not only the disadvantaged students
but the students with some physical or mental disability.

But a typical disadvantaged student who may have the complete ca-
pacity to absorb the.instruction in the public school but, comes from a
home where he has not had the preschool opportunity to prepare for
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this may be up around 2. So we are attempting to take care of that
11rr11t1n or formula.

‘If you come along with categorical grants and do it again, then you
put too much morm there, or, on the contrary, if we lnow that you
are going to put it in a c’tefronml grant, we leduce our \\emhted
pupil average. Howover, T do rict think you ure going to get the money
distributed as well as we can distribute it ont there,

Although e have another categorical grant that we label com-

pensmtmy education, just as yon lat )el vou".\ compensatory, our big
money for compensatory education is built right into this wveightes:

pupil formula, and many other States are domfr that.

I want to vepeat that' T am not criticizing the program ui fo now.
I recognize the need for a categoricsi-program, but it is my belief that
if a cmwouca] program has not aftér j or 6 vears been able to dem-
onstrate its worth to the administrators, mayvbe it shonld be aban-
doned. If it has demonstrated its worth, the administrators are going
ahead with that program, even though the money is no longer tied Uwith
the eategorical strings.

Selmtm PiLn. I must sy -you malke a. very compe]hnrr argument. I
am w ondeunrr if your State is not of an exceptionally hwh order in
the rank of States when it comes td equalization formmla.

Mr. Raxrroy, I think it is. We are second only to Hawaii which has
a single school district. .

Senator Prrr. That might be a factorin this.

Mr. Rayreroy. I do not think so, Mr. Chaivuan., Ihope that you will
have your staff analyze these seven school States that have adopted
new formulae in this last year. I am convinced from talking to the
other Governors at our Governors’ conference that the qu estion of re-
vision of school ﬁndnce formulae and achieving cquality, not of dol-
lars spent but of educational opportnnity, is the very first priority
of overy Governor in these United States right at the present time.

Senator Prru. One final question. How do you see tlu% improving
the thty of the education of the child ?

Mr. Rayerox. It will improve the quality of education by giving
better direction to the e\pendlture of these funds—Ilet us take Utah
as our example. This year tlie State put into high school and ele-
mentary education about $213 million. The T Tederal Government gets
an amount in there—I cannot tell you exactly what it is, but I guess
around $15 million in all areas.

If this money could be combined in a unified program, I think it
could be more efficiently expendec. th'm if the State has one program
and the Federval another.

Senator Prrr. Thank you. Could you give us the official position of
the Governor’s Conference? Did they pass a resolution in connection
with this?

Mr. Raxeron. Not in regard to this specific problem because ut the
last time we met for the purpose of m'll\mfr policy these particular
bills had not come up. We had the present policy generally, but we do
have a position which follows the principle of the va’mm case en-
dorsing the complete equalization of opportunity of education in the
State.

May [ .mentiou one other thing. This is not before this committee

at the present timz, but you have befou, the Concrtess now some budg-’

[y
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etary procedures requiring, as I recall, that moreys be appropriated
in full before tiie fiscal year to which they are to apply. If that hap-
pens, that is going to be one of the best things that ean happen to us.
It is rather disconcerting to get a call from HEW saying, We have
$150,000 for which your State is qualified under a new appropriation *
that just went in, but you have to qualify for it befcre 2 months or
your eligibility will pass. -

You do not set up a very good program under those circnnstances.
If we can get the money in some kind of block grant conditioned up-
on—again I emphasize—conditioned upon the States themselves
adopting a formula that is consistent with what yon have been trying
to do and then get advance funding so that we know for a period in
advance what we can look to, we believe that you will come to real
State-Federal cooperation in providing better education for our
children. "

Senator Perr. Thank you. ’

Senator Stafford, do you have some questions?

VIEWS OF GOVERNORS CONFERENCE

Senator Starrorp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. .

-Governor Rampton, I believe you testified that you were not repre-
senting the efficial view of the National Governors’ Conference. May
I ask if in your judgment you are expressing the majority view of the
Governors’ Conference? - ; .

Mr. Raxprow. I think I am expressing almost the unanimons view.
I am chairman of the Committee on Fiscal Affairs and Government
Management, and as such'T think even in the interim period I have the
right to state the official position of the Governors’ Conference.

Senator Starrorp. Very good. Could you tell us approximataly
what nercent of Utah’s publicschool system is financed by State funds?

Mr. RaxpToN. 75.3. S : : :

- Senator Starrorp. And the balance comes from various Federal
programs? ‘ . :

Mr. Rarreron. About 75.3 and comes from the State. The other 24.7
- comes from the local property tax. The amount of Federal money that
comes in is abont 6 percent of the whole program.

I gave the Senator some figures here a few minutes ago. I know
our State contribution is now $213 million or will be in this fiscal year.
T cannot account for all the Federal funds because most of it goes
directly to the school districts. In my judgment it is about $13 million
to $15 million. : .

So the amount +f Federal dollars to the whole program will be .
somewhere around 6 percent.: o

Senator Starrorp I did not hear all of your testimony because I was
delayed in getting here by another appointment, Governor. Are you
familiar with, in general, the administration’s proposals for special
revenue sharing for education? '

Mr. Rareron. I read the President’s message yesterday, and I am
aware of the documents that were sent out a year or year and a half
ago by the office of education. Yes, I am aware of those.
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VIEWS ON ADMINISTRATION PROPOSAL

Senator Srarrorp. Might I ask you on the basis of the dociments
you have examined,-and what you read yesterday, whether or not you
wonld, as a general proposition, endorse the administration’s proposal ?

Mr. RamrroN. I would be willing to put this modification into it,
and I do not think it fair—to meet the question Senator Pell raised a
few minutes ago—I would be willing that ¢he bill provide that in order
to qualify for the block grant or special revenue sharing the States
must adopt on their own a formula which recognizes the very prob-
lems that the categorical grants have been trying to get after.

Until they do n(fopt a State distribution formula that gets at those
problems, they should not be eligible for the block grant, but would
continue to get categorical money. That would give a dnal system
of administration for a little while, but I am sure it would not con-
tinue beyond the next session of each State legislature because they
are working on this,

IMPACT AU

Senator Starrorp. I did hear yonr testimony with respect to im-
pacted aid, and I gather the effect of imnpacted aid can often be in
effeet a discrimination in favor of those areas which receive it because
they get that money in addition.

Mr. RamproN. May T ask the young lady to show you on the black-
board what I mean. : ‘

Senator Starrorp. All right. :

Mr. Ranmpron. May I come up there and lean over yon?

Scnator Starrorn. Why, certainly. '

Mr. RaxrroN. [Drawing diagram.] Here is we will say the financing
level of the various districts. Some of this low ability is accounted
for by the fact that they do not have the taxation ability because of
_ the presence of a Federal installation. :

We come along with onr State programs, and equalize all that,
fill in all these gaps. Then you come along with the impacted aid and

- build this money on top of it, so you are getting an inverse situation
of discrimination.

Senator Starrorr. I think I understand that and I thank you for
the diagram.

Mr. Chairman, I have no further questions at this time. Thank you
very much.

Senator Perr. Thank you, Senator Stafford, and thank you, Gov-
ernor Rampton, for taking the time to be here, and letting us have
your views. I am very pleased with them indeed. )

[The prepared statement of Mr. Rampton, ¢nd other material sub-
sequently supplied for the record follows:]
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STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE CALVIN L. RAMFTON
GOVERNOR OF THE STATE OF UTAH
REPRESENTING THE EDUCATMON COMMISSION OF THE STATES
AND THE NATIONAL GOVERNORS' CONFERENCE
BEFORE THE SUBCOMMCTTEE ON EDUCATION
OF THE COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND PUBLIC WELFARE

~ UNITED STATES SENATE
WASHINGTON, D.C., SEPTEMBER 11, 1373

Mr. Chairman, T appreciate this opportunity to appear bhefore you
today representing the Edugntinn Commisszion of the Statss and the National
Governors' Confrrence. As I feel a discussion of the issues pending before
this subcommittee will be more useful trin.a lengthy monologue, I will make
this prepared statement very brief, and, I'hope, concise.

On August 1, 1973, Representative Tom Jensen from Tennessee apﬁeared

; before this committee representing ECS and the National Legislative
Conference to adaress issues manifested in the Elementary and Secondary

" Education Act, and the several bills which have *een introduced to amend
and modify that legislation. Since that time, the Education Commission of
the States staff with the involvement of a number of governors, state
legislators ar.’ cther state officials, have devoted further attention to
the development of recommendations for modification of existing Federal
education programs in the elementary and secondary education area. Those
efforts have been further focused by “he Educétion Subcommitiee of the
House Education and Labor Cormi¥tee reporting a bill which contains a
number of the ideas suggested in Representative Jensen's testimony. A

discussion of school.finante mst include specific re¢ognition of categorical
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Federal aid and its impact on state and local governments. My statement
will be addressed to this relationship and suggest that reform of school
finance systems cannot be carried out properly by the states without modifi-
cation of Federal programs.

Mr. Chairman, the primary issue in school finance today is what the
states arc doing or are going te do about cqualization in the wake of the
Rodriguez decision. ECS and the Governors' Conference have long taken the
position that increased state atd and involvement in school finance to insure
equality of educational opportunity in elementary and secondary education is
both good educational policy wnd morally right. 1In keeping with this objective,
the National Governors' Conference has gone on to add that state action to
achieve equal educational opportunity must begin immcdisfcly. progress

rapidly and have the aggressive leadership of clected officials in state

- government. The Governors belicve that while a number of alternative finance

systems are available to the states in this endeavor, states must focus on
onc primary quective -- the climination of local wealth as the major
determinant in educational opportunity.

1 don't believe anyone fully understands thg complexity of the problem
and has adequate information on the diverse finance systems which exist
throughout the 50 states. We are now in the process of trying to gather
such information and compile it in a manner which will assist governors and
legislators in addressing the issues involved in equalization legislation
and also to assist the Congress and officials of the Execcutive Branch at the
Federal level in understanding the situation.

The essential point that I wiuld like to make is that Federal aid to

education, whether categorical in character with specific guidelines or

.2
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administered with considerable state discretion, mugf mesh with state school
finance systems in order that Federal assistance does not distort opportuiities
and priorities at the state and local Ievel. This is particularly true wicre
a state has adopted a school finance system which recognizes the higher costs
of meeting the educational needs of those students who are given special
attention by Federal programs (i.e., the disadvantaged, handicapped, etce.).
This committec has before it several bills addressed spckifically to the
need for incressed state funding, property tax relief, and equalization.
These include S. 1900 introduced by Scnator Javits and S, 1539 introduced by
Chairman Pell. Both would provide financial incentives to states to reform
schonl finance systems to bring about a more uniform pattern of expenditures
among local agencies. Both of these, however, scem to view cqualization as
a desirable goal to be achieved through the provision of a new Federal program
alongside existing categorical programs rather than thke means for developing
a comprechensive and consolidated fiscal relationship between the Federal
government and the states which is responsive to the educational neceds of all
children. As cffective equalization lcgislation is adopted by more and more
states, the ability of local districts with substantial numbers of economi-
cally disadvantaged children to finance the education of those children will
be enhanced. Where state law goes beyond financial equalization to provide
special financial assistance to meet the higher costs of compensatory cduca-
tion and special education, this fact must be recognized by the Congress in
the way Federal aid is provided. Ultimately, state finance systems which
contain these factors should be the vehicle for most, if not all, Federal
assistance which should, under these circumstances go to the states on an

unrestricted basis.

-3
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We arc in a period of rapid change. Within the last twe ycars,
substantial cfforts toward increased state funding cqualization of educa-
tional cxpcﬁditurcs have been taken in a number of states. At this point |
would like to insert into the record a fairly detailed description of how
seven states have achieved or attempted reforms in their education finnﬁcc
systems (Attachment A). I will not read this material, but would hope that
it be included in the record. Most other state legislatures will face the
school finance issue in their next sessions. Because the picture is not
uniform,‘it is not feasible to consider a total consolidation of existing
programs at the present time, and to be totally realistic, it does not appear
likely that substantial additional Federal moncy wili be farthcoming to
promote increased state funding and equalization.

Reform of school finance systems, nevertheless, is proceeding statc by
state and will continue to do so with or without Federal assistance, What
can he done by the Congress at this time is te shape existing Federal education
programs for -tlementary and sccondary education to facilitate andnassist and
encourage this proccss.' We would suggest to you that this can be achieved
through a 4-point strategy. First, existing catcgoriéa] programs should be
consolidated into functional arecas with broader discretion at the state level
and fewer Federal controls. This is badly nceded in all states if we are to
deal with problems rathcr'than simply produce paper. Sccondly, the impediments
to reform of state school finance systems which are contained in Federal
programs should be eliminated. Thirdly, total consolidation of Federal aid in
the form of block grants to states should be permitted for those states which
have school finance systems which meet certain minimum standards. Finally,

we should all continue to work together over the next few years to develap

-4-
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more tangible and accurate information about the true state of school finance
in the country with particular reference to the development of cost and need
indices with a view toward further revision of Federal aid. To implement

this strategy we make the following specific suggestions:

1. Compcnsatory“cducntion. Aid for disadvantaged children under Title |
of the Elementary-and Secondary Education Act (ESEA) should be continued. Local
school districts should be free to allovate funds to individual schools on the
nasis of low-income families or according to educational nceds except that when
a state has a statewide testing program local agencies shall use educational
needs for allocation. States should be required to submit to the U. S.
Commissioner of Education a state plan acceptable to the Governor and approved
in accordance with state laws. States should be free to merge federal funds
with state compensatory education funds.

2. Career education. Recognize the continuity of career from kindergarten
through graduate and continuing education by consolidating parts A to H of the
Vocational Education Amendment$ of 1963 and the Smith-Hughes Act, and insure
cooperutive planning with state higher or post-secondary education by
implementing Title X-13 of the Education Amendments of 1972, States should
develop a career education plan approved in accordance with state law. Emphasis
should be on articulating and coordimating vocational or occupational educatien
programs with academic programs as much as possiplc, including greater emphasis
in academic programs on career development. -

3. GExceptional children. Consolidate Part B of the Education of the

Handicapped Act and the handiciipped set-asides from the Vocational Education
Act and from Titles I and I11 of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act

(ESEA) into a comprehensive program for .exceptional children, both the handitapped

“5-
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and the gifted. Emphasis should be on individualized programs within the
mainstream of regular schooling'us mich as possible. States should be
required to provide appropriate special-education services to all exceptional
children, and should be encouraged to re-allocate Federsl funds to local
school districts on an excess-cost basis. DParents should have full hearing
and appeal rights. A state plan containing these elements should be requized
to be approved in accordance with state law as a condition of such aid.

4. lmpacted aid. While funds for impacted school districts have
provided valuable revenues for education, they have also created a problem
for the increasing number of states attempting to equalize educational spending.
The present program allows large sums of mon;y to flow into locul education
districts, but forbids the state to consider such funds as local revenues
when distributing state aid. Since the new equalization formulas are designed
to remedy inequalities in local revenues, impuct aid money has the effect of
undoing what the state legislature has done -- of disequalizing where the
intention was to cqynlizc. The problem lies in the fact that the local
contribution rate is equal to the per-pupil expenditure for education from
lgsgl_sourccs in comparable school districts in the state. Obviously, this
penalizes those states with a high percentage of state funding for elementary
and sccondary education. The maintenance of this provision stands as a
disincentive to ;tutcs wishing to provide greater cqualization of expenditures
by moving toward increased state funding.

In addition, Section 5(d)(2) of P.L. 874 should be reworded in such a
way as to permit these funds to be counted as local revenue in any state
which has passed cqualiéution legislation. This provision in current law

prohibits states from considering impact aid payments as local resources when

-6~
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considering the eligibility of a Jacal schaol district for receipt of state
education funds. This constraint has the definite effect of impeding the
cfforts of many states in developing equitable school finance structures.
Under this new cqualization plan, if P.L. 874 funds of a district cannct be
considered as local vesource, the plan would be subject to chcrc distortion.
Sp-ocifically, if P.L. 874 is not taken into account, similar districts would
be permitted to spend at similar ievels but have widely varying taxing efforts.
Since P.L. 874 is generally considered & kind of payment in lieu of taxes, it
svems rcasonable to consider such aid as being of the same general character
as locally-generated taxes and therefore un clement of local resources. |1
hope you will correct thesec problems.

5. Support materials and services. Consolidate Titles 11, ITI, and V

of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act, Title IT of the National Defense
Education Act and the Adult Education Act into a comprchensive state materials
and services program to include adult education and school library and instruc-
tional resources. Up to 15 percent of any state allccation may be used for
administering Federal programs and strengthening state education ngchcics.
States should be required to submit state plans developed after public hearings,
approved by the governor,

6. Special Federal responsibilities. Funds should be authorized for

the discretionary use of the U. S. Commissioner of Education for furthering the
purposes of the Act generally, but with specific emphasis on:

Providing special assistance in the development of testing programs for
evaluating the cffectiveness of cgtegorical programs as the basis for allo-

cating compensatory education funds.

7.
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Improving the USOE data-gathering capacity to provide states with
much-needed management and decision-making informatibn, particularly s such
information is necessary to implement aspects of Federal program consoli-
dation -~ equalizing schoo! finance systems, providing aid to exceptional
children on an excess-cost basis, etc.

Assisting the states in developing both 4 Cost-of-Education and an
Educ&tionnl Needs Index. Allow me to claborate bricfly on this point,

Equal educational opportunities must be the goal of all levels of
government. Equality, however, does not mean identical treatment. The value
to he fostered by a system pf public eduration is the opportunity to sgccccd,
not uniformity of success.

As the President's Commission on School Finance suggested, '"To offer
children only equal education, disregarding differences in their circum-
stances, is merely to maintain or perhaps cven to magnify the relative cffects
of advantage and handicap. Equal treatment of unequals does not produce
equality."

A concept of equal educational opportunity should reflect a sensitivity
to differentials in costs and variations in the interests and needs of those
to be educated. -However, attempts at relieving disparities by attcndipg
to their differences wil) prove fruitless unless those needs and costs can
be clewrly identified and adequately quantified.

7. Total consolidation. Provide for payment of most, if not all,

Federal aid directly to those states which have school finance systems meeting
certain minimum standards. Such total consolidation would be authorized when
a state system is determined by the Secretary of Health, Education and Welfare

to mcet the objectives of cxisting Federal categorical programs. We do not

-8~
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have a specific proposal at this time. Uowever, such stindards might be
framed in the following muanner:

Per-pupil expenditures in school districts within _ae stute do not vary
more than a determined percentage from the statewide average excluding
assistance for compensatory cducation and educationally handicapped.

The state aid system adequately recognizes.the additional and higher
costs of compensatory education and special education.

State administered programs in these nfcas arc administered cquitably
and are responsive to the needs of all children in the state.

This concept is one which would permit a complete meshing of Federal and

stute funds. It deserves your attenzien and we would he happy to try to

_develop the idea further with you,

Finally, Mr. Chairman, there are certain-clements which should be buiit
into any legislation emanating from fhis committec. Any program consolidation
must include consideration of three additional factors: accountability,
strategy and funding,

Program consolidation block grants should go to the state agency legally
designated by the state as responsible for clerentary and sccondary education,
Public and public official accountability #s assured, however, by requiring
a separate state plan for each program consolidation area required to be
approved in accordance with state law., These plans would have to be submitted
to the U. S. Commiséioncr of Education -- for information, not approval. --
before a state could be declared eligible to receive its block grant allocation.
The Commissioner should be requird:l to report annually to the Congress on the

)
cffectiveness of program consolidation activities in the various states.



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

1655

In addition. any legislation should contain the following general

provisions:

Provide adequate trunsition time. State and local education ugencies --

and the U. S. Office of Fducation -- nced time to plan, time to coordinate
new programs with existing programs, or, in the case of program copsplidution,
time to make the transition from one formvof Federal aid to another. Thus,
while a program consolidation bill enacted in late 1973 could become cffcctivé
in the 1974-75 schoﬁl yesr {fiscal 1975), any such legislation cnacted in

1974 should not take effect until the 1975-76 school year (fiscal 1976).

Provide forward funding. Fends appropriated in one fiscal year should

be for use by the states in the following fiscal year. In this way cvery
state would know the magnitude of Federal assistance in time to develop more
effective plans for coordinating Federal and state programs.

Consider Puerto Rico, the Virgin Islunds, Guam and the District of

Columbia as states. These areas are responsibls for the education of several

hundred thousand children. Yet many Federal programs pfovide limited access
ard unequal funding for these areas through a percentage set-aside technique
that results +in far lovwer hlloca;ions rhan would be true if these areas were
to be considered ﬂs states.

Provide for full state involvement in the preparation of regulations

and guidelines to implement this legislation. Provide for full state involve-

ment in drafting guidelines and regulations. 7Too often U.5.0.E. officials

draft guidelines without adequate outside advice and counsel and invite reacgion
only on an ex post facto basis. Involving state officials from the beginning
would help prevent later misunderstandings, smooth the transition to new or
revised programs and aid annual program administration.

Maintain funding levels. The minimum level of first-year funding should

at least be equal to total fiscal 1973 appropriations for all programs involved

in any consolidation package, plus a 10 percent inflation factor.
we believe these suggestions, if adopted, will permit meaningful progress

toward an integrated and effective system of education finance.

-10-11-~
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ATTACHMENT A - BY GOVERNOR CALVIN L. RAMPTON - STATE PROGRAMS FOR FUNDING

EQUALIZATION QF EDUCATIONAL EXPENDITURLS

MI'WNESOTA

Under a new tax bill passed toward the cnd of 1971, Minnesota finances
approximately 65 to 70 percent of public education from state funds. As a
result, cducational funding relies heavily on state income and sales taxes
rather thén on local property taxes.

The cducational overburden problem was attacked iu Minnesota by
attaching a weighting of 1.5 for each AFDC (Aid for Dcpenaent Children)
pupil in the state to a foundation formula of $600 per pupil in fiscal 1972
and $750 per pupil in fiscal 1973. The municipal overburden problem has "
heen relicved by a per-capita aid program to noneducation local governments,
with a greater proportion being supplied to the Minncapolis-St. Paul arca.
This was accomplished by providiﬁg an additional $2 for each Twin City resi-
dent. These funds are distributed in proportion to the local noneducational
tax effort. :

FLORIDA

The Florida Legislature, during the 1973 session, adopted the Education
Finance Aét of 1975. The five major goals of the Florida Education Fiﬁancc
Act of 1973 were spelled out in the legislative intent section as follows:

1. Guarantce to each child, regardless of where that child happens

to live, an educational p;dgfﬁm appropriate to his ;r her ncads;

2. Increase the discretionary authority of local school district§ and

encourage their innovative programs;

3. Assumption by the state of the responsibility for capital outlay;

4. Encourage innovative designs of school faéilities, construction

methods and financing mechanisms, and
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$. Provide a more thorough analysis of public schooil financing and a
more rational basis for making educ.tional decisions.

The major policy features of the new act call for:

* 1. Funding based on student costs. In the past, educational funding

i

in Florida was based on what it cost to fin;ncc an "instructional unit" --
in other words, teacher costs. The new act turns it arvound. It bases
funding on what it costs to educate a student -- more specifically, a Ffull-
time-equivalent student or FTE. An FTE is defined as membership by one or
mare students in a program for 25 hours a ﬁeekvin grades 4-12 or 20 hours

a week in grades K-3. In double-session schools studcn;s may qualify for
an FTE of up to two and a half hours less per week.

2. Compensatory funding. By basing funding on student costs rather

_than on instructional unit costs we are able to allocate funds more realis-

tically. It takes into account.that it costs more to educate some students
than others, depending on the Qﬂrious prégrums they are in. For exumple,
it costs more to educate a student who is physically handicapped than it
does to educate the average student.and more to cducate students in K-3
than in grades 11-12. To compensate for this, a base student cost figure
was set, and then a cost figure, or multiplier, was assigned to cach educa-
tional program in relation to its actual cost difference. The base student
cbst.factor Qas projected at $587 fo;*the average student in grades 4-10,
the lowest-cost brogram. The base figure will change some, subject to fall
enrollment. Grades 11-12 were assigned a cost ?actof, or multiplier, of
1.10; K-3, 1.20; educable mentally retarded, 2.30; deaf students, 4; cer-
tain categories of visually handicapped, 10, and so on, up to a factor of 15

for homebound students. The cost base of $587 is then multiplied by the
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appropriate factor. Grades 4-10, with a factor of 1, will earn a base cost
of $587; grades 11-12, with a factor of 1.10, will earn a base cost of
$645.70; K-3, with a factor of 1.20, will earn a base cost of $704.40, and
at the top, homebound students, with & factor of 15, will earn a base cost
of $8,805. Such weighting of the base student cost makes it possible to
fund the special needs of each category of student. For example, the addi-
tional $117.40 which a student in K-3 rzceives under the new formula enables
school districts to lower the pupil-teacher ratio in those classes, which
has proved to be so effective at those levels in giving children a much
better "launching" into the educational process.

3. Cost-of-living differential, It costs more to live in metropolitan

Dade County’ (Miami) than {t does in rural Gadsden County (Quincy), and there
are variations in costs oflliving among the remaining 65 counties. The new
formula takes these into account. The base student cost for Dade County

is set at 1.09 of the base $587 student cost, or at $639.83, In the lowest
cost-of-living counties, such as Gadsden, the cost-of-living factor is set
at .90, which brings the base student. cost down to $528.30.

4, A continued high level of required local effort. For the 1973-74

school year, a county must assess at least 6.2 mills in order to participate
in the joint state-local funding program. The realities are that no county
can afford not to take advantage of the available state funds, so in effect
there is a mandatary 6.2 mill effort required of each county. This is an
‘increase over the 1972-73 requirement of 6 mills. In the next year, 1974-75,
the required local effort is raised to 7 mills. "During the 1973-74 school
year, the 6.2 mill reqﬁired local effort is designed to produce $324 million

total from the 67 counties, as their contribution to the joint program.
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There is nothing to prevent a county from levying more than the minimum
required local effort, up to the full 10 mills ailowed for school funding
by the Florida Constitution, as almost all do.

5. Equalization funds from the state to poorer counties which make

additional local efforts. But 6.2 mills out of a possible 10 mills -- or

62 percent -- this coming year is not full equity. Nor is the 70 percen: --
that is, 7 mills out of a possible 10 rills -- for the 1974-75 year fuil
equity. So the new formula goes a crucial step further toward full equity.
It recognizes that some counties simply do not have the property wealth to
finance their local contribution as do other counties. Were the formula to
be stopped at this point, without the equalization factor supplied by the
state, thenrthe children in those property-poor counties would have to
suffer. In ordsr to move substantially closed to the goai of full equity --
yet to leave the counties room, within the remaining optional mills, to
provide their own innovation -- the hew formula projects additional new
state funds, above the $587 base student cost, directed primarily to counties
with poor property-tax bases, to bring them closer to the‘abilities_of the
wealthier counties.

The equalization factor works in the following manner: A determination
is made as to how much each county can raise per student for each of the
optional 8th, 9th and 10th mills. To do this, a county's assessed valuation
on the previous calendar year's non-exempt tax roll -- exclusive of that
portion of homestead exemption Florida permits for school tax purposes -~
is divided by that county's unweighted FTE total to det:imine its property
tax yield per unweighted FTE student per mill of property tax levied. If

that amount turns out to be less than 7 percent of the base student cost
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(or 7 percent tir2s $587 or $41.09 in fiscal 1973-74) then the county is
entitled to receive an amount from the state for the difference per
unweighted FTE student mqltiplied by the county's unweighted FTE total for
cach mill or fraction of a mill that the county levied the previous year
at or above cight mills. In the 1974-75 yecar, the percentage to be equal-
ized for cach of the opticnal 8th, 9th or 10th mills actually levied hy a
district goes up from 7 percent to 8 percent of the base student cost.
This is both a supplement and an inducement to the counties -- they are
induced to levy more than the minimum required millage through'additional
state funds applied to each mill or fraction of a mill levied at or above
8 mills. 'The jargon for this is known as 'power-equalizing the eighth,
ninth, and tenth mills." What it means is: No child is penalized because
he lives in a poor county, for the state has found a way to guarantee funds
for a quality ievel of education. Thus, equalization in Florida does not
mesn equalizing the level of funding from the rich counties down to the
level of the poor counties but from the level of the poor countics up to a
maximum statewido level.

The Flerida Education Finance Act of 1973 is computed by the following
formula:

FTE times program cost factors times base student cost plus compensa-
tory education factors times cost-of-living factor minus required local
effort plus state cqualization.

6. State funding of categorical programs. In addition to that basic

educational funding, the legislature this year als? provided for state

funds to 2arry forward several continuing and some new programs -- such as

97/-457 0083
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educational leadership training programs, school lunch programs for the
needy, and driver education. With a first-year appropriation of $1,850,000,
it gives '0 counties, in relation to their population, funds to be used to
develop ipnovative programs for protecting the persons and property of the

students and school personnel from acts of vandalism and disruption.

UTAH

The Utah legislature appropriated a record $22.6 million increase
($215 million total) in state school funds in SB 72. The state will pay for
approximateiy 72 percent of school operating costs including transportation
and school lunches. The most significant feature of Utah's new Jaw is the
way it ;hanges the formula for allocating revenue. Under the old law,
revenuc was allocated on the basis of distribution units (27 pupils in
average daily attendance). The new law allocates revenue on the basis of
the sum of (1) weighted students in average daily membership and (2) those
in sverage daily attendance, divided by gtwo. Weightings were developed from
actual cost figures for the following cdtegories: small schools, handicapped
children (10 categories), vocational education, professional staff csst,
administrative cost, kindergarten children and miscellaneous categories.
The law has a system for calculating transportation costs. Revenue is also
appropriated for a number of special categorical programs. Included among
these are grants for instructional media centers, extended day and summer
programs, community school programs, career education, experimental programs
and culturally disadvantaged programs.

Another significant feature of the new law is its equalization formula.
The law strengthens the old "power equalizing" plan in exittence. Under the

new law, $508 will be guaranrteed for each weighted student. Each scheol
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district must levy a 28-mill property tax. The state will make up the dif-
ference bhetween what a 28-mill rate prodéces and an amount equal to $508 per
weighted student. The state will recapture revenue in excess of $508 per
weighted student. Districts can vote for an extra 13-mill tax. The state
guarantces that these mills will produce $4 per weighted student. The rev-
cnue from assessed value per weighted student, which ranges among all

school districts from $13,647 to $3,056, is equalized. School districts will
spend an average of $613 per weighted student. The district with the great-
est departure from that figure will spend only $34 per weighted pupil less
than the average. Because of increased state funding no district will lose
any revenue this ycar. Only one district will have to raise its tax levy.
KANSAS

In Kansas, Substitute Senate Bill 92 is one of the most significant
public school finance bills ever signed into law. The bill will increase
the state share of school costs from 29 percent to 48 percent.

Under the new plan, a "nor budget per pupil" is established for various
enrollment categories. Median operating costs for these categories were
used ta develop the norw budgets. If a district chooses to spend at the
norm budget Ievel, it would be required to raise, through property taxes 1,5
percent of local district wealth. Wealth is defined as the sum of ecualized
property value plus taxable income. If a district's budget per pupil is
higker or lower than the norm, the 1.5 percent Jocal effort rate would be
adjusted up or down proportionately. The norm budget for districts of 1,300
students is $728 per pupil. Districts under 400 students will be guaranteed
a per-pupil budget of $936 at the 1.5 percent rate. For districts between

500 and 1,299, the norm budget decreases as enrollment increases., Districts



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

-8-

that raise more than the norm budget per pupil do not lose the excess
revenue to the state.

Substitute SB 92 has been called a "power equalizing" bill since each
sckool district will have the power to decide its level of spending per pupil.
The higher the level of spending chosen, the greater the local effort
required; the state makes up the difference between the tax revenues and the
guaranteed spending level.

Property taxes sre reduced by an estimated $53 million. The reduction
is to be paid for with existing revenue in the general fund and with a 10
percent relrate of state income taxes to local school districts.

NORTH DAKOTA

The North Dakota legislature, in approving Senate Bill 2026, put into
motion a $118 million foundation program, the most expensive piece of legis-
lation the state has ever known. It represents one-third of the state's
total budget and it increases the state's share of the cost of education from
42 percent to 70 percent. Equalization and property tax reljef were the key
elements of the bill.

School districts will be required to roll back their local levies by
15 mills. This amounts to a total of $18 million in property tax relief
over a tvo-year period. A companion bill cut income taxes $2.8 million and
repealed the sales tax on groceries for another $8.7 million tax reduction.
Total tax relief will amount to about $30 million for the biennium. The
tax refief and the $118 million foundation program will mean that the state
must come up with $39 million in new revenue. This is possible because of
a $40 million carry-over from the previous biennium plus conservative esti-

mates on income and sales tax revenue over the past few years.



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

1664

-9.

MONTANA

House Bill 428, which has been signed by the governor, is & boid equal-
izing pilan. Prior to this bill, Montana had a feundation program «hich set
minimum support levels for various enrollment categories. The state program
supplemented funds from county levies where these revenues did not reach
the foundation level. Counties were required to levy 40 mills, 25 mills
for elementary schools and 15 mills for secondary schools to participate in
the state foundation program, It was possible for many property-rich
counties to meet the foundatioﬁ level by levying only a fraction of the rate
required of participating counties. HB 428 requires all counties to levy
40 mills., If the revenue produced is more than the foundation level, the
stat® recaptures the excess. Some property-rich counties will have to in-
crease their levies by 20 to 30 mills. All the revenue produced by these
new mills will go to equalize poorer counties.

Above the foundation level, local districts can levy 9 mills for
elementary and 6 mills for secondary schools without a referendum. The
state will make up the difference between what these mills produce and a

sum equal to 25 percent of the district's foundation level. The state is

allowed to levy a statewide property tax to make up any deficiencies in the

equalization program. School districts are still allowed to vote for extra
mills for special programs, but the state does not guarantce the yield of
these mills. The state imposes an expenditure liwmit on school districts
based upon a percentage of the previous year's spending. Total state support
of operational expenditures will be in the area of 30 percent.

OREGON

Governor Tom McCall of Oregon praposed and got through the legislature
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the most sweeping changé in any school finance system. But on May 1, 1973,
the people of Oregon decisively turned down the plan in a vote of referendum.

Perhaps the most significant aspect of the McCall plan was the method
of raising educational revenues proposed. The plan would have done away
with (except for 2 mills) local property taxes for schools. Oregon would
hive replaced the lost revenue with increased personal and corporatc income
taxes and a statewide property tax levied on local assessments. Whe'plan
provided a method of equalizing the local assessments. The governor claimed
that 85 percent of the pecople of the state would have realized a tax
decrcase under the plan. Had the plan passed, Oregon would have been pro-
viding 95 percent of nonfederal school revenues with state funds, second
only to Hawaii where the state provides 100 percent.

House Bill 2004 would have given every school district a flat grant of
$900 per pupil minus certain Federal revenues. Weightings were established
for grade levels. The 2-mill local effort plus a state equalizing grant
would bring each district's spending up to $1,200 per weighted pupil. The
bill provided for a 6 percent annual inflationary increase. Local districts
would still have been responsible for their indebtedness and interest on

capital outlay as well as for 45 percent of transportation costs.

7-457 O - 73 - pt.5 -3
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l August 29, 1973

Educalion Commission of the States

300 LINCOLN TOWER « 1860 LINCOLN STREET
DENVER, COLORADO 80203 « (303) 893-5200

14

THE STATES AND FEDERAL A1D TO ELEMENTARY-SECONDARY LEDUCATION

The Education Commissjon of the States (ECS) supports the concept
of consolidating into block grants to the states most categorical programs
of federal aid to elementary and sccondary education.

"This has'been the position of the Commission since shortly after it
was founded in 1966. Resolutions favoring this approach have been
adopted at cvery ECS annual meeting since 1968.

Education is constitutionally a state responsibility. While state
govérnmcnts delegate varying degrees of administrative authority to local
school districts, and the federal government provides limited finanéia]
support in accordance with national needs and priorities, it is the state
that is the linchpin of American education.

Unfortunately, the cumulative effect of federal aid programs enacted
piecemeal over many years has bccn'to distort traditional and constitu-
tional state-local relationships. Some federal programs require federal
officials to deal directly and exclusively with state officials or
agencies., Some invo]vc‘direct federal-local relationships with little or
no state involvement. Some federal funds flow through state agencies to
local school districts with varying degrces of state influence or control.
A few federal programs of aid to local school districts, particularly the
impacted aid program, even go so far as to disequalize state school

finance programs.
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Another distortion takes place within education itself. The categorical
nature of many federal programs inevitably has led to the creation of special-
interest groups within state and local education agencies, cach determined

to maintain the narrow focus of its specialty while expanding its influence.

These groups compete, not only with one another, but with state and local

administrators responsible for coordinating all programs for children. Some
state and local officials work more closely with federal officials than with
people in their own agencies, often managing federal funds in isclation from
state and local resources availabie for the same purposes.

In addition, federal programs have tended to be administratively time-
consuming and expensive in proportion to the return. The delivery system
for the existing maze of programs, involving separate schedules, plans,
guidelines, regulations, forms and evaluations for each program, is so complex
that state and local education agencies fird it impossible to coordinate and
concentrate federal funds effectively. Most state education agencies and
many local school districts have been compelled to hire federal aid experts--
spccia]is;s in education grantsmanship.

ECS has long maintained that any new or revised federal education
program should, as an integral part of the legislation:

Provide forward funding. Funds appropriated in one fiscal year

should be for use by the states in the following fiscal year. In this way
every state would know the magnitude of federal assistance in time to
dcve]o§ more cffective plans for coordinating federal and state programs.

Provide adequate transition time. State and local education

agencies~--and the U. S. Office of Education (USOE)--need time to plan, time

to ccordinate new programs with existing programs or, in the case of program

-2-
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consolidation, time to make the transition from one form of federal aid to
another. Thus, while a program conéolidation bill enacted in late 1973 could
become effective in the 1974-75 school year (fiscal 1975), any such bill
cnacted in 1974 probably should not take cffect ﬁntil the 1975-76 school

year (fiscal 1976). 1In addition, any major changes in the financial impact
on state and local education agencies should he phased over a two-to-three-
year period,

Allocate funds to state-designated agencies. Funds should be

re-allocated to local school districts in accordance with state plans. This
would climinate both the distortion in state-local relationships that have
developed under existing programs and the disequalizing factor in direct
federal aid to local school districts--particularly important as states assume
an increasingly larger share of local school costs. Passing funds through
statc agencies directly to local school districts makes a mockery of
federalism by rendering states impotent in fulfilling vital aspects of their
constitutionql responsibility for education.

Make cquitable provisions for territories. Territories should

receive such funds for education as are consistent with their relative needs,
rather than in accordance with an arbitrary set-aside figure based on 2-3% of‘
total appropriations. The long neglected problems of the territories should
be dealt with systematically until such time as the educational systems in the
territories are comparable with those in the states.

Provide for full state involvement in drafting guidelines and

regulations. Too often USOE officials draft guidelines without adequate
outside advice and counsel and invite reaction only on an ex post facto
basis. Involving governors, state legislators, and other state

éfficials from the beginning would help prevent later

.3
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misunderstandings, smooth the transition to new or revised programs and aid
annual program administration.

Promote the concept of equal educational opportunity. Encourage

statés to distribute funds to local school districts on an equalizing basis
that includes differentfals for programs such #s early childhood, compensatory
education, the eduéation of exceptional children, carecer education and for
excess-cost programs such as those in urban-impacted or rural-isolated areas
(density-sparcity factors). Of course, the states should be free to develop
their own equalizing program and to determine their own cost differentials.

Provide for interagency and intergovernmental cooperation. The

complications which result from the bureaucratic maze described above can be
sémewhat cased by provisions which pérmit states to consolidate funds appro-
priated for similar types of programs and which promote program consolidation.
This kind of coordination can be encouraged both within and between the three
levels of government, as well as between governmental units and the numerous
kinds of special purpose agencies which.exist.

‘ * k ok Kk K K Kk Kk Kk

Following is the LCS position on each of five areas which have been

considered for federal program consolidation:

1. Compensatory education. Transform the existing program of aid for

disadvantaged children under Title 1 of the Elementary and Secondary
Education Act (ESEA), minus the handicapped sct-aside, into a comprehensive
compensatory education program. Federal grants to the states should be based
on a Congressionally acceptable revis;on of the existing poverty-level

formula, using 1970 census data. States should be free to merge federal funds

with state compensatory education funds.
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The re-allocation of federal funds to local school districts on the basis
of either a low-income formula or accerding to educational needs, as determined
by a statewide testing program, should be left to the discretion of the states.
States should be required to submit to the U.S. Commissioner of Education a
state plan accéptable to the governor and subject to public hearing. The
Commissioner should be directed to report to the Congress on the viability of the
needs allocation approach after.a three-year period.

2. Career education. Recognize the continuity of career education from
kindergarten through graduate and continuing education by consolidating Parts
A to H of the Vocational Education Amendments of 1963 and the Smith-lughes Act,
and insuring cooperative planning with state higher or postsecondary education
agencies in implementing Title X-B of the Education Amendments of 1972. Through
cooperation of state elementary-secondary and state postsecondary or higher
education agencies or commissions, the states should develop a career education
plan that involves the cooperative efforts of the various academic and voca-
tional communities including community colleges, vocational technical schools
and institutes, clementary-secondary schools and colleges and universities.
Emphasis should be on cbordinating and articulating vocational or occupational
education programs with academic programs as much as possible, including
greater emphasis in academic programs on carcer development.

3. Exceptional children. Consolidate Part B of the Education of the

Handicapped Act and the handicapped set-asides from the Vocational Education
Act and from Titles T and IIT of ESEA into a comprehensive program for -excep-
tional children, both the handicapped and the gifted. Emphasis should be on
individualized programs within the mainstream of regular schooling as much as

possible. States should be assisted in providing appropriate special-education

ERIC
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;crvices to all exceptional children, aged 4-21. The re-illocation of
federal funds to local schoos districts should be based on excess-cost in
accordance with a state plan, and the states should be enceuraged in this
direction. Parents should have full hearing and appeal rights. A state plan
acceptable to the governor and subject to public hearing should he required.

4, Impacted aid. While funds for impacted school districts have provided
valuable revenues for-education, they have also created a problem for éhe
increasing number of states attempting to cqualize educational spending. The

present program allows large sums of money to flow into school districts, but

forbids the state to consider such funds as local revenues when distributing

state aid. Since the new equalization formulas are desigiigd "to Temedy

incqualities in local revenues, impact aid money has the effect'of undoing
waat the state legislature has done--of disequalizing where the intention was
to edualize. Section 1 of PL 874 should.be reworded in such a way as to
permit these fund; to be counted as local revenue in any state which has
passed cqualizatioh legislation.

5. Support materials and services. Consolidate Titles II, 111 and V of

ESEA, Title TIT of the National Defense Education Act and the Adult Education
Act into a comprehensive state materials and services program to include adult
education'and school library and instructional resources. Up to 15 percent of
any state allocation may be used for administering fcderal'pfﬁgrams and
strengthening state education agencies. States should be required to submit
state plans acceptable to the governor and subject to public hearing.

6. Data collection and technical assistance. A proportion of sach year's

allocation--perhaps 10 percent--should be reserved for the discretionary use of
the U,5. Commif.iioner of Education to further the purposes of the act generally,

but with specific emphasis on:
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Providing special assistance to state§ desiring to develop statewide
testing programs as the basis for allocating compensatory education funds.

Improving the USOE data-gathering capacity to provide states with
much-needed management and decision-making information, particularly as such
information is necessary to implement aspects of federal program consolidation--
equalizing school finance systems, providing aid to exceptional children on an
excess-cost basis, etc.

Improving USOE's capacity to provide the states with developmental
assistance and to monitor and evaluate consolidated federal programs.
Traditional reliance on a separatc USOE salary and expense (S§E) budget to
provide the staffing necessary for program development assistance, monitoring
and evaluation has proven inadequate.

Any program consolidation proposal must include consideration of additional
factors: accountability, strategy and funding. Under the ECS proposal, program
consolidation block grants would go to the state agency legally designated as
reéponsible for elementary and secondary education--usually a state department
of education. P;blic and public official accountability would be assured by
requiring a separate state plan for each program consclidation area to be subject
to the governor's approval after Public hearings. These plans would have to he
submitted to the U.S. Commissioner of Educatian--for informatiop, not approval--
before a state could be declared eligible to receive its block grant allocation.
The Commissioner should be required to report aﬂnually to the Congress on the
effectiveness of program consolidation activities in the various states.

The consclidation of categorical programs should not be billed either as
revenue sharing or grant consolidation., It is less than the former, more than

the latter. Although the ECS proposal does not involve generai support funds,

-7-
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it is our opinion that such funds are nceded-- and that this is a nced that
must be dealt with in the very near future.

Finally, while there is a beguiling simplicity to the argument that
authorizations and funding levels are two different things and should be
considered separately, political reality dictates serious consideration of
anticipated first-year appropriations. ECS believes the minimum level of
first-year funding should at least be equal to total fiscal 1972 appropria-
.ions for all/programs involved in any consolidation package, plus a 10
percent inflation factor. To provide less would transform program consolidation

into program emasculation.
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Senator PeLr. Onr next witness is Dr. Paul W, Briggs, snperintend-
ent, of the Cleveland Public Schools, representing the Couneil of the
Creat City Schools.

T wonld add that Senator Taft was very sorry that he conld not
be here to introduce you himself. ITe is engaged on the floor, but he
asked that we proceed with this hearing as scheduled. ITe also sends
his regards to be passed on to you.

STATEMENT OF PAUL W. BRIGGS, SUPERINTENDENT, CLEVELAND
PUBLIC SCHOOLS, REPRESENTING THE COUNCIL OF THE GREAT
CITY SCHOOLS; ACCOMPANIED BY CONELLA C. BROWN, ASSIST-
ANT SUPERINTENDENT, COMMUNITY RELATIONS; PETER P.
CARLIN, ASSISTANT SUPERINTENDENT, CONTINUING EDUCA-
TION AND SPECIAL PROJECTS; JACK NAIRUS, DIRECTOR, COM-
PENSATORY EDUCATION :

Mr. Bricas. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman and Senator Staf-
ford. T have bronght with me several assistants.

Senator Per.r. Would you introdnee them please.

Mr. Brieas. They are Ms. Conella C. Brown, assistant superintend-
ent, comnmnity velations; Mz, Peter P. Carlin, assistant superin-
tendent, continuning eduncation and special projects; and Dr. Jack
Nairus, director, compensatory education.

Senator Prrr. We are pleased to have all of you here.

Mr. Briaos. First of all let me identify myself. T am Panl W. Briggs,
superintendent of the Cleveland Public Schools. T will he speaking
primarily as superintendent of the Cleveland Public School System.
however. T also represent the 20 largest school districts in the UTnited
States, the urban distriets having urban problems. These districts
perhaps have more at stake in this legislation than any of the other
schael districts in this country.

T wonld like to further point out that T am ene of the two or three”
superintendents in the United States who was in his present job at
the time the Elementary and Secondary Education Act was established.
who still holds that job, and who has had an opportunity to see ESEA
develop, to see it change, and to see itsimpact,

So today I would like to address myself to several things. One is
what we have seer happen as a result of the categorical aid of the
Elementary and Secondary Education Act. second. to raise a couple
of questions, and, finally, react to the so-called Better Schools Act.

The Federal Government traditionally has concentrated its educa-
tional spending on programs of national concern, snch as agriculture,
vocational education, manpower training, seience, and more recently
programs for the children ef the poor, categorical aid, atteinpting to
attack problemns of the children of the poor. ‘

T feel very strongly that this kind of relationship with the Federal
Government; that is, identification of great national problems, pro-
vision of initiative, leadership, and funds; coordination with the State
departments of education, the State governments, as well as the local
school district, has enabled genuine progress, ,

I would like to present several charts that describe our programs
and a few problems.

[First chart shown may be found on p. 1698.]
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First of all. poverty has not heen wiped ont in onr urban centers.
The children of the poor are still confined to the great urban centers.
We have a school system with nearly 140,000 students. and in 1969,
30.900 came from poor homes.

Tn 1970 that was inereased to 36,000: then 46.000: then 56,000, This
vear more than 58,009 of our children come from homes that are
below the poverty level.

LEVEL OF STUDENT POPULATION

Senator Starrory. Excuse me. Mr. Chairman, may I ask two
«questions directly here.

Sonator Prri. Please,

Senator Stavrore:. Has the student popnlation remained fairly con-
stant during the years 1969 through 1973 ¢

Mr. Briees. That is & very good question: because it has not. The
number of stndents has dropped over 10.000—if we put this in per-
centages it would be even more dramatie,

The city of Cleveland enrolls 7 percent of the students in the State
of Ohio and hetter than 25 percent of all the children of the poor.
We have six schools where more than 97 percent of the students come
from welfare families.

DEFINITION OF POOR FAMILY

Senator StarrForp. Tet me ask you one more question in order to
understard the chart. ITas the definition of a poor family changed
during the years 1969 through 1973?

Mr. Briaes, Yes. The definition kas changed somewhat. In other
words, those figures have been adjusted However the purchasing power
also has changed even more dramatically, '

Senator Starrorn. Let me ask you then has the definition of a poor
family 9in Cleveland remained fairly constant in terms of real dollars
in 1069? '

Mr. Briaes. This is right, If there is any conclusion to be drawn, it
probably wonld be in the direction that the poor are poorer now than
they were. .

Senator Starrorp. Thank you.

Mr. Brigos. You can see the extent of this problem. Critical to the
education of the poor is the Federal money that we have been able to
receive. And, as a practicing superintendent over these years, T must
say that T have seen a steady decline in the ability of the school dis-
trict to supply revenue necessary for the children of the poor.

Our tax duplicate has dropped dramatically. Over the last 3 vears
in the city of Cleveland by about £30 to $10 million. Cleveland is one
of the few cities of the United States where the people have con-
sistently gone to the polls and voted more money for schools. During
my 9 years of tenure—I am starting my 10th year now in Cleveland—
the people of the city of Cleveland have voted to increase their taxes
by 137 percent. This has not happened in any other major city in this
country. :

Therefore there is a great local effort. Furthermore, the State of
Ohio has improved its formula for us, But without the categorical aid
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that nve have had from the Federal Government. I do not believe the
cli‘ty of Cleveland could have effectively provided for the children of
the poon.

[Chart 2 shown, may be found on p. 1699.]

This next chart shows how we are spending our Federal money.
We spend 92 percent of the money we receive under the Elementary
and Sccondary Edueation Act for basic skills, and 8 percent for
administration.

Senator Starrorp, Would you define basic skills for us.

Mr. Bricas. Yes, and in anticipation of your question we have a
definition here: 54.2 percent of the total amount we receive from
ESEA isspent on reading; 27.5 percent on mathematics; and 10.3 per-
cent on sué)povtive services.

Some of that amount, is used for busing youngsters to reading clinics
or readig centers; some of it is for dental services, psychological serv-
ices, and similar supportivs services for poor students, as well as for
their parents.

Administration, again, is exactly 8 percent.

Wo do not have trouble with the direction of our money or where
it is going as far us basic skills are concerned.

Tt 1s interesting to note the age of the students on whom 'we con-
centrate our funds.

[Chart No. 3 shown, may be found on p. 1701.]

For example, we spend 16.7 percent o} our money for 2,301 students
in the preschool level.

In the other elementary grades we spend 72.1 percent for 9,926
students.

We spend 11.2 percent at the age level above the sixth grade with
programs involving 1,558 students. I might say, however, that all of
this portion is spent below the high school level; in fact, most of it is
concentrated on the transitional classes designed to help poar children
casily make the transition from junior high school to senior high
school, with all kinds of additives for their educational pregram.

Our heavy concentration, therefore, is in early childhood and in the
elementary years. '

[Chart No. 4 shown, may be found on p. 1702.%

Here is a chart which may at first appear a little complicated, but
it is very easy to understand, I think it is one of the most significant
pieces of research which I have seen recently [Fointing].

This line represents the national average of reading readiness of
first graders in the United States. In other words, 68 percent of all
students in the United States who enter the first grade in 8ny school
this fali are ready to be taught reading.

We have 92 schools in the city of Cleveland with more than 33 per-
cent of the students at poverty levels, 6 of these have mare than 90
percent. Looking at these schools with high concentrations of the poor
children, we find that in 1968, before effects of our preschool program
could be seen—we began 2 years prior—61 percent of the children
from poverty schools were ready for reading. That was well below the
national average. ) ‘

The next year, in 1969, the first children who had the benefit of
2 years of preschool education entered elementary school. Seventy-
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four percent of these students were ready to learn reading. The na-
tional average was 68.

Then, the percentage steadily increased from 61 to 74 to 79 to 82 to
85. And, this fall. the reading readiness of first graders in Cleveland’s
chetto schools is 87 percent.

This kind of evidence demonstrates that categorical aid from the
Federal Government in Cleveland concentrated on basic skills, poor
children, in carly clementary levels is beginning to show results.

Sengtor Starrorn. Mr. Briggs, I hate to keep interrupting.

Mr. Bricas. You are asking very good questions, Senatar.

Senator Starrorn. Would you tell me whiat you macan when you say-
a child is ready to be taught reading when he enters the first grade?

Mr. Bricos. This means that the child has reached sufficient emo-
tional and educational maturity to be exposed to and to comprehend
the first basie reading lessons,

As yon know, in so many of the homes of the poor. reading is not
one of the family activities. For this reason our preschool programs
have heavy emphasis on relationships with the mother. We bring the
mother into the school for a conple years, even mothers who sometimes
cannot read themselves, We have them on our committees, helping to
select books and helping to set up an atmosphere where reading be-
comes important.

This cven leads to the opening of libraries and the flow of materials
into the home. We work with anybody and everybody who will assist
in just creating a feeling that there is something exciting about read-
ing. All ¢ these things bring a child earlier to a readiness for reading.

Too often in our ghetto schools, children come into the first grade
with no orientation or sensitivity to reading, and no cvidence that
reading is important. They have not seen it at home, (here are no
books, no pictures, no magazines, no newspapers.

So we have been concentrated very, very heavily on reading. As
one ghetto mother said to me not too long ago, “You know, Mr.
Superintendent, the best. place to start reading is to parallel it with
potty training.” She saidlz “When you are toilet training children,
this the time to start reading to children.”

Woe do not have such a unit in the Cleveland schools.

Senator Starrorp. That could result in a lifelong habit, T might
say.

Thank you very much.

[Chart No. 5 shown may be found on p. 1703.]

Mr. Buicas, Wo have some interesting significant results calling for
careful scrutiny and investigation.

This group represents nonproject pupils in title T schools. This
group represents project pupils in title I schools, and, as you know,
yvour guidelines—not the law—do not allow us to enroll in special
programs all those who are eligible.

Tooking at last year’s nonproject pupils in project second and
third grades we measured growth in reading by months. In a 9-month
period, which is a period of measurement, the nonproject. pupils in
reading under normal programs improved 6.5 months. But the proj-
ect pupils in the same school, having more severe handicaps than non-
project pupils, but with kaving the concentrated effort in reading, im-
proved, on the average, 10 months.
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In other words. the reading growth pattern of children from the
poar, particularly in our ghetto schools, improved more than the na-
tional average. This tells us that the kind of concentration that we are
experiencing with the quality of programs that we have been able to
develop is bringing abont a real improvement.

The same thing is happening in mathematics, maybe even more
dramatically. Our nonproject students in project schools show 8
months’ growth in mathematies. But the projeet students in the proj-
ect schools show 11 months’ growth in inathematics. This demounstrates
that if we can get the youngsters, concentrate services, and do the
things that title I has allowed us to do, we can in this country bring the
reading level of our city urban children up dramatically.

This is why, gentlemen. T have to be for categorical aid, because you
are zeroing in with a rifle-like approach to a very distinct problem.

[Chart ¢ shown may be found on p. 1704.]

When we take a look at who happens to be served and who is net
served, we find that title T now in our eity serves 13,785 students or
49.2 pereent of those children who are cligible to be served in the proj-
ect schools. '

Pupils who are noet served but who are cligible number 14,215 or
50.8 percent.

I want to raise a question here. Last December 15, T believe it was,
the Federal District Court in Toledo ruled that the Cleveland Board
of Education was practicing a new kind of discrimination in the food
prgoram, because not all poor children were being fed.

The court in effect said to us if you feed one child from a poverty area
and do not feed another, you therefore are practicing discrimination
against the ene you are not feeding.

We cannot. argue with that logic. We had a little trouble with the
financing beeause the food program was not fully funded. We had real
trouble with the financing. The court however said to us on financing:
if you are able to teach reading, you are able to feed children.

I 'submit that if at the cafeteria table we are guilty of discrimination
because we do not. give a free meal to all poor children, we are equally
guilty in the classroom, at the classroom desk, when onc-half of the
children who qualify beecause of poverty and also because of the loca-
tion of their homes are not served, because of the guidelines of title T
heing restrictive,

While T strongly favor categorical aid—we referred a moment ago
to the rifle approach—I would like to have just a little higger bore
rifle so that we hit a little Inrger target. Tt is unfortunate for us to have
children in our classrooms where we have the techinology and the
knowhow to bring their basic skills closer to standard, and not do it
beeause of certain Federal guidelines.

[Chart 7 shown may be found on p. 1705.]

The impact of Federal funds on onr school system is considerable.
We have a little grocery list of things that show the before and after.
We go back before the act. With reading specialists in the Cleveland
school district we had none. Now we have 109. These are specialists.
These are not classroom teachers, but these are individuals who work

- with classroom teachers as well who work with children who have
reading problems.
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We had not a single library open in the Cleveland public elementary
sehools in 1964, We have 135 libraries now. It is ncedless for us to teach
reading if we keep libraries closed.

Concerning adults in adult basic education, we have a city where
50,000 adults cannot read or write. At the present time 3,510 are 1n
hasic edueation progras financed hy Federal legislation.

Children eating breakfast. we now have 25.000 children each morn-
ing in the city of Cleveland haviug a free breakfast. We could take
this money T suppose and spend it on trnant ofticers to @o out and chasee
children and find them in the streets and bring them in. I do not know
your experience with trnant officers, but they have never been the great
sueeess story of the Nation,

The children they do bring in are not in a mood for education. We
have taken our money and put it in the direction of meeting some of
the basic fundamental needs children have, and food is one of them.

We have hreakfast in the classroom with the teacher and her stu-
dents. Tt has created an atmosphere that has the child feeling the
school is more closely related to some of his more human needs.

The attitude of the children improves treinendously. As I told your
colleagmes over in the House a few years ago, we started the program
first. with a pilot program that we did not announce, to which weo
gave no publicity locally.

Wo took the school with the highest incidence of absenteeism. not.
dvopouts, and we qnietly started serving breakfast. That school
move right around 22 other schools as far as attendance was
concerned.

We asked the teachers to give ns something very subjective—
certainly not scientific. We asked what happened to the way you have
marked the youngsters in reading and mathematics? Wonld yon let us
look at your books? Four or five of them said yes; they opened their
hooks, and they showed they were giving these youngsters a bekter
grade in reading. ‘

Now. T donbt if their reading had immediately improved, but the
attitude and the relationship between the teachers and the pupils had
improved so that education conld move ahead. This is very nnportant.

Today we are feeding 48.000 pupils a hot lnnch in the Cleveland
schools. We are under Federal court order now. We have to alinost
double that figure before the end of the year.

In vocational education classes we had 52 in 1961 and now we
have 408. '

As to participants in manpower training, we had no programs in
1964, and we now have 1.373.

With the handicapped in voeational programs, we had zero then
and we have now 666 handicapped students being prepared for em-
ployment.

In job placement for our innercity students, we placed about 25
Dercent on jobs in 1964. At the present time a 4-year average on
1this 1.101\)\; is 95 percent placement of those who want to work to
1ave jobs.

\Ve] have gone back and studied those graduates 1 and 2 years after-
wards to find out what had happened. We find that 50 percent are still
working, and 50 percent of them have had a promotion.
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These are some of the ways we have been spending ountside the
field of just hasic education some of the moneys from the Federal
Government.

Senator Starrorn. Mr. Briggs. one question here occurs to me. while
we have the fieures in front of us. The 48.000 who daily reeeive a
Federal funded lunch. is that lunch provided irrespective of the pov-
erty or nonpoverty situation of the student ?

M:. Brices. We are going to phase this hineh into the elementary.
Wo have had no cafeterias in our elenmentary schools. We started
with the junior high schools and now we have taken the school of
the biggest incidence of poverty and put in kitchens. We have gone into
n svstems approach. ,

We do now have a central kitchen eapable of turning out 100.000
meals & day. We are using the svstems approach to get these meals
priced low while maintaining quality.

We do not have the satellite kitchens—receiving kitehens—in our
elementary schools completed snfficiently to increase the numbers.

Now, the individuals who get free hunches are those who qualify
under Federal poverty guidelines. They are children from the poor,
and all zhildren from poverty are so qualified. We have the eligibility
lists not from onr own makeup but rather from the welfare depart-
ment. The computer gives the list 62 those students who are eligible.

Senatar Starrorp. Do you supply a luz#h fo others who ean afford
to pay forit? X

Mr. Brigas. Yes, we do; and we charge’i%r that.

Senator Starrorn. How much is that ¢

Mr. Briges. In the high schools this year I believe it is 50 cents,
up d5 cents frond last year; and I think 30 cents in the elementary

rades.
. By the way, we have not gone to peanut butter and jelly this year;
we still have meat, on the menu.

fChart 8 shown may be found on p. 17086.] . ‘

Now there are two other areas of concern. I just want to touch on
this briefly. I think one of the great things this Congress has done a
few yecars ago was to make it possible for us to hire 4#'sadvantaged
youth in the summer. We were really interested in 1965 and 1966 in
the days of the riots—Watts riots and so on—in secing that the junior
and high school voungsters had some activitv in the summer.

By the way, I might point out we enrolled better than 80,000 stu-
dents in summer programs in the public schools. But the summer job

rogram was a very important one, and it was one that developed
?rom a small beginning with us in 1965 with 794 students, and then
it went up in 1966 to 1,500. .

In 1966 we began saying, let’s put some educational components into
this. It is not enough to have children picking up paper on the streets.
Let’s get some education into it.

Ws got some orientation, some guidance and sorze education, devel-
oping a continuing kind of thing. Ve hoped that we could use employ-
ment in the summer to tie children in with the fact that we want them
back in school in the fall; that they have to finish up. In 1967, we had
3,900 students., '
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You notice the orange starts increasing. That is the amount of money
spent. on educational components. Last year enrollment went up to
12,457. Then revenue sharing hit, and we are down to 3,966 pupils as
the dollars went through the political channels of city hall.

I have included in the testimony some editorials from the daily
newspapers which indicate the dissatisfaction with this kind of
channeling, We no longer are cligible as a school district—we are
independent from city hall—but we are rio longer eligible by the De-
partinent of Labor to make contracts with the Department of Labor for
the summer employment program. We may subcontract, if city hall
wants to subcontract with us.

You will find in the testimony details on the program this summer
where we did subcontract finally after city council refused to allow the
use of any money unless the schoo! district administered part of the
program. Council wanted us to do all of it. Finally a compromise was
reached where we got 3,966 jobs, and the city took the rest.

Interestingly enongh, we have been able to develop an interesting
and an exciting complex with the education component. We have been
able to get vocational money to complement the money we have, so
that if we put a boy in a job in maybe a county highway department
shop, workmg on machinery, and he had to do welding, we gave him
training in welding that paralleled the job he was doing. -

Woe have about 200 teachers in voeational edieation involved in this,
so that every job that called for work also called for training. If we
went into cutting grass and trimming shrubs, we also brought a horti-
culturist in so that those youngsters knew what they were doing, how
they sheuld be doing it, and also developing a little degree of pride in
their work. The ecologists have been very pleased with this kind of
program. :

Then for the better students, for those who were doing very good
work academically but were from the families of the poor, we made an
arrangement with several of our colleges, and went out and got founda-
tion money so that we enrolled those youngsters in summer programs
on the campus of one or two or three or four colleges and universities
where they secured credits-in-escrow, so at the time of graduation, if
they wanted to transfer that credit to another college or utilize it in
that college, they might. :

Their work experience was on that campus. Many times it was in

libraries. These kinds of things I believe in very strongly. There is a
place in this country for work experience in a new kind of relationship
with education in the summer months whers we are not tied down
with the traditions that we have built up so strongly in education.
. I regret very much however, that the practice now of the Department
of Labor is that there shall be no contract with any public school sys-
tem in the United States. That has nothing to do with the laws you
have passed. That has something to do however with the present.

Senator PeLL. Is that a guestion of faw or administrative practice?

Mr. Briges. Administrative practice solely. The law is clear.

T would nerely refer to another area that we have had some prob-
lems with, and I do not mean to belabor the point, but as far as the
Emergency School Aid Act is concerned, this is one I think needs a
great deal of scrutiny.

97-437 0 - T2 - pt.5 - 4
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Senator Perr.. We will look into it. The full committee exercises
oversight of the Labor Department.

Mr. Bricas. We have gone through frustrations with this act. The
children of Cleveland, I submit, are as needy as any ghetto children
in the United States. To date we have not been able to qualify. We have
been promised, we have been told, we have been assured of qualifica-
tion over and over. We have not been able to. We know the school dis-
tricts that have been funded also do not qualify but had exceptions.

With this I merely say that in Cleveland, as well as the 20 largest
cities in the United States. we have felt comfortable with categorical
aid. We feel that this is a way to prevent dissipation of those funds for
eeneral purposes. We would encourage extension of the kinds of pro-
gram that we have seen, updating them so that they meet the real
national needs, particularly those of the childien of the poor in our
larga citics.

I want to thank you for the opportunity of making this presenta-
tion this morning, Senator.

Senator Pevr. Thank you very much.

Senator Stafford ?

VIEWS ON 8. 3138

Senator Starrorp. I have just one question that I would like to ask
for Senator Beall, Mr. Chairman, and then I will drop out.

Senator Beall has asked me to ask you if you are familiar with the
bill which he has sponsored with Senator Dominick of Colorado—
S. 3138—the Elementary School Emphasis Act of 1973.

Mr. Brigos. I have only just been apprised of this. I am not familiar
\;r‘ilth the details. Members of our stafl have shown a great interest in
this. :

Senator Starrorn. Have you any personal reaction to, at this
moment, or would you rather reserve and supply it for the record?

Mr. Bricas. I would like to prepare for the record a position on this.

Senator Starrorp. That would be appreciated, Mr. Briggs, if you
would do that. Thank you.

[The information referred to had not been reccived by the sub-
committee when this hearing record went to press.]

Senator Starrorp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Pent. Do you see any possibility of museums in Cleveland
being woven into the educational process? Would that dilute your
costs toomuch ¢ : .

Mr. Brices. No; I think that we have to make education exciting. I
think we have to tie in the cultural organizations of a city. Cleveland
iSs very fortunate as far as museums are concerned, as you may know,

enator. :

We are utilizing them to a great extent. I do not think we should
take present moneys and dilute programs. I think the time has come in
this country for us to give the highest priority to the education of the
most disadvantaged of the country, and that isvhe children of the poor.

I am a strong believer that we have to do “nore in the arts. If you
look at the history of the arts in this country, they not only survive but
they prosper many times during the great period of stress, the great
periods of problems.
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T think that we need to take the arts into the schools, and we need to
take the children out of the schools to the arts. T would like to think
that maybe some day I could get some Federal funding for an assistant
superintendent for the arts from the arts, not from education, but from
the arts, to sec that we have an open-door relationship with all those.

Senator Prrr. I completely share your enthusiasm in this regard.

T have another question. Why do the sinall children pay 80 cents and
the bigaer children 507 Is.that because their lunch is bigger?

Mr. Briess. Yes. There is a difference in the portion. Also we have”
I think been able to apply our systems approach to the clementary,
and we have not to the same extent. in the secondary. We have no indi-
vidual cafeterias which prepare food in the clementary, but we have
a deep-freeze system and a systems approach probably that is the finest
in the Nation, and this has brought the cost down.

Senator Perr. Thank you very much. The charts that you presented
and any others you care to leave will be put into the record.

Myr. Bricas. Thank you. :

[The prepared statement of Mr. Briggs, vharts, and other informa-
tion follow:]
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1 am Paul W. Briggs, Superintendent of the Cleveland Public Schools. 1t
is a distinct horor and pleasure to be here today. 1 appreciate this opportunity
to discuss the impact of federal assistance on the Cleveland Public Schools over
the years and to share with you some of our concerns and successes as they relate
to federally-funded programs.

The federal government has traditionally concentrated its educational
spending on programs of national concern, such as agriculture, vocational
education, manpower training, science, and more recently, special programs for
the children of the poor, 1In every instance this team attack on our problems
by the federal government an}l local schools has brought about success.

\  This Congress has established a good record regarding its concerns over
the educational netlzds of urban children. The heaving of this committee today
is another indication of your continued leadérship.'

Poverty 'has not been abolished in our cities. On the contrary, the families
of the poor are to be found in large concentrations in the great urban arecas of
America,

Cleveland is the largest city in Ohio. 'The school district is the largest
in the state, enrolling sewl:n percent of all Ot;io school children. However,
our school district enrolls one-fourth of the children from welfare families in
the state. '

‘Since 1969, the number of school children in Cleveland on public assistance
has nearly doubled. While we had 30,931 school-age children on welfare just four
years ago, we have 58,526 today. . v

lt is this large number of poor children- to whom we must address ourselves
and upon whom we must concentrate our efforts. The poor of the urban arcas need
supportive services and programs designed to overcome the effects of povertry.'

Through education we upgrade people both socially and economically.
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At a time when we enroll more and more poor vupils, we see a steady decline
in the amount of tax revenue available to the Cleveland Public Schools., This
decrease is attributable to a lowering of tax values in Cleveland, although the
voters have increased their property taxes 137 pervant since 1964,

As the economiczlly more able are deserting the city for the suburbs and
as industry is leaving as well, the inner city is becoming a pocket of poverty
and the home of the unemployed. Regretfully, our schools reflect this impoverished
status,

Critical to our efforts in overcoming racial {solation and poverty is
assistance from the federal govemment.’ Thrdugh the years we have been very
fortunate in having a comfortable relationship with officlals of the federal
government, and as a result of federal funds, we have been able to mount many
and varied programs in Cleveland.

The largest portion of our federal allocation is funds from the Title 1 of
the Elementary and Secondary Education Act of 1965. 1 am one of the few
superintendents of a major urban school system who can discuss the entire
evolution of programs made possihle by ESEA. 1 was superintendent in Cleveland
before ESEA became Jaw and 1 have watched it develop through the years.

In the new schasol year which 1s just beginning we have in operation twelve
Title 1 projects serving more than 13,000 pupils. Our projects are fullw
described in the booklet entitled, "“Focusing on Changing Needs," accompanying
this statement,

: . In Cleveland we have been careful to insure that support provided under
Title I has in every instance been a supplement to and not a substitute for
local resources. The comparability report required by ESEA Title 1 law shows
that not one Cleveland Title 1 school vas non-comparable during the 1972-73
o . school year. This means that Title I funds were indeed over and above those

given to all pupils enrolled in the system.
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CHART 2

CHART 3

IN

Cleveland has coordinated the use of its Titlr, 1 funds with other
federal and state monies to provide extra services to pupils who live in
low income areas. Some of the State of Ohio funded programs for disadvantaged
pupilis are described in the booklet, "Until it Happens to a Child," which alsc
accompanies this statement.

Our efforts with Title I funds have been concentrated on improving aad
reinforcing bestc learning skflle for the cliildten most in need of such
assistsnce. They especially help prepare younger children for school experiences.
Other programs are designed to prevent and overcome deficiencies in basic subject
areas. Emp'hasis also 18 placed upon individualizing and customizing instruction
for those pupils with deficiencies.

Now entering our nfwth year of experience with Title I programs, we have
some exciting success storias to relate which sre attributable to these funds.

W2 have concentrated services provided with Title I funds mainly on
reading and mathematics skills, 1n fact, 92 percent of our curremt Titl. I
funds is being spent on teaching and reinforcing basic skills; the remaining
8 percent is being spent for admiaistration. Of the expenditure for basic
skills, 54,2 percent (s spent on reading; 27.5 percent is spent on mathematics;
and 10.3 percent {a spent on services such as health care, counselors, parent
advisors, and psychologists which support the ;eaching nf these basic skills.

It 1s also interesting to note that Title I services atre concentrated
on younger pupils. The laréelt numbers served are 2,301 pre.school children
and 9,926 elementary pupils. Only 1,558 pupils enrolled in our secondary

schoals are currently recipients of Title 1 services,



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

CHART 4

CHART 5

This concentration of funds has been highly effective, as evidenced
by the results in achievement which program pupils have showed during n;e
past few years, 1t {s in the achievement of our poor pupils that the success
of our Title I funds {g mainly shown,

For nearly 1,800 pre-school youngsters from disadvantaged families, we
have the Chtld Development Project, located in 46 centers. Studies have shown
that this project has significently raised the srhool achievement and social
competency of children. The Child Development experience is supplemented by
a kindergarten folillow-up program.

The percentage of children in Title 1 schools wxhibiting average or above
readiness for the rivst grade has steadily increased from 6} percent in 1968
to 87 percent this year., The nationa) average is 68 percent.

Participants in our Child Development Project have had higher attendance
records up to four years later following Participation in the project when
compared with children withe¢ut Child Development experiences.

Our Pre-Primary Project, for children aged 5 to 7 years, who afe emotionally,
sotially, and intellectually immature, last year resulted in 43 percent of the
participants developing the social and learning readiness to return to their
regular elementary classrooms rather than being enrolled in special education
classex, l

A follow-up survey of Pre-Primary participants who were referred to
regular classes over @ four and onesnulf year period reveals that 67 percent
were still enrolled in regular classrooms.

Looking 3t the offect of Title § reaéing programs in grades 2 and 3, where
we concentrate our efforts and money, ws find thst the program pupils in these

grades made greater gains than those who were not enrolled in the programa.



We find similar results if we consider mathematics achicvement among third,
fourth, and fifth graders. Once again, project participants’ gains were
grent'er than those made by non-project pupils.

Generally, we have shown gains for Title 1 participants of at least onc
vear's growth in reading and math for each month of participation in a program.

CHART 6 Even though we have concentrated our Title 1 funds on reading and
mathematics for younger-aged children, there are many children vhom we are
unable to scrve; many of these pupils are at *he upper grade levels. 1t is
cstimated that we presently have 28,000 pupils who are behind in basic skills
and who qualify for Title ! services; but we will be able to serve only 13,875
of these this year. To serve the remaining pupils would require an additional
$11,000,000 over and above what we estimate we shall receive this year.

Although increased amounts of doney must first be provided to serve all
of the pupils who qualify fn T:¢le 1 schools, it is not a sclutfon to the over-
all problem of giving assistance to poer children no matter in which school area
they reside. A difficult situation exists when a school system is forced by
federally-established guidelines to discriminate against children who are, in
every way, qualified for Title | services, except for the fact that they happen
to live in a school area where the concentration of poverty is not great. The
children ! am referring to are children from low-income families and are
educationally disadvantaged. For example, two children living i{n Cleveland
from low-income families who are educ.aucnally disadvantaged should be entitled
to Title ! services. If one child happened to live in a school areca where there
was not a high concentxation of poverty, he would not receive Title 1 services.
l‘f the other child with simila¢ cifcumstancea Iived {n a s.hool area with great

poverty, he would receive Title ! services.
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This psradox of being forced to discriminate against children is not true
in feeding children of the poor, as required by court order. Prguently, the
Cleveland Public Schools are under court order to feed every child who qualifies
for a free school lunch regardless of the school area in which he resides. 1f
there is one child who is from 8 Yow-income home, who attends 8 school in 8 high
income ares, the school must maintain facilities to provide that child with a
free lunch. The court s requlrlné the school system to feed. without dis-
crimination, all children whose families meet the €1ligibility criteria of poverty,

The school system does not wish to discriminate against children who need
either food or assistance {n reading, but {a forced to do s0 because of federally-
established guidelines and i{nadequste funding.

Other categorical federal funds have enabled us to maintain 8 high level
of successful service to the children of Cleveland in other ways.

In 1964, there was not a single library {m Cleveland's elementary
schools.  Today every one of our element#ry schools has a library. ESEA
Title 11 has been instrumentcl in our efforts tc stock these libraries with
up-to-date quality materials,

in 8 large metropolitan area such as Cleveland, adult education is a
critical need. Along with our Adult Day High School, one of the few
facilities of its type in the country, we offer adult classes in 57 locations
throughout the city. A totsl of 3,510 adults were enrolled in adult basic
eflucation classes last year largely through funds provided under the Aduit

Hasic Education Act.
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Another area of special concern to us i{n Cleveiand is nutrition, A
bhungry child does nnt learn as well as & well-fed child,

Each morning breakfast is served to nearly 25,000 elementary children
mainly through funds made available to ua through the Child Nutrition Act.

This past spring we served hot lunches in 84 elementary and 44 secondary
and special schools participating i{n the National School Lunch Program. Each
school day an average of 31,987 elementary children were served lunch,
approximately 25,300 of these were served free to needy children, 1n the
secondary schools, an average of 16,719 lunches were served daily last year
under the National School Lunch Program; of these 11,586 were free. This weck
the number of elementary schools serving hot lunches has increased from 84
to 97,

1n a large metropolitan area such sa Cleveland, technical-vocational
education {s a critical need. 1n 1944, our system offered 52 classes in
vocational education. Thia year, in two exclusively vocational high sclwols,
in two manpover training facilities, and {n all 15 comprehensive high schools,
we are offering 409 vocational classes.

Another aresa of conti{nuing and increasing #yportance {s our manpower
program. The federally-funded Manpower Training Center offers a job training
program for diaadvantaged, unemployed, and underemployed men and women in a
five county area. More than 9,000 adulta have been served since the center
op~nad {n 1965,

The Cleveland Public Schools offer vocatiinal programa to handi¢apped
students, {ncluding the edusably mentally retarded and the deAf and crippled,
in such areas as baking, shoe tepair, and power sewing. These projects serve

666 handicapped pupils.



CIIART K

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

Education of the handicapped is especially important to us in Cleveland.
We have a new school for the deaf. We have a special school for the physically
bandicapped, and special classes for the blind and partially sighted are offered
throughout the system.

Over the past seven years, the Job Development Program of the Cleveland
Public Schools has placed in jobs an average of 95 percent of those inner-city
high school graduates desiring work. This average has been maintained in receut
years an spite of the difficult economic times,

The Cleveland Public Schools have been very effective in manpower Endeavars.
Our cumulative job training and job placement record speaks for itself,

The Cleveland Public Schools® School Neighborhood Youth Corps (SNYC)
has been cited as one of the nation’s finest. We have been involved in this
program, funded by the U. S. Depériment of Labor, since 1965.

SNYU is a practical work experience for in-school youth 14-2) years of
8ge from low-income families. The program is designed to provide employment
s0 ghat youth can earn money while they remain in school. The SNYC program
encourages young people to finish high school, to develap work habits and to
consider post-high school training or college.

During the first year of the program we served nearly 800 needy
youngsters. 1In 1972 we served 12,457 disadvantaged youhig people, although
this number dropped to 3,966 during 1973.

in 196%, this program was strictly & job program, Beginning in 1966
students began to spend part of their assignment in academic work; this
focus increased to the point where this summer 42 percent of the participants

spenl par? of their time in academic work.
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The (leveland Public School: nav0 received additional support for the
educational component of its SNYC program. The Department of Vocational
Education of the State of Ohio has supplied grants totaling $566,000 for
vocational training in conjunction with SNYC summer work experience.
$200,000 was made available to the Cleveland Public Schools for this purpuse
in the summer of 1973. Such programs ag Horticulture, Printing, Building
Maintenance, Appliance Repair, Woodwork, and Auto Repair provided the youth
with high school credit together with appropriate job training.

. Another SNYC educational component was the "Go To College" program. This
program, now in its fourth year, is designed to assist ‘young people in having
a worthwhile experience or; a college campus and carn college credits while still
enrolled in high school. During the past four years, foundations have
contributed $6].060 to the "Go To College" program. In the summer of 1973,

a foundation grant of $23,000 provided the cost of tuition, books, and program
coordination.

Despite our successes with this program through the years, a dispute has
arisen regarding i{ts sponsorship.

The progress of the Schools’ Neighborhood Youth Corps was seriously
threatened in 1972 when the Department of Labor approved a transfer of this
successful program from the prime sponsorship of the Cleveland Board of
Education to the City of Cleveland. 1n 1972, a compromise was reached with
the City of Cleveland and the total management and fiscal responsibility for
the program were subpontracted to the Cleveland Public Schools. 1n 1973, however,
a compromise could not be reached. 1n 1973 negotiations began in March on

the subject of the management of the 1973 summer program between the City of

T T
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Cleveland and the Board of Education, The Cleveland City Council passed
legislation which subcontracted a substantial part of the program to the
Cleveland Public Schools. However, this legislation was vetoed by the Mayor,
Seven days after the summer program started at the end of June, the Mayor
granted 2,218 job slots for youth to the Cleveland Publit Schools. Later in
the summer, the Mayor granted an additional 1,748 job slots to the Cleveland
Public Schools, Thus, thz Cleveland Public Schools had, under a subcontract
{rom the city, the management and fiecal control of 3,966 job slats. of these,
almost one-half participated in vocational training associated with their work
experience,

Attached to this testimony are several editorials and news articles
which appeared recently in the two major newspapers in Cleveland. These
articles review the city’s role in the SNYC program. The following quote
from an editorial of the “Cleveland Plain Dealer" of Sunday, September 2, 1973
assesses the city's role fn SNYC:

"The result has blen unfortunate. The operation by the
city has been far from smooth, and many ncedy youths
have had to wait a long time to get paid. For many of
the boy and girl tcenagers, their summer employment was
their first actual participation in the wage - earning
process. 1t {5 too bad that their initial venture was
disillusioning. Maybe next year, if there is a summer
youth job program (and we hope there is because the idea
is sound), the school board will be given full charge
again to do the job for which it {s equipped...”

We are also discouraged with the exclusion of the Cleveland Public Schools
from funding under the Emergency School Aid Act,

As carly as March 23, 1973, ve submitted a number of documents, most of
which were policies adopted by the Cleveland Board of Education, which wve
belicved represented a plan for the "reduction of minority group isolation,”
as requested by ESAA guidelines. No definitive statement of what constitutes
a desegregation plan to reduce racial isolation appeared in the guidelines nor
has the Office of Civil Rights informed us of their criteria for determining

eligibility,
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when the Regional office of Civil Rights had not responded by April 6, 1973,
we called the Regional Office of .Civil Rights and were advised to proceed since
they saw no reason which \;ould make Cleveland Public Schools ineligible. On
the basis of this advice, our staff in cooperation with the District-Wide
Advisory Committee, proceeded to develop proposals. These proposals were
revised, refined, rewritten, and resubmitted numerous times by staff members
at the direction and guidance of both the Ohio Office of Education and th»
Regional Qffice of Civil Rights.

On May 8, 1973 we were advised that a review of Cleveland's proposal had
been made and the additional information needed was relative to the selection
of a particular school site, During the following week there was daily
consultation with the Cleveland Office of Civil Rights and documentation
regarding the school site was submitted to the Cleveland and Chicago offices.

On May 25, 1973 we were advised that a meeting had been scheduled with
the Regional Office of Civil Rights staff in Chicage on Tuesday, May 29, 1973
for Cleveland personnel.

On May 29, 1973, after a conference of approximately three hours it was
determined that Cleveland could become eligible only if a written statement
was made to the effect that the selection of a particular junior high school
site prevented a near-by senior high school from becoming a racially isolated
school. ‘

i1t is important to note that after hearing our explanation to the effect
that the funior high school in question was Placed on a site that would insure
optimum integration, we were told by the Civil Rights Office staff that it was
unfortunate that this legislation tended to penalize such an effort. In short,
1f this school had opened segregated and we had, through some procedure,

desegregated it eligibility would have been forthcoming.
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While we appreciate their apclogies and expressions of sympathy, we were
appalled %o know that a school district's policy and a plan to effectively
insure integration would be used against it in securing funding under this

H legislation. We zre confused further by all of this in view of the fact that
the Cleveland prcposals were described by the Office of Education as "exemplar;."
Our proposals would have provided both strong educational components as well és
a fuither reduction in racial isolation in the Cleveland schools.
It is an additiona} discouragement for personnel in \ne Cleveland Public
| Schools to know that other urban school districts were given special considerations
for determining eligibility when it was reported that their proposals did not
meet the Emergency School Aid Act regulations and guidelines. .

1t appears that the complexity and conttadictions of the legislation
and guidelines of ESAA ekcluded rather than included districts who had
evidenced a strong commitment to reduce racial isolation and improve quality it
education.

The funds provided up to now through federal legislation for education
have given us great hope. The help which they have provided has shown that
such resources can have a significant impact on the problems schools face.

At this critical time in our history when federally-funded programs are
revealing progress, {r is essential that we take a firm position for continued
support of education.

As a superintendent I have to be pragmatic. 1 have to be for the things
that work best for our children. 1n Cleveland, both ESEA Title 1 and other

federally-funded programs have been most effective in delivering the kinds of
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categorical money that cannot be dissipated and cannot be used ellsewhcre.

1 am comfortable with the Elelmentary and Sccondary Educatlc;n Act and other
existing legislation relative to education and the way it is administered. We
tave experienced a good relationshop with our Ohio Department of Education and
have found them to be helpful. 1 must say that we would like to sec more federal
dollars carmarked for our pupils mainly for two reasons. First, we are currently
unable to serve all Pupils who are cligible for various programs; as a result, 1
would recommend full funding for the various federal categorical programs.
Secondly, cur educational dollay will not buy as much as it did last year and
the year before because of inflation; as a result, increased funding is necessary
just to maintain past services; however, can we be satisfied with merely the
maintenance of last year's level of programs as long &8s more than half of the
children-from the poor are still denied the special benefits under the Elementary
and Sccondary Education Act?

1 urge your serious consideration and strong support in extending federal
legislation which provides a direct delivery system to the special educational
needs of pupll;. Present categorical funding represents just that, and I
recommend its continuation.

Education is the.cure to urban ills. without financial assistance from

the federal government, education in America would be in serious trouble.

97-457 O - 73 - pt.5 - 5
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CHART 1.
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CHART 3,

INUMBERS OF PUPILS SERVED WITH ESEA TITLE 1 FUNDS

BY SCHOOL LEVELS

SECONDARY

1,558 (11.2%) §
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CHARD 4.
IMPACY OF TITLE | EARLY CHILDHOO D PROGRAM
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MONTHS OF ACHIEVEMENT FOR SCHOOL YEAR OF INSTRUCTION
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EFFECT OF TITLE 1 PROGRAMS ON GROWTH IN ACHIEVEMENT

READING MATHEMATICS
GRADES 2 8 3 GRADES 3, 4, 5

1 MONTHS
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__NUMBERS OF ELIGIBLE TITLE Y PUPHS SERVED & NOT SERVEY

_NOT SERVED

14,215
(50.8°)

SERVED

13,785
(49.2%)
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CHARY
IMPACT OF FEDERAL FUNDS
CLEVELAND PUBLIC SCHOOLS
1964 - 1973
1964 1973
READING SPECIALISTS o vvvvrnrvrorsrroercssrsnanrsnvnnnsnns 0 109
ELEMENTARY LIBRARIES +vvvvsvrernnnnnsnsnnnsons T, o 135
ADULTS 1M ADULT BASIC EDUCATION 4 \\vvvrransrnnassensss 0 3,510
PUPILS EATING BREAKFAST ..... v erereraranaranrraansaranes 0 25,000 Daily
PUPILS IN FEDERAL LUNCH PROGRAM .....vvvvenniiines 1,900 48,000 Daily
VOCATIONAL EDUCATION CLASSES vvvvvseens. R 52 409
PARTICIPANTS IN MANPOWER TRAINING .....vvvvvninsn., . 0 1,373
HANDICAPPED IN VOCATIONAL PROGRAMS ...'vveornnsrens 0 666
JOB PLACEMENT FOR INNER-CITY GRADUATES +.\\uv'srsssss 25% 95%
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SCHOOLS NEIGHBORHOOD YOUTH CORPS
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12,457

9,650

4,137 A2

3, W0

963

19 1967 1968 1969 1970 1971

SHADED AREA INDICATES NUMBER OF STUDENTS

SPENDING PART OF THEIR SUMMER ASSIG NMENT IN ACADEMIC WORK

CHART 8.

3,966



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

1707

GIVE LIGHT AND THE $.PLE WILL FIND THEIR OWN WAY

~ The Cleveland Press

4 Scrippe-Howerd Neunpsper
THOMAS L. BOARDMAN, tditor
OHIO0'S LARGEST EVENING NEWSPAPER

Tumday, September 4, 1973

ROBERT H. HARTMANN, Business Manoger

PAGE A 8

Snafu in summer jobs

Sevela] werts ago this newsPs/#7 took
sn shdlepth ozl srshe sity's ssmiver job
program {oc jioungsters and giviiyced
the prog:asi, on balance, 8 succass.

In tez.4:5 ¢ providing Jobs, it was.

But 1t )50 is obvious that the city never
4id inanage to come up with sn efficient
method of paying the boys and girla -~ snd
PAYIng them on time.

Txete were frequent demonstrations by
youn) woikers who hadn't gotten their
checks aad were given a runaround about
when they would be paid. The ruckus st
the Convention Center s few days sgo, dur.
8¢ which $3000 in checks were stolen, was
the worst of meny incidents.

City Budget Director Vincent Csmpanele
12 bas defended the slow-pay operation by

sayihg some Youths had golten on beth
payrolls and lherefore » careful, time<on.
suming check had to be made. The trouble
sounda worse (30 thet, though.

I that wert the whole problem,it
shouldn't have tskez, <hy 4tize summer to
straighten out.

1t seems spparent thst the city took
tnore time arguing about who would have
the control of ‘he program than it did in
setting up proceditres to see that the opers-
tion would run smoothly, I

£t § had It Lo do over agsin, 1'd do it the
same wsy,” Campanells has ssid. We hope
not. The payroll part of the summer jous
frogram has been fouted up {rom the start.
The city should have Jearned something
from this mess 30 the same mistakes will
pot be repested Dext year.
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CHIO'S LARGEST NEWSPAPER

: THOMAS VAIL wE
. Pudloder and Editer .
ROY 0. KOPP _ THOMAS R. GUTHRIE
Burneit Maroge Lreeutns Lo

Net pord crecolofion for twelve months ended March 31 1673
DAILY 409,281 SUNDAY 514,756
Ay liled with the Audit Buraov of Crculatons.

Page b—AA Clavaland, Ohio Sunday, Septambaer 2. 1973

City fails on jobs

The trouble that a nwuber of young
workers had coliecting their paythecks
undes the summer yobs program run by the
city 15 ohe more piece of fyidence thal the
mayor's office was not prepared to handle
the proj

In previous years the Cleveland Board
af Education ran the program. payroll and
all, This year the oty grudgngly allowed
the school board (0 oy ~te & portion of the
program but retaised \e major share of
ioh placements urcder  lederailydunded
Ruidelines

The Tepult has bren unlortunate. The
operatiod by the city has been far from
smooth, 8nd many needy youths have had
Iw wait & long time to get paid

For many of the boy and girl teenagers
thety mmymer employment was their first
actsal participation in the wage - earning
process. It is too bad that their initis! ven-
ture wae digillusioning. Maybe next year,
if there. ts & summer youth job pogram
tand we hope there is because the idea is
sound), the school board wiil be given full
charge dgadn to da the job for which ot ¢ .
cquipped. and City Hall will ¢o what it did
1n othet years - |Ust check ol the final
results.

Q . _ : } '
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THE CLEVELAND PLAIN DEALLR, August 8§, 19753

Plaip Dealer 8~8-73

et Serious on Summer Jobs

+ .

As of last weekend there were 500 un-

led jobs in one section of 1his communi.

s summer job program for youth. They

re unfilled because federal money got to

school board Jaje arg this particular

Wtch of jobs was umerpublicized. o,
% In view of the high unemployment rate
ong inner-city adolescents, this problem.
gulUng from federal tisce! tardiness, is
“obably the most sevious of several which
ve resulled {rom planning and manage-
anl of this year's summer jobs program.

», Other dilficulties. as gutiined in a Zdain

Dealer serics. have included idlegess. un-

dernofvation. red tape inthe application

frocess and lale paychecks.
With its previous experience—~and with
?H as many job slots to full—the school

hoard seems to have been more success{ul
1=an the city administiation in providing
useful experiences for young people. But
the whole prugram has been under a cloud
here a5 8 result of the projonged conflict
over who would run it and of massive con.
fusion over federal regulations.

Next year the cily and the school
board must not wait until May or June to
conduct their polftical squabble over who
will contract to spend the feceral job mon-
ey. Next year priorily must be placed on
ke young people. nol on pride of pobtics. If
the cily administration is going 1o demand
control again. it must show a willingness tv
learn how to do the job.

‘The planmng will have to start early
and there must be cosperation al! sround.
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Youths Prefer Jobs Run by Schools

By Lyan A. Yostbeimer
28d Katherine L. Hation

What has been the eftect
ol turhing over controt of
mosl summer joba pro-
grams  for  disac yantaged
youth to the ity of Cleve:
lsnd?

“They're messing things
up.” said Jane Miles, em-
pluged by the city's pro.
&rdm ay a recephiopist for
Nadonalities Service Cen-
ter. 100t Huron Road S ¥,

*The jobs prograns sheuld
have been left tothe school
board — 11 wua better that
way.'t said diss Miles. 19,
daughter of Mr. and Mrs,
Jubn Mdes. $613 Whitlier
Avetue N F. She wis em.
plosed under the board
proprom  for three sum.
ners

For the Lirst ime in mine
years, the cily. Tother than
ihe Cleveland Board of Llie-
calion §¢ controlling he
bulk of the summer mb
Prograwms. The boatd is op.
eralbg only a part of {he
federally furded programs.

For eigh yeara, lht
school baard operated th
schooals Mfmhurhwd
Youth Corp ¢SNYC). This
summes 1t was replaced b
two Youlth Fudlic Emples -
menl_Programs «PEP) and
wo Summier Nerghburhood

One of 4 Serict

The Pien Dosnr kol J Bovicrasi

PEP workers Gwendolyn Winston. !7. and Donnus Proter, 14, give an
orl lesson 1o Marquita Long. 2. al the Mount Pleascnt Youlh Action

Countil Comnn,

on peydav. FRanr than s .

0 ol the ity 7200 em.

pluyes were bawd on July 13
Michael § Fop. director ol
tne ¢ity s Human Resources
and Economit Development
Depariment  sad  lust
month

However. Ihere are von
S000 empind ey » the cily 'y
PEI and Bap's 7.200 hicute
Wb probahly the number o}
applieants. fad Al K
et and epe.

Youth Coris 18NYC All ol
‘he enrolices are (ram low-
nicome families

The city employs about
5.000 yauths in its
$t.1-million PEP and about
2500 students in 1s
$1 $-mihon SNY('

The sthioal boord operatys
{ts $700000 PEP {or abowt
2200 youths and its $750 00
SNYC for abwnd 1500 stu-
dents.

AL win Job sites chosen
from @ )5t of 23 stes sup-

plied lo The Plain Dealer by®

the citv PEP oflice, pamiiar-
pants expressed dlsuu:lw
oz with the progr
e 20 youths lnmkud
10 had'waeked for the
asthoul  Loard'a SNYC at
lesi) ape summer, Each ol
the 10 saed they preferred
the board s program over
the oy ™.

iy PEP workres cowe
Pplatned most ybov( teceive
ing pav checke Sde Poing

underpid of n/; being paid
. .

Evelvn mllmml has been
Mnn‘ng chitdren in math
and downg clerical work for
five wetks a1 the Mount
Pleasant  Youth  Action
Council cester. 12808 Union
Avenus SE. sod said she
has not yel been paid. She
Ty« told her cmh could
Pﬂh located.

- Mig( Wllum: W danghe
g e M l!r and Mrs -Yilliam
E. 1w

' S(-!u( warked for the
board's SNYC for three
summecs before being hired
by city PEE (s vegi.

Az seast with SNYC |03
m) checks on time” ihe
snid Miss Willlams sald 2ve
needs 8 save $300 1o Lhcad
Akron t'niversity thin 1all.
whete she wahls lo pursue
» businets degtee.

Miss Rilsams vus not the
vty worke: without o cheyk

wtions direclur for (he di-
purtinent

A VEP spobesuian et
wmated that X% ol the
souths uere not paid on
Jaly 11

Un the ecand pardes
My 97, oy othicsals ests
tnated tha | 500 out of 5 000
111 cmploves were not

pand

Jdatquelue Knutkm did
not roceive hee first check
and was lold te o W the
Contenvion Center wo pwh ot
up She waited fearly eight
lwurs al the center belvre
she ninally recened ber
money

Miss Kauckles. 18 dzu(h~
ter of Mrs, Daisy Rnuckies,
30606 Bryamt Avenue NE.
worked (or SNYC for three
sears This sumaief she ls &
PEP tram deader'at the
Amencan BN Crs, 1227
Jrospect Avenur 5w E.

Mus Knutdes suid her
naychechs were senttathe
«trong Job 51t sfter she was
forced (v change jobw be.
cause her supervisor did not
want @ female team leader.

»When | went back to Lhe
“oovention Center $o gel 2
new assighment. 1 told them
ln mlu sure they gol the

cords stre'ght so my pay

mwn\ be meswed up,”
Mics Knuckles said,

Her checks still wenf to

aer fiest o0 sile:

APEP team lrader inthe
payroll office asked not 1o
be menlioned by name ip
Jrint for fear she would get
calls a1 tome from lrsle
mothers and fathers biame
ing paycherk problem.
ber.

e of the givls undes her,
forelta Grassy., 23id they

“get. thousands’ of com-

platnts sbout pweheche’
Miss Grasay. A dau(hur
of Mns - 4 Grawy,

processing cenler,

She said problemec were
caused by kg vhecks
instead uf preronally deln.
ering them #s wis dane in
he past by SNYL.

Mayur Halph J. I'e1h saud
earfier that he wanted the
cheehs nradot o venty thie
address gnrn by e word-
ers I'EI® perbicipanls st
Ive in peighborboods with
Mph uteanydaswent

Despute pudtuli probivms.

Shv vas Rl her spplica-
far ull south tored 21 The
data enter.

Phillps. 15
daughter of M3 \irgima
Philips, 26 Unwin Hoad
SE. 1: aupposed 1o be dotng
flling and adding mischune
worh. Jowever, ahe 5aid she
sat for 3 weeh without be-
Ing given anything lo do.

She describes her jub s
bo.ng.

“You hnow 1 zet realh
1 just sitling lere \ulh
out anyihing to do™ she
sl Miss Philios was
workiog & crossword puzzle
when appronlu-d by & se-
porter,

Her Cupedvisor. Puulmo

nol lnouh work lur Mlu
YN‘\!?I 254 he ather seven
wtle -Mmd By boys, Miss
net, 19, daughter of Mrs.

Rosa Fulier, J00E Empise
Av:nm NE., 13 s sopho-
mare st Kenl State Uinvr.
nly and worked undet SNYC
five summers.

*Li SNYC we were wosk-
ing all the time."” she surd
—Onte in » blue moon they
do some work here **

Thost lenes sre wpparenl-
ly wht the workers are kept
there for. accordiag o &
data proceasing adnunist a-
tor working with ihe sum-
mer orogram. who asked
that her peme not de used.

She said her superviry
asked for 14 or 13 girls wAD-
out seeing il they were need-
ed in the data conter. |

“The girls are very un-
happy and sery bored  the
admuisiratve aand Bul we
caa’t gel nd of them bes
Cause eveTy unce i o while
1 teally need them. and then

12200 Forew Svenue 3.2

works ol the Uity 1lall data

1 work them Lo death.™

Al the June IS Coofer-
ence vl Mayors In San Fran.
cisce. Peek saud that utder
the schooi buaid's summer
jroRram  feen-agers were
Gewng pavd for downg math:
Ing e vuwed thst of the
svuths did nut work under
the vy yrogram. they
would by fived

“#vve been Liying o ed-
eate these hids in the work
tihw, and we work hard at
B tur mine qonths g year,
snd Uien they gel nto a
sumilier  youlh program
where llm don't do sny-
tiung aud ges paid for i1
l‘nk sad at the mayor's
conlerence

None of the; 16 PEP work-
ers wikh pravious summer
Propram jobs that were in. *
lerviewed at (he sis raniom.
Iy selected locations ssid
hey were working any hard-
or This summer than they
did on SN1.7 jobs,

Sunie said it was essier (o
&€t a Job under PEP and
others said # was moce dul-
iicult 1o meel the require-
ments. Bui for the majorily *
twasamasoiredtapets |
get into the city's programs.

Matia® Kasanowski said

“ahe tried for a week Lo get
on PEP, “They gt gave
me ke ruparound,” she
sad.

She was told her applus-
tan (crm w as the wrnng col-
or and % a3 seal 1 the Pub-
e tuliies Building 1o Aill
out snother, she 3ald

Froni there she was sent
1o the Convention Center, -
where she Gilled unt prother
application. A few days fat- |
er. she said, she got s phone
<ull aaking her
the Convenlion
1)l out ancther agplication

Miss Bamsnowskl. 10.
daughter of Mr, and Mrs.
Wisdvslaw Karanowskl,
2387 W. 234 Place. does sec-
felangl work in the city's
public  properties  depart.
€. "She worked wnder
SXXC three summers.

“ She was also dissatisfied
with Lhe help and inforna-
Tion nen her by team tead.
ors aml monttoca
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. Disgrace at City Hall

Whatever clse may happen ta then, the
thoux:nd\ of Cleseland yount peuple scehe
lu~ summer jobs are gelling a disillusion.
3ng lesson in the working of lucal govern.
ment.

The impasse over wim will control the
purse sieings $n a federally funded summer
Wb program s the result of a series of ri-

lous and peity shenani on the part
of the involved adults.

1 i unconscionable that the youth job
Jprogram, of all ttings. has become the ise
“awe for a test ol stength between Mayer
Perk and the Council majority, led by
- Council President Gzurge Forbes,

The ciizens of Cleveland abwuld find
1his kind of hussle intolerable — and they
“ouaht to say 50, Joud and clear. to both
Perk and Forbes.

\We are disgusied by the game of brink.
manship both sides are playing. each

* Atreatening that the other will be to blame

* it some $2.6 nullion in federal funds Is lost
. hiecause the combalents are 100 stubborn o

J'compromise. T let that money slip away .

“"ould be urforgivable — and bath sides
* Mould be to blame,

+e A shamelul lack of candor has been dis

L Wylaved in C negutiations” to date. The maye
. <or has said. for exaniple, that he was will-
‘24n2 fo have the sunvisr job program run

* by the School Board, Wirh successfully op-

< erated a somewhat similar (ederally funded

D *progran for the past seven years. The msy-

quire the city tn huld and disburse the
money.

Yet while these 1alks were going on. the
¢ily was using other Zederal funds it con-
trols o hire 100 supervisurs and pul them
thr=igh a training course the city subcon-
tracted with John Carrolt University. No
wonder the school people, who have their
stall all set 1o 70, SaY the cily was “negotis
ating” n bad {aith,

The mayora claiin that he must handle
the money is disputed hy agreements be-
tween city halls and school sysiems else-
where. Dayton, for example. has subcon-
tracted its program 1o its schoul system en
exactly the plan Forbes has proposed for
Cleveland,

In Detroit, ¢ity officials have not only
asked that the school ayatem run the pro-
RLram — they have demanded this set-up.

School people have sald they would ac.
cept a compromise planthat calls for the
Money to be held and paid out, witha
careful accounting to the city, by a major
and highly reputable bank. The city admin.
istration shouldn't reject that compromiae
out_of hand.

The saddest lhlng s that neither side
seems 1o {rust the other, and that both for-

. get they're working for the same bunch of

laxpayers. s -

Said Mayor Perk, ", . . Those of us who
have worked so hard to oblain federal
nmney will not be bulldoted into a givea.
way by a handful of selicentered poltic
cians.”

Sneaki 13

Lo has insisted that federal guidelines re.
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KINDERGARTEN ENRICHMENT PROJECT

Because the kindergarten experience 1or the inner-City five-
year-old must go beyond the regular curriculum, DPPF funds
inCleveland are being used fcr the Kindergarten Enrichment
Project 1016000 childron in 74 Title | schools. Emphasizing
the Learning Center Approach, the project proviues enriching
wxperiences and resources to unlock inquisitive minds,
nurtuse imaginations, spark epthusiasm.

l.earning Centers, focal point of the classroom provide a
place to build @ house Or a conversation, , .a place to be
alone or with a friend, . .a place for thinking. reading o1
writing. , .in short, they offer each child a time and place
to learn in his own way.

To give each child the individuat attention that is so
important at this time in his Jite, the class is staffed with a
team composed of teacher, teacher assistant, And supportive
staft, including social worker, psychologist, speech
therapist, nurse, doctor and dental hygienist,

Other special ingredients In the project are the total invelve-
men! of parents to help bridge the transition from home to
school, . .the use of paid male college tytors 10 add a male
image into the female-dominated world of the kindergartner,
tvips 10 parks, museums and fire stations for the children,
and in-service workshops tor the teachers,

Thus the project provides each kindergariner wiih a world
of adults in ail colors and sizes, , ,classrooms titled with
instructional materials and equipment. . .and days crowded
with experiences that let him discover for himselt the joys
of learning,

Additional Facts

Hali-day sessions, 5 days a week
Resource Center and Library for Parents
Breakfast or Lunch daily

Parent Activities
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Senator Perr. I would thank Dr. Briggs for his singalarly excel-
lent presentation.

Senator Starrorn, May I join in that, Mr. Chairman. I thought he
was an excellent witness.

Senator Perr. Our next witness is Dr. Judy H. Lombana, consultant
for middle and secondary school guidance of the Florida Department
of Education and with her is Dr. Charles L. Lewis, executive director,
American Personnel and Guidanee Association.

I am going to turn over the chair because T have to go back to the
Foreign Relations Committee. Senator Hathaway will take over.

[Senator Hathaway assumed the chair.]

Senator Hatiaway (presiding pro tempore). Dr. Tewis, do you
want to testify first ?

STATEMENT OF DR. CHARLES L. LEWIS, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
AMERICAN PERSONNEL AND GUIDANCE ASSOCIATION, AND JUDY
H. LOMBANA, CONSULTANT FOR MIDDLE AND SECONDARY
SCHO0_ “UIDANCE, FLORIDA DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION, AC-
COMPANIED BY DR. PATRICK JGSEPH McDONOUGH, ASSISTANT
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR OF AMERICAN PERSONNEL AND GUID-
ANCE ASSOCIATION

Dr. Lewis. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am joined today by Dr.
Judy H. Lombana and Dr. Patrick Joseph McDonough, Today our
. testimony will be presented by Dr. Judy Lombana who is the con-
sultant for the Middle and Secondary Schools Guidance in the Florida
Department of Education. Dr. Lombana has a distinguished career
in the field of education.

Dr. LoMpana. Thank you, Dr. Lewis.

Mr, Chairman, and Senator Stafford, I am Judy Lombana. Today
I am representing two groups of educators, the American Personnel
and Guidance Association and the 50 State supervisors of guidance.
The 33.000 members of the American Personnel and Guidance Associ-
ation are personnel and guidance workers emploved in all levels of
cducational settings, in both public and private eduecation, as well as
counseling personnel working in a wide variety of community based
agencies. The Stare supervisors of gnidance are responsible for more
tshan 60,000 counselors and other pupil personnel workers in all 50

tates.

For the past 4 vea:s I have been a State consultant for guidance
services in the Florida Department of Edueation. In this role, as well
as in my previous experiences as a teacher, counsclor, psychometrist,
director of testing, and educational researcher, T have had much oppor-
tunity to witness, both directly and indimetly, the powerful impact
that guidanco and counseling services car have on our children and
vouth in their educational experiences. I appreciate the opportunity
to meet with you today to share my views and those of the American
Personnel and Guidance Association and the 50 State supervisors
of guidance regarding the proposed consolidation of the Guidance
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and Counseling Section of ESSEA title 11T with several other edu-
cational programs.

Before I present our position, however, I would like to review
briefly with yeu some of the history and accomplishments of guidance
and counseling programs as previously funded. As you know, the
passing o the National Defense Education Aet, title V-A, in 1958
vesulted in great improvement in many facets of education across the
country. The positive results of allocating Federal funds for suidanee
serviees can be readily scen in a review of some of the progress made
from 1958-68.

L. The number of students receiving guidance and counseling serv-
ices increased sharply. In 1958, there were 13,000 full-time equivalent
secondary school counselors, ratio 1:960 and no elementary counsclors.
By 1968 there were 38,500 full-time equivalent secondary school coun-
selors, ratio 1:450 and 4,000 full-time equivalent clementary coun.
selors, ratio 1:9,600.

2. Local and State support increased as a result of the Federal in-
centive. Federal support rose from $4,819,990 to $24,500,000, State
support from $120,128 to $14 million and local support fron: $5,593,322
to over $252,311,500,

3. As u reslt of Federal incentives, testing programs to identify
the interests, aptitudus, achievement, and ability of students increased
5 times in the 10-year period. ‘ '

4. A signilicantly larger proportion of the Nation's youth com-
pleted secondary school and entered colleges or postsecondary voca-
tional and technical schools,

a. The high school retention rate improved 23.9 percent.

b. The number of students enrolling in college increased 115 percent.

¢. The number of students enrolling in vocational technical educa-
tion increased 2,868 percent. .

5. Btate education agency guidance and personnel services expanded.
. 6. Minimal and recommended standards for guidance programs
increased. .

7. Qualifications for State supervisurs of guidance, counseling, and
testing were strengthened.

8. %unselors were better prepared as cortification standards were
established and imnproved. o

These effects were felt in all 50 States and territories. Members of
the American Personnel and Guidance Association and guidance
supervisors of State departnients of education believe that such re-
markable accomplishmenis were possible primarily because NDEA
titls V-A was very clearly defined, because specified funding allowed
each State to develop long-range plans, and because efforts could be
spent on program implementation, rather than on competing with
powerful interest groups for funds.

In 1970, when NDEA V-A merged with ESEA III, the congres-
sional intent as specified in Public Law 91-230, section 309(b), was to

d guidance and counseling services in each State to at least 50
percent of the fiscal 1970 NDEA V-A appropriation. In a few States,
the merger was effected smoethly, and compatible working partner-
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ships developed between the gnidance and counseling seetion and the
innovative programs portion of the act. In Florida, for example. ade-
quate funds for gnidance and connseling were eategorically allocated,
over a 3-vear period, with the pupil personnel section of the Florida
Department of Eduneation—encompassing gnidance. school psychology,
and school social work services—maintaining operational control over
the allocation. Consequently gunidance and counseling in Florida has
led the Nation in several arveas. inclnding the development of State
and district comprehensive guidance—K-~12—plang, the categorieal
funding for elementary gnidance and occipational speeialist programs,
the initiation of earcer connseling programs K--12, significant researeh
efforts in the areas of lmman velations skills and leadership technigues,
and comprehensive preventative drng abuse programs.

I list these items only to provide examples of what one State level
program can do when conditions are right: that is, when adequate
funds are available. when control of those funds is in-honse, when
funds are gnaranteed over a long enough period of time to insure that
long-range planning can be productive and trne acconntability pos-
sible, and when a good working relationship exists hetween the stafls
of merged programs. Ifor a more comprehensive treatment of APGA
recommendations for improvement of existing KSEA II1 legislation,
please refer to the attached document.

Senator Hatmaway. Without objection the docnment will be made
a part of the record.

[The information referred to follows:]

s
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FWENTY YEARS

et CAMERA CPPY-—PLEASE SHOOT AND

SUPALY 2 SETS OYLUX
Thruout]

(Hold Pags Numbers

&_E_ AMERICAN PERSONNEL AND GUIDANCE ASSOCIATION
&'::cuuenonmou

September 12, 1973

Mr, Stephen Wexler, Counsel

Subtommittee on Education

U. S. Senate Committee on Labor and
Public Weltare

Room 4228, New Senate Office Building

Washington, D, C. 20510

Dear Steve:

Thank you for the opportunity to present testimony before Scnator Claiborne
Pell®s Subcommittee on Education on Tuesday, September 11, 1973, Dr, Judy .
Lombana and Dr, Charles L. Lewis, our witnesses, were especially appreciative
of the opportunity.

As | ind’cated to you, the Association did prepare a position on Special
Revenue Sharing which ! would wish to share with the Subcommittec, A copy is
attached, “Special Educational Revenue Sharing: Az APGA Report”, written by Dr,
Janct Heddesheimer, a former staff member, It would be our hope that this report
could be added as a suppiement to Dr, Lombana®s testimony,

Thanks very much for your consideration in this matter.

Sincerely,

. McDonough, Ed.D.

Patr
Assisgant Exccutive Director
Y Professional Affairs
PJMcD:mj
Enclosure

ce: Dr, Judy B. Lombana
Dr, Charles L. lewis
Dr. Janct Heddesheimer

’ [ .

HOT NEw MAMPEMIRE AVENUE, NW. - WASKINGTON, DC. 20008 ¢ AC 200 883480 ¢ Execviiwe Diector CHARLES L. LEWIS
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SPECIAL EDUCATIONAL REVENUE SHARING:

AN APGA REPORT

Janet C. Heddesheimer

American Personnel and Guidance Assoclation

Spring, 1973
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The Better Schools Act of 1973

At a time when all sectors of education are facing a fiscal crisis, the federal
guvernment is cvaluating the effectiveness of its previous financial support of cduca -
tiun and suggesting new methods for dispensing those federal dollars. This has
resulted ain considerable confusion, dnger, and concern among cducators, Much of
this is causcd by an awareness that categorical programs mixy no longer be estab-
lished by the federal goverument, new methods for garnering federal funds at the local
level w education will have 1o be developed, and the total federal allotment for ¢duca -
tivn may weli be reduced.

An aimportant point 1o keep in mind 1s that the federal government contributes
approximatcly 7% of the total education budget of the U, S, However, the significance
of these funds range far beyond the actual dotlars involved,  Categorical programs
suggest aational educational prioritics. For many public schoal districts the extra
money provides special services ard programs the district could not otherwise afford
from local and state funds, Finally, categorical carmarking of funds mandates that
those monies be spent in specific ways; the money cananot be used for activities not
defaed in the law. Thus federal categurical programs are, n theory at least, not
subject to luss to whatever special interest group or program is strongest at the state
or local fevel,

Revenue Sharwng

In order to understand spoecial educational revenue sharing it is important to
sec it in relation to general revenue sharing. Special educational revenue sharing is
one aspect of a total plan by the Administraton to reorganize the federal method for
allotting money to the states, General revenue sharing was passed into law during the
lastCongress. During the 93rd Congress the President is asking Congress for, 1n
addition to gencral revenue sharing, special revenue sharing in the arcas of cducation,
urbin community development, manpower, and law enforcement.

The money for general revenue sharing that is already in the states could
provide some relief for local schouls, Two-thirds of the money that goes to a state
15 given directly 1o local governmems and cannot be spent for cducation. However,
wdirectly this muney could aid cducation in 3 comununity, If a community uscs
revenue sharing funds to pay for a scrvice previously paid for by local or stawe
money, the money released could be expended for education. More directly the one-
ihird that goes 1o the states has greatdr potential benefit to educatjon,  There are no
restrictions on these monies except that they canfot be used to match other federal
funds, Thus a state can elect to spend any portion or all of this money on cducation.
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The Better Schools Act of 1973 (H.R. 5823)

The President’s special educational revenue sharing proposal, named “The
Better Schools Act of 1973, " would replace 31 existing formala grant programs for
clementary and sccondary cducation with assistance an five broad arcas.  These areas
aru vducation of the disadvantaged, education of the handicappesd, vocatinal education,
assistance for schools enrolling children who live on federal property, and supporting
materials and services.

Referring to the Better Schoels Act as revenne sharig 1s o misnomer. In
actuality 1t 15 a grases consolidation act.  The law combines 31 existang categorical
programs inte ong hill tind, in essence, allows the states to select (wathin the timits
imposed by the hill) vaich cethe pragrams they will continue 1o maintain through
federal funds, vatih they will reduce, and which they wall chiminare. Among the acts
which are totzgly ot in part "folded into” the bill are: Elementary and Sccondary Fduca -
tion Act, the Smigh-Hughes Act of 1917, the National Doefense Bducation Act, the
Higher Education Act of 1965, Vocatlonat Education Act of 1903, Child Nutrition Act
of 1966, and the National School Lunch Act.

Yot another point of confusion is what levels of education this bill includes,
The only programs affected are those in clementary and scecondary cducation, hoth
public end non-public. Institutions of post-secondiry cducation and students attending
those schools are still covered under eategorical programs. ‘Therce is oo movement
to change this,

The Better Schools Act of 1973 is a complex bill, Inan ¢ffort to present a
comprehensive yet understandable outhine of the bill, the following is a modification
of a4 briefing sheet on education revenue sharing prepared by the administration. For
an ¢ven bricfer and more concise summary sce Appeadix A which contains a doserip-
tion of the tegiclation provided by Casper Weinberger (Seerctary of HEW)

Education Revenue Sharing

Bricfing Sheet .
Fundng Level
FY 1974 $2.771 billion
Est. ¥Y 1975 $3.043
Following Ycars Such sums as are nectssary.  Assmes

$271 million now in Emergency School
Add will e adihed 1o disadvantaged
priority in FY 1975 and following.
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Arcys of Assistance, The bill will contain five specific earmarks,

Education for the
Disadvantaged:

Education of the

Handicapped:

Assistance to Schools in
Arcas Affected by Federal

Activities (SAFA "a"):

Vocational Education:

Supporting Services:

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

Programs and projects designed to

meet the special educatiunal needs of
educationally disadvantaged children

in school attendance areas having high
concentrations of childrew who are educa-
tionally disadvantaged os 1:v v low -income
familics, of migrant and reglected and
delinquent children for whose cducation
the State is responsible.  This program
would incorporate the concentration of per
pupil expenditures and follow -the -child
provisions similar to thosc in last year's
EEOA proposal,

Programs and projects at the preschool or
any other cducational level designed to
meet the special educational needs of
handicapped children.,

Provision of financial assistance for those
Jocal educational agencies upon which the
United States has placed financial burdens
by reason of the fact that such agencies
provide education for children fesiding un
Federal property,

Assistance to States for vocational educa-
tion activities. Included in vocational
cducation are technical training or retrain-
ng, work-study programs, vocational
guidance and counsceling, instruction in
occupational education, job placement, and
training of professions in vocatijonal ¢duca-
tion.

The remainder of the funds can be used for
such matcrials and services as the purchase
of schoul textbooks, library resources, and
educativnal cquipment; the provision of
supplementary educational centers and ser-
vices, of school pupil personnel services, of
adult education, of school meals; the strength-
enlng of State or locat educational agencies
capabilities and of educational planning and
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Allotment and Use of Shared Revenues,

Funding for Trust
Territories:

State Shares:
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administration at the State level of the
program ciarricd out under this Act; and
any service in vocational education, cducd-
tion for the handicapped, and education for
the disadvantaged.

Allocation of the appropriated revenues
takes place in the following sequence:

Funding Level -« up to three pereent of
total appropriation.

EST, FY 1974 - $74. 3 million
EST. FY 1975 - $77.9 million

Before any other allocations are made, the
Sccretary is authorized to deduct up to
three percem of the total appropriation to
serve the outlying terrntories (Guam,
Virgin Islands, American Samua and the
Trust Territories of the Pacitic) and the
Department of lnterior (BIA).

After deduction of funds for the trust terri-
tories, the remainder of the appropriation
is divided among the States, A State's share
is the sum of three allocations; an allocatjon
for children who live on Federal property,
an allocation for cducationally disadvantaged
children, and & combired allocation for
Education for the Handicapped, Vocational
Education and Suppertive Scrvices,

2} Allocation for Children who Live on Fed-

eral Property

Funding Level -- determined by need

Esl, FY 1974 - $194.7 million
Est, FY 1975 - $210.3 millivn
Each State shall recvive an alloeation

cequal 1o 60 pereemt of the average per
pupil expenditure in the United States
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multiplicd by the number of pupils in
average daily attendance in the State
who reside with a pareat on Federal
property,

Allocation for Educationally Disadvan-
taged Children

Hold Haymless: Other allocation pra-
visions notwithstanding, cach State shall
receive in FY 1974 at least 904, in FY
1975 at least 805, and in FY 19706 at least
70% of the FY 1973 payment which the
State received under Title 1 of the Eleen-
tary and Sucondary Fuucation Act (ex-
clusive of the set-aside for handicapped
education in Title 1).

Again, other provisions notwithsianding,
each school district shall receive in FY

1974 at least 509 of its FY 1973 paviment
“tnder Tatle 1,

Funding Level -- 005 of the appropriation
which remains after trust
territory payments and
Federal children pay-
ments have been deducted,

Est, FY 1974 - $1,545.7 million
LEst, FY 1975 - $1,536.3 million

Each State shall receive an allocation vqual
1o 25 percent of the average State or pat-
ional current expenditure per pupil (which-
ever 18 higher) multiplied by the 1970
Census number of children in poverty aged
§-17 in the State. Census poverty compu -
tations are bascd on the Orshansky index
which varies with family size and farm vs,
non-farm cost of living, For an urban
family of two adults and two children, the
1969 index was §3, 745,
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If available funds are insufficient 1o
provide full State allocations under this
section, eazh State's share will be
reduced on a pro-rata basis. -

Each State shall inake all funds from this
allocation available only for programs

and projects designed to meet the special
ceducational néeds of educationally dis-
advantaged children who reside in school
attendance areas having high concentra- .
tions of low-income families, children of
migrant agricultural workers, and neg-
lected or delinquent children for whose
education the State is directly responsible.

Ailocaliqn for Vocational Educaliz;n, Educa-
tion for the Handicapped and Supporting
Matcerials and Services

Funding Level -~ 40% of the appropriation
which remains after trust
territory payments and

‘ Federal children pay-

! ments have been deducted.

Est. Funding (sce below)

The available funds shall be divided among
the States in proportion to the number of
children, age 5-17 who reside in cach
State.

Vocational Education

Each State shall make 43 percent of this
allocation available for programs in voca-
tional education.

Est. FY 1974 - $443.1 million

Est. FY 1975 - $440. 4 million
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Handieapped Education
A ' ' Each Stare shall make sixteen pereent
| of this allocation available for education
: of the handicapped.
Est. FY 1974 - $164.8 million
Est. FY 1975 - $165.8 million

Supporting Materials and Scrvices

41% of the funds allocated under this
section shall be made available by the
States for supporting Materials and Ser-
vices and for supplementation of the dis-
advantaged, handicapped and vocational
programs at the discretion of the States.

Est. FY 1974 - §419. 1 million
Est. FY 1975 - $419.1 million

Distribution of Funds Yiithin the States. Distribution of the funds will vary among
the particular ecarmarks in the bill,

SAFA "a" Funds for this carmark will be
passed through directly to the erinol dis-
tricts. Each district will receive 46 per-
cent of the national average per pupil espen-
diture multiplied by the number of SAFA 2"
students it has in average daily attendance.
Funds so allocated may be uscd by the school
district for any educational activity.

Disadvantaged. States will pass these car-
marked monics to the schoel districts in
several stages:

a) Funds will be set-aside, at State disi-
cretion, for compensatory programs for
children of migratory‘workers and neg-’
lected or delinquent childreri whose

. cducation is now a State responsibility.,
Funding levels would be determined by

ERIC
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the number of these pupils multiplied !
times the State expenditure index per '
pupil (The State expenditure rate 15 25%

. of the Average State or National current

expenditure per pupil, whichever is
higher) -- the national per pupil concen-
tration figure adjusted for variations of
current State average per pupih.-xpandi-
tures fron: the current national average
per pupil expenditure.

School districts with,a concchtration of
children in poverty (per the Orshansky
Index) of at' Jeast 15 percent of the total
student population or 5, 000 students
would receive the State expenditure index
for cach of these pupils,

‘The remaining schuol districts would be
ranked, by cach Siate, according 10 con-
centrations of poor childrens Ranking
may be donc according to the number or
the percentage of such children at the
State's option, All remaining funds would
be distributed, beginning with the district
having the highest cnncentrationr of poor
children, at a level determined by the
number of poer students multiplicd Yy the
State expenditure index.  States would
work their way down the ranking of diz-
tricts until the State allotment for the ~
disadvantaged has been completely dis-
tributed.

Low-income children moved casing the
previous year from a school with a
mdjority of low-income children to one
with a mirority would be double counted
in calculating the number of low -income
children in any district.

No money will he distributed to districts
whose entitlement is less than $10, 000

and ne districr would receive for FY 1974
less than 50 percent of its FY 1973 entitle -
ment gpder ESEA, Title 1,
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f) The State would have to detervine that
services provided by cach school in-
dependently of these revenue shiring
funds are comparable to those services
provided by all other schools in the
same school district,

=

Each district would concentrate its funds

at the State entitlement rate per pupil

in schools or grade levels (with State
approval} with the most educationally
disadvantaged (us defined by the Sceretary).

4

h)

=

These provisions notwithstanding, in

FY 1974 no district can receive less than
507 of its I'Y 1973 allocation under Title
1 of ESEA.

Handicapped. The State allotment for educa -
tion for the handicapped wi'l be distributed
within the State in accordance with a State
plan drawn up by the appropriate State
agencics, While there is no provision for
prior Federal approval of this plun, the plan
must be made availahle for review hy all -~
concerned parties and responsive to the
needs of local cducational agencies,

Vocatijonal Education, The State alloeation

for vocatiotal education will be distributed
within the State in accordunce with a State

plan drawn up by the appropriate State
agencies. While there is no provision for prior
Fuderal approval of this plan, it is expected
the plan will be ade available for review by
all concerned partics and responsive to the
needs of local educational agencics,

Supporting Materials and Services, The
remainder of the State allotment shall he
uscd by the Scate in aseordance with a State
plan drawn up by the appropriate State
agencies, While there is no provision for
prior Federal approval of this plan, it is
expected the plan will be made available for
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Assistance:
A

Operation of the Program:

Participation of Nonpublic
School Children:
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review by all concerned parties «nd respon-
s1ve 1o the needs of Jueal educational
agencies.  In addition, the State may hold
some of these funds for plunning, cvaluation,
and adininistration uf revenue sharing funds,

The State would be permitted Lo transfer up
to 30 pereent of the funds attributable to
handicapped and vocational education to any
other activity authorized by the Act, eacept
SAFA "a” aid.

Additional transfers above the statutory limn
would be permiatied if the State demonstrates
to the satisfaction of the Sccrctary that such
action will achicve more effectively the
purposes of the Act.

The approprate State agencivs shall, for
cach fiscal year, develop and publish plans
for the distribution and expenditure of funds
under the Act. Such plans shail not be
finally adopted untal a reasonable oppurtunity
has been given to interested persons for
comment thereon, and shall be made
available to the Secretary.

Except where prahibited by State law,
cruitable participation of children enrolled
in nonpublic clementary and secondary
schools would e provided in the disadvantaged,
handicapped, vocational, and support service
arcas., Where Stawe law prevents such
participation, the Sccretary may perimit the
State to participate, but he shall arrange

for such children to receive similar ser -
vices on an cquitable basis and shall pay the
cost thereof out of the State’s allotment.

In addition, a State would provide that title
to and control of funds received under this
Act and other property dorived therefrom
will remain in one or more public agencics,
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Civil Mights: Revenues shared under thus Act shall be
considered as Fuederal financial assistance
within the meaning of Title VI of the Cvil
Rights Act of 1904, and Tule IX of the
Education Anxndments of 1972,

The proponents and opponents of the Better Schools Act have discussed and
written at great fength about the strengths and weakness of this bill.  The strengths
can be summarized as follows:

I. The number of categorical programs for education have grown like Topsy
swce the Smigh-Hughes Act of 1917, Whether the government can continue to fund and
administer all of them is questionable,  Thus the states need to tad ) responsibility for
selecting among the alternatives in lght of unique state needs.

2. Comprehensive, coordinated educational planning is currently difficult
hecause of the piccemeal system of federal aid.  Educational revenue sharing would
allow cach state to plan and coordinate, according to their own needs, the programs

" provided for by federal money from education revenue sharing.

3, The granmismanship syndrome often makes it impossible for smaller,
poorer school districts to apply for and receive much aid.  Schools would now b deat
ing dircctly with the state agency rather than with the federal government.

4. The inflexibility of federal programs means that money is spent on programs
which have outlived their usefulness, or that simply are incffective, while funds for
new ideas cannot be obtatned, The Better Schools Act atlews for leeway in how cach
state spends their federal allotment. .

5. Categorization is wasteful in that it requires many man-hours of checking
at the local, state and federal level to assure that the detailed federal recdirements
are heing wer,

6. Office of Educatior. staff will be freed from administzring programs s :hat
they will be able to provide technical assistance to the states and local educatio.i
agencies.

The weaknesses have been viewed as follows:

I. It is too sooa to change programs which are )ust beginning to demonstrate
effectivencess, such as Title T of ESEA, If the fooss and the allotment formulas for
these programs are modified and their continuation is nt guaranteed on a national
tbasis, the gains made may be Jost,
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2, The problem is not with incfficient distribution of funds and crippling red
tape, but with lack of sufficicnt funding. 1f prograins mnhorized by existing legislation

-were fully funded, the programs would have the impact they were designed to bave.

3, There is a need for firm federal guidelines for categorical programs and
federal monitoring of these programs, Otherwise, there 15 no guarantee that the
moncy will actually be uscd as Congress mangated, cven in a program as flexible as
cducational revenue sharing,

4. Revenue sharimg cannot fulfill the promisce of simphifying regulations, There
is no assurance that the regulations av the state leved will be any simpler or require
any less staff or tme to mieet, '

5. Special interest groups within cducation are concerned that their programs
will not be maintained or funded at previous levels without concrete language in the
legislation which provides for twm.

6. Swnce the majority of the money is to be administered by the state, the
arcas funded may he determined by whoever has the strongest influchee at the state fevel
rather than where the cducational needs are the greatest,

7. Infe long run, cducational revenue sharing will inean considerably reduced
funding levels for clementary and secondary cducation,

Guidance Related Issues

The strengihs and weaknesses just discussed are generalized reactions to the
total bill, As school counsclors, big city directors of guidance, state dircctors of
guidance and teachers concerned with guidance in the schools begin to examine special
education revenue sharing, a number of specific points should e considered,

1. Guidance would fall primarily in the broad category of supporting services.
Pupil personnel scepvices are also mentioned in vocational cducation, bt these apply
only to guidance services relative to carcer education,

2. Up to 100% of the money carniarked for supporting scrvices in cach state
can bv transferred 1o any other category except smpact aid,

3, Upto 365 of the money carmarked for vocational education can be trans-
ferred to any other category except impact aid,  That amount of transfer can be
exceeded only by permission of the Office of Education,

4, FEducatjonal revenue sharing monicy go to the governor who designates an
appropriate state agency to admimster the funds,

ey
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5. It will bv the reeponsibility of the state agency in each state that adminis-
ters the money to establish prioritics and actually decide how much money will go to
cach school district and for which programs.

6. While a state plan most be filcd for the distribution and expenditure of
funds, the federal government has no authority to change those plans as Jong as they
comply with the provisions of the act. The plans will be used for auditing purposes
at the end of the fiscal year.

Fuduge of Better School+ Act of 1973

At the present time, there are no indications that educational special revenue
sharing will become a reality in this session of Copgress. The bill is currently in the
House, Education and Labor Conunittee. Ncither the Republicans nor the Democrats
on the Committee fayor the bill. A number of committee leaders on botk sides have
vowed it will never be reporied out of Committee.

This poscs a serious problem in the appropriations arcna. Nixon has proposed
"0" funding for many of the programs he has folded into cducational revenue shazing.
This means that if the Appropriations Commitice d-velops a hill which funds these
programs categorically, and if it . “yes the Congress, the Presidemt will probably
veto it. Thus there will be no money available to be spent for cducation.

In cffect, the President has indicates) that if Congress does not pass educaticen
revenue sharing in the formadhe proposes, and fund it, there will be no federal sup-
port for education.
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SUMMARY OF BETTER SCHOOLS ACT OF 1973

Appropriations for carrying out the bill wyuld remain available for obligation
and expenditure at the State and local levels for two years (8 3),

The bill provides for allotment among the Stated of the funds appropriated (and
for the uses which may be made of thoo funds) (8 4). Appropriated funds are to be
used for 5 purposes: cducation of the disadvantaged; education of the kandicapped;
wocational edacutit, assiztance for schools enrolling children who live on Federal
propernty; and supporting materials and scrvices. Any of the funds may be used for
construction. .

Funds allotted among the States are to be distributed within the State under
section 5. The ontlre amount allotted to the State on the basis of children living on
Pederal property must be “passed through®™ to the local educational agencies in which
those children llve. The amouwnt allotted to the State for the ¢ducation of the dis-
advantaged must be distributed amung local educational agencies by first paying to
those agencies with 15% or 5,000 of their children from low-income familics an
amount equal to an expenditure index for the State multiplied by the number of such
children, The remaining funds for the disadvantaged would be distributed among the
other local educational agencics with the largest numbers or percertages of children
from low-income familics.

Thiaty percent of cach of the amaunts allotted to any State for vocational ¢duca -
tion and education of the handicapped may be iy e available for ather educational
purposcs {8 7). The State may exceed these 30 Jwrcent fimitations if it demonsiraics
te, the satisfaction of the Secrutary that doing so would further the purposes of the
Act. The funds allotied to a State for supporting materials and services may be used
also for vocational education and for educatlon of the hyndicapped and the dlsadvan®
tajed,

With respect to amounts allotted for the disadvantaged, cach State and vach
loca cducational agency would be "held harmless” for fiscal year 1974 at 100 percent
of the: amount ailotted to it for fiscal year 1973 under Tutle I of the Elementary and
Secondary Education Act of 1965,

States are required to provide equitable treatment of private school children
in the activities carried out under the bill, but if they are unable to do so because of
llmitations of State law the Sceretary is requlred to provide services 1o such children,
paying the cost thereof out of the State's allotment (8 8).
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Amounts for the disadvantaged will Ze paid to any local educational agency
only if that agency meets a “comparabluy” requirement -- doe,, if the services
provided in cach of its schools with funds other than fusady under this bill ave deter-
mined by the State administering agency to be comparable to the services so pro-
vided in its other schools.

The Governor of cach State weuld be the agency for administering the program
v ithin the State unless State law provides for a specified single State agency to
administer the program. The State agency will develop a plan for the distribution
of funds not “passed through” to local educational agencics, and for the expenditure
of those funds, The distribution must be made on a hasis which 1akes into account
the rejative needs of the local educational agencics in the State fur the types of assist-
#xege for which the funds may be used, but in doing so the amount paid to local
oducational agencies for education of the disadvantaged may not be taken into consider-
atior, Indeveloplng the plan the agency must give an apportunity far comment thercon
i (erested persons, but there is no requirement of Federal review or approval of
the plan (8 9).

Each §1ate nusst provide education on a nondiscriminatory basis for children
who live on Federal propeny (8 10).

Revenues shared under the hill are suhject to Titde VI of the Civil Rights Act
of 1964 and Title IX of the Education Amcndments of 1972 (relating to discrimination
on the hasis of sex) (8 13).

There is an advance funding provision (8 14) and a provision for an annual
report by the Sceca-tary to the President and the Congress (8 16).

There is also a provision permitting interstate agreements (3 18), a provision
concerping records, audits, and reports (8 17), and a provislon concerning remedics
for noncompliance (8 12). . '
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* Mr. Ciairman and Memburs of the Subconimittee:

lam ]u;l)' Lombana, Today I am represcnting two groups of educaters, the
American Personnel and Guidance Assoctation and the 50 State Supervisors of Guidance.
The 33,000 members of the American Personnel and Guidance A:sociation are personncl
and guidance workers employed in all levels of educational settings, in both public and
private education, as well as counscl'.\ng personnel working in a wide variety of com -
munity based agencies. The St:;(c Supervisors of Guidance arc responsible for more
than 60, 000 counsclors and other pupil personncl workers in all fifty states,

For the past fuur years 1 have been a state consultant for guidance services
in the Florida Department of Education. In this role, as.w.el‘l as in my previous
experiences .as a teacher, counselor, psychometrist, director of testing, and cduca-
tional researcher, 1 have had much opportunity to witness, hoth directly and indircctly,
the powerful impact that guidance and counseling services can have on our children
and youth in thelr educational experiences, 1 appreciate the opportunity to meet with
you today to share my views and those of the American Personnel and Guidance Asso-
ciation and the 50 State Supervisors of Guidance regarding !ﬁe proposed consolidation .
of the Guidance and Counseling Section of ESEA Title 11l with scveral other educational
programs,

Before 1 present our position, however, 1would tike to review bricfly with
you some of l.hc history and accomplishments of guidonce and counseling programs as
previously funded, As you know, the passing of the Na'llo’n:ll Dcfense Education Act,

Tule V-A, in 1958 resulted in great improvement in many facets of cducation across

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic: f -



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

1805

. 2 -

the country. The positive results of ullucating federal funds for guidinee services can

be readily seen ina review of some of the progress made from 1953 -1908,

1.

The number of studeits reeciviag guidaney and comseling scr\(icvs
increased sharply,  In 1958, there were 13,000 full ~time cq'uivalcnl
secondary schoul counsclors, ratio 1:960 and no ¢ lementary coun-
selors. By 1968 there were 38,500 full~time equivalent secondary
school cugnsvlors. ratio 1:450 and 4, 000 full -time equivalent
clvmcn‘..-'::,v counsclors, ratio 139, 600,
Local and state support increased as.a result of the Federal incen-
tive. Federai support rose from $4,819,990 to $24, 500,000, state
support from 5420; 128 to $14,000, 000 and local support from
$5,593,322 to over $252, 311,500,
As a result of Federal incentives, testing programs to identify the
interests, aptitudes, achicvement and ability of students increased
5 times in the 10~ycar period.
A significantly larger proportion of tfic uation"f,j youth conlpictcd
secondary school and entered colleges or po;l-;ccondary v;)callonul
and scchnical schools.
a. The high school retention rate improved 23.§mrccnl.
b, The number of students enrolling in cbllege increased 115
I .

percent. .",f

¢, The numir.r of students enrolling in \'f)calion-’ll-lcchmc:ll

education increascd 2, 868 percent.
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5. State education agency guiciancé and persennul services expanded.

6. Mumimal and recommended standards for guidance programs

increascd,

7. Qualifications for State Supervisors of Guidance, Counscling and

Testing were strengthened,

8. Counsclors werebetter prepared as certification standa rgs were

established and improved. ‘

These effects were felt in all tifty states and territories. Members of the
Ainerican Personnel and G.ldance Association and guidante supervisors of state
departments of education believe that such remarkable accomplishments were possible
primaxily bcéause NbEA Title V-A was clgarly deﬂncd,' ‘because specified funding N
allowed each State to de':-clop long-range plans, and bcc;\u'.;.c efforts could be spent on
program implementation rather than on competing with powerful interest groups for
funds, )

In 1970, whcp NDEA V-A merged with EéEA 111, the Congressional iment as '
specificd in PL 91-230, Seétion 309(b) was to fund guidance and counseling scrvices in
cach state to at least 50F, of the fiscal 1970 NDEA V-A appropriation. In a few states,
the merger was effected smoothly, and i‘compallblc warﬁing yartnershlps dcvélopcd
between the gu?d;:\pcu and counse}ing scction and the -Innovative Programs portion of the
Act, lp Florida, for example, adequate fuods for guidance and counseling were
c!nlug;ricully allocated, over a three year ;x-riod, with th; Pupll. I;crson'ncl Scction of

the Florida Departnwin of Education (encon.passing guidance, .sché'ol psychology, and

A
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school social work services) m:xinlainh{g opcrational conlfol over the allocation. Con-
scquently guidance and cuunseling in Florida has led the nation in several areas,
including the development of State and district somprehensive guidance (K-12). plans,
the categorical funding for clementary guidance and occupatiunal specialist programs,
the initiation of career counscling program‘s K-12, significant ‘rescarch cfforts in“hc
arcas of human relations skills and leadership techniques, and comprehensive pre-
vcn.(alivc drug abusc prograins. )

1 1ist these fteins only to provide examples of what one state level progrsm can
do when conditions are i-igh(; that is, when adequate funds are available, when control
of those funds is in-house, when funds are guarantced ovcr‘a long cnough period of
time to insur.e that long-range planning can be productich and true uccoun(ab\m(y pos-l‘
sible, and when a good working relationship exists between the staffs of merged programs.
\For a more comprchensive treatment of APGA recommendations far improvement of
existing ESEA 111 legislation please refer to the attached document.)

Unfortunately, guidance and counseling services in many states did not fare

»
well through the merger of NDEA V-A and ESEA-JIl.  In some states the 50% Q_gq’x: was

_misinterpreted as a 505 ceiling, resulting in huge reductions in state level funding.

Since in many cases Title 11 staff administer guidance and counseling funds, state Ievel
guidance programs a;c unable to control the cxpenditures ¢ sheir unfairly reduced
budgets. Such actions have, of cow'se, severely reduced the effects of guidance and
counscling progrags in many states. The members of lh;' Al‘;’lCi’lCﬂll P¢rsonnel and

Guidance Assaciation helieve that further mergers would compound existing problems;
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that the potentiality of misinlcrprclulim.\'of the law will grow aroportionately a5 more

programs are consolidated; that competition for the same funds pits the powerful against

the Iess powerful and reduces the ultimate effect of all ,Jrogru‘ms; that conso]i-dalion

for consolidation’s sake is illogical; that guidance services will suffer unwarranted cuts

in budget, programs, and autonomy; and that program accountability is unrealistic when

carmarked funds are not specified on an annuat basis,
t . *

As you know, our increasingly complex socicty demands that our education
system be accountable not only to teach our children Shakespeare and modern math, but
also to assume resporsibility for instruction and guidance in areas such as drug cduca-
tion, decision-making, race relations, carcer development, and communication skills,
These very ix‘nponam and 'ln\cgr:;l comsponents of the cur;'iculum are generally the
province of the schoof counselor. Yet, in spite of the increasing demand for counselors
and their expanding sesponsibilities, it appears that Federal verbal support rises
while financial support dwindles.

In closing 1 would like to reiterate the view of the members of APGA and the
50 State Su‘pérvlsors of Guidance who are responsible for (housaﬁds of yuidance programs
around the State: that our desires in the form of fcde'ral support lic in a categorical
funding package designed as was NDEA Title V-A, with autonomy and specified f;.mds
over a long-range period, to be used by each State according to its specific needs and
plans, 'Burring this possibility, we advocate the continued categorical funding as a
special section of ESEA Title 11, hup(‘[ull): with renewed éuidclix-ws to r'cv;-nl the desig-
nated intent of the law. Inany case, because of the great po(qr'uinl, dangers to guidance

-
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and counseling scrvices, we cannot support any consolidated package which does not

provide for specific funds allocated to guidznce and counseling.

Thank you, Goatlemen, far your time and attenvion, My ecileagues and 1 are

available to respend to any qu.stlons you might have,

07-457 O - 73 - pt.5 - 12
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Further, the Arrociauon hes some specific reconmmendations whach wdentify ways that

the Lieg

s uf Tatle 0T ean e apdated, espeeially asataffects puidarase, c.l)un.sulh"q:
and teting. This languane vill be offered tn he subsequent seetion dealing with
TSpecific Recommendbitms™,
Recomnicmtbiion No, 3

Sinee the Flemaewary :n-ud Secandary Fducation Act, Title 11l represents both the
cducational brnefits derived frém innovation as .\"cll as those (k:ri\-c-d from gnidance,
comscling tnd testing, e Association recommends that i cvory Tiate Advisory Council

, .
there should be a spéeific provision that repreacntatives of the avreas of professional

coinpoicase in clementayvy and seconda vy school counseline and guidince services be

appoated 3n cach Stute’s Sdvisory Comeil,

Recommerdation Mo, 4

The Association has li‘on deeply appreciative of the worlk, ¢fforts and the
dedication of the Nmion.ﬂvl\dv:nmy Council and its individual members. The Association
has been particularly appreciative of the efforts expended by Council member Dallag. ll.‘
Smith, Conxultant from the Carcer and Persomal Counseling Scrvice of the Presbyterian

Ciurch of the United States, However, the Association views Mr, Smita's appointment

- as fortuitous rathes than one resulting, from the funguage of Scction 309, which deals

with medevship onthe Presidem's National .\d\’lst)l")' Council, It seams important 1o

us el

use of the uniges way in vwhich issovative progyvams and gaidsnee, counscling
and testimgt programs vees Lined w Tade Lt aiipropriate represeatation e given o

both arpeets of this Title as Waed oo the President’s National Advirory Comneit,” There

fore, thie Avacrcan Pora sact and Guibinee Assoeation vovomy vead. that at Jeast ane

person be appainted by the President 1o the Cooncil who Tias professiona? compwtence in
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the area ol utdew s acd coantselite, stal that this imelussen be nade o part of Secrion

E2

SO s et of g Mdvisery Council,

St wnder phe Ny

Recomnendation A, &

One vl the pariivaian ly troabiesbme aspects or admimstration of the gwidnee
and counsehing provision of Taide 1 s been the nulefiniteness of amounts of muney b
Jex alJocated incach Stae for the porposes of puidance, counseling and westing when an
oyer aif ;lll.nc;llion ol moncy was fortheoming ta vach State resulting from amnwal
apprepriativas o Elementory and Sccondary Educaton Act, Tule 1l, Supplementary
_Educ;niu:wl Centers and Serviees; Guidanee, Counseling and “Testing,  This troublesome
provision is found in that Sc-ctlon uf'fl:"') whieh deals with' the amount of money that

cach State sliall veceive fu we purprkes of Taitde V-AL 1o many instances, State Tyle

M Darectors have viewed the language in Subi-scetion 4 as a ceiling for funding, not a

v in allocating smorats af money 1o thase State adimintstrators 1esponsible for the -
'

guithanee, counseling and testing provisions of this Title, Therefore, the Assaeiation

1.

2

recommends Wae foflowing porfection in suh-section 43 (1) of Section 303(h) of such

Tatle HI on amoumt_at Tevst equal 1o & amewt expw ieded B he Siale for the purposes
! )

of 'l'nh: VA of the National 1 fepse Sdecation e of 1935 fromn funds aphropriated

pursaant to such T V-A fur fises] veay endine June 30, 1970, The intent of this

chrnge ischat funds reserved for

ace and commseling progroms io 1972 shonkd e
appioprined LUleast at the same fevel ag thove funds appropriated for RIZEA, VA,
fizcal 1970, 1o Insure G padaed sad counseling xs-.li\ hih-;':rnl part of our clucational
Beaem. ‘

Recommecnd 'Lion Na, b

United States Offiec of Nducation shill appoint aud actively involve o sepresenistive
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conimittee of Srate Pivcctoes of Coitimes in e formulnion ard deaftine of compredion-

sive mndefines for e ade i Cetion of cuidiiee and covaseling neder Tile 1, The

intent of tiis recommendotion 1 that in many instances State leaders in guidance feel
they are catled cpai te veview or colament on regulations afier the fact, These leaders
bocause of therr unique posttion i adrnistration of 1he Guidance, Counseling and Test-
ing provistons of Tale 111, wish to he consulied and involved prior to the drafting of

guidelmes and in the drefung procuess.,

Specific Recommendations

e~ In Tatle M1 ‘lhcrc should Z‘.c. a name change from Supplementary Educational
Centers and Scervices; Guidince, Counseling and Testing 1o "Educational Inovation and

- . B .
Guld:mvt'o". ) . ) R

== Scetion 30)(a), in the fivst paragraph this sh.nuld read “the Commissioner
shall carry out a program for making supplzmental gramts for vitally needed cducational

scrvices not available in sufficicnt quantity or quality §) which stimulate and assist in

the developmeat and establisiment of exemplary clementary and sc_cor;v.ln ry school cdica-
tioral programs to serve as models for regular _schoq_f programs. and (ii) ussist the
v

o States in oxtablishing and maintaining programs of guidance and counscling,

-+ Scction 3a1{h), APGA agrees with the appropristions lcv.rls recommended by
the Counedl In its wurksheot, .

== Seetion 302(a)(2), the st sentence should read “"from sunis .-1ppru;|ri;m--| far
makie;z prants under this Tale for any fiseal year, pursuant 10 Sccrion 301(b), the
Commissioner shall 511«« 100, 000 t cach S1ate and shall allot the remainder of such

sums among the Stetes as Jollows:™ “The Association feels tat the past allotment to

each State is too Jow and should be raised to a much higher level, ¢

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:
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o the American Persoancl and Gandsngce Associstion disagrees

== Suction 39,

Y

o e e

with the reComine.ded volation of B words "Fod ral funds may be used for the same
purposces and the Dutdig of the sanw e of programs previously authurized by thosce
Tatles, ™ as recommendad by the PNAC vorkshoeet,  The ratiouale for this was stated
earlier, .

== Section .’iq:‘(b){.S), ihe :\ssncia;ion aprees that the \-.fords “suppleomientary educ? -
tional services and astivities: where found in the text anywhere in ti\c Title should b
changed tu the words “cducational inuovations™ or “cducationally inncvative™ as appli-
cahle, Addstionally, wherever found in the text, the Assosintion recommends That lhc.
words "guidance, counscling and testiag” be changed (o "g,"uids.r_\co and ct.mnscling".

.- Scetion 303(Lj(+) should be chaaged from the way it currently rcads to the fol-
lowing fanzuage: "4} programs, projects and leudership activities designed to expand ar.u!. ’
slrur;ghcn couseling and puidarios services it the clementary and sccondary school.s." :

== Section 3ui{a), first scutence - the American Personnel and Guidance As:'(‘pcla-
tion believes that the following change shonld be made: “(a) & grant under this Title
pursuntt te an approved State plan or by .\hc Commisslonc:r fer an cducationaily Iunuvnli\'c.
program or project .., % In addition, the Associztion docs not believe that grants should
be made availible o fnutitutions ather tan an elementary snd/or secemdary educational
7T eT Agdnly o1 agecivs, ‘

== Section J03LM2)(A), the Assoeittion recomnwnds the addition of & sube-xcetion

{iv) wordisd 2s follov

“rean of professional campetence i elomentary and second ey

school oinsweling and puidance services,

== Seetion 303001 (D)), the American Personpel and Guidanee Assacirtion

agrees that this section should be c\}mplcluly theleied ond that the paragraph that folluws

El{fC‘ | |
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(ii) should by re-worded s the following manner: "a coordinated and desslopmeatal
counscling and gluill.lm'u program in clementary and secondary sclioals (1) that identify
needs of students for counsceling and guidance services, and (1) that assist students in
the decision-making process of edneational, personal and carcer develepment and
planaing throygh undcrstanding their interests, aptitudes and,abilivies, in light of the

opportunitics availabic to them,

. .
== Section 30%b), 1he Association feels that in the first sentente after the words

“handicapped children™ the following ~hould appear: “and at Ieast ore person who lhas

professional competence in the area of guidance and comscling, " -

== Section 30%(c), the Arvsociation agrees that the .rcporling daie for the National
Advisory Cauncil should be updated to _P,'-:lr.ch 31,

-= Section 309(bJ(4), the Association recommends that the wordiag be changud in
this section to read as follows: "of Scetion 303(!1{ of such Title 111, an amount at least
cqual to the amoumt expended by that Stite for the purposes of Title V-A of the National

Def,énsv Education Act of 1958 from funds appropristed purswant to such Title V-A for

the fiscal year ending Tunc 30, 1970,

The above, then, represent the major and specific recommendations of the
Amcrican P\';'Sunm.'l and Guidance Assaciation, Bolh Dr, McDonough and mysclf will he -
happy to :';nswu 1 any questions that the Council nu(y have regarding these recomatend.itioes
und the rationaie thereof, Agiin, thank voii far this nppnnuni‘ly to appear hefore yau sad

Lo CXPrUsS our Views,



Q

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

1818

Dr. Toymaxa. Unfortunatelv, guidance and connseline services in
manv States did not farve well throngh the merger of NDEA V=-A and -
ESEA-TTI. Tn some States the 50 pereent floor was misinterpreted
as a_80-percent ceiling, vesulting in huge reductions in State level
funding. Since in many cases title TTT stafl administer euidance and
connseling funds, state level guidance programs are unable to ‘ontrol
the expenditures of their unfairlv reduced budgets. Such actions have.
of course, severelv reduced the effects of guidance and counseling pro-
grams in many States. The members of the American Persounel and
Guidance Association believe that further mergers would compound ‘
cxisting problems: that the potentiality of misinterpretation of the
law will grow proportionately as more programs are consolidated:
that competition for the same funds pits the powerful against the less -
powerful and reduces the nltimate effect of all pregrams: that con-
solidation for consolidation’s =ake is illogical; that. gnidance services
will suffer mwarvanted ents in budget. programs. and antonomy:
and that program recountability is unrealistic when earmarked funds
are not specified on'an annual hasis.

As yeu know, our increasingly complex society demands that our
edueation system be acconntable not only to teach onr children Shakes-
peare and modern math. but also to assumne responsibility for justrue-
tion and euidance in areas such ‘us drug education. decisionmaking,
race relations, career Gavelopment. and epmmunication skills. These
very important and integral compounents of the enrriculnm are pri-
marily the province of the school counselor. Yet. in spite of the in-
creasing demand for counselors and thejr expanding responsibilities.’
it appears that Federal vesbal su pport rises while financial support

dwindies.

In didsing T would like to reiterate the view of the members of
APGA and the 50 State supervisors af gnidance who are vesponsible
for thousands of guidance programs around the State: that our de-
sires in the form of Federal support lie in a categorical funding pack-
age designed as was NDEA title V-A, with autonomv and specified
funds over a long-range period. to he used by each State according
to its specific needs and plans. Barring this possibility, we advocate
the continned categorical funding as a special seetion of ESEA title
ITT, hopefully with renewed gmidelines to reveal the desjenated in-
tent of the law. Tn any case. because of the great. poteutial dangers
to guidance and counseling serviess. we cannot support any consoli-
dated package which does not prvide for specifie funds allocated to
guidance and connseling. ‘

Thank you, gentlemen, for vour time and attention. My colleagies
and T are available to respond to any qugstions you niight*have.

Senator Harsrawary. Doctor, thank vou very much for your testi-
mony. I am not going to ask any questions. I agree with you 100
percent, and I welcome your testimony. '

DECISION OF FLOW ON FUND3 .
Senator Beall.

Senator Brarr. Doctor, if 1 ask you a question it is not because T
do not agree with you. . '

Ore of the things that we continually hear as we talk about cate-
gorical aids, categorical programs and combinations of categorical



1819

programs. is that the strong will get evervthing and the weak will

‘et nofhlnr’r TFvervbody comes in and testified to the weak.

Tamnw ondornm who are the strong who are goine to get all this
money when these combinations are made. Who are the qhonrr people
so that the guidance peonle do not eet. it. or the libraries do not. cet 1t.2

Dr. Lospaxas. Everv State is different. Tn Florida the st,mng peo-
ple are the peopnle with the strong lobbies. Reading programs have
strong lohbies. Environmental edueation has strong lobbies.

I am sure this will vary from State to State. Guidance and counsel-
ing does not have a very ‘strong lobbv. and we are so busv serving the
kids that we just have not had an oppmtumtv to get terribly inv olved
in the political situation.

Senator Brarn. The assumption therefore is that all the decisions
made by the State board of education or State school administrator
are political in nature. Am T to assume we cannot count on States to
make wise decisions, that these decisions all have to be made at the
Federal level ?

Dr. Lomeaxa. No, I do not want to assurc that, Senator Beall. T
do foe] that \\hmo money would oo to a State in a b]ock grant there
are going to be lots of people competnw for it. If we could be assured
that competition and the funding was going to be based on the worth
of individual programs and program need, I would be all for it, but
it I my experience and my true behcf that this just is not the way

_ things work out in practice.

Senator Brarr. Ts it fair to assume needs differ from Sto%e to State
or from educational department to edneational department ?

Dr. Loapaxa. Yes. I believe that is true to a certain gxtent. :

- T believe, speaking for my own interests, in guidance and connsel-
1ngz, that since we serve all children in all schools all across the coun- -
try, our nceds, our plans arc gencrally felt throughout the Natlon

Senator Bearn. Thank you.

Senator Harriaway. Thank you. Senator Stnﬁ‘ord

Senator Starrorn. I have no questions, Mr, Chairman. ’

Senator Haritaway. Thank you very much again, docter, we appre-
ciate your teshmony

Our last witness is M. David Selden, president of the American
Federation of Teachers. It is alweys a p]eusurc to sec you again. Dr.
Sclden, wonld you introdnce those with you.

STATEMENT OF DAVID SELDEN, PRESIDENT, AMERICAN FEDERA-
TION OF TEACHERS, ACCOMPANIED BY PHIL KUGLER, ASSISTANT
LEGISLATIVE DIRECTOR; GREG HUMPHREY, ASSISTANT LEGIS-
LATIVE DIRECTOR; AND CARL MEGEL DIRECTOR OF LEGIS-
LATION

* Mr. Serpen. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the sub-
commlttee My name is David Sclden, and T am president of the Amer-
jcan Federation of Teachers, AFL—("IO a union of almost 400,000

; te:whers and other educational emg oyecs.
t

_ i am submitting my statement, it T do not intend o read it.
- Senator Haryz AwaY. Without ob]cctlon. the entire statement will be
made = part of the record and wﬂl be mserted at tbe end of your

, f,estxmony
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Mr. Seroex. T am accompanied by Carl Megel. our director of leg-
islation on my right: by Greg Humphrey. assistant legislative director
on mv left; and, to his left, Phil Kugler, also an assistant legislative
dircctor. :

The thrust of what T have to say really has to do with funding the
Elementary and Secondary School Education Act. When the act was
adopted in 1967 all of us in education were delighted and hopeful. We
felt that this was the beginning of the Federal Government’s assump-
tion of its full respousibility for financing education. Those hopes have
not been realized and the level of funding has not risen over the years
in spite of inflationary pressures on the school systems and:in spiti of
aholfa';f:t that State level fanding and local funding has risen a great

eal. o
The probiems that asz created by this limitation on funding are
illustrated by some of the things that arc going on now in the other
House. Tt is like a hjinch of yats in a cage fighting over a small piece
of cheese. | - - - .

There is, for inslance, a proposal that funds be distributed, not on
the basis of the present formula which takes into account the economic
circumstances of children, but on the basis of some examination
procedure. o

Senator Starrorp. Excuse me. Maybe we should note for the dis-
tinguished witnesa that all three of us at one time served in the other
body, after hearing his description. ;

Mr. Serpox. I did not mean to criticize the o$her body—i just mean
to say that things are happening in the othey committee. A bill has
been reported out which does have some vei'v bad featurez. One of
thesc is a proposal which would give local districts and Siates the
options to claim their money on the basis of standardized tests.

One of the reasons given for putting this option in the bill is that
census data, on which the present title I distribution is based, is out-
moded. Well, when you test students you. test them on wat they

‘learned last year. and that group of students is not at the same place

by the time any frnds would arrive, so that in terms of timeliness of

data, testing is ne cure. - N
If timeliness of data is the main consideration, lecal districts skould

be allowed to providc their own census data if they believe thew are

Jbeing unfairly treated. * '

There arc other programs that have thi;sf 'kvi‘ﬁd,,of feature. About 15

| years ago New Yorks City felt it was getting shortchanged on Federal - )
- aid, and it ran its own census, which it was allowed to do under the

then cxisting law. The census proved New York Citv was zetting too
much moncy, howerver, so they went back to the original figure. An
option of that kind could easily be written into the biil. '
Testing children and rewarding school systems on the basis of how
poorly they are doing would be a bad system. The testing expedicent is
proposed, however, because the money in titie I is going to big city
school svsteins by and large beeause these are the school systems that

“havs large numbers of children from poverty familics. The members

of Congress do not all come from big cities or poverty areas. Many
of them come frem suburban areas that are not favored under the
present system, so they would lilte to get: some of this money returned
to their own districts. Instead of providing better 1unding for the
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whole program, we are breaking down into factions quarreling over
a siugle piece of cheese. -

There ave cther examples of the adverse effects of short funding.
The U.S. Office of Education has come up with a principle which it
calls concentration. This zteins from a sugaestion made by the present
Attorney General, Mr. Richardson, when he was Scerrtary of HEW.
He was, I belicve, at this very table, when he vents = . the opinion
that money does make a difference in educational quagty, but that
youhave to have enough of it to have some impact.  ~

Somebody asked him how much that would be, and he said $300
more than we are spending now. This now has become doctrine, and it
15 called concertration. In principle it is & good idea, but not if you
take the $300 away froin some kids to give it to other kids. This is
pr;zcise]y what would happen because of the low level of funding of
title L. ’ :

Primarily the problems in American education stem from lack of

. money. When I speak of lack of money I am not talking about getting

more Federal funds for teachers’ salaries, although I think teachers
should be well paid. I would be willing to see some provision in the
Federal aid bill which +would provide for maintaining in the use of
Federal aid the same proportion between money which goes into
salaries and money which goes into other things as now prevails,

I wouid favor that sort of thing because very often the thought in
the minds of listeners is, “This fellow is only trying to get a few extra
bucks for some teachers.” v ’

Senator BeaLr. On that point you are saying you would favor a pro-
vision in the Federal law whicﬁ svated that if we gave money to a
district the money should be divided between salaries and other educa-
tional costs as it 1s'now in that distrjcu? Is that what you are saying?

Mr. SELDEN. Yes. IR ‘

Senator Beavrr, That assumes they have the proper relationship at
the prescit time; doesitnot? , e

Mr. Se:pEN. I would be willing to put in some tolerance limit~, My
main purpose is to take away the negative argument that all I am seek-
ing ie monay for teachers’ salaries. '

enator BEALL. That assumes though that the present percentage
relationship at the local level is correct. I am not sure that assumption
can be madz,. : '

Senstor Hatraway. Right. -~ o S : :

Mr. SeLpex. I agree with you, but some measure could be devised.
You could do it as a nationwide, average, perhaps, or maybe we could
discussi 2 flat percentage, but the point is that I am not coming up
here and asking for more Federal aid for education primarily to in-
crease teachers’ salaries, although I tlink that is a worthy objective.

We are primarily interested in the staffing ratio. We would like to
see more teachers and more paraprofessionals and more specialists in
3he"schoo]s in order to help teachers do the Kizd of job they want to

o. : . :

At the present we have layoffs of teachers and ther education em- .
ployees. People talk about a teacher surplus. There.is no teacher sur-
plus. There is a money shortage. The teachers are there and willing to
work, and the students need the teachers. - .
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It is the administration and Congress which is denying the children
tho edneational service that they need. \

Senator Hariraway, What is the basis for that? What teacher-pupil
ratio is an ideal ratio? Yon say there is not a surplus now. Are they
teaching1t6200r1to252 . '

Mr. SrrpEN. No. It depends on the level of schools. but in elementiry

.schools, which in my mind are crucial, it is probably higher than 1

to 30.
Senator Harraway. Not 1t040?
Mr. SeLpEN. No, but then™you are talking about the ratio..
Senator Hatiraway. What does vour research data show? ,
Mr. Serpex. T have in my hand some progz#ms that we have devised
called comprehensive progran: for American schools. It is a national
design for model schools which-do have adequate staffing ratios. and
in the clementary schools we talk about no class exceeding 22 pupils.
which means a ratio of abont 1 to 16. ’ o '
Senator Harraway, With the supplementary teachers inclndad?
M. Seroexn. That is right,
Senator Hatiraway. Do you have data there that backs that up as

‘being an ideal ratio?

Mr. SeLoeN, Yes. .
Senator BraLr. On that same point about the teachers not being in -

~oversupply. are there sufficient schoolrooms to use all of the teachers

at the present time?
Mr. SeLnEN. Yes, sir.

. Senator BeaLL. At the present school schedules?

:Mr. SELDEN. Yes. sir. There may be sonie localities where building
programs would be necessary. but on a national average there is-

. envugh plant space if used efficiently to provide a place for every

teacher to teach.

Senator BrarL. T thought I read that we have too many social sei-
ence teachers. I also read we do not have enongh math and science
teachers. Is this correet ? T .

Mr. Skrpen. Tha¢ data T think is rather ont of date. At one time

- there was a shortage of math teachers in terms of the positions avail-

able. At the present time the supply-demand in terms of positions
available is about adequate, but the point I am muking is that the
positions have been eliminated—35.000 of them in New York City, to
give an example: a thousand or more in Detroit ; and many other areas
have cut hack on positions without a proportional decrease in enroll-
ment. ‘ ' :

-Class sizes have gone up. Curricular offerings are reduced. As you
rednce the niumber of teachers, you do drastically affect the quality of
education, : ' ' L

Senator Harmaway. Yon mentioned, your/first point. that you
thougnt there onght to be increased Fuderal/funding, and I would

- agree with you. One of the reasons for not getting it is there is no

real publicsupport for Federal funding for education.

I think one reason there is not more public support:is that the pub-
lic is generally disappointed with what the schools produce, They turn
out kids who are not equipped to be employed anywhere they have no
particular skills. T am going to offer an amendment. to.thic effect that

no school be entitled to any Federal money unless it has as part of its
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corvientum skill training which is mandatory so that: every hich
school graduate, w hether or not he is coing on to college. will be able
to hold a job.

Tt is foolish to require kids to take 4 years of a foreign language in
school when they are not going to nse that Jangnage.

Mr. Serprx. No high school requires 4 years of hn«ru'mo

Senator Hariaway. The kids have to take enongh so thev can S'ltls-
factovily pass the language requirement. Maybe thov can do it in 2
years, but. there is no necessm' for them t'l]\mg' any if they are never
@oing to spealk the foreign lfuwumre

\Ir Seroex. We are very far '1ﬁo]d T hold no great brief for the

present high school currientum, but it has nmdliwd a great deal since
vou and T went to high school.
Sonator Harmaway, But not as much as I, wonld lll\e to see it.

REVENUE SHARING IN FDUCATION

Senator Starrorn. Mr. Selden, are yon familiar with the President’s
proposals for special reveisne sh’u‘mg n CdllC'lthll7

Mr. SELpEN. Yes, Iam. '

Senator Srarrorn. Would you care to state \."]1'11: your reaction might
be tothem?

Mr. Seroex. T am rather ambivalent abont them I think that there
is a need for grant consolidation,-and. we met with some 1ep1csent-
atives of the administration vesterday to discuss that matter. T think
that they made a pretty. good case on grant consolidation.-

I do_question the whole principle of revenue sharing, however. I
think that it is passing the bnck on policy.

We are saying we are going to pass the money back to the States and
the localities becmse they know best what te do \v1th it, but, States that
have been rmnning poor school systems all along ho have been de-
priving people of proper educ‘ttlon on racial 'md other improper

J

. grounds, are not, going to he improved just by getting more money.
* There must be Federal leadership. Under the specnl revenne sharing

plan States would be required to devise a plan for ntilizing the money,
bnt that plan wonld never be'ziven to anyone with a bl'o'lder 1ntc1'est,
a national mtuost forany kind of evaluation. ~.

Yes, you! n'lvo to havea p]'m but there are no standards or verv few.

standards w h]ch wonld require the plan to be fair and equitable.
I just am yiot. in favor of taking my money and sending it to Missisaw
or whatever State, and letting f’*om do w1th it whatever they feel they

‘want to do with it.

Mr. Humphrey, who is an qss1st‘1 r\t ]enrlslatlvo, 1epresmts,t1ve, would
like to comment.

Mr. Hoypnrey. T wonld just hko to say somethmrr in connection

- with what Senator Hathaw ay said earlier. One of the proposals out-
-lined to us was consolidation of vocatloml edneation. They did not~
“giveusmuch in the way of details,

On the surface I must admit there was some merit to it. On second
thought, one cf the problems of vocational education, if-you.do not
have Federal standards. if you do not have some sort of legislative
priorities, so much of this money can end up, as an example, in home-
making and consumer education, this sort of t]nng W’e are not against

¥
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either of those factors, hat that is hardlv a wav that von can use or
best ntilize vocational eduncation to accomnlish the purpose Senator
Hathaway made. to prenare an individnal to provide him with-a skill
sothat he can gain useful employment.

I am verv much afraid. we as an organization are very much afraid,
if von deal specifically with vocational education aud you have this
nroblem with other categories as well. in that manner turn it over to
the States withont, what we call priorities of the administration. with-
out, the strings, you are going to end up with this money being nsed
in a manner that is just not very productive either for the iudividual
who comes ont of the school with some vocational ed or for the coun-
trvasa whole.

Mr. Serpex. In other words, we say that if yon o to the store for a
loaf of bread yon do not waut to come back with a bag of crumbs,

Senator Harraway. So you are in favor of the regional offices being
more or less antonomous, inaking decisions on applications within the
regions? ‘ x

Mr. SeLpex. I am in favor of regional offices. I do not lmew how
autonomous they should be. There are regional practices, particularly
in racial matters; that are not in the national Interest, and I would
hate to establish another barricade behind which people conld hide and
carry-on racist practices. : .

However, I do think it would be a good idea to provide access on
the part of local school systems and locai teacher grouns to the Fel-
eral bureaucracy. This might be a way of doing it. HEW did have.
regional offices, and just when we were beginning to utilize them, they
were amended ont of existence or administrated out of existence. T do
not know what happened to them, but they were discontinned.

Our experience at that time was not too good because the people who
were in the offices seemed to have no authority. We would like to see
some way in which regional offices could be given a degree of author-
ity. Primarily we are Jooking for access into the Federal bureaucracy,
and this might bé one way of doing it. S

Senator Haruaway. My understanding is this administration of
regional offices does have by Exccutive order more authority than they
have had previously. ‘ ~

Mr. SerpEN. Thisis unknown to me. - :

Senator Hariaway. This Administration is moving under the Ex-
ccutive order. S :

Mr. SELpEN. - Yes, that is the intent, but at the present time I do not
think there are any. : )

[Senator Pell assumed the chair.] '

Senator Hatraway. Let me ask you one question with regard to th
free formula which you criticize. I am not necessarily an advocate
of it. Do you not think we onght to be pouring the money into those
areas where the education is madequate, regardless of whether it be
high or low income arcas, where the education is very poor, where they
need the money ? ]

Mr. SeLpen. No, Senator. If a district has 2 high assessed valua-
tion per child and still has a lot of kids that are not learning up to
snuff, something is wrong with the school system, and it should not
take Federal money to cure it.
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You should look to the local administration. or look for special
local conditions. Wealthy districts have the money to run good schools
without massive Federal aid. What the proposed changes in the title I,
formula are designed to do is to put money where there already is
money, and where the district does not qualify for aid at the present
time. - :

Senator Hatriaway. Do you not think it. will roughly correlate the
areas where the tests show the children are not doing as well will be
tire poor areas? .

Mr. SeLpEN. Yes; but there are better indeses of educability of
children. For instance, New York City has a category of school called
a special service school. Such schools receive extra staff allowances.
The formula for determining a special service school takes into ac-
count attendance figures for the schiool, involveinent of children with
courts, poverty figures, mobility—that, is, the frequency of kids trans-
ferring in and out. '

This is a very accarate way of predicting the success that a school
is going to have. It establishes a degres of difficulty related to the
educational task confronted by the school. That sort of formula would
be much superior to the testing idea.

Furthermore, there is more to the testing thing than meets the eye.
It involves not only testing kids, but testing of a whole new theory of
education. It is tied to a certain kind of testing: criterion-reference
tests. Criterion-referenced tests are a hot thing in education now, and
those of us who have been around education a while have learned to be
somewhat cool toward hot things until-we see how they really work
out in practice.

Fducation is notorious for discovering the “innovation of the
year—something new that is going to solve all the problems.

Senator Hataaway. Thank you very much.

Senator PrLL. Thank you, Serator Hathaway.

Mr. Selden, T have just one question of a general nature. What is

_your view +with regard to the Jer:cks theory that schooling really does
not make much difference; it is all a question of the environment?

Mr. SeLpeN. Somebody said Jencks spent 5 years and 400 pages to
prove that the United States needs socialism. Someone else says that

‘Jencks is right: You ¢annot cure ignorance by throwing money at it,
and you cannot cure measles that way either.

I think his whole basic assumption is wrong. Schools do not exist
primarily to equalize income. Public schools exist to give us an in-
formed citizenry so that democracy can work. That is their primary
purpose. Beyond- that they exist because individuals need schooling
to live fuller and more satisfactory lives. )

You cannot have those things on & mass basis without a mass educa-
tion system, and the better it is, why th2 better our country will be.

Senator Perr. We have tried to get Mr. Jencks to come before the
committee but he has been a rather clusive guest, but we are still
trying to get him to hear his theory. .

" Thank you very much. It is always good to see an old friend of
the committee like you. .

[The prepared statement of David Selden and other information
supplied for the record follows:] ' '

97-457 O - 73 - pt.5 - 13
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STATEMENT BY DAVID SELDEN, PRESIDENT
AMERICAN FEDERATION OF TEACHERS, AFL~CIO
BEFORE THE SENATE SUBCOMMITTEE ON EDUCATION
ON TITLE I OF THE
ELEVMENTARY KND SECONDARY EDUCATION ALT

SEPTEMBER X1, 1973

Mr. Chairman, members of the Subcommitfee, my name is David Selden and I
am President of the American Federation of Teachers, AFL~CIO, a union of almost
400,000 teachers and other educational employees. '

The AFT is pleased to come before this distinguished Subcommittee to share
with you some of our ideas Of what should and should not be done with the currant
Elementary and Secondary Education Act. Title I progﬁ\m in any new authorization
program. First, we would like to take this opportunity to thank the Chairman and
members of this Committee for the service you have rendered to all education in
the past, both by passing good legislation and also by attempting to keep the
Office of Education honest in its auministration =f the programs you have designed ~~
by no‘imeans an eas;' task. -

We have, of course, followed your action on the regionalization proposal, the
confirnation of various HEW officials, am“\» other matters, I can only say that
this Committee has dons& its very best to ovirsee thy edqngtipn prograns which are
now in the hands of an administration hostile to .sducational needs. For this we
are grateful. .

We feel it 3is necessary To dead with Title I fi;st from the level ‘of appro-
priations that have been“l‘na'de avallable. As you know, when thi* Elemyntary and
Setondary gducation Act bill was first planned it was designed as a compromise

Letween general aid to all public education and the various proposals for

categorical aid for specific purposes. But always in the back of the minds of all
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of us at that time was that ESEA and most especially Title I would be a vehicle
for raising the level of federal investment in education 'to a point that would
ultimately allow the ena‘cf.ment of a General Aid Bill that would provide federal
support for all school children. I remember from conversations I had at that
time that we thought this process would take & few years but that by now we would
be ready to go to work on the General Aid Bill.

Of course, something happened that has since rendered our optimism as
unfounded. The election of bresident Nixon and his subsequent string of education
appropriations vstoes has kep't the Title I funding level pretty well locked in
place. Even though the needs have increased and inflation has pushed up school costs
the funds have not increased appreciably. The outlays for Title I'have not grown
over the past three fiscal years and our hopes of what could be accomplished through
a well funded r;togtam gf compensatory education for educationally disadvantaged
children have been put into the deep freeze. '

We had anticipated two goals when ESEA was passed in 1966: one was a program
to fund compensstory education programs and the second was the raising of overall
federal im.;esment in education to a level that would set enactment of general aid
to all public educational agencies as a federal priority. Progress toward both
goals has been hampered by the severe limitation of available funds. While the
exact point at which this is possible is unclear, the current level of expenditure
does not meet our criteria for the fundix;g of a General Aid Hill. This fact leaves
us little in the way of major changes that we can suggest. While we know that
members of this Committee feel that the current program is not doing the jz;b it
should, we feel that 2+ this time, given the attitude of the Piesident tbward

federal spending on education, that any new legislation must continue to concentrate
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available rasources on those school children and school districts most in need.
We feel that the current Title I‘concept of aiding primarily school Aistricts
with economically disadvantaged children is imperative given rhe lack of available
€unds foi other school districts which also need federal aid.

I would like to comment if I could about one of the proposals for Title I
dist:ribution advocated by your counterparc’comiuee of the ACher body. That
is the idea that Title I funds should be distributed within a SCac.e according to
the results of a’ test. In general there are three problems with testing: validity.
reliability and cultural bias. It is safe to say that prior notions of the use-
fulness of testing in the area of educational achievement are undergoing re-
evaluation., There is at this time no consensus among educational researchers
about the \;alidity or even the concept of standardized testing as a measure of
educatioral 'acﬁievemenc let alone agreement to the validity of any one test, If
the Committee is interested in this question we have brought some supplementary
information which we will be happy to provide at your request. '

Title I Effectiveness

During the past five years of Title I Aid, it has been noted that urban and g
rural reading ECO;‘EE and arithmetic skills have generally declined and since
Title I has in large proportion gene to urban and rural areas, as distinct from
suburban districts, there is a geﬁcral tendency in gross evaluation to declare
Title I a failure. What should.be romeichered is that Title I never had reading
ability and arithmetic skills as a concrete goal. It is tlerefore misleading to
measure the effect of Title I through evaluation of natjionwide trends in reading

or arithmetic scores. While scores have dropped, the question remains as to how
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far they would have dropped without Titls I. No such information is available.
Just as there are no statistics available a3 to how many people have not died
because of our public investment thraough medicare and medicaid in healt!* care.

We cannot say for certain Mow many people have not become iil because of our
publicly-funded health research. We cannot even say how many have regained their
health hecause of it. There are no, figures available as to how many wars have
been prevented by ;)ur massive investment in national defense. In fact no hard
value can be placed on the benefits to our citizens from any of our public spending
{irograms. It seems to us unfair that somehow education is the only public ‘servica
‘ asked to provide hard data showing specific improvements. Nevertheless we believe

improvements in both reading and arithmetic scores would be possible with an adequate

L.

: ‘ Title I funding level.
Title I has had several ‘veneficial effects.y First, before 1966 compinsatory

: education was virtually \;\nknown in the United States. While there were scattered

X proérams it was generally not accepted or even understood th;t resour'ces would

‘ have t:o be concentrated on children from disadvantaged backgrounds if they were

to app;:oach the achievement levels of their nondisadvantaged peers. . Because of

¢ the incent},ve«fact:o:?;j.n‘ it::s formula Title I l;ad to the establishment of state

t compensatory educ!tion programs where none had existed before. Secondly, one of
the continuing problems'in American educ.;t:ion is the unequsli distribution of.
resouxces among and within school d@istricts. Although 'i;itle I was not established .
as an equalization Program it has had some equulizing efiect. Most states prior
to Title I tended to have state aid formulas that favored suburbs over urban areas.

Title 1 of course favors the latteZ and has moved expendituyre patterns toward
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equalization, Thc Jupreme Court has now said that equaljzation of ;chool
expenditure is a matter for the legisiative i:ranch. We think that Title I
has had a beneficial effect on resource equalization as one of its accomplishments
in spite of the fact that it has never be_en funded at much more than half of its
modest -authoriz'af:ion. l
Formula

It is clear since the 1970 census that the current Title I formula ﬁas
become a political liability. This is essentially due to the Nixon Administration's
starvation budget for Title I, Under the curvent formula many states (mostly
southern and rural) would lose large sums of Title I money to the urbanized indus- )
trial states. These changes occur because of popu.lakion shifts and because increases
in rFOC continue to increast in the North at much faster rate than in the South.
boiitically it does not seem possible to pass a bill in the U,S, Senate that allows
four states (New York, California, Michigan and I1linois) to receive over one-third
of the available Title I monier., This is not to say that the current formula does
not reflect needs. We hLelieve the major concentrations >f educutionaily disadvant-
aged chi)dren are in our largest cities and should receive a Proportionate share of
compenyatory education.money.

Concentration of Funds

The Administration, when it was pushing for a bill misnamed “Equal Educational
Opportunity Act", produced some data that showed.marked improvement in education-
al achievement -when $300.00 in compensatory educmtion‘ money was spent on each
Ed““tivomllly disadvantaged child. There are of course, som? 9,000,000 disadv.antaged
children in the U.S. This calls for a 2,7 pillion dollar appropriation for Title I.

But the president would never agree to such a figure, and thus any guestion of

increased fund concentration bevomes a robbing peter to pay paul operation.
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We urge that as more funds become available more money will be concentrated in
the districts of greatest need. The current practice of reducing the Title I
constituincy to conform to available funds is unconscionsble, cruel and most of _
all ineffective, '

In summation, we hold that short funding has significantly diminished Title I
effectiveness. Our suggestion for improvument and change starts with providing
enough mém':y to allow thg program to function. )

Secondly, if reading and arithmetic ability ax:e to become the criterin for

e
measuring the success Oor failure of Title I programs then the goaiz o¥ the program
ought to be clearly defined, The AFT has designed a new program calledA"Compreherisive
Program for A;nex;.ican Schools" (COMPAS) that is aimed at creating the learning en-
vironment that produces increases in mechanical skills., This program is the success-
or of our successful more effective schools program, and ‘while it deals esserntially
with local school problems, I would be happy to answer any guestion bin regards to
this program, We have appended a copy of the COMPAS program to our testimony.

We do not believe that the current Title I program has been a fa;'.lure. ‘He
feel that the program itself has been failed by an administ‘ration that holds public
education in contempt., While we are awenable to changes f.hgt'would improve the .
educational opportunities for disadvantaged children, we reaffirm that'with
limited resources those most in jeed shduld receive pri'ori!,;"txeament. We urge
you .to continue the Title I program as the major vehicle for funding compensatory
educati~n in the United States, l ¥

I would be happy to answer any question the Committee might have.
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- FOREWORD

Almost as soon as the right to collective bargaining began to be won by
teachers in the early 1960's, members of the American Federation of
Teachers started to translate their conceptions of optimum teaching and
learning conditions into the language of collective bargaining contracts.

The first such .design was negotiated for a selected number of
elementary schools in New‘York City in 1964. Similar programs were
incorporated into union contracts in Cleveland, Baltimore,; Yonkers,
Chicago and Detroit and into Iﬂglslatlon in California and Colorado.

The most famous of these programs was the More Effective Schools
plan in New York. It provided for four teachers for every three classes;
class' size . maximums of 22 (15 in kindergarten); increased supportive -
personnel, such as psychologists, psychiatrists, speech and hearing thera-
pists; reading, art, drama and other specialists; more teacher aides, and
greater teacher and parent !nvolvement in administrative decusnon-makmg
in the school.

The More Effective Schools program was tested, retested and tested
again. Such agencies as the Psychological Corporation and the American
Institutes for Research found that if accelerated the learning rate of
children, just as the teachers who designed it, planned that it would, and
the United States Office of Education chose it as "exemplary " Project
READ in Chicago, the Neighborhood Education Centers in Detroit -and
‘other saturation programs show<¢-J similar successes.

The demand for similar designs .at all levels of education—-from
pre-school to the community college—prompted the Executive Council of
the AFT to establish the Council for a Comprehensive Program for
American Schools (COMPAS), under the chairmanship of Simon Beagle,
who headed the National Council for Effective Schools for many years and
is a nationally known advocate of grassroots teacher involvement in
educational design and decision-making.

The work of the various COMPAS commlttees under Mr. Beagle’s
.,utelage has resulted in four National Designs—for the elementary school,
the middle school, the high school and the community college. The AFT is

- proud to present its Comprehensive Program for American Schools as its
- answer to those critics who believe that the way to soive the problems in

education is somchow to tinker with the culy felationship which results in
learning—that between the teacher and the taught.

David Selden, President
American Federation of Teacirers
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PREFACE -

This report is the result of much thought and study by meimbers in the
American Federation of Teachers. The basic guidelines were first suggested
by the Senior High School Committee of the ‘United Federation of
Teachers (UFT), AFT Local 2. These guidelines were studied and discussed
at a series of AFT.regional conferences held during the 1971-72 schooi
year. A tentative draft, including suggestions from these conferences, was
prepared and submitted to AFT locals throughout the country for their
reactions and suggestlons A final draft was then approved by lhe AFT
Executive Council.

Simon Beagle, Chairman
National Council for a Comprehensive :
Program for American Schools (COMPAS)

~ September, 1973
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' THE RE-DESIGNED HIGH SCHOOL

Introduction

This proposal pre-supposes that there is no single plan or structure
which will or should fit the needs of all students. Moreover, the proposal
details ‘educational experiences which should provide for considerable

" educational diversity.

However, the: recognltlon of the crucial need for diversity does not
mean that all educational structures are equally good or that some
organizational patterns should nci be preferred over others. We consider
the following proposals about the structure, organization and curriculum
to be the best way to improve the educatlonal environment in our nation’s

. high schools

Phllosophy ,

Our proposals are based upon four premises whlch give the report umty
and direction. These are:

1. High schools must provide a meaningful educational experience for
all students whether they differ in ability or socio-economic background.
Specifically the educational experiences in a high school must be diverse
and open to all students.

2. High schools must structure their educational experiences to-foster .
meaningful educational inter-actions between the school, parents, and the

immediate larger. community. We accept the principle of interchange

between students, teachers and urban resources. We reject any educational’

concept which limits the inter-change and isolates students and teachers

. from the urban resources.

3. High schools must be particularly sensitive to the changlng needs

and interests of both students and teachers, especially in a time of rapid

technological change and anticipated increased pace of change.

4. High schools must cultivate an educational environment which
protects and nurtures student and teacher individuality within a frame-
work of personal security and social responsibility. Schools must provide
for both teachers and-students important areas for individual -choice,
self-initiated activitics and individualized instruction and counseling.

To achieve these goals, the following structure, staff' ing, facnlltles
currlculum and program are necessary.

Structure - )

A compsehensive high school of approximately 2,000—2,500 students
with a flexible curriculum affords the most meaningful structure for the
typical high school in the 1970’s. By comprehensive, we mean that the
curriculum, offered to all students, should include liberal arts, pre-profes-
sional and trade and technical courses which would prepare the student for

entry into a particular occupation, as well as maintaining the option of
’

continuing education. Again, it is necessary to note that the advocacy of
the comprehensive high school as the typical structure does not mean that
alternative forms of education should not exist for a limited number of
students with special needs. For example, students who have to work but
wish to continue their education, or those who wish to major in music, art,

3
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performing arts and those older students who only wish to prepare for the
eqiivalency examination 30 that they can continue their education in a
technical vocational school.

Staffing

Without a sensmve, secure, cnthusiastic staff, no urban high school can
transform brick and steel into an educational institution which is sensitive
to student-needs, or receptive to the subtle interplay arnong teachers,
pupils and parents. To achieve this within the comprehensive high school
of the 1970%, there must be a sense of equality between staff and
administration as well as an innovative use of teachers and other
supportive personnel.

Mo program can succeed, especially one which depends upon teacher

. flexibiiity, creativity and sensitivity without the necessary number of

teachers and supportive personnel. Consequently, there must be a
pupil-teacher ratio which provides for individualization of instruction and
cooperative development of curriculum by teachers and pupils.

In addition to ‘the actual teaching staff, there must be a sufficient
number of supportive staff, such as, guidance counselors, school zides,
para-professionals, socia: workers and security guards to handle the usual
tasks of atteridance, patrol and the increasing burden of security.
Moreover, there should be an increasing use of specialists to provide
teachers with technical assistance in the use of the newer media.

1. To enable teachers to individualize instruction and plan curriculum
cooperatively, teachers should teach a maximum of four forty-minute
petiods or eight twenty-minute modules ‘if the school is so organized.
{Note: Modular scheduling is an organizational technique providing for
flexibility in the use of time for student classes. Classes may be 1, 2, 3, or
4 modules in length depending on educational need.) :

2. To help humanize the schcol environment, for one period a
day—forty minutes or two modules, teachers should be available to confer
individually with students who need remediation or are pursuing an
independent research topic. .

3. Class registers in all non-shop subjects should contain no more than
twenty-two students. Class registers in occupatlonal subjects should not be
more than fifteen.

4. Teachers should receive a time aIIotment for the preparation of
curriculum materials so that the prepared materials are excellent and
immediately rclevant to their students.

5. Provision should be made for ongoing teacher training, research and
reevaluation of the redesigned high school.

6. There should be one full-time licensed gwdance counselor for every

.200 students to allow students to discuss privately their educational and

vocational interests. This ratio would allow the gUIdance counselor to use
his time exclusively for counseling. -

7. To makKe it possible for teachers to devote all their tlme to teachlng,
there should be suffi icient number of secretaries, para-professionals and
security guards who should take attendance, patrol, fill out college
applications, etc. In addition, schools should make the maximum use of

4
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data processing so that information about all students is instantly
retrievable,

8. There should be a sufficient nwmber of laboratory specialists and
audio-video technicians to help the teachers with the preparation of
experiments, tapes, etc. Specifically, each 2,500 pupils need two full-time
audio-visual technicians, and laboratory specialists for Math, Foreign
Languages, Fhysical Science and Biological Science, and industrial Arts.

Facilities

Much of what occurs in a school or classroom is influenced by its
facilities. Although education is more than any building, the space, its
proportions, divisions and flexibility directly influence the course offer-
ings, the type of teaching, and, more impyrtant, the educatjonal ciimate.

The two most important concepts which shou!d shape the type of
facilities in a comprehensive high school of the 1970’s are flexibility and
availability. Both are necessary if the school is to generate an atmosphere
that is sympathetic to innovation and promote individualization of
instruction,

By flexibility we mean two distinctly different things. One, the building
must contain a sufficient number of different types of rooms or
convertible spaces to provide varying-sized groups with adequate space.
Secondly, the space must be easily dnvmble or unified as needs of teachers
and pupils change daily. - .

1. There must be ample space for 2000—2 500 full-time students
without overlapping, double, triple or split sessions. This shall include
ample space to guarantee the safety of students in all ciassrooms including
shops, gyms, music rooms, and other specialty areas. (Note: |t is suggested
that flexibility may be used in applymg the maximum student population
where the school building site is in a high-population density area and
high-real-estate cost area.)

2. There shouid be a sufficient number of shops to accommodate
instruction in at last six occupational skills.

3. Every classroom should contain built-in audio-vissial aldes, sich as
screens, projectors, maps, tape recorders, etc. ' .

4. Staffed subject area resource centers should be directly adjacent to,
classrooms where students can engage in |ndependent study or committes
work.

5. Suites of rooms should be available to fac:htate the organization of
minischools of approximately  100—-400 students who have similar
interests such as College Bound, Practical Nursing, etc.

6. Each floor would have a large professionally-staffed .ibrary media
center for independent research. i

7. There should be professional staffed Iaboratorses for remediat-n in,
Mathematics and Reading.

8. There should be office space for each teacher as well as an office for
each guidance counselor,

9.. All schools should have co-cducatlonal facnlltles

Cumculum
The currlculum of the 1970’s must be a direct outgrowth of

_pupil-teacher interaction and developed cooperatively, within the school,

5
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within the framework of City and State standards. Therefore, teachers
must be given time to origirate and evaluate curriculum materials.
Sufficient time to attend currizulum conferences and workshops should be
provided. Teachers and pupils must also be involved directly in the
ordering of books and materials.

The curriculum itself should contain a wide range of course offerings
within whick the student, with the proper guidance, should be free to
choose. Students shotlld be able to pursue either a Liberal- Arts,
Pre-Professipnal or Trade and Technical program.

1. Teachers should have sufficient time fo. the cooperative develop-
ment of curriculum materials so that the curriculum is specifically
designed to meet tive individual needs of students in a particular kigh
school.

2. All curriculum areaz should have equal value,

3. Students should not be required to repeat the same courses they
have failed in those subject areas where ather equaily-acceptable courses
exist to meet state requirements. The studint high school transcript shall
reflect all courses taken and grades received. (Note: There is a limited
number of courses that are sequential.)

4. Wherever possible curriculum materials should utilize community
resources to extend the range of students’ experiences as well as make ““2
students more conscious of the community in which they live.

Examples of specific curriculum -techniques which we endorse
are: independent study, educational skills center, 4-1 programs, and the
open classroom. (See appendix)

Program

The program should provide a flexible vehicle for teacher and pupil
inter-action and assist both in achieving their educational goals.

1. Students’ piograms should contain at least 8 forty-minute periods
including lunch, or, if the school is organized on 20-minute modules, then
a typical program sheuid have a minimuns of 16 modules. This is the very
minimum for all students to achieve the necessary educational goals.

2. There should be a complete program of co-curricular activities,
including sports, clubs, etc. open to every student. Students enrolled in
trade and technical programs should be provided with a minimum of nine
40-minute periods including lunch (or,its equivalent).

3. Each student should be able to select his or her program with the .
assistance of a qualitied guidance counseior who is personally responsible
for all the educational guidance of the student.

4, Where possible, and where the staff so desires, the school year may
be divided into the appropriate number of 7—8 week cycles to allow
greater flexibility and variety of courses. To carry this out, computer time
should be available for programming.

5. Where possible, both teachers and pupils should have the widest
possible choite of courses consistent with the total structure of the school
and consistent with excellence in quality education.
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SPECIAL SCHOOL SERVICES

Today a school .is called upon to meet non-educational needs of
students which formerly were met by the home or by the community. A
student’s medical, dental, nutritional, social and emotional needs are
directly related to his or her schoel achievement. This is especially true for
the many students who live in economically deprived areas znd homes.
The AFT recommends: ,

® Each school should have readily available medical, dental, and
nutritional services for students who may need such. -

® Each school should have adequate psychological, guidance and social
work services available when and where such services are required. A
clinical team consisting of a clinical psychologist, a guidance counselor and
a social worker should be made available for each school with registers of
500 or more. Schools with registers below 500 can plan to share the
services of such supportive clinical teams (perhaps one team for two
schools).

EDUCATIONAL TOOLS AND SUPPLIES

Students and their teachers need a wide variety of educational texts,
material and equipment, School districts must provide a budget for each
school to permit it to obtain such needed educational tools and equipment
readily, without delay, when nesded by the school staff. The AFT
recommends: .

® The overall needs of the school and its components should be
budgeted in advance fer the entire school year.

® Each schoa! shou!d be allowed a special contingency fund based on
school registration and its special programs to allow it to meet its own
special needs without undue delay. )

® Teachers should be encourdged by providing a class “kitty fund" to
develop new and creative instructional material and programs.

® A non<omplicated but effective accounting system should be set up
for each school under the direction of a staff member knowledgeable
about accounting procedures.

AUXILIARY ASSISTANTS

Schools, tike hospitals do now, must free their professional staffs from
time and energy-consuming chores which can best be performed by
non-professionals. In order to permit our educators, especially the
classroom teachers, to meet their professional responsibilities, the AFT
recommends: : (

® The employment of a sufficient number of school auxiliaries (teacher
aides) to perform those duties which now are being performed by the
professional staff, e.g., patrols, collection of funds, delivery of supplies,
care and delivery of special equipment, care of bulletin boards, record
keeping, and such other non-teaching duties which now consume the time
and energy of the professional staff.
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® The development of guidelines which would protect the rights of
such school aides while making effective use of them.

STAFF TRAINING

There is general recognition that effective teacher training programs are
most important for effective education. This is especially true for staffs in
those schools which may be selected to begin implementation of such
programs as suggested by the AFT. The AFT recommends:

® Discussions be held between the school district and the nearby
colleges and universities which train the major segments of the district’s
school staff to formulate realistic teacher pre-service education programs.

® The selected schools become educational laboratories fer such
colleges aud universities with possibilities for training programs for
teachers during the school day and after school hours.

® The selecve< schools become teacher rescurce and teacher training
centers with carefully planned cooperation between schools of education
and the school district.

® The staff exchange program to be planned and implemented between
the selected school, and the schools of education in each of the
cooperating colleges and universities.

® The cooperation and involvement of the State Department of
Education be sought,

® Time and re¢sources be schedulcl for alt involved in such staff
training programs,.”

RESEARCH AND EVALUATION

No one discipline or professional group has a monopoly of wisdom or
all - the needed skills even in its own special area. Education is no
exception. The need for continuing research is important and so is the
need for timely well-conducted evaluatian of educational experimentation
and programs resulting from such research. This is, of course, also true of
existing educational programs. Of paramount importance is the involve-
ment of the actual practitioners, the classroom teachers, in such research
and evaluation. The AFT recommends:

® Classroom teachers must be provided the time, resources and special
assistance to carry on their own research; experimentation with innovative
use of techniques, material, curriculum content; cooperative evaluation of
the results of their research and experimentation; and corrective modifica-
tions as they may be suggested by the findings from such evaluation.

® Provide for an evaluation of the total school program by an
accredited outside evaluative agency with the school staff involved in the
process.

97-457 O - 73 - pt.5 - 14
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DEMOCRATIC STAFF INVOLVEMEN?

It is essential that the school staff, especiaily the classroom teachers, be
genuinely involved in determining school policy, and in the implementa-
tion of such policy as may concern them. Such involvement will make for
effective cooperation, coordination and implementation by a concerned
understanding staff-to the advantage of the students. The AFT
recommends:

® Teachers, individually and collectively through their chosen repre-
sentative, should have opportunities to consult with the school administra-
tion and be invoived in decision-making policies. _

® Time must be scheduled for such discussions, consultations and
classroom preparation,

® There should be enough personnel to allow each classroom teacher 1o
meet with colleagues, parents, students, community leaders, supportive
services, etc, without depriving children of instructional time.

® Each staff member should be scheduled time to make this possible.

INTEGRATION

The AFT's program stresses that quality education and school
integration are both necessary if we are to educate our nation’s youth to
live in and give support to an Integrated society to which they are
committed and in which they have a personal stake. Such an integrated
and pluratistic sociely does not mean the elimination of the values that can
be derived from the sharing and the development of the contributions
from the multi-ethnic groups in our nation.

Therefore, the AFT recommends:

® The elimination of the track system.

® The crganization of heterogeneous class groups based on sex, class,
race, ethnicity, achievements, zdjustment, etc. Since the AFT national
high school design makes possible individual student programming, the
organization of heterogenecus class groups should create no problems.

& The training of staffs in the techniques and understandings needed to
work effectively with suich heterogeneous class groups.

® The creation and purchase of materials and texts furthermg
integration,

® The development of proper relatnonshlps with all groups in the
school and in the community.

® The establishment of parent and community education programs.

® The creation and use of opportunities for inter-and intra-group
invelvement in the educational process.

The AFT secognizes that there are'many focal situations which make
full racial, ethnic, or religious integration difficult because of the
preponderance of a single class, ethnic, religious or racial group. Such
situations exist in many areas in Washington, D.C., New York Lity, and in
most large urban centers. However, there is enough evidence to indicate
that quality schools, even if located in ghetto areas, will attract students
from non-ghetto areas because of their quality.

9
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COST

It is estimated that $600 more per student per year can make it possible
for a school to implement a program based on AFT suggested guidelines
provided space is' available. The difference in cost may result from
variations in cost factors in the different communities.

It costs an average community about $6,000 per year to contain a
wrong-doer in a detention center when youngsters get into “trouble.” It
costs $6,000-$8,00D per student per year in a job-training program for
dropouts. How much does it cost society to maintain our growing numbers
of unemployables (poorly educated youths) on welfare? How much does it
cost society to fight drug addiction? (Most drug addicts come from the
ranks of the poorly educated.) Even if the program helped only 25 percent
of the students who, without such programs, would join the ranks of the
dropouts and unemployables, society would more than recoup what it
may spend for effective edycation. As Prof. Alan Campbell so well stated
in his report to the California School Boards Association (July 1966),
“Piecemeal, part-time efforts by school districts to improve the lot of
educationally disadvantaged children are wasteful and virtually useless.”

The cost for AFT programs is really minimal when compared to the
cost to taxpayers for providing the funds needed to pay for the social and
economic consequences resulting from our failure to provide for effective
education.

SUMMARY OF THE
BASIC EDUCATIONAL GUIDELINES
FOR A REDESIGNED
COMPAS HIGH SCHOOL

® |t is comprehensive;

® |t is co-educationid.

® |tservesqll studenjs. , .

-® [t is viable in size for a total student register of between 2,000 to
2,500.

® |t provides opportunities for the advancement of the gifted child.

® |t provides opportunities for success for the slow learner and for
those who enter with some educationa! deficits.

® |t provides the needed teaching-learning zonditions for the physi-
cally-handicapped and the emotionally-troubled.

® It provides high-skill training for the mechanically-gifted and
repetitive skills training for the lesscapable students.

® It is a dual-purpose schoo! which puts as much stress on the
importance of occupational training as it #9es on academic training.

® |t requires all studonts, during the first year, to take double-period
exploratory in six (6) diffarent skill areas. .

® It provides a suificient number of shops to accommodate at least
50% of the school population who may select an occupational skill as their
major.

10
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e |t requires the vocational student to take his vocational major for a
minimum of four periods a day for three years,

® |t is sensitive to the changing needs and interests of both students
and the staff.

® |t provides for both teachers and students important areas for
individual choice, self-initiated ~ctivities and-individualized instruction and
counselling.

® |t provides the student with the choice of attending school for an
additjonal period per day to earich the program.

® 't provides a curriculum which will quaiify both a vocational and an
academic maior for entry into the college of their choice.

® [t has a school plant to accommodate all phases of quality education
including a sufficient number of shops for instruction in at least six
different occupational skills.

® |t provides a 13th year skills program on a full-day basis, which
offers students the equivalent of a two-year high school occupational
course. '

® |t makes the 13th year skills program available to:

a, high school graduates who wish to learn a particular skill

b. college dropouts who wish to learn a skill

c. adult and young workers who wish to upgrade their skills

d. unsmployed youths and adults

e. high school dropouts

e[t provides a full-time employment counselor with a backgroyind of
industrial experience warking with the state employment service 2nd the
labor department,.

® It provides for the formation of an active career education or
vocational advisory board.

® It provides for the follow up of graduates and dropouts up to the age
of 25 for purposes of re-evaluating the relevance of the academic an:
occupational curriculum.

® It provides adequate counselling services both by teachers and
guidance counsellors and other supportive clinical services.

® [t provides for auxiliary services to allow teachers to devote their full
time to teaching.

® |t has a staff ratio which permits maximum registers of 22 on all
non-shop subject classes and maximum registers of 15 in classes teaching
occupational subjects.

® |t provides for the employment of a sufficient number of laboratory
specialists and audio-visual technicians.

® |t provides equal value te all curriculum areas.

® ]t provides a complete program of co-curriculum activities.

® It provides for the training and employment of highly-qualified
committed staff.

® It allows and provides for flexibility in programming, |nstruct|on, in
use of materials and of school and classroom space.

® it provides for on-going evaluation of special projects and total
programs of staff and student activities.

® [t utilizes the resources of the community.

® It permits a great deal of latitude and opportumty for a fluid,

1
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flexible approach to school and class organization, largely to be deter-
mined by the specific needs and development in each of the schools. The
classroom teachers can play a leading role in the decision-making process.

CONCLUDING STATEMENT

This national design for the high schoo! is devised to meet today’s
educational needs of the schools. Hopefully, the additional space, trained
staff, and‘the budgetary resources needed to implement the design’s basic
guidelines will offer opportunities for creative thinking and experimenta-
tion with new and modified teaching and supervisory practices; for
improved schoo! and community relationships; for new and creative use of
teaching materials; for creative and effective use of personnel; for a new
look at our children, their needs, and their potential for learning: and for a
study and evaluation of the teaching and learning processes.

The AFT does not offer the suggested design as the final and only
solution to the many problems facing our high schools. Improvements are
open-ended. No one group or one discipline is today in a position to
propose final solutions. The joint effort of many related groups and
related disciplines is necessary. However, since the AFT’s maor responsi-
bility is to advance the cause of public education, it must continue to meet
this responsibility in an active, intelligent, and forceful manner. The
educational needs of our nation mandates others to join this effort.

Simon Beagle, Chairman -
COMPAS Council
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APPENDIX A
OTHER FACTORS

Staff Growth ;

The catalytic agent in moving forward any program is the staff assigned
to bring into action .the suggestions culled from every source. In addition
to the suggestions given in the section on staff training, the following
suggestions for staff growth should be emphasized:

Professional Library Each school in the program should have a
professional library appropriate to the size of the staff and the diversity of
their problems. '

Foreign Language Each school should provide opportunity on an
optional, voluntary basis, for staff members to learn the language spoken
by many students in the school {}talian, Spanish, French, and s on).

Operation Understanding Members of the staff should have the
opportunity to participate in a program similar to New York’s “Operation
Understanding” (the program of supervisor visitation and teacher exchange
with schools in Puerto Rico). Such a program could also be extended to
sections of our own country, as the South, and to other countries.

Research Clearing House Provision must be made on a planned,
systematic basis for relaying to members of the staff all significant findings
that emerge from studies and investigations, This relay should include not
only written reports but practical demonstrations and, where pertinent,
actual practice in using the findings.

In essence, time and resources must be provided for a carefully
developed program of staff growth that not only will give every
participating teacher and supervisor the information needed for more
effective performance of his responsibilities, but also will challenge his
professional interest. ' '

If we accept the broad definition of the curriculum as all the experience
the student has inside and outside the school, then this AFT National
Design for the High School -is an appropriate vehicle for fulfilling this
objective. '

13
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APPENDIX B
RESEARCH AND EXPERIMENTATION

j Careful evaluation of the program as a whole from the very initiation of

o the program is basic to sound growth. The evaluation must be skillfully

planned under the guidance of the research staff assigned and in

cooperation with the school staff and trained college personnel. All

resources of the Board of Education, colleges and universities, public

agencies and private grants should be used to design and conduct research.

In order to effectuate the research program, one school should be

; designated as the Research Center. it should have as consultant an

: “Academy of Research” composed of outstanding experts and specialists

from the entire metropolitan community. The Research Center would

serve as a clearing house for studies, explorations of new procedures and

materials and would work in close coopera*ion with the departments of
educational research, curriculum research and guidance.

Areas of action in research with experimentation would include the
following:
Orgarization and special classes

Grade unit

Team Teaching

Open-end grouping

“Bridge” classes

e PP MM U ey ol

Involvement with groups
Campus school program
Speciul community projecis
School-community aides
Civic agencies (health, housing, welfare)
Human-relations groups

v Special programs )
Camping programs (summer, sleep-away, year-round)
Summer day camp program
Extended school day program
Community library program
Special parent-community programs
Welcome program (new arrivals, orientation)

Summer programs '
Exchange school program (teachers, parents, students)
Use of multi-media in the education process
Studies and projects

Approaches to teaching non-English speaking children

Study of approaches to beginning and remedial reading

. Study of physical anomalies and the results of a correction program
Studies of academic achievement in selected areas

Studies of sequences in learning

Studies of effectiveness of different pattsrns of preservice and in-service
‘training and growth.

Studies of the use of programmed materials and machines in motivating
learning

B -t

P

e o RS oA B P S Ty

O

‘ ' 14
ERIC |

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:



1848

Studies of utilization of community resources
Studies relating to motivation, human relations, the enectweness of

guidance, etc.
Although each of these areas of investigation has broad implications foi
the whole school system, nevertheless the focus imperativz hers is on the

values pertinent to the students in the suggested program.

15

-

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

A g e o



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

e TR ey

s erre

w5

\

1849

APPENDIX C
JOHN DEWEY HIGH SCHOOL: A MODEL FOR lNNOVATlON

At the experimental John Dewey High School in Brooklyn interest-
ingly enough, there are no up and down staircases. Students and teachers
travel the spacious double width stairs in both directions at once without
confusion, and this may well be the perfect symbol for the school’s novel
approaches For example, most classrooms at Dewey have mouveable walls;
a pertod is called a module; traditional grades- have been abolished; a
“term’’ is seven weeks long; the curriculum offers over 1,750 course
offerings (including sequential courses); and a student can, |f he wishes,
graduate in two years.

The $12,000,000 school opened |ts doors on.September 8, 1969 Both
the students and teachers are recruited on a voluntary basis. Students who
live in the immediate school district have first choice; the remaining places
may be filled from any other area in Brooklyn.

There are: eight clear-cut features that set Dewey apart from the

- traditional htgh school:

I. Teacher as Educational Catalyst

Teachers create courses of study. Summer Institutes and time during
the school year permit direct teacher involvement” in' curriculum
development :

1. 7-Week Cycles -
The regular school year is drvrded |nto five 7-week cycles (each.
approximately 36 school days). Every seven weeks students and
teachers have entirely new programs. Teachers have 35 different classes
in one year instead of ten. Counting major and minor subjects, students
may have thirty-five to forty different teachers in a year instead of ten
or twelve. The school is in operation for 12 months and includes an

. optional summer session which: provtdcs a possible sixth:cycle.

Hi. Programs and Records . »

. Individual ‘programs for students are made by computer every seven

_ weeks {five times each year.instead of the traditional twice per year). In
effect, all major recordkeeping is . performed, electronically. Report
cards; attendance, lateness, admission and discharge data as well as

- |nformatton for use by gutdance counsellors are prtnted out by the
computer \ : .

lV The 8 Hour Day and Modular Schedulmg
- The 8-hour school day (8 A.M. to 4 P.M.) is divided into 22 modules
(or mods) -of 20-minute duration, There is one buzz every twenty
~ minutes and no programmed time is allotted for:the movement from
place .to place. This time system has been quite successful in moving
students and teachers to their next assignments. For flexible pro-
gramming, some classes meet. for. two mods-(forty minutes), others for
three mods (sixty minutes), and some for four mods (80 minutes). This

‘16
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reduces traffic in the halls since the entire schoo! population does not
move at the same time.

. Resource Centers
Each curriculum subject area has its own resource center. For example, '

the glass-walled social studies center is surrounded on three sides by five
social studies classrooms that are visible from the center. Its resources
include private. study cubicles, slide viewing machines and other
audio-visual aids, books and documents and, most strikingly -of all, a
para-professional and a teacher are in constant attendance on a rotating
basis. This setup provides for tutorial help and advanced study
assignments as well as for immediate research as the need occurs during
a class session.

Vi, Individual Progress

Students may take as few as six subjects and as many as eight in any
7-week cycle. in addition to ciasses, students may elect to do advanced
work independently. Students may complete high school requirements

~ - at their own rates—some in two years, others in as much as six years if
that length of time should be required.

VII. Grading System

Every seven weeks each student is graded for each subject programmed:
M (mastery); MC (mastery with condition); M| {mastery in independent
study); or R (retention). For cach R or MC evaluation the teacher must
prepare a prescription form in triplicate indicating specific deficiencies
or weaknesses. One copy is sent to the student’s parents; the second is
for-his counsellor’s file; and the third is sent to his next teacher to serve
as a guide for remedial work.

VII1. Independent Study

Each student’s program mcludes independent study (1.S.) mods, or
periods. More independent study mods are given to students who may
need tutorial help or who are working on special projects. Less 1.S. time
is available for students who wish to take more class subjects. Every
student has full freedom te decide what to do with his.1.S. time. Some
sign up for advanced work which involves a DISK (Dewey Independent
Study Kit}. This enables a student to do advanced material on his own.

‘Each DISK contains a calendar of lessons, educational objectives,
" assignments and suggested topics for a research paper or project.

At the end of seven weeks students may meet the requirements for

mastery by passing a two-hour written test in addition to completing an
oral comprehensive exam andfor-a special- project. About 500 Mls are
earned each cycle. Over 100 students master ten or more DISKS each year.
Students may ask for extensions on time and not take the examinations
until they feel that-they are ready. Some may work on a DISK for two
“cycles or more. There is rio penaity for fallure on a DISK and students are
free to drop a DISK. '

Students may try a DISK if they have been retamed in a sub:ect and

wish to repeat the unit independently rather than in a retention class.

17
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Pupils who have tried this method have nct been as successful as those
who have used a DISK for advancement. '

Some students seck tutorial help in the subject area resource centers
where teachers are available throughout the day. Others do homework,
participate in sports, dance, art, drama, or some club activity. Some read,

. view filmstrips, or just sit and talk. Some go to the cafeteria which is open

most -of the day for snacks while others stroll about the campus, which
they are free to do.

The Four And One Program

-Another independent study program is the Four and Cne. Students
ridy participate in an interneship prog.2m one day a week which means
they spend a full day in the courts, hospitals, other schools, museums,
business or any place in the world of work. Seniors may sign up for a 7
week interneship which permits an interneship out of the school in one
cycle and they come to school the next cycle. These students alternate
cycles one in school and one out in interneships. No pay is given. They
write reports on these outside of schoof experiences and receive an Ml
based on their performance at the worksite and their written projects.
There are more than 100 students in each 7 week period doing this.

Independent Study Group Activities’ main purpose is to provide
another option for a student during their independent study time. At John
Dewey High School about 25% of the students’ eight hour day is
unassigned. During this free time students may attend a variety of planned
activities. These' include demonstrations, slide-lectures, speakers, films,
discussions, dramatic presentations, music concerts, debates and contests.
Activities may be part of a regular series, repeated several times a day or be
“one-shot specials.,”” Students, teachers and outside groups plan and
perform. They may appeal to small groups of ten or draw audiences of
several hundred. These activities may be coursevelated, informational,
special-occasion oriented (i.e. Martin Luther King's Birthday) or “enter-
tainment-centered” (a necessary factor for some students in an 8-hour
day). This: program also relieves the pressure on the building’s resource
centers or library when large numbers of students have independent study
at the same time. -

What percentage of the students spend this independent time judi-
ciously? independent study has been designed for student-motivated
acceleration, creativity, remedial work; tutorial sessions or homework—and
most pursue these goals effectively. ‘

These eight key factors provide the framework for a urique _,gaz:ben-
student relationship at Dewey H. S. There is an openness in conimunica-
tion in which the students feel free to express their opinions about the

. learning process. “Can’t we have more lessons like this one?” There is no

hesitation to comment on whether a lesson was effective or not. Just as
courtesy on the school’s two-way stalrcases is spontaneous and easy-going,
so is the criticism.

Students feel a responsibility to react honestly because they want the
Dewzy experiment to succeed. Most teachers everywhere know when a
lesson falls short of its goals;, but the difference at Dewey is that it is
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discussed openly. The challenge from lesson to lesson is how we can do
better. :

Since students and teachars have new programs every seven weeks,
there are frequent new faces for the teacher and a new teacher personality
for the students. For most this has worked well. It is considered one of the
strengths of the experiment. The curriculum for each 7-week unit is tightly
packaged and there can be no lag in the momenium of learning. Final
evaluations must be made within weeks rather than months.

Teachers get to know their students more quickly. There are “perform-
ance pressures” on both teachers and students. Several test instruments
have to be used in a span of weeks. Most students prefer unit testing rather
than end-term finals. On the other hand, there are some students who
think that Dewey teachers are “test happy.”

Who are the likely candidates for retention {not passing and moving on
to the next unit) after seven weeks? Usually they are typical of those in
other schools—the absentees, those with learning problems and the
underachievers. However, there is a difference in what takes place once
retention has been scheduled. : .

Retention is for seven weeks not five months. Our goal is to tajlor
repetition of work to individual needs, based on the detailed prescription
forms (really profiles of student work) filled out by previous teachers. We
are devising methods to do this more effectively and the studenis are
responding well.

Key Features , .

What about other key features at Dewey? Here are some glimpses into
major aspects of our program:

The flow of students in and out of the library changes every twenty
minutes. Some students spend longer blocs of time there but the bulk of
the traffic comes and goes 22 times in an 8-hour day.

The librarians are thrilled by student interest and use of the library. The
learning atmosphere is most impressive as one sees students quictly
absorbed in books while sitting in brightly colored lounge chairs.

The building also has a computer terminal, which produces a variety of
print-outs; copies of student programs; class lists; a biographical student
file in spiral book form; a master class program book arranged alphabeti-
cally; an alphabetical listing of teachers’ programs; lists for guidance

" counselloys; and many more invaiuable aids. What is more astonishing is

that most of these forms are automatically prepared every seven weeks.
According to those in charge of scheduling the seemingly complex
organization at Dewey, “What used to take eight people two weeks to do
can now be done in 45 minutes.”

Class programs are ready the first day of each cycle. Five days before a
new cycle begins there are about three trial runs of the master schedule
which indicates course, teacher, nurber of students per class (also number
of males and females) and remaining seats available.

A specific illustration will show what can be done. Each official class
teacher has an alphabetical set of IBM cards—one for each student. Every
morning the teacher removes from the pack the cards of all absentees and
sends them to the attendance office. Information is fed into the computer
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for those absent or late prior to 10 A.M. The computer automatically
prints out post cards for the absentees which are mailed from the
Computer Center. The computer also puts a cumulative record of absence
and lateness on report cards every seven weeks.

Competitive sports are intra-mural and not interscholastic. All students
are encouraged to be on a team and there is no emphasis on cteating star
athletes. Team playoffs occur during the school day. Studients come
rushing to their next classes buoyed by victory or crushed by defeat.
Sometimes, when two teams with reputations as winners a/e scheduled
opposite each other, anxious eyes in classrooms try to foifow the game
from nearby windows.

Each cycle is devoted to one sport exclusively, such as touch footbali
for one seven week period or wrestling for another. The beginning of each

-cycle introduces the sport to be studied by demonstration lessons,

followed by instruction and practice for development of the skill by all.

We have no grade advisors at Dewey. From the viewpoint of the
Guidance Depaitment, the major innovations of the Dewey system are
working well. The flexibility, the individualization, the self-direction and
self-discipline are all on the plus side for most of the students. More time is
needed to read the Dewey prescription forms than would 52 ihe,case with
numerical grades. However, counsellors find some studeats who have not
developed a positive approach to independent study and others who need
intensive remedial work to succeed. For those who have reading and
writing problems a Language Skills Center is in cperation. With the
multiple mechanical devices and teacher specialists the center has had
excellent results. Some of these students are so motivated that they spend
their independent study time there and obtain Mls for achieving higher
reading levels.

Students have a choice of 16 different courses in art for e7.h 7-week
cycle. A student may try a variety of activities during a whool year
including film making, sculpture {wood and stone), fashion design,
advertising, crafts, printing or painting. On the other hand, a student may
specialize in one field. in art the ability to try another new area every
seven weeks is especially satisfactory. For example, if a student tries a
course in crafts and is disappointed in his aptitude, the following cycle he
may try another creative experience,

In_addition to the 60-minute art class sessions, students may spend
extra time working independently or participate in one of the six art clubs
which are - programmed during the school day. In the future, modular
scheduling may provide for even longer periods than an hour for art
classes.

These classes are fully equipped and function more like professional
studios than classrooms. Walking from one art room to the next, a visitor
senses the steady flow of excitement and energy which are being
transmitted to the clay, canvas or papier-maché. .

Changing teachers every seven weeks in the language depariment has a
special advantage in tuning the students’ ears to hear the language spoken
at different rates of speed and with different accents. in the language
resource center and the language *“lab”, students are further exposed to
voices speaking the same language. :
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The 7-week cycle also helps to meet individual needs. For example, the
unsuccessful student does not have to face defeat in a class for six months
but can get a fresh start with a new teacher who has a prescription with
information on his weak points.

The more gifted ianguage students use the resource center Tor
conversational opportunities. The language lab is specially useful for
independent study. Students who shy away from a regular forcngn
language course may elect conversational Spanish or French.

Dewey has a Marine Biology course which is most stimulating for both
the students and teachers. Frequent trips to the nearby beaches or Coney
Island provide specimens to work with and first-hand knowledge of
oceanography. They return to school for their next classes panting with
excitemient and bursting with the thrill of discovery. Modular scheduling
provides adequate time allotments for these field trips and also for lab
work.

At Dewey each student gets to dissect a frog. Those who need
additional time to finish this or other projects may continue in
independent study, Bells do not signal an untimely end! -

One science room has been converted into an aguarium. Student
volunteers feed the aquatic animals, monitor the filters and clean thg
tanks.

The Music Department finds the 7-week cycle satisfactory for required
courses but not so convenient for chorus, orchestra, or instrumental
classes. The band will never play if the students can switch in or out every
7 weeks!

Independent study is excellent for serious music students who wish to
practice in individual rooms or consult with their teachers. The music
resource center has attracted some students for recreational purposes.
Sometimes there is a conflict of interest with those students who are
aiming for serious careers rather than recreation. Problems such as these
have been somewhat solved by the Madrigal Group which meets before
8 a.m. and after 4 p.m., thus partially freeing the center for intensive
training purposes. :

Typing is a required course for every student attending Dewey. Within a
few months some students are typing assignments or reports for other
subjects. Students who do not learn the keyboard by the end of seven
weeks do not move into the second phase of the typing course. Since one
skill builds on the previous one in mastering the keys, retention for 7
weeks is much better than foundering for five months on the keyboard.
Those who fall behind have lessons planned to deal with individual
deficiencies. Sometimes a student with a highly individualized problem is
sent to the typing resource center.

Some students have taught themselves steno and accounting using a
DiSK, as well as special tutoring from teachers in the resource center. One
student who did the introductory lessons in shorthand by himself during
the first 7-week cycle and then joined a class in the following cycle led the
class in performance. Accounting studied independently has proven very
successful. Clerical practice and recordkeeping are not separate courses but
are woven into the overall curriculum.

The business education resource center affords students extra time to
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spend on developing speed and accuracy in typing and shorthand. The
shorthand lab is open during the entire 8-hour day so that students may
select pre-recorded fessons in either typing or steno. This department is a
showcase in audio-visual materials and modern squipment, which includes
clectronically taped instruction for typing and diatyps, a diagnostic
machine which indicates individual “typing ills” plus irsiructions for
correction.

Courses in maihematics at Dewey have been designed on the principle
that no two students learn at the same rate. Algebra, for example, may be
completed in three cycles, five cycles, seven cycles, ten or even twenty.

Students can move at faster or slower speeds of learning as this becomes
advisable. No student nced sit. for more than a week or two in a course
that he cannot follow or in a ¢ourse that is below his level of competence.
Improper placement can be rectified in weeks rather than month. Another
advantage at Dewey is that two, 60-minute sessions a week in math
provide for uninterrupted development of complex concepts.

Some 10th grade students are doing computer math, vector geometry,
abstract algebra. logic or clementary analysis in independent study.
Talented students can easily advance by working on their own. Two
students who studied geometry for three months took the Regents in
January—one got 100 and the other 95!

Students who are weak in math can reinforce or obtain help with
homework on an individual basis during independent study time. Some
students find that they can ask questions or admit difficulties more easily
in the informal setting of a resource center rather than in she classroom.

Literature courses are ideal for independent study in English and there
are usually over 100 students in one 7-week cycle working on the short
story or modern novel DISKS. When they complete the required readings,
students take a two-hour examination. While doing their reading inde-
pendently, they also take another course in class. The reading pace in some
English courses is a paperback a week.

Power reading is offered in every cycle for those who wish to improve
their reading skills. Students have a choice of one of 27 courses in the
cycle. Some courses are sequential, such as creative writing, journalism or
drama. '

Students who wish to pursue a highly specialized area of English studies
will have the opportunity to take multiple workshops and advanced
seminars. For example, a student talented in theatrical arts will be able to
examine the genre in depth, learn dramatic techniques, participate in
acting and speech workshops, and take seminars on play direction, film
production and an interdisciplinary course with the Art Department in
stagecraft.

Independent study in social studies is a modified version of the
“ordeal” of Ph.D candidates, After the required readings are done, each
atudent takes an oral comprehensive on the unit of work before a panel of
three teachers, plus a two-hour written test. A research paper is another
pre-requisite for mastery. These standards are high but most students have
demonstrated an ability to learn well on their own. There are over 100 in
one cycle doing very advanced work,

Reading in social studizs is an integral part of the learning process.
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There is an emphasis on the inquiry-discovery approach combined with the
best features of the thematic teaching. Sustained projects are possible
because most social studies classes meet four times a week; two one-hour
sessions and two forty-minute sessions. Standard textbooks are used
primarily for background information. Lessons are constructed around
reading excerpts from a variety of sources. In arca study courses, students
are exposed to as many as six paperbacks in onc cycle. Class scts of novels,
biographies and non-fiction are available.

A teacher team has worked successfully in lesson planning, preparation
of materials, and there are 40 different 7 week courses in social studies.
Student choice of courses result in many taking more credits than
required. They learn history in a variety of courses such as the jazz Age,
Women in America, Law and Public Policy, The Supreme Court, The
American {ndian, and The American Dream.

Teacher Attitudes And Pressures

The 8-hour day is a long one. The pace during the day is fast. Changing
from a classroom teaching situation to a tutorial program in the resource
center does not slacken the pressures. Building assignments are physically
tiring (the building is cnormous). Preparation time, fully utilized, is not
sufficient to avoid taking work home,

There is only one opportunity to slow down—lunch. By the time a
teacher comes and goes to the cafeteria a leisurely period adds up to 30
minutes in an 8-hour day. The professional job at Dewey requires great
stamina and a dedicated spirit. The teachers in the experiment have the
spirit; the big question is, do they have the stamina?

Several teachers in each department have been designated as indepen-
dent study coordinators. The coordinators are responsible for assisting
students preparing evaluation instruments and making a final decision for
each one as to whether the work has been mastered or not. The
responsibility for supervising 100 students on independent study reduces
the coordinator’s instructional time to four classes instead of five. Simple
arithmetic—100 students is almost the equivalent of 3 class registers. This
is the exchange for a reduction of one class assignment! .

There was a human need at Dewey, and it was a crucial one, for a pause
between cycles. Teachers wanted a day to evaluate the cycle just
completed, plan for the new one, and discuss problems. Students at Dewey

" have unusual pressures, too, and they expressed a need for one day at the

end of every 7 weeks to participate in activities other than regular classes.

Both faculty and students worked together to devise a program for an
intercycle day and our school now has its “Dewey Day"” which has
brought students and staff together in a way the classroom could not. It is
the first time in a city school that a day is planned in which students and
teachers can elect activities from a variety of workshops, discussion
groups, or special attractions. These options include a wide choice and the
program for each intercycle day is different,

The last day of each cycle offers the students and teachers an
opportunity to share time together in which traditional roles disappear.
Teachers and students face each other as equal members in a group, They

23



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

1857

argue or laugh together and appreciably narrow any generation gap that
might exist.

A brief description of some of the activities may convey the spirit and
success of these events. Topics for discussion groups, such as those listed
below, indicate their special relevancy. Role playing has been used
whereby teachers act the part of teenagers, and students portray adults.
This creates a greater sensitivity for the feelings and reactions of varying
age groups.

A free exchange of ideas without a final judgment by a teacher reveals
student depths that only open communication can produce. These
encounters also result in teachers’ telling personal experiences that would
rarely come forth in a classroom.

Discussion groups have dealt with the following topics: Student Rights;
Student Code of Behavior; Evaluation of Courses; Evaluation of john
Dewey High School; Student Racial Relations; Narcotics; Censorship of
Student Publications; Women's Liberation; Generation Gap; Parents; War;

_ Black and Puerto Rican Cultures.

On Dewey Day, students and teachers may share corimon interests
such as joint participation in workshops on jazz, sculpture, ceramics,
dance, chorus, computers, poetry, fashions, psycho-drama or travel. Varied
contests are offered, such as in typing, basketball and wrestling. There also
is a student-teacher competition in a ball game.

The language department featured international cafes on one Dewey
Day where the decor, food and entertainment provided an atmosphere to
resemble places in France, Spain, Italy and Israel. Students and teachers
enjoyed eating the delicacies of these foreign cuisines. Singing the songs
and dancing the dances of these countries furthered the feeling of
comradeship among students and facuity.

The science department gave the Future Physicians Clib the oppor-’
tunity to dissect pigs and the pharmaceutical group to conduct many
experiments, one of which was injecting "'speed” into a mouse. On another
Dewey Day the ecologists conducted a funeral entourage through school
corridors for the death of pollution and the mourning attire consisted of
masks solemnly worn by all. Exploring the resources of the city was
another Dewey Day program. A country fair on the 13 acre campus in the
spring has become a Dewey Day tradition.

Dewey Day at its best is a day of renewal that reflects the hope and
aspiration of John Dewey High School. It attempts to convey the spirit
and the dreams of the educational philosopher who spoke so movingly
about “learning by experience, motivated by a sense of the students’
needs.”

Within the walls of our beautiful building, there is an atmosphere of
excitement and anticipation. We feel that we are blazing new paths, paths
that will help solve some of the complex problems facing all schools today.
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APPENDIX D
A MODEL FOR AN ALTERNATIVE SCHOOL

City-as-School, a new New York City alternative high schoo!l program,
opened its doors on February 2, 1973 with 100 students registering and
enrolling for hundreds of “learning experiences'’ throughout the city.

The opening culminates five months of intensive planning by teachers
and students under the supervision of Frederick }. Koury, director, and
Richard Safran, assistant director, who were detached from their schools
to set up initial organization for planning and development.

Unique to the experiment is the fact that 10 student planners were
selected from various high schools in New York City to work on planning.
The collaboration of students and teachers was successful as students
learned how to organize recruiting drives in high schools and visited the
hundreds of organizations in the city to “sell’”’ them on being a resource of
City-as-School.

Originally funded by the Ford Foundation, City-as-School now
becomes a tax-levy organization operating from 131 Livingston Street,
Brooklyn, under the umbrellz of the High School Office of the Board of
Education.

The underlying concept of City-as-School is that the world of
experience can be joined with the world of learning.

As Superintendent Oscar Dombrow commented, “Going to high schaol
in New York City need not be like going to high school in Santa Rosa,
California.” City-as:School most definitely will be unlike any other school
in New York City. Instead of attending school in one large building,
students will move from “learning experience” to ‘“learning experience"
based on the program they make out by consulting the C-a-S catalogue.
The hundreds of learning experiences run the range from English and
communication arts to practical and technical subjects. Brooklyn Poly-
technic Institute and Brooklyn College both institutions of higher learning,
have become part of the C-a-S program, taking students in advanced
standing for freshman subjects in English, social studies, mathematics and
science.

Other organizations involved in City-as-School are Lincoln Center for
the Performing Arts, the Center for Inter-American Relations, the China
Institute, the Asian Society, the Metropolitan Museum of Art, Brooklyn
Heights Press, the YMCA and the YWCA, WNYE-TV, the New York City
Department of Consumer Affairs, the Federal Trade Commission, Equity
Library Theatre, Greenpoint Hospital, Brooklyn Friends School, and many
others. ’

Four licetiscd teachers, a guidance counselor and a secretary are on the
staff of C-a-S in addition to the director and assistant director. They will
be providing the necessary services to the students and will be working
closely in ev3luating the learning experiences. Each teacher will have 25
students to work with as instructor, friend and advisor.

On February 6 students began their City-as-School experiences. The
next crucial task will be to monitor each learning expzrience so that
evaluative and measurement techniques may be developed. The C-a-S staff
is requesting that a representative professional committee be established
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from Superintendent Dombrow’s Task Force on High School Redesign.
This committee will assist C-a-S in establishing criteria for creditation for
the external learning experiences.

Parkway in Philadelphia and Metro in Chicago were the first large city
prototypes. Directors Koury and Safran learned much from visits to those
two high school programs,
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APPENDIX E ~
A MODEL FOR OPEN CLASSRCDM PROCEDURES

|. Lesson Description
One day last week, during a forty minute session of a third level
Hebrew class, the following activities took place: seven different stories
were read, discussed and analyzed; three different structural topics were
explained and practiced with both oral and written drills; two tapes
were used to reinforce the application of structural items that had
already been mastered; records of poetry set to music were listened to
by students to help them in their appreciation of the poems they were
reading; two lessons of a cultural nature were worked on—one dealing
with the different forms of Israeli government and a second surveying
the more important geographical features of Israel; and eight different
tests were taken—some testing units of related stcries, others testing
structural topics, and still others testing familiarity with cultural items.

Il. The Open Classroom
All this could certainly not take place in the span of one forty minute
class meeting—not, that is, in the traditional teacher-dominated type of
lesson, with the teacher at the front of the raom leading a large group
of students in a single type of instruction and expecting all students to
do the same work, at the same time, and in the same manner. But all of
¢ the above-mentioned activities can and do, in fact, take place each day
i under an interesting system of individualized instruction known as the
; “open classroom.”" Each student, working at his own rate of speed,
selects that lesson for which he knows that he is ready, based upon his
mastery of previous lessons in his prescribed course of study, and with
the aid of a carefully designed packet of self-instruction, he proceeds to
learn the new lesson in his own way.

111. Philosophy

The theory underlying the principle of the open classroom is, in fact,
quite simple. Since no two individuals .re exactly alike, they can not be
expected to learn in exactly the same way. As a result, the traditional
idea of teaching one seg lesson to an entire ¢lass, even though the
teaching techniques themselves may be quite effective, eventually leads
to the very serlous problems of boredom, partial student involvement,
and passivity. In the much freer atmosphere of the open classroom, on
the other hand, each student becomes directly and actively responsibie
for his own learning. Working at his own self-determined pace, and in
the style which he finds most comfortable, the student soon comes to
accept full responsibility for his work and begins to develop a positive
attitude and an accompanying enthusiasm that are so essential to true
learning. :

V. Mechanics: The Introductory Packet
The mechanics of organizing an open classroom involve careful
pre-planning on the part of the teacher, as well as constant and close
supervision of the program as it develops from day to day. At the start

ERIC | z

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:



ap—— L

o B, Wt ke

1861

of the program, students, and their parents as well, must be introduced
to the totally new concept of complete individualization of instruction
within the framework of the open classraom. They are therefore given
an Introductory Packet which lists the procedures they are to follow
and explains how to do the various types of lessons. The teacher and
students then discuss how they are going to learn, what the benefits are,
and what responsibilities are involved. -

NOTE: Detailed specifics can be obtained by writing to John Dewey
High School, 50 Avenue X, Brooklyn, N.Y. (Phone (212)
373-6400). )
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FOREWORD

Almost as soon as the right o collective bargaining began to be won
by teachers in the early 1960’s, members of the American Federation of
Teachers started to translate their conceptions of optimum teaching and-
learning conditions into the language of collective bargaining contracts.

The first such design was negotiated for a selected number of elemen-
tary schools in New York City in 1964. Similar programs were incorpo-
rated into union contracts in Cleveland, Baltimore, Yonkers, Chicago
and Detroit and into legislation in California and Colorado.

The most famous of these programs was the More Effective Schools
plan in New York. It provided for four teachers for every three classes;
class size maximums of 22 (15 in kindergarten); increased supportivée
personnel, such as psychologists, psychiatrists, speech and hearing
therapists; reading, art, drama and other specialists; more teacher aides,
and greater teacher and parent involvement in administrative decision
making in the school. )

The Mare Effective Schools program was tested, retested and tested

again. Such agencies as the Psychological Corporation and the American
institutes for Research found that it accelerated the learning rate of
chiidren, just as the teachers who designed it planned that it would,
and the United States Office of Education chose it as "‘exemplary.”
Project READ in Chicago, the Neighborhood Educaticst Centers in
Detroit and other saturation programs showed similar successes.
" The demand for similar designs at all levels of education—from
pre-school to the community college—prompted the Executive Council
of the AFT to establish the Council for a Comprehensive Program for
American Schools (COMPAS), under the chairmanship ¢f Simon Beagle,
who headed the National Council for Effective Schools for many years
and is a nationally known udvocate of grassroots teacher involvement
in educational design and decision makirg.

The work of the various COMPAS committees under Mr. Beagle's
tutelage has resulted in four National Designs—for the elementary
school, the middle school, the high school and the community college.
The AFT is proud to present jts Comprehensive Program for American
Schools as its answer to those.critics who believe that the way to solve
the problems in education is somehow to tinker with the only relation-
ship which results in learning—that between the teacher and the taught.

‘David Selden, President
American Federation of Teachers
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INTRODUCTION

The crisis facing our school is nationwide. This crisis is both sesult
and cause of a host of social ills. No one school district is immune.

This is tragic for our nation’s children, their parents and for our
country. If it is true, and we believe it to be so, that “our youth is our
nation’s most precious natural resource and our schools our first line
of defense,” then this crisis facing public education is as dangerous to
cach of us as any which may exist. )

Our free public school system is the only social agency to which the
vast majority of our multi-ethnic population is exposed. It is in our
schools where we should provide opportunities for intellectual chal-
lenge, integrated relationships, and cultural and emotional enrichment.

In view of our economic wealth and our great reservoirs of knowl-
edge, we as a nation are spending relatively less on our schools than
many poorer countries. Too many of our schools lack the commitment
and the means to fulfill their basic educational obligations. The gap is
widening at a tragic pace because of current social changes.

A recent publication by the U.S. Offi¢c of Education titled “The Right
to Read” (October 12, 1972) contains the following revealing statement:

“Even with its vophisticated communications methods and its advanced
publications system, the U.S. has close to 19 million totally or function.
ally illiterate -adults and 7 million elementary and secondary school
students with severe reading problems. In large cities, between 40 and
50 percent of these children are underachieving in reading.” This is an
understatement. A previous evaluation report, also by the USOE, titled
“Education of the Disadvantaged” (April, 1970), states that more than
17 million American child;en are educationally and/cr economically
deprived, a majority living in non-urban school districts. The report
deplores the failure of fiscal authorities on all government levels to
provide the funds needed to make possible lasting educational
improvements.

The “Right 10 Read” lists the following basic guidelines, which of
course the AFT considers most commendable and acceptable, but
unattainable without the money needed to implement them,

¢ With the exception of 1 percent of the population considered
uneducable, people can learn if programs are designed to meet their
specific needs and strengths.

¢ Teachers and other educational personnel can adopt new ways if
they are provided with methods which they are confident will aid them
in working more effectively with their students.

¢ Intelligence is native to all ethnic and economic groups, and when
expectations are equal, productivity will be basically equal as well.

¢ The necessary knowledge to solve the reading crisis is available.
What remains is for that knowledge to be applied so that it will result
in better teacher training, more effective 4ducational programs, and the
use of those new programs in classrooms and communities.

¢ Parents are concerned about their children’s educational process
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and have both the right and the responsibility to be involved in their
education. ‘

“The Right to Read effort spans all ages,” says former U.S. Commis-
sioner of Education Sidney P. Marland, Jr., “and intends to have a
greater impact upon American society than merely helping people to
achieve the minimal level o functional literacy. In itself that is a big
goal, but it is not a complete one. For literacy means much more than
being able to read a simple book. It is an avenue to greater social and
economic opportusities, to deciding one’s own destiny. It is a step
toward reducing the unemployment rate, cutting down crime, and
getting people off welfare. It is a step toward ensuring for each person
the right to be his best self.”

Few teachers or union members will disagree with these stated guide-
lines. In fact, there is a great deal of correspondence between them
and the goals often stated by the American Federation of Teachers.

The AFT has stated on numerous occasions, “Too many of our chil-
dren are growing up without the basic skills necessary for success as
citizens. When these children are properly challenged and given the
means for growth and learning, they can make satisfactory academic
and social progress.

“When teachers are given the needed tools, services, and conditions
to do a professional job, most respond positively, enthusiastically, aid
with a deep sense of personal commitment.

“The cost which may be necessary to obtain the needed educational
improvements on a total schoolwide basis is minimal when compared
1o the costs which must be met resulting from containing, maintaining,
and rehabilitating the growing number of our youth whom our schools
are failing during their formative years.”

However, mere expressions of distress or intent are not enough.
tducationally sound and realistic guidelines must be formulated, pro-
posed and implemented as a totality, first in areas of greatest needs,
but eventually in all schools. We as a nation do this when we plan an
updated national and state highway system. We can do no less for
“our first line of defense” and for our “most valuable natural resource.”

The American labor movement has always been a consistent defender
of public education.. The American Federation of Teachers is part of
this movement and is also the organized expression of the classroom
teachers on whom our nation must depend to educate its youth.
Hence, the AFT must, of necessity, be involved in identifying the many
specific problems facing our schools, in suggesting positive solutions,
and in organizing campaigns to obtain the needed support for their
implementation.

The following proposals are made to accomplish these objectives for
our elementary schools. The AFT, through its Council for & Compre-
hensive Program for American Schools (COMPAS) is also preparing
educational guidelines for middle schools, senior high ¢chools, and
community colleges. These efforts are part of its commitment to defend
and improve public education.
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In 1964, the AFT wrote, “The reconstruction of inadequate school
systems throughout the country is an enormous job, too large for
subsiantiai solution on a fecal basis. 1t is essential that federal and state
governments become involved.” This observation is even more timely
today than it was when first made.

The AFT program to reconstruct our elementary schools, we believe,
can effectively reduce academic disabilities, educational frustration,
delinquency and dropouts more than any investment in additional
special services. The AFT proposes rapid annual expansion until there
are no more substandard schools.

Simon Beagle, Chairman
COMPAS Council
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EARLY CHILDHOCD EDUCATION

The need for efiective comprehensive eaily childhood education is
now generally accepted by the public. There is recognition of the
crucial importance of the first eight years of a child’s deveiopment.
Many basic causes which may hinder or stimulate a child’s develop-
ment can be traced to his or her experiences, or lack of experiences
and maturations during these first early yeass.

The emphasis during the Pre-Kindergarten and continuing through
the second grade should focus on providing the stimuli and the tools
permitting overall satisfying success. Unfortunately, there are too
many kindergarten dropouts who, after an exciting and enthusiastic
beginning, instead develop a pattern of continuing failure and frustration.

There is no one way to arrest this progression of failure. Many
methods must be explored. What may succeed with one individual
may be disastrous to another. However, there is enough known about
how young children learn to formulate some basic educationally sound
guidelines for an effective early childhood program which can meet
the developmental needs of children as early as their second and/or
third year.

The AfT recommends:

¢ A parent education program of training and involvement on all
levels of an early chiidhood program (Pre-Kindergarten and continuing
through the second grades).

e The organization of an early chi!dhood program in a mini school
within an elementary school, or as a seperate school in its own building
or as an annex to an elementary schoo!l but housed elsewhere: rented
space in a housing project, office building, or in available space in some
other building not necessarily connected with the public school system.

¢ The organization of small class groups, carefully selected on a
heterogeneous basis, with registers ranging from 15 to 20 in each class
group, The class groups should reflect all segments of the community
and varieties of experiences. _

® The use of trained parent assistants and paraprofessionals.

® The availability of a clinical team consisting of a clinical psycholo-
gist, a social worker and a guidance counselor, one of whose responsi-
bilities would be the identificaticn of the needs and problems of atypical
children. ,

¢ The use of carefully trained classtoom teachers knowledgeable in
the needs and problems facing the children in early chitdhood classes.

® A total program of activities allowing for a flexible use of personnel,
equipment and auxiliary services to meet the needs of each child in
the program: educational, psychological, social, medical, dental, nutri-
tional.

¢ The creative democratic izvolvement of the total staff in all
aspects of the program, includinrg the administrators and supervisors,
as a cooperating team concerned with the total needs and growth
of each child in the program.
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SCHOOL SIZE

large and overcrowded schools create conditions and probicms
which interfere with effective education. The social and educational
pathologies resulting from such schools are too well known to need
elaboration. Therefore the AFT recommends:

& The maximum register of elementary school should be no more
than 800. Ideally, it should be no more than 500.

® School districts should find and create the needed space by study-
ing the current utilization of existing space; by renting available space
in office and other commercial buildings; by rehabilitating usable
abandoned school space; by constructing temporary demountable
school! units; by organizing school annexes in public housing; by renting
available space in buildings used by other public agencies.

® School districts, supported by city, staté, and federal funds, must
begin to construct the needed schools as this program is eventually
expanded to all the schools in the district. Cooperation by all levels of
governments will be necessary. If we can build safe and functional
highways, we can also build szfe and functional schools.

CLASS SIZE

Every child has a right to 3 dependent relationship with caring adults.
Too many children have been deprived of this right because class sizes
have been much too large. Limitation of class sizes is also essential in
order to make individualization of instruction possible. The particular
learning needs of children (as of others) can best be promoted in an
educational environment witich permits more personal attention from
<lassroom teachers and from others concerned with the child’s educa-
tional and related needs. The AFT recommends:

® Class size in the early childhood grades should be limited to 15.

o The maximum class size of regular classes above the early grades
should be no more than 22,

® Special classes set up to meéet the needs of children with excep-
tional disabilities should have lower maximum registers as may be
determined by their special needs.

INTEGRATICN

The AFT’s program stresses that quality education and school integra-
tion are both necessary if we are to educate our nation’s youth to live
in and give support to an integrated society to which they are committed
and in which they have a personal stake, Such an integrated and plural-
istic society does not mean thy elimination of the valves that can be
derived from the sharing and the development of the contributions from
the multi-ethnic groups in our nation.

Therefore, the AFT recommends:

® The elimination of the track system.

6
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® The organization of heterogeneous class groups based on sex, class,
race, ethnicity, achievements, adjustment, etc.

® The training of staffs in the techniques and understandings needed
to work effectively with such heterogeneous class groups.

® The creation and purchase of materials and texts furthering inte-
Zration.

e The development of proper relationships with all groups in the
ichool and in the community.

® The estuislishment of parent and community education programs.

® The criealin ard use of opportunities for inter- and intra-group
nvolvement in the educational process.

The AFT recognizes that there are many itocal situations which make
full racial, ethnic, or religious integration difficult because of the pre-
sonderance of a single class, ethnic, religious or racial group. Such
situations exist in many areas in Washington, D. C., New York City, and
in most large ucban centers. However, there is enough evidence to
indicate that quality schools, even.if located in ghetto areas, will attract
children from non-ghetto areas because of their qualitv,
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SPECIAL SCHOOL SERVICES

Today a schoo! is called upon to meet non-educational needs of
children which formerly were met by the home or by the community.
A child’s medical, dental, nutritional, social and emotional needs are
directly related to his school achievement. This is especially true for
the many children who live in economically deprived areas and homes.
The AFT recommends:

® Fach school should have readily available medical, dental, and
nutritional services for children who may need such.

¢ Each school should have adequate psychological, guidance and
social work services available when and where such services are
required. A clinicai team consisting of a clinical psychcologist, a guid-
ance counselor &nd a social worker should be made available for each
school with registers of 500 or more. Schools with registers below 500
can plan to share the services of such supportive clinical teams (perhaps
one team for two schools).

EDUCATIONAL TOOLS AND SUPPLIES

Children and their teachers need a wide variety of educational texts,
material and equipment. School districts must provide a budget for
each school to permit it to obtain such needed educational tools and
equipment readily, without delay, when needed by the school staff.
The AFT recommends:

e The overall needs of the school and its components should be
budgeted in advance for the entire school year.

e Each school should be allowed a special contingency fund based
on school registration and its special programs to allow it to meet its
own special needs without undue delay.

e Teachers should be encouraged by providing a class “kitty fund”
to develop new and creative instructional material and programs.

¢ A non-complicated but effective accounting system should be set
up for each schoo! under the direction of a staff member knowledgeable
about accounting procedures.

AUXILIARY ASSISTANTS

Schools, like hospitals do now, must free their professional staffs from
time and energy-consuming chores which can best ﬁe performed by
non-professionals. In order to permit our educators, especially the
classroom teachers, to meet their professional responsibilities, the AFT
recommends:

® The employment of a sufficient number of school auxiliaries
(teacher aides) to perform those duties which now are being performed
by the professional staff, e.g., patrols, collection of funds, delivery of
supplies, care and delivery of special equipment, care of bulletin boards,
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record keeping, and such other non-teaching duties which now consume
the time and energy of the professional staff.

e The development of guidelines which would protect the rights of
such school aides while making effective use of them.

STAFF TRAINING

There is general recognition that effective teacher training programs
are most important for effective education. This is especially true for
staffs in those schools which may be selected to begin implementation
of such programs as suggested by the AFT. The AFT recommends:

¢ Discussions be held between the school district and the nearby
colleges and universities which train the major segments of the dis-
trict’s school staff to formulate realistic teacher pre-service education
pridgrams.

e The selected schools become educationai laboratories for such
colleges and universities with possibilities for training programs for
teachers during the school day and afteg school hours.

¢ The telected schools become teacher resource and teacher training
centers with carefully planned cooperation between schools of educa-
tion and the school district.

¢ A staff exchange program to be planned ar:d implemented between
the selected schoo's and the schools of education in each of the coop-
eratirig colleges and universities.

® The cooperation and involvement of the State Department of Edu-
cation be sought.

¢ Time and resources be scheduled for all involved in such staff
training programs.
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RESEARCH AND EVALUATION

No one discipline or professional group has a monopoly of wisdom
or all the needed skills even in its own special area. Education is no
exception. The need for continuing research is important and so is the
need for timely well-conducted evaluation of educational experimenta-
tion and programs resulting from such research. This is, of course, also
true of existing educational programs. Of paramount importance is
the involvement of the actual practitioners, the classroom teachers, in
such research and evaluation. The AFT recommends:

e Classroom teachers must be provided the time, resources and
special assistance to carry on their own research; experimentation with
innovative use of techniques, material, curriculum content; cooperative
evaluation of the results of their research and experimentation; and
corrective maodifications as they may be suggested by the findings from
such evaluation.

¢ Provide for an evaluation of the total school program by an
accredited outside evaluative agency with the schoo! staff involved in
the process. .

¢ Implement those corrective recommendations pertinent to staff and
the schools.

DEMOCRATIC STAFF INVOLVEMENT

It is essential that the school staff, especially the classroom teachers,
be genuinely involved in determining schoo! palicy, and in the imple-
mentation of such policy as may concern them. Such involvement will
make for effective cooperation, coordination and implementation by
a concerned understanding staff—to the advantage of the children. The.
AFT recommends: _ ' u

e Teachers, individually and collectively through their chosen tepre-
sentative, should have opportunities to consult with the school adminis-
tration and be involved in decision-making policies.

® Time must be scheduled for such discussions, consultations and
classroom preparation. » ' ,

¢ There should be enough personnel to allow each classroom teacher
to meet with colleagues, parents, students, community leaders, sup-
portive services, etc. without depriving children of instructional time,

® Each staff member should be scheduled a daily preparation period
to make this possible. ' .

cosT
It is estimated that $450-$600 more per child per year can make it
possible for a school to implement a program based on AFT suggested

guidelines provided space is available. The difference in cost may result
from variations in cost factors in the different communitits.

10
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It costs an average community about $6,000 per year to contain a
wrong-doer in a detention center when youngsters get into ““trouble.”
it costs $6,000-$8,000 per student per year in a job-training program for
dropouts. How much does it cost society to maintain our growing
numbers of unemployables (poorly educated youths) on welfare? How
much does it cost society to fight drug addiction? (Most drug addicts
come from the ranks of the poorly educated.) Even if the program
helped only 25 percent of the students who, without such programs,
would join the ranks of the dropouts and unemployables, society would
more than recoup what it may spend for effective education. As Prof.
Alan Campbell so well stated in his report to the California School
Boards Association {(July 1966), ~Piecemeal, part-time efforts by school
districts to improve the lot of educationally disadvantaged children are
wasteful and virtually useless.”

The cost for AFT programs is really minimal when compared to the
cost to taxpayers for providing the funds needed to pay for the social
and economic consequences resulting from our failure to provide for
effective education.
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SUMMARY

Pupils and Curriculum

* Integration should be a major factor in the choice of schools.

® The program should provide for education beginning at ages 3-4.

¢ The schoo! should be open from 8 a.m.-6 p.m. with programs to
meet the needs of the pupils.

® Class size should vary from 15 in prekindergarten classes to a
maximum of 22 in other grades. .

® Classes should include children with a wide range of abilities and
personality traits, heterogeneously grouped. Individualized instruction
in the 3 Rs should be provided through flexible grouping within such
class or grade.

® Promising modern teaching methods shou!d be implemented under
optimum conditions. These should include team teaching, and non-
graded blocs consisting of early childhood grades, grades 3-4 and 5-6.

*. Abundant supp'ies of modern teaching materials appropriate to
urban communities should be made available.

® Provision should be made to meet the needs of children with
physical, emotional, and social problems through a teacher, guidance
and medical team and other needed services.

* Efforts should be made to overconie the effects of pupil and family
mobility through: closer cooperation with the Department of Housing,
the Department of Welfare, and other social agencies. In addition,
adjustments should be made in present transfer regulations to encourage
pupils to remain ip their schools.

* Close relations should be established with local colleges and uni-
versities for purposes of teacher training, curriculum development,
research, and evaluation and project development. The schools and the

12
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local colleges and universities should become extensions of each other.

® Maximum use should be made of the newest techniques in audio-
visual instruction including closed circuit TV.

® Teacher specialists in art, music, and other curriculum areas should
be used to enrich the instructional program.
Personnel

e Efforts should be made to recruit a staff which is enthusiastic, able,
and committed to the program. This can be achieved through the
democratic involvement of teachers and supervisors.

® Provisions should be made for a continuous program of profes-
sional growth including payment by the Board of Education for time

.spent after school hours.

® In order to give teachers maximum time for concentration on
instruction, teachers should receive a daily unassigned preparation
period, and relief from all non-teaching duties.

School Plan and Organization

* Maximum use of the school plant should be made for a full schoo!
day, weekend and during the summer months.

® Needed space and facilities should be sought in office buildings,
housing projects. storefronts, etc. ‘

® New schools should be located to achieve maximum integration.

CONCLUDING STATEMENT

This national design for the zlementary school is devised 1o meet
today’s educational needs of the schools. Hopefully, the additional
space, trained staff, and the budgetary resources needed to implement
the design’s basic guidelines will create opportunities for creative think-
ing and experimentation with new and modified teaching and super-
visory practices; for improved school and community relationships; for
new and creative use of teaching materials; for creative and effective
use of personwiel; for a new look at our children, their needs, and their
potential for learning; and for a study and evaluation of the teaching
and learning processes. ’ )

The AFT does not-offer the suggested design as the final and only
solution to the many problems facing our elementary schools. Improve-
ments are open-ended. No one group or one discipline is today in a
position to propose final solutions. The joint effort of many- related

‘groups and related disciplines are necessary. However, since the AFT’s

major responsibility is to advance the cause of public education, it
must continue to meet this responsibility 'in an active, intelligent, and
forceful manner. The educational needs of our nation mandates others
to join this effort. , : o '

Simon. Beagle, Chairman
COMPAS Council

13



E

1877

APPENDIX A
RESEARCH AND EXPERIMENTATION

Careful evaluation of the program as a whole from the very initiation
of the program is basic to sound growth. The evaluation must be skill-
fully planned under the guidance of the research staff assigned and in
cooperation, with the school staff and trained college personnel. All
resources of the Board of Education, colleges and universities, public
agencies and private grants—should ‘be used to design and conduct
research. o

In order to effectuate the research program, one scheol should be
designated as the Research Center. It should have as consultant an
“Academy of Research’ composed of outstanding experts and specialists
from the entire metropolitan community. The Research Censer would
serve as a clearing house for studies, explorations of new pricedures
and materials, and so on, and would work in close cooperation with

_the departments of educatlonal research, cumrulum research and child

O

guidance.
‘Areas of action in research wnr‘ experimentation would include the
followmg

Organization and speciai dasses
‘Nongraded prlmary ’

. Grade unit ’
Team Teachmg
Open-end grouplng

, Prek:ndergar'en . ,
Extended day in klndergarten
“'Bridge" classes '

Involvement with groups
Campus school program
Special community projects -
School-community aides
Civicagencies (health; housmg, weifare)
Human-relations groups

Special programs :
Camping programs (summer, sleep-away, year—round)
Summer day camp program - . R
Extended schcol day program
Community library program
Special parent-community programs
Welcome program (new arrivals, orientation)
Summer kindergarten programs

- fxchange school program (teachers, parents, children)
Audio-visual: closed-circuit television
Audio-visual: listening-speaking laboratories

14~
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" Studies and projects )
Approaches 1o teaching non-English children
Study of approaches to begianing reading
Study of physical anomalies and the results of a correction program
- (with AMA)
Studies of academic achievement in selected areas
Studies of sequences in learning
Studies of effectiveness in different patterns of prescrvice and in-
service growth
Studies of the use of programmed materials and machines in moti-
vating learning
Studies of utilization of community resources
Studics relating to motivation, human relations, the effectiveness of
guidance, etc. .
Although each of these areas of investigation has broad implications
for the whole school system, nevertheless the focus imperative here is
on the values pertinent to the childreri in the suggested program.

o 15
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APPENDIX B

OTHER FACTORS

Staff Growth

The catalyiic sgent in moving forward any program is the staff
assigned to bring into action the suggestions culled from every source.
In addition to the suggestions given in the section on Personnel, the
following avenues of staff growth should be emphasized:

Professional Library Each school in the program should have a
professional library appropriate to the size of the staff and the diversity

of their problems.

Foreign tanguage Each school should provide opportunity on an
optional, voluntary basis, for staff members to learn the language
spoken by many children in the school (ltalian, Spanish, French, and
so on).

Operation Understanding Members of the staff should have the op-
portunity to participate in a program similar to New York's “Oper-
ation Understanding” (the program of supervisor visitation and
teacher exchange with schools in Puerto Rico), Such a program could
also be extended to sections of our own country, as the South, and
to other countries.

Research Clearing House Provision must be made on a planned,
systematic basis for relaying to members of the staff all significant
findings that emerge from studies and investigations. This relay should
include not only written reports but practical demonstrations and,
where pertinent, actual practice in using the findings.

In essence, time and resources must be provided for a carefully
developed program of staff growth that not only will give every par-
ticipating teacher and supervisor the information needed for more
effective performance of his responsibilities, but also will challenge his

professional ‘nterest,

If we accept the broad definition of the curriculum as all the experi-
ence the child has inside and outside the school, then this AFT National
Design for the Elementary School is an appropriate vehicle for fulfilling
this objective.

16
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FOREWORD

Almost as soon as the right to collective bargaining began-to be won
by teachers in the early 1960's, members of the American Federation of
Teachers started to translate their conceptions of optimum teaching
and learning conditions into the language of collective bargaining
contracts.

The first such design was negotiated for a selected number of elemen-
tary schools in New York City in 1964. Similar programs were incorpo-
rated into union contracts in Cleveland, Baltimore, Yonkers, Chicago
and Detroit and into legislation in California and Colorado.

The most famous of these programs was the More Effective Schools
plan in New York. It provided for four teachers for every three classes;
class size maximums of 22 (15 in kindergarten); increased supportive
personnel, such as psychologists, psychiatrists, speech and hearing
therapists; reading, art, drama and other specialists; more teacher aides,
and greater teacher and parent involvement in administrative decision
making in the school.

The More Effective Schools program was tested, retested and tested
again. Such agencies as the Psychological Corporation and the American
Institutes for Research found that it accelerated the fearning rate of
children, just as the teachers who designed it planned that it would,
and the WJnited States Office of Education chose it as “exemplary.”
Project REAZ in Chicago, the Meighborhood Education Centers in
Detroit and other saturation programs showed similar successes.

The demand for similar designs at all levels of education—from
pre-school to the community ccllege—prompted the Executive Council
of the AFT to establish the Council for a Comprehensive Program for
American Schools (COMPAS), under the chairmanship of Simon Beagle,
who headed the National Council for Effective Schools for many years
and is a nationally known advocate of grassroots teacher involvement
in educational design and decision making. .

The work of the various CQ¥APAS committees under Mr, Beagle’s
tutelage has resulted in four National Designs—-fo‘r‘ the elementary
school, the middle school, the high school and the community college.
The AFT is proud to present its Comprehensive Program for American
Schools as its answer to those critics who believe that the way to solve
the problems in education is somehow to tinker with the only relation-
ship which results in learning—that between the teacher and the taught.

David Selden, President
American Federation of Teachers
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PREFACE

This report is the result of much thought and study by members in
the American Federation of Teachers. The basic guidelines were first
suggested by the Junior High Schocl Committee of the United Federa-
tion of Teachers (UFT), AFT Local 2. These guitdelines were studied
and discussed at a series of AFT regional conferences held during the
1971-1972 school year. A tentative draft, including suggestions from
these conferences, was prepared and submitted to AFT locals through-
out the country for their reactions and suggestions. A final draft was
then sent to the AFT Executive Courncil and submitted to the AFT 1972
National Convention. Both bodies unanimously apj:voved the final
report. Thus, the guidelines in this report are riow AFT policy.

Simon Beagle, Chairman
National Council for a Comprehensive Program
for American Schools (COMPAS)

April, 1973

INTRODUCTION

1t i5 an accepted fact that the public schools are under attack. War-
ranted or not, widespread criticism froin all geographical regions and
from all levels of society attest to this. 1t is obvious that our country is
in turmoil, and since schools reflect suciety, this unrest is mirrored in
the classroom,

If there is validity to these conclusions, educators can go in one of
two directions. Taking an extreme position, one can argue that educa-
tors can do_nothing until society solves its basic ills and then the
schools wou'd simply fall inzo lice and the problems wither away.

The AFT believes that shis is a simplistic viewpoint and not respon-
sible. We wouid urge instead that educators present and fight for
superior educational arrangements and seek the support of other seg-
ments of society. ; .

Therefare, we are offering the following National Design for the
Middle School, and hope that our contributior; will help in some way
to achieve these goals.
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GENERAL STRUCTURE

A typical student entering a middle school comes from a non-
departmental elementary school. He usually arrives at an overcrowded
school, is among the youngest in the building, changes classes each
period, and is given considerably more freedom than he previously
experienced. This has been the traditional pattern for middle school
students. (Middle school is the term used to designate all schools that
exist between element-ry and senior high schools.)

It is our judgment that this sudden “freedom” is overwhelming and
creates a feeling of instability and disorientation. At the same time,
due to maturation, our middle school student deserves greater freedom.
Hopefully, the structure of a middle school will provide appropriate
flexibility within a stable structure. We are aiso in agreement with
authorities that #3proximately 800 pupils is an appropriate size for a
middle school. We couple this belief with the concept of the necessity
for increased individual attention and this necessitates an increase in
personnel.

Loweit Grade

1. Units of 4 classes, 20 students each. Three units (12 classes) to
the grade,

2. The same 4 to 5 major subject teachers for each unit.

3. The major subject rooms for each umt should be physically
adjacent to each other.

4. The major subject teachers should be collectively respansible for
curriculum.

5. Large blocks of time should be allocated to the major subject
teachers, which then can be subdivided as they deem proper.

Middie Grade

Here we have an older student, now famlllar with the school, who,
at this point, is capable of moving away from the “extended family”
arrangement he experienced during his last term.

Therefore, we recommend that unit grouping be dropped and subject
classes changed as is now customary in present day junior high school
or intermediate school.

However, we should now begin 10 offer our student course electives
in each of his required “minor” subjects.

Course descriptions should be printed, distributed and after consulta-
tion with teachers, parents and guidance counselors, each student
should select one course in each of his required minor zseas. This
proposal for the middle grade should not eliminate the possnblllty for
electives in all subjexts if the faculty desires it. .

Upper Grade -

At 8% level, we should stress again the concept that promotion in
school reflects the opportunity for greater responsibility and increased
freedom. We should now offer elactives in all areas, subject to adult

3
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guidance. In the belief that a great deal of learning does, can and
should go on outside of school, we want to expose our senior student
to relevant informal learning, such as individual study or research, tutor-
ing of younger students, school wide service, industry related work,
community projects, or work for pay. All of the above should be
appropriately supervised.

PERSONNEL

it is generally agreed by social critics and spokesmen in the fields of
education, government, and industry that our present school system
has become less and less able to respond to today’s educational
imperatives. Qvercrowding, lack of funds, insufficient personnel, overall
social turmoil and rising soclal expectations are some of the contributing
factors.

if schools are to succeed, personnel sufficient in numbers and variety
must be utilized. The staff of a school should determine the direction
and atmosphere of a school. However well-meaning a faculty may be,
it cannot perform its teaching responsibilities if it has inadequate
facilities and personnel.

The AFT cannot provide “pat” answers, but simply a framework from
which to start. The main task, therefore, is to see that adults, both
inside and outside the classroom, be able to be flexible in attitude,
action, and thought.

The school of today must be able to provide those facilities and
services which help the students to work at their physical and mental
optimum,.in an atmosphere free of tension and pressures. For example,
no educational expertise and counseling can be truly effective if the
students are hungry. Whether through ignorance or poverty, many
students come to school without breakfast or spend the day with either
a snack or nothing for lunch. For these reasons, the AFT feels that our
schools should provide free breakfast and lunch. programs .or all
students.

if the role of the schcol is in loco parentis, we must be concerned
with the physical need of the child as well as his mental development.

1. Homeroom Teachers: The AFT suggests twelve classes per grade
with a total of thirty-six homeroom teachers for the three grades.

2. Paraprofessionals: A paraprofessional would assist each subject
teacher. The paraprofessional’s duties would be kept flexible. These
would include assisting the teacher, working with small groups or
individual students and preparirg instructional material. Their ~;esence
in the classroom would not only be an educational asset, but would also
provide a vital link between the school and the community.

3. School Aides: There must be sufficient schcol aides to perform
all-non-professional tasks and to relieve teachers of all administrative
assignments.

4. Administrative Personnel: The administrative work of the schools
would be taken care of by one principal, one administrative assistant
and three secretaries assigned to each of the grade mentors.

4
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5. Grade Mentors: One grade mentor at each grade level should
supervise such activities as teacher training and curriculum planning.
These grade mentors should be elected by the teachers in the school.
The grade mentor is proposed because of the need for leaders who are
primarily educators and who keep in touch, at the classroom level, with
teachers and students. Administrators in conventinnal middle schools
are too removed from the educational process to offer much real
assistance to teachers or to give them needed educational direction.

In many of our neighborhoods, non-English speaking groups need
special services. Education, especially the knowledge and comprehen-
sion of the English language, has always been the major force in the
assimilation of the immigrant in America.

.6. Bilingual teachers in school and community relations can help
bridge the gap between the newcomer’s fTamily and the school which
educates the child. These teachers have a variety of non-classroom
functions. These include some home visits, speaking at meetings, and
translating materials. By being able to communicate with the parents
in their native language, the bilingual teacher is a liaison person who
explains the role of the school, serves as a resource person regarding
community services and assists the parents eventually to participate in
school/home/commuuity activities. The number of bilingual teachers
will be determined by the needs of the school. .

7. The Teacher of English as a second language (TESL) is in the
classroom. His role is to prepare the students to become members of
regular classes and to help the students adjust to their school environ-
ment. His classes are usually called. “transition” or "orientation” classes.
The length of the student’s stay in these classes varies according to his
ability to develop.systematic control and fluency in English. At no time
should the class register go beyond fifteen. .

8. No school can function properly with an insufficient secretarial
staff. . The following licensed secretarial positions have been suggested:

a. one secretary for admissions and discharges
b. one secretary for the principal and administrative assistant
c. one secretary per grade (total = 3)
d. one secretary for the gujdance department and clinical team
e. one secretary for all extra duty assignments
f. one secretary to handle payroll.

9. Cther Personnel:

Absent Teacher Reserves—10% of the staff

Street Worker—one per grade

Attendance Teachers—two attendance teachers per school population
of 800

Lab Assistant—one

Industrial Arts Assistant-—one

Home Economics Assistant—one

Librarians—two

Library Assistant—to aid in use and care of multimedia material in
the library

Speech Teacher—one ~
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Clinical Team—one per school. The team will consist of the following:
a. one social worker
b. one psychologist
c. one part-time psychiatrist
Medical Team—one per school. The team shall consist of the follow-
ing:
. two full-time nurses
. one part-time doctor
. one dental hygienist
. one part-time dentist
e. one part-time optometrist .
Guidance Department—two licensed counselors per grade
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CURRICULUM AND TEACHER TRAINING

Despite the limited space devoted to this topic in our report, this
area is of major importance.

One of our basic principles is the involvement of the participants in
the planning. The curriculum for each school should be developed by
each staff to meet the particular needs of that school. )

We recommend as part of the program a voluntary summer workshop
for the entire staff with appropriate compensaticn. It is here that the
specific staff for each of the schools will look afresh at their curriculum
and devise, modify and update new ones.

We cannot emphasize too strongly the need for curriculum reform.

Increased fiexibility, new or redesigned curricula, heightened sensi-
tivity and greater student participation are the desired outcomes.

Any new program requires the complete understanding and support
of the staff. It is imperative, therefore, that the summer workshop
include sessions which encourage open discussion and offer legitimate
insights into this new design.

This dialogue must also continue during the school term. Only in
this way tan proper support develop and become self-perpetuating.

MODIFIED HETEROGENEITY

Too often teachers in the middle schools have been confronted with
the problem of class labeling. Some classes are labeled “bright,” while
others are labeled “’slow.” Unfortunately, this type of labeling cannot
be avoided when classes are formed by homogeneous grouping. When-
ever students are grouped by reading score or other ability factors, the
school is by necessity placing the “bright” students in one class or
group and the “slow” students in another class or group.

Regardless of how some schools have tried to disguise this homo-
geneity, the results of labeling are the same. Whether you call the:
class by exponent (6-1) or by room number (6-242), students and parents
soon become aware of the situation, and the labeling game is on.

Therefore, we propose to break away from homogeneous groupirig
and to move toward heterogeneous classes. Realizing that teaching in a
full heterogeneous program is virtually an impossible task for a teacher
(even with paraprofessional aid), the preposal for the new “middle
school” is based on what may be termed “modified heterogeneity.”
~ We use this term to denote the fact that each class will have a greater
degree of ability range, but that range will not reach extremes.

In the lower grade, all students in the class will be able to move
along at the best individual rate, with students at the lower end of the
class spectrum able to strive to move upward toward the higher end of
the class spectrum. This goal will be a possible task, since there will
not exist extremes in any of the classes. In the middle grade, the
"modified heterogeneous class’ structure will be used in the same
manner with the additional factor of departmentalization. By the use
of the departmentalization, a student may be moved into another group

7
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for a specific subject in which the student is extremely strong or -
extremely weak.
In the upper grade complete individualized programming will be used.

MARKS -

Numerical grading is, in our opinion, often arbitrary; it emphasizes
for "poor students” the failure syndrome and it encourages "good”
students to look for the "grade rather than to reach for relevant
satisfaction. * : ‘

Education” today is rapidly being assigned greater responsibility for
the well-being and maturation of children, and as we move towards
this new concept, the need for greater flexibilily in evaluation coupled
with better cornmunication seems to be apparent. Some educators and
parents have complained that our present marking system is too in-
flexible and- lacking in meaningful communication. As part of the
restructuring of the middle school, we must begin to find new ways of
evaluating the student and communicating the true meamng of that
evaluation to the persons most concerned.

In the earlier grades, report cards will be supplememed by a system
of parent-teacher interviews. Several parent interviews are arranged
each day untill all the parents have been seen.

A grading system should be established that would allow for rec-

" ognition of progress and at the same time would eliminate the stigma
of failure.

We therefore urge that numerical grades be eliminated and that
subject area reports which indicate rates of progress on an individual
basis be used.

ALTERNATE SCHOOLS

Hopefully this middle school design wili effectively unite students
and teachers in more productive school experiences.

What is still needed, however, is something like a "*halfway house'’ for
those pupils who are so alienated from school that it is virtually im-
possible to get them to auend school or to do any + worthwhile work
if they do attend.

This alternate school should be physically apart’ from the school, very
small, even more flexible than our basic design and one whose aim is to
restore aclult contact with these pupils so that they are more willing and
able to return to the “mainstream.” '

STUDENT GOVERNMENT \

The proper roIe for a child whether at home or in school rs always
difficult to define.

The AIT is convinced that middle school students can be given
much greater school responsibilities than is commonly practiced.

One of the tasks of the summer workshop will be the development
of new guidelines for self-government which will result in greater in-

8 .
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volvement for the students while not.negating the professionals’
responsibilities. 1t will be a task that must be done along with curriculum
change. Some examples are:
1. Rules and enforcement of school behavior and decorum
School and program evaluations
Program suggestions
School-wide student workshops
Socia! activities
Community projects
Regular student leader—faculty meetings

Newawn

COM "LUSION

The proposed model fr a restructured middle school here is geared

to meet the needs of perhaps the most comglicated and demanding of

students-—those of the in-between years. It is designed to reach the
potential dropout and the insecure student, as well as the over-achieving
and ambitious one. It is anticipated that graduates of this new school
will be more independent and 'have a clearer self-concept than those
now entering our high schools. Hopefully they will feel that school
is an exciting place to'be and a place that is constructively meaningful
to their lives. By the time they finish middle school, these students

will probably know more about themselves and about what they have

studied, since the whole process of schooling has become more relevan’t
to them.

If the restructured mlddle schools fulfill these aims for students,

“surely this will promote more positive commitmen? among., schoolrf

staffs. The teacher who sees results is a_more eager and imaginative

learning catalyst. As such, perhaps he wiII forget that he once thought

the high school or elementary school a better place to be. Abowe ,.l
he wili probably be a better teacher.:" :

The AFT does not believe its model to be a panacea for all n1|ddle
school ills, yet we strongly beheve that this plan is workable and sound,
We believe that if it is implemented by a school district willing to
support the basic-guidelines indicated in this report, the program sug-
gested wiil prove successful. The cost for this program is really minimal
when compared to the cost to taxpayers for providing the funds needed
to pay for the social and economic consequences r°sult|ng from our
failure to prowde for effective educatlon

9 B
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APPENDIX A

Suggested Activities for the Fifth Day

By paralleling. many school and community activities, all sectors,
pupils, parents, faculties, and residents can move toward greater homo-
geneity through shared interests and mutual benefits.

In the projected restructured middle school, the “fifth-day” allotment
for extra-curricular activities as well as many of the relevant classroom
curricula can intermesh with community needs; and in working to help
satisfy these needs pupils may in turn gain valuable experience in

common with their elders in coping with life’s problems.

The following table of possible parallel activities is by no means
definitive and complete but may serve to illustrate the almost limitless
pessityilities and as a framework for enlargement:

Examples of
school activities

A. Student self-government and
the study of organizational proce-
dure and the history and practice
of creative dissent.

B. Groﬁp guidance and counsel-
ing workshops.

C. School beautification—anti-
litter campaigns, bulletin boards,
school garden murals, anti-vandal-
ism education. ‘

D. Home-nursing and baby care
classes and kindergarten and pre-k
monitorships. ‘ »

E. Home economics consumer-
ism classes and assemblies. -

E. Inschool work experiences for
pay or other compensation: cafe-
teria, library, laboratory, store-
rooms. .

_G. School journalism,

H. Performing arts, public speak-

~ ing, dramatics, dance, creative

writing, music.

Examples of
out-of-school activities

A. On-the-spot lobbying intern-
ships in political, economic and/or
social action clubs and storefront
organizations — envelope-stuffing,
duplicating, leaflettering.

B. Community-school rap ses-

. sions, lectures, workshops.

C. Neighborhood beautification
and ecology ‘watchdogging, street
and minipark tree-planting, play-
ground murals, halloween store-
window painting contests.

D. Child care center volunteers
and paid child care aides, day camp
junior counselarships. Cooperative
baby-sitting agency.

E. Consumer education pro-
gram, exhibits, workshops.

f£. On-the-job programs: private
industry, professional offices, pub-

lic institutions, co-ops. Orientation .

trips.

G. Community newsletters.

H. Public affairs, “tailgate” the-

ater, community performances,
lectures, anti-drug-abuse plays.

10
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Examples of Examples of
school activities out-of-school activities
I. Individual study and research I. Independent study outside

projects. public library, university campuses.

). Tutoring and being tutored. J. Tutoring and being tutored.

APPENDIX B
SUMMARY

Structure

1. School size—750 to 800 pupils

2.
3.

Class size—maximum of 20 pupils

Lowest grade

a. clustered in units of 4 classes

b. common preparation periods for clustered teachers
c. teachers granted freedom to allocate time within the cluster
Middle grade

a. beginning of elective program

b. block programming

Upper grade

a. total elective program

b. fully individualized program

c. fifth day activity

Personnel

S hwNa

Twelve classes per grade

One paraprofessional for each.subject teacher

School aides to do all administrative assignments

Elected mentors for each grade to work on teacher training and
curriculum planning ) .
Bilingual teachers in school and community relations when needed
Teachers of English as a second language wherever needed

Six secretaries per school

Absent teacher reserve to be based on 10% of staff

Two attendance teachers per school

One street worker per grade

. One laboratory assistant

. One industrial arts assistant

. One home economics assistant

. Two librarians and one library assistant
. One speech teacher

One clinical team per school
One medical team per school

11
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Curricvlum and Teacher Training

It is recommended that as part of the program, voluntary summer
workshops be instituted for the entire staff with appropriate compensa-
tion. 1t is here that the specific staff of each school will look afresh at
their curricula and devise, modify and update new ones. This dialogue
must also continue during the school year. Only in this way can
proper support develop and become ;elf-perpetuating.

Modified Heterogeneity
To be used to prevent labelling and possible pre-judgment of pupils.
To allow pupils to see and work towards attainable goals.

Marks

The committee urges that numerical grades be eliminated and that
4ubject area reports which indicate rates of progress on an individual
basis be substituted.

Alternate Schools

What is still needed is something like a “half-way house’ for those
pupils who are so alisnated from school that it is virtually impossible
to get them to attend school or to do any worthwhile work if they do
attend.

Student Government .
Rules and enforcement of school behavior and decorum
School and program evaluations

Program suggestions

Schoolwide student workshops

Social activities

Community projects

Regular student leader and faculty meetings

NoUubhwN =

12
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Senator PeLL. This concludes the hearing for today. We will meet
again tomorrow morning at. 10 o’clock. We now stand adjourned.
[Thereupon at 125 p.m. the hearing was adjourned.]




EDUCATION LEGISLATICN, 1973

Categorical Education ¥rograms
WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 12, 1673

U.S. SeNate,
SuscomMrrree oN EDUCATION OF THE
Comarrae o LaBor AND PUBLIC WELFARE,
Washington,D.C..

The subcommittee met, pursuant %o recess, in room 4232, Dirksen
Office Building at 10:10 a.m., Senator Claiborne Pell, chairman of the
subcommittee presiding.

Present : Senators Pell, Beall, and Stafford.

Senator PeLL. The hearing will come to order. Today’s hearing
is a continuation of the subcommittee’s investigation of the existing
categorical programs of Federal assistance to education, and, of course,
the various pieces of legislation which have been introduced during
this eession of Congress pertaining to elementary and secondary
education.

Today we will be hearing from individuals who have experience
with specific prograrss, and their perspectives will be most valuable
to the committee,

As per our normal procedures, we would hope that the written state-
- ments be presented for the record and that they be summarized by the
witnesses, which would leave us time for questions.

The first witness today is Dr. Arthur Ballantine, Chairman, Na-
tional Advisory Council on Su ;]ementary Centers and Services.

Senator Dominick, who would like to have been here very much to
introduce you and hear your statement, has sent his regrets becausa
he cannot be with us today. :

STATEMENT OF ARTHUR BALLANTINE, CHATRMAN, NATIONAL
ADVISORY COUNCIL ON SUPPLEMENTARY CENTERS AND
SERVICES :

Mr. Barrantine, Thank you very much, Senator. ‘

Witk your permission, Mr. Chairman, I would like to request that
my full statement appear in the record.

Senator PerL. Without objection, it will appear as said in full at the
conclusion of your testimony.

Mr. BaLLaNTINE, Then I would like to summarize or read o few
paragraphs frem it ‘ Lo

(1897)
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We believe title TII to be a well-written and effective picce of legis-
lation which accomplishes what Congress intended it to do. We zre
convinced that Federal encouragement of innovation in education has
been invaluable during the past 10 years and is indispensable for the
future. For these reasons, we support the extension of title ITI of the
Elementary and Secondary Education Act as provided in S. 1539.

We think there are several reasons for continuing title ITI.

‘Bvery title ITT project must be innovative; that is, it must take an
approach which is new in its locality. A project may be unique, or it
may be a creative adaptation or expansion of proven ideas, and all
are expected to take account of the research findings in their fields.

Funds appropriated for title III go directly into projects where
they affect the daily learning and teaching experiences of children
and teachers. This is educational development through the application
of research, and for most school districts, the money available from
title III is the only money from any source fer this purpose.

In performing its leadership roie, title IIT js aided by several
characteristics of the legislation. One is its flexibiiity. Title ITI funds
csr be used in any area of the elementary and secondary curriculum,
azzd they are not targeted to any one specific student or teacher popula-
tior.. Title IIT has therefore been able to respond across-the-bozrd to
new educational needs as they have arisen during the past 10 years.

There is hardly an area of Federal concern for education, as ex-
pressed in recent or proposed legislation, in which you will not find
title TII pilot projects already operating, This is true in such fields
as career education, environmental education, programs for the gifted
and talented, education of the handicapped, preschool education, ethnic
studies, reading, and bilingual education,

If these resources of active, ongoing experience were effectively
utilized, they. could serve as a reservoir of tested expertise for other
Federal education programs. .

Another feature of the title ITT legislation, and one about which I
have some personal knowledge, is the requirement that each State
appoint an advisory council as a prerequisite to receiving funds. I have
had the honor of serving on the Colorado State Advisory Cotncil, and
I am weil aware of the value of this citizen participation in education
decisionmaking. ‘ L

The State councils review the application proposals which are
received by the State education agency from local schools for fitle ITX
funds, they oversee the projects during their operation, and they pass
on continuation proposals. In all these activities, the State council
represents the view of the community as to the value and coatribution
of the title IIT project. I consider the contribution made by State ad-
visory councils to be one of the most significant parts of title ITI, and
I urge that this concept be protected in any future legislation.

Through the requirement that projects respond to identified learner
needs and that they subject ihemselves to continuing evaluation, title
II1 is in the forefront of the new educational interest in accountability.
Title ITI is therefore in a leadership position in the management and
administration of education, as well as in teaching.

In another—and one of the most difficult—areas of educational
practice, title III is also in a position to exercise leadership and to
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develop solutions. This is the area of dissemination, of getting good
ideas from one place or one teacher to another.

As a step in this direction, the title ITT community during 1973
cooperatively engaged in an identification/validation/dissemination
process by which a team of validation experts from one State vis-
ited and evaluated selected title III projects from a neighboring
State. The evaluations were conducted on the basis of guidelines pre-
pared by the Office of Education in cooperation with State and local
title I¥I personnel. One hundred and seven projects were finally
chosen by this means as meeting criteria of innovativeness, export- -
ability, cost-effectiveness, and significant pupil achievement or im-
provement. These projects -will constitute a valuable resource of
information for school systems throughout the country.

A list of the 107 identified projects is appended to this testimony.
They are found in 42 States, the District of Columbia, and Puerto
Rico, and they cover such areas as early childhood, special éducation,
environmental education, teacher/staff training, reading, individual-
ized instruction, and curriculum.

As a contribution to this effort, and in pursuance of its mandate to
disseminate information concerning title ITI, the National Advisory
Couneil is currently preparing two publications which will briefly
describe each of these projects.

The progression to dissemination as a priority in title ITI is a
natural one; the program has now reached a point of maturity at
which it has many valuable materials to share with educators. The
National Advisory Council supports a provision in House bill H.R.
69 which authorizes a natiunwitie directory of title ITI projects to be
published annually by the Slecretary of Health, Education, and
Welfare. ‘

Woe also suggest that comprehensive dissemination activities be
made a regular part of Office of Education operation, through pro-
vision of specific funds for that purpose. '

Senate bill S. 1539 deletes section 306, the Commissioner’s discre-
tionary part of title ITI, from the legislation, and gives the States full
control of title ITT funds.

We support the idea of discretionary funds for the U.S. Commis-
sioner of Education provided that the legislation include safeguards
requiring: (1) Consultation with local educational agencies in the
determination of national priorities, {2) open competition among
school systems for State allotted funds, and (3) annual roports from
the U.S. Office of Education concerning the use of discretionary funds
and their impact on innovation. " :

I think that is adequate, I hope, to give you an idea of our position.

Scnator PeLL. We in the Congress have to strike a balance between
the various proposals thst :3ve been presented. We look at the pro-
grams that are in being, measuro and examine the inequities that may
exist, the successes #ad failures, and then see what we can do to con-
tinuously improvzthe quality and dimensions ¢f education for our
Nation’s youngs’ers. We have to make some pretty tough choices.

Pending before us 13 the administration’s proposal which would
pretty well scrap many of the categorical programs including the ones
about which jou hiave been talking here, and umbrella them under
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revenue sharing. This leaving to the local authorities the authority to
dispose of the money as they say within broad policy guidelines.

The other approach would be to keep present law in existence .as is
and concrete withont recognizing the difficnlties, complexities, in-
equities which have crept into it. We have tried to come somewhere in
the middle liere. Which way do you lean? Do you think we should fol-
low the administration’s approach of umbrellaing, shelding title TIT -
and all tho other titles into broad revenue sharing, or do you think we
should keep the basic thrust now with categorical programs set by the
Congress?

Mr. Barrantine. I think yoi want to encourage as much local par-
ticipstion in the educational process as you can. But I think there are
a number of areas in which the Federal Government has to take the
leadership, that there are some areas in which the States and local
school districts are not going to help and that there are several such
activities in the ESEA. I think, for instance, you can say not only
title III, but what title V has done in improving the quality of State
education to departments has been a very great real benefit. I really
also think that when you come down to the problem of school libraries,
it is rather shocking the lack of attention that schools have paid to
their libraries. But a great deal has been ascomplished by ESEA.

. Senator PrLL. Basically you would lean a little more toward keep-
ing some of the broad categorical programs that we have now with
the Federal Government directing funds in those directions?

Mr. Barnantine. Well I would study each one carefully. I am cer-
tain, because the area that I know best 1s title ITI, because that is what

- as 2 layman I have been working in, but I suspect that there are quite
a few programs that have been instituted that have possibly served
" their purpose.

Senator PeLL, To be very specific in your case with your interest in
title ITT, would »5u. support the administration’s Fropbsals_to liqui-
date title ITT and put it i:ito general revenue sharing -

Mr. BaLLaNTINE. No. In our advisory capacity to both ycu and to
the administration, we believe that this would be a mistake because
we are afraid that if you do not tell the States that there should be
innovation that even ti)lough many of the States have good intentions,
the pressures are so great for other needs like teachers saiaiies and new
schools, a lot of the nuts and bolts of education, that thes# funds would
not be used for innovation. '

Senator Pevr. I thank you very much. Senator Stafford.

Senator Starrorp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I was detained by an-.
other engagement. I did not have an opportunity to hear Mr. Ballan-
tine, but I will read his statement. I will waive any questions.

Senator PeLr. Thank you very much, Mr. Ballantine, indeed for
being with us.

Your testimony, as I said, will be placed in the record in full and
studied by the committee. .;

Mr. BALLANTINE. ThazK!

1K vou very much, Senator Pell.: :
[The prepared staterient of Mr. Ballantine and the annuel report
of ESEX title IT follows::] : S
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Chairman Pell and Membeis of the Subcommittee on Education:

My name is Arthur Ballantine, and I am Chairman of the Netional
Advisory Council on Suppleméntary Centers and Servizes. The Council is
mandated by the Elementary apd Secordary Education Act to advise the.
President ard the Congress concerning Title IXI of that Act, which pro-
vides funds fer "1nnovation in education. I appreciate the opportunity of
appearing before this Committee.

The members of the National Advisory Council have asked me to
express our support for the ¢i7orts of this Committee to stimulate discus-
sion of the problems which cohfront us in education. Ve concur with
Senator‘}’ell's desire expressed in his comments introducing £, 1539, to
bring about a fundamental reassessment of what we are, what we have done,
and vwhat we ought to do. Indeed, this is what we believe the function of
an advisory council to be. We are honcred to participate in this effort

with the members of this Committee, all of whom we know to be dediceted

to the improvement of American education, I am from the state of Colorado
and I have great respect for the ability and dedication of the member of
the Committee from my home state, Senator Do;ninick. ' ‘

We believe Title III to be a well~written and effective piece of
legislation which accomplishey what Con(:“;‘ess intended it to do, Ve are
convinced t}.xnt ‘federal encouragement of innovation in education has been
invaluabtle during the past ten years and is indispens'able for the future.

For these ressons, we support the extension of Title III of the Elementary

and Secondary Dducztion Act as provided in 8, 1539.
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Most of ug vho serve on this Counci) had 1ittlé o no contact with
Title ITI before hecominé members. Our observations about the program
arc made as educators and lay persons and are based on what we have seen
and heard during our terms of service on the Council. We would 1ike to
conveQ‘to this Committee our reasons for recommending continuation of
Title III.

First, we have seen that Title III has a very importantﬁleadevship
role in American education. Every Title III éroJect must be innovative;
that is, it must take an approach which is new in its locality. A project
may be unique, or it ma¥ be a creative adaptation or expansinn of proven
ideas, and all are expected to kake eccount of the research findings in
their fields.

Funds appropriated for Title III go directly into projects where they
affect the daily learning and teaching experiences of childrer and teuche;s-

This is educational development .nrough the application of rescdrch, and for

most school di;tricts, the money available from Title III is the only money

from any source for éhis purpose. Local schools are hard-pressed for basic

funds to support their traditional programs, and it is a rare superintendent
who has at his command the fiscal resources_té implement innovation.

i E The contribution of Title &II to the continuing renewal of American -.

education is, then, what Senator Pell referred to in his remarks introducing

S. 1539 in the Senate, when e sald:

Educaticnal practices and metheds have changed more rapidly
in the last decade than during any previous ‘L0-year period in the
history of education. As a result, & greater proportion of our
children are learning more and more qQuickly than ever before. The
; Federal stimulus has been, in part et least, responsible for these
| improvenments. .

e 4 S
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Ve believe the case can be made even more strongly. We believe that

the federal interest in and support for innovation has been the crucial

factor in educational change in these ten years.

In perfor:; ing its leadership role, ‘Title III is aided by several
characteristics of the legislation. One is its flexibility. Title III
fdnds can be used in any area of the elementary and secondary curriculum,
and they are not targeted to any one specific student or teacher population.
Title III has therefore been able to respond across-the-board to new educa-
tional needs as they have arisen duririg the past ten years. There is
hardly an area of federal concern for education, as expressed in recent or
proposed legislation, in which you will not find Title III pilot projects
already operating. This is true in svrh fields es career education, environ-
mental education, programs for the gifted and talented, education of the
handicapyed, preschool gducation, ethnic studies, reading, and bilingual
education. If these resvurces of active, ongoing ex}aerience vere effec~-
tively utilized, they could serve as a reservoir of iested expertise for
other federal education programs. ‘

Another featire of the Title III legislation, and one about which I
have some personal krowledge, is the reguirement that each state appoint an
advisory council as a prerequisite 4o receiving funds. I have had the honor
of serving on the Colorado State A¢visory Council, and I am well aware of
the valud of this citizen particip"ation in education decision-meking. The
state councils review the avplication proposals which are recejved by the

statc education agency from local schools for Title III funds, they oversee

the projects d\iring their operation, end they pass on continuation proposels.

AN
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In ali these a;:tivit-ies;:.éhe sta!e council represents the view ot"‘ the
comr:drgity as to the wielllue_und contribution of'the Title III project. I
consider the c.d:ﬁ\':x-ibution‘i}qade 'ny state advi'sogr,yncouncils to be one of
the most significant parts of TitllE'Ii‘I,-"-and I u;-ge that thiﬁs s‘oncept be

‘

protected in any future legislatioa.

Through the _x-gr;'.:i'x-{eh:ent ek rrojects resj:pnd to identified learner °.

needs and thet they subject thenselves tgf{:;_éi‘.tinuing evaluation, Title III
is in the forefx-ont‘;af“the new educatf_:i‘ﬁal interest in accot_mtq'r[t.;‘.ltly.

. , L A
Title III is.therefore 1n“‘a leaders}iir; position V:{\n the mai’:agemen.t fmd
adminijé’g;étion of education, as well as in tsaching. Many states report
that the Titvzle III administrative staff serves in a consultant capacity to
other divisions of the stat: educetion ;iepa'rtment vhich are incorporating

the concepts of evaluation and arcountability into their programs.

In anot’ier--and ove of the most Aifficult--areas of educational

p'ri:ctit‘:e, Title IIT is also in a position to exercise leadership andito -

Ay R
develop‘,splutions. This is the area of dissemination, of getting good

ideas f1lm one place' or one te‘?{::her_to another.

A Title 11'23’project normally receives federal funding for three yeax:g,
et 2t

with” the:'vexpectatf}on that the local dirtrict_.\j&v_iill continue to sﬁpport 1
succevssf.\‘izl programs with local r.'\esourcg._ﬁ. The ultimate goal, however, is
to hai; good ideas and programs widely :.;;dopted and/br-édapyed. In many
states, the staffs of proJe.cys waluated'as Yeing exemplary are asked to‘:j‘,

develop statewide dissemination plnns\to provide other school distriets

with training services and materials in order to r‘epli‘-‘:'!"ate the projects.

In a number of states, the legislatures.have provided specific funds for

91-457 O - 73 - pt,5 - 18
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)
this purpose. The states are for the most purt doing a good jJob of getting

the word about successful new educational practices deveioped under Title .

IIT disseminated vithin their own borders.

But there is & larger purpose which could and should be served by
Title ITI. Because almost all projects represent answers to questions

which are iiund in education throughout the nation, there should be effec-

tive national dissemination of information. As a step in this direction,

the Title IIT community during 1973 cooperatively engaged in an Identifica-
tion/Velidation/Dissemination process by which a team of validation experts
from one state visited and evaluated selmcted Tigle II1 projecis from a
neighboring state. .The evaluations were conducted on the basis of guide~
lines prepared by the Office of Education in cooperaticn with state and
lotal Title.III personnel. Onr hundred and seven projects were finally
chosen by this means as meeting criteria of innovativeness, exportability,
cost-effectiveness, and significaent pupil achievement or impfovement.
Thece projects will constitute a valuable resource of inforwation for

I

school systems throughout the country.
A list of the 107 identified projeiés‘{a appended to this testimony.
They are found in 42 states, *he District‘uf Columbia, and Puerto Rico, and

they cover such area¢ &8s early childhood, specixl education, environmental

education, teacher/staff training, reaﬁlng. i{ndividualized instruction, and

curriculum. As & contridution tu'fhis erroft, and in pursusﬂce of its .
mandate to disseminate information concerning Ifﬁle I1I, the llational

Advisory Council is currently preparing tvo publications which will briefly

descride each of these projects.
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The progression to dissemination as a priority in Title III s a
natural one; the program has now reached a point of maturity at which it
has many valuable materials to share with educators. The Rational Advisory
Council supports & provision in House bill H.R. 69 which authorizes a
nationwide directory of Title III projects to be published annually by the
Secretary of Health, Education, and Welfare. We also suggest that compre-
hensive dissemination activities be made & regular part of Office of
Education operation, through provision of specific funds for that purpose.

Senate bill S. 1539 deletes Section 306, the Commissioner's dis~
cretionary part Wf Title 'III. from the legislation, and gives the states
full control of Yitle III funds.

We suppart the idea of discretionary funds for th; U.8. Commissioner
of Education provided that the léggs]:ation include safeguards requiring:
(1) consultation with local educational agencies in the “etermination of
nat,?qnal-priorities, (2) open competition among school syﬁtems Yor state
allctted funds, and (3) annual reports from the U.S. Office of Education

concerning the use of discretionary funds and their impact on-irnovatinn.

The National Advisory Council appeared to offer testimony tefore the

Ceneral Fducation Subcommittee of the Education and Labor Committee of the

Houise of Representatives in connection with H.R. 69, the bill introd,ﬁced
by Mr. Perkins of Kentucky, te ext;nd ESEA. The Council at that time -
expressed opposition to consolidation of Title III with any other federal
grant progranm.

.I would like to repecat for this Committee the reasons for our posi-

tion on consolidation, since it seems likely that this guestion will arise
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The furdamental issue at stake in any grarts consolidation is
whether the objectives of the programs to be combdined ere compatidble,
Title. IIT has some experience with grants consolidetion, since in 1969,
Title IIT of ESEA vas consolidated with Tit3e V-A of the National Defense
Education Act, which provides funds to local schools for suppoft and
majntenance of guidance and counseling sesvsices, Title III provides funds
to local schools also, but for irnovative projects in a wide variety of
areas, Including guidance and counseling, 1In the cyhsolidation, the legis-
lation stipulated that each program w=3 o continue to be administered
according to its original objectives. We are well avare of the difficul-
ties wvhich are created for state education agencies when they are required
to admninister under one grant programs which have such widely Aiffering
goals and intent  We hope that this kind of problem will not again de
created re: Title IIY in any grants conunlidetion which rﬁf cesult from
nev legislation. The National Advisory Council believes str;ong.ly in the
unique nature of Title III’s activities, and we vou;d cppbnys’ev having 1’;:
function tonfused or diluted by comt.ﬁnution with any unrelated‘prﬁgrm.

In conclusion, I would summarize the position of the National
Advigory Cruncil as 4 s1lovs: .

(1) Ve believe tnat Title I1I is effective legislatice as
currently written and that. % should be continued w~
a categorical aid progran.

(2) Ve oppose g'ante consolidation for Title II1I on the
basis that the progranm has a unique function and its
adnministration should be clearly defined and identi-
fiable among federal programs.

Q :
ERIC . :
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(3) we support S, 1539 as written, vith the reservations
expressed in the testimony relutive to deletion of
Section 306. '

(k)  We suggest that future legislation provide specific !
funds for the purpose of digseminating inrormation
nationrlly concerning successful Title III projects
vhich respond to needs tonmon to all or many states,

'
The members of the Council have asked me to requect t‘k\t their

Pebruary 15, 1973 report to the President and the Congress =n ESEA
Tf,tle IIT be i’cluded in these hearings. -

Thank you for giving me the opportunity to tzil you the National
Advisory Council's views about Title YII. "If the Council can be of help
to this Lamittee in any vay, by supplying information or mterialg con-

cerning ‘.ne‘Title IIT program, we wi)% oe honored if you will ask us to

8o so.

e YR ey A
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TEACHFR/STAFF TRAINING
Creativity in the Classroom, Joan Avitable, Director, 69 Grand Arenue, New
Haven, CONNECTICUT 06511 (203 562-0151 x 238).

Training Center for Open Space Schools, Marion M. Simons, Director, 415
12th Street, N.W., WASHINGTON, D. C. 20004 (202 638-6871)

Project Saccesc Environment: An Approach o Community Fducation Improvement,
\ﬁrion 'i‘hmpson Director, 592 Vedado Way, N.E., Atlanta, GEORGIA 30309
[¢) -%771) R

Project %eriiv:  Learner Guided Fducation, Leslie T, Bernal, Director. 101
MIil Soul. Chelmsfard, MASSACHUSETTS 01824 (617 246-3986).

A County Training Progrem in Behavior Modification, Barbara Pentre and Hilde
Weiser, Directors, Palisades Park Schools, 249 Leonia Avenue, Bcgat.u. NEW

JERSEY .,7603 (201 L87-2707).

Interning for Learning, Harry Brown. Director, Adrinistrative Principal,
Dennis Towvnship Public Schools, Dennisville, NEW JERSEY 08214 (609 861- 2821).

A Synthesis Approech to Teacher Self-h'aluation; William C, Moritz, Director
23L5 South Detroit, Maumee, ORIO L3537 (Lk19 893-L612).

Open Fducation, Robert J. Labriola, Director, Research and Leavning Center,
Miélp;svine State College, Millersville, PENNSYLVANIA 1754 (717 872-5L11
x 652

Project Secondarv English -- Teeching Fnplish to the Disadvantaped Student,
Sgunzt n.) Brown, Director, Box 1089, lancaster, SOUTH CAROLINA 29720 (803
283-4377

Region XIT1 Fducation Hervice Center, Joe Parks, Director, 6504 Tys~~r Lane,
Austin, TEXAS 78721 (512 926-8050).

Staff Develorment in Creativitv, Edward Guziewski, Director, Oregon C\)nsoliduted
Schools, 200 North Main Street, Oregon, WISCONSIN 53575 (608 835-3161).

Interact, Gregory McFlwee, Director, Cedarburg Public Schoo).., 439 North
Evergreen Drive, Cedarburg, WISCONSIN 53012 (b1l 377-L121).

In-Service Training for Teacher of Natural Sciences, Jesus Vega Martinez,
Director, Department of .ducation, Office of the Superintendent of Schools,

Humacao, PERTO RICO (809 852-143L),
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INDIVIDUALIZED INSTRUCTION

Parent-Partners Traineeship, Phyllis Hobson, Director, Maude Aiton
#lementary School, 533 LBth Place, N.E., WASHINGTON, D.C. 20019 (202
396-4316/629-6771).

§ccess in Mathematics Through sural Reading Techniques (SMART), Francis T.
Sganga, Director, School Board of Volusia County, Eox 1910, Uaytone Beach,
FLORIDA 32015 (90L 255-6U76).

A New Adventure in Learning, June Johnson, Director, Leon County School
goar?. 2757 West Pensacola Street, Tallahassee, FLORIDA 32304 (9oL 877-
595).

Ind4{vidually Prescribed Flementary Instruciional Program, Ola R. Dupree,

Director, P.0. Box 1227, valdosia, GEOKGIA 31601 (912 2L2-0986).

Curriculum Change Through Nongraded Individualization, Darrell Loosle,
Director, Route 2, Box 29LA, Blackfoot, IDAHO 83221 (208 68L-LL50).

LB -~ Learninp Experience Modale, Fleanor Russo, Director, Fanny M.
Hillirs School, Longview Avenue, Hackensack, NEW JERSEY 07601 (201 L88-
4100}, . : .

A

SOLVE, Glendon C. Beldon, Directo;'. 37 Pleasant Street, Concord. NEW
HAMPSHIRE 03301 (€03 22u-gL€1). ;

Project Open Classroom, Thelma Newman, Director, P.0. Box 1110, Vayne, NEV
JERSEY OTW70 (201 €96-3363).

Individualized Lancuare Arts Dingnosis, Prescrivtion and Fhralﬁéiion.
Jeanette Aldez, Director, Roosevelt School, Louisa Place, Weehawken, NEW
JERSEY . 07087 (201 865-2274). ’

STAY: (School To Ald Youth), Tom Butler, Director, L0O North Broadwey,
Moore Schools, loore, OKLANOMA 73060 (405 794-6636).

A Systems Anvrrosch to Tndividualized Instruction, V. Dale Fallow, Director,
310 Sen Fraucisco Strect, Grants Pass, OREGON 97526 (503 479-6433).

Project CAM ~- Corcents nnd 'faterials, Lawrence T. Mello, Director,
Portsmauth School Department, Middle Road, Portsmouth, RHODE ISLAND 02871
(401 8L6-7086).

Alternate Leernins Project {ALP), Lawrence Paos, Director, 180-82 Pine
Street, ProviZenee, RHODY ISLAD 02003  (hol 272-1450). .

-

i
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ISDIVIDUALIZED INSTRUCTION -3-

]
Identification and Remediation -- Learning Disabilities, Robert R. Farrald

and Johr D. Balfany, Directors, Title 1IT-IRLD, T01 South Western, Sioux
Falls, £3UTH DAKOTA 5710k {605 336-3096).

A Project to Develon and Test Follov-Through Technicues for Fncouraging
DSIT Visitors to Initiate Individualized Instruction Programs after

Visitation, N. W. Kilgcre, Director, Tyler Indepenlent School District,
P.0. Box 237, 1312 West 8th Street, Tyler, TEXAS 75701 (214 597-5511).

Utah System Approasch to Tndividuulized Learning, Carma ¥. Hales, Director,
1h21 South 2200 Esst, Selt Lake City, UTAH 84108 (801 582-13Lk).

Project PLACE - Personaiized Learning Activity Centers for Education,

Edvin L. Werehime, Director, 10th and Court Streets, Lynchburg, VIRGINIA
2hsok (703 8hT-1364).

Reinforcing Personalized Instruction, Paul Novak, Director, 436 East 22nd
Avenue, Torrington, VYOMING 82740 (307 532-26k3), :

ENVIRONMENTAL EDUCATION

Environmentel Laboratory, Hess G. Wilson, Director, Administration Building,
Blount Road, Nev Cestle, DELAWARE 19720 (302 328—757?).

Project. FCO, An_Envirommental Curriculum Cpportunity, Luther Kiser, Directors.
120 South Kellogg, Ames, IOWA 50010 (515 232- EOO;.

Maine ¥Environmental Educsetion Project, Dean B, Bennett, Director, Inter-

mediate School, Yarmouth, MAINE 0LO96 (207 846-3392).

Project Adventure, Robert R, Lentz, Director, 775 Ray Road, Hamilton,
MASSACHUSETTS 01936 (617 468-1766). o

VT"J
Environmental Fcological Rducation, Verlin M. Abbott,' Director, Parkwsy
School District, Administraticn Building, 455 North Voods Mill Road ,
Chesterfield, MISSOURI 63017 (31k k3k-8k12).

The Pollution Control Education Center, Charles Murphy, Director, Union
Township Board of Education, =249 Morris Avenue, Union, NEW JERSEY 07083
(201 688-1200).

Southern Cavura Atmosplizrium-Planetariun, John A. Oliver, n.i-.-‘ector. Southern
Ceyuga Central, Fopiar Ridge, NEW YORK 13139 (315 364-7737).

The Interlakes Environnental and Outdoor Fducation Pro ram, Major L.
Boddicker, Director, Chester Area Schools Number 34, Chester, SOUTH DAKOTA
57016 (605 LB9-2116).

e
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SPECIAL EDUCATION

Comprehensive Services for Children, Wayne E. ®radchav, Direvtor, Nothan
City Schools, P.0. Box 1188, Dothan, ALABAMA 36301 (205 792-0077).
Focus on Preschool Developmental Problems, Thomas Hockman, Livector,

Colorado Springs Public Schools, Depariment of Special Education, 1115
North El Paso Street, Colorado Springs, COLORADG 80903 (303 633-8773).

Project 3R, George Bondra, Director, Center.School, East Granby, CONNECTICUT
08024 {203 653-2556). ' : .

Auditory Perceptual and Lanjtuage Development Training Program, Elsie M,
Ceddes and Ethel S. Jordan, Directors, 1207 Fort Street, Boise, IDAKO 83702

(208 342-4543).
Early Preventioh of School Failure, Luceille Verner, Director, 114 H'orth

Second Street, Peotons, ILLINOIS 60468 (312 24B-3.78).

Individualized Multi-Sensorv Approach to Learnin, D:lsdbil:lties. J. landis,
Director, Lincoln Community High School District !505, 1000 Prim %oad,

Lincoln, ILLINOIS 62656 (217 732-4131).

Curriculum Prescription and Development for Handi yanped Children in Ten

Central Indiana School Corporations, Rolla F. Pruelt, Pirector, M.s.D. Wayne
Township Marion County, 1220 South High School Road, Indianapolis, INDIAMNA
b62hy (317 2bh-0k01), .

Re-Fducation for Pmotionallv Distuibed, D-nald R. Alwes, Sr., Director,
Jefferson County Boerd of Educetigh, 3332 Aewburg Road, Louisville, ‘THTUCKY
k0218 (sc2 425-9602). . o

Project Leairinm Disabilities ‘=~ Farly Identification and Intervention, - . .
Nancy Hoepffrar, Director, 1515 South Salcedo Street, New Orleans, LOUISIANA :
70125 (s0h 865-7781), . . o .
Early Intervention to Prevent Leerning Problems, Jewell !akolin, Director,
Carroll County Board of Education, Box 500, Vestninster, MARYLAND 21157
(301 BLB-8280).

FAST -- Functionel Svstems Arvrorch-Learnine Di sabilities, Herb Eacott,
Director, Essexville-Hampton School District, 303 Pine Street, Esgexvilie,
MICHIGAN LB732 (517 893-4533).

Special Education Cooperative, Marvin D. Hamnarback, Director, %19-1/2
North Broadway, Crookecon, MINNESOTA 56716 (218 281-2130).
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ber.vior Modification of Fmotionally Disturbed Chi]dren William L. Findley,
Director, 801 Second Avenue North, Great Falls, MONTANA 59401 (LO6 761-5800).

Project Success ror the SLD Child. Pichard Metteer, Director, Wayne Public
Schogls. District 17, 611 West 7th Street, Wayne, NEBRASKA 68787 (k02 375-
3854).

Engineered Clyesroom for Students Who are Both Fducable Handicapped and
Behaviorally [faladaptive, Stanley Wilcox, Director, Papillion Public Schools,
130 Vest First Street, Papillion, H}.BM‘*‘»KA 68046 (L02 339-3L11),

Learning Center: Integrated Alternative to Special Education, John Jay
McCool, Director, Winslow Towr-hip Board of Education, Central Avenue, Blue
Anchor, NEW JERSEY 08037 (6by 561-4102).

Prescriptive Teaching Viorkshop, Joseph Romanko, Director, 309 South Street,
New Providence, NEW JERSEY 07974 (609 h6h-9h50). .

Center for Multiple-Handicapped Children, Edmund Hora:;; Direstor, 105 East

106th Street, New York, lg?w YORK 10029 (212 722-06(5).

A Comprehensive Profram for Severely Phyvsicallr Handicapped, Nicholas Zona,
Director, 13 South Fitzhugh Street, Rochester, NEW YORK 1461k (716 232-1860).

Program Models for FMR Students, Thomas Noffsinger, Director, 7090 Hopkins
Road, Mentor, OHIO L4060 (216 255-6070).

bpeech Tele-Vrn, Alan Olsen, Director, Marion Intermediate Educatlun District,
651 Center Strect, NI.E., Salem, OREGON 97301 (503 58B- 5330)

Modification of Childven's Oral Langu--e, Jiwes D. Bryden, Director Departrent
of Communication Discrders, Bloormsburg State College Bloomsburg, PEI!NSYLVANIA
17815 (717 389-2217). o

Handicavped and Morrmal Children Learning Together, Eben hobinson, Director,
Brigadoon Elementary School, 3601 Southwest 333t Street, South, Federal Vay,
VASRINGTON 98002 (206 927~7712).

EARLY CHILDHOOD

Mother und Child Tearning Team, Servando B. Carrillo, Director, 2L11 ‘East
Buckeye Road, Phoenix, ARIZONA 85034 (602 273-1333).

TSEA Title 111 Parent~Child Mobile l:ssrooms, Currie B, Dawson, Director,
School City of Gury, 620 Last 10th Place, Gary, INDIANA 46L02 (219 886-3111).

Insimht Unlimited, Fred Glancy, Jr., Director, Delaware Community School
Corpcraticn, R.R. #3, “uncie. IMDIARA 47302 (317 288-5597).
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EARLY CHIIDIOOD
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Model Early Childhood Learning Program, Alice Pinderhughes, Director, School
#112A, 1330 Laurens Street, Baltimore, MARYLAND 23:17 (301 L67-4000 x58k).

Parent Readiness Education Preolect, Diane K. Bert, Director, Redford Union

School District, 18499 Beech Daly Road Detroit, MICHIGAH 182ko (313 535-
2000 x201)

A Model Farly Childhood Fducation Program, Carl L. Weeden, Director, Box 771,
New Albany, MISSISSIPPI 38652 (601 52% 76»1)

Project SEE: Specific Education of the Eve, Milton Xnobler, Diisctor, Union

Township Roard of Education, 2369 Morris Avenue Union, NEW JERSLY 07083
(201 688-1200).

East Harlem Pre-School Learning Program, Shirley Munoz, Director. 17k East
10kth Street, New York, NEW YROK 10029 (212 427~ 6201)

SEARCH (Social and Fconomic Adjustment of Retarded Children), Ann L, Halstead,
Director. 146 South Catherine Strect, P.0, Box 925, Plattsburgh NEW YORK
12901 (518 561-13L1).

Preschool Learning Adjustment Needs, Richard L. Hills, Director, 1236 Xapoleon
Street, Fremont, OHIO %3h20 (k19 33&-2660)

Impact of a Pre-School and Interracial Program, Judy Barg, Director, 230 Fast
9th Street, Cincinnati, OHIO h5?02 (513 369—6001’\)
2
Helping Fliminate Early Learning Disabilstses Willjam B. Brewste¢r, Director,
51 North 2nd street, Central Point, OREGON 97501 (503 564-3341).

Early Childhood Fducation At Home, Mary JoAnn Richards, Director, Regional
Educational Service Agency, Region VIII, Curriculum Improvemen’ Center, 615

West King Street, Martinsburg, WEST VIRGINIA 25401 (304 263..89L8).
3 ‘ o7

BBEA Title III: Strategies in Early Childhood Education, Robert Séhramm.

Direcsor, Cooperative Educational Service, Agency #13, 208 West Main. Street,
Waupun, WISCONSIN 53963 (4lk 324-LL61),

READING

PEGASUS =~ Persoﬁalired Educational Growth and Achievement; Selective Utiliza-
tion of _Stef(, Marie Sinclair, Director, Tuscaloosa City Schools, 1100 21st
Street, East, Tuscaloosa, ALABAMA 35401 (205 758-3845). -

Early Childhood Preventive Curriculum, Richard 0. White, Director. Schaool
Board of Dade County, Lindsef lopkins Education Center, 1410 N.E. Second
Avenue, Miami, FLORIDA 33132 (305 350-3354)
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READING

]
Summer Televisjon Arithmetic and Reading, Jack W. Humphrey, Director,

Evansville Vanderburgh High School Corporation, 1 South East 9th Street, ' -
Evansville, INDIANA L7708 (812 L26-5061). .

Vocatjonal Reading Power, Roy J. Butz, Director, Oakland Schools, 2100
Pontinc Lake Road, Pontiac, MICHIGAN LBosk (313 3238-1011).

Project INSTRUCT, Carl R. Spencer, Director, Lincoln Public Schools, 720
South 22nd, Lincoln, NEBRASKA 68510 (k02 h?s 1081).

Accountability in Primary Resding Fducation, Barbara Tapscott, Director,
Burlington City Schools, 206 Fisher Street, Burlington. NORTH CAROLINA
27215 (919 227-6251).

Heasureble Extensions to Reading, Charles Chenzy, Dirvtor L. E. Berger
Middle School, West Fargo, NORTH DAXOTA ' 58078 (701 282 o33

'vl.vv, .

Jtinerancy of Specialized Fducational Services for /ow soéio;..!:conog;,l_g
Deprived Areas in Cimles School District, Viry'inia folon de Dicw. Zirector,
Department of Education, Avenue Tenient/e Gonzanez,\ﬂato Rey, PUERTO RICO
(809 871- 331‘5)

N A}
, , © SPECIAL CURRICULUM AREAS -
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S.P.H.F.R.E.INC. (Supplementary Program for Hartford i:i Fucation Reinforce-
ment and Fnrichment), David P. Kern, Director, 57 Vine Street, Hnrumd

COMNECTICUT 06112 (203 525-3195).

Health and Optimum Fhysical Fducation, Martha F. Owens, Director, Box 11, Y
Ocilla, GEORGIA 31774 (912 168-7098). ° '

Media Now, William Horner and Ron Curtis, Directors, Southwest Towa Learning
Resources Center, hGl Trzed Street, Red Oak, I0WA 51566 (712 623-4913).

Urban Arts Pronram, Wallace Kennedy, Directot. Minneapolis Public Schools,
Special School Pistrict #1, 807 N.E. Broadway, Minneapolis, MINNESOTA SSU13
(612 333-7625). -

Educational Services for ¥ n-ilng Parents, Anna F. Kelly, Director, Family
Learning Center, 225 Comstock utreet New Brunuywick, NEW JERSEY 08902
(201 2u7-2600). B

' __'; o .
Learner Orientation te Technology, Walter ¥aipe, Director, 1224 Valnut
Street, Grand Forks, NORTH DAKOTA 58201 (701 772-6883).
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SPECIAL CURRICUIAM AKEAS -8-
' 3

Develoning Curricula for Edueation of Youth in Meetinp Modern Problems --

¥he Constructive Control of Arrressive Aehavior, Thesdore Brzrger, oiz=cior,
1470 Warren Road, Lakewood, OHIO Lh107 4216 579-b%01).

Developing Curriculum for Fducation of Youth in Meeting Hodern Problems,
Villiam J. Parrish, Director, 3L8 West First Street, Degton, ORIO L5L02
(513 41-3350).

Laboratory Science Program in Clover, Sara Dillar?, Director, Clover Middle
School, Wilson Street, Clover, SOUTH CAROLINA 27710 (803 222-9503).

The Multi-Media Approsech to Learning, Betty Martin, Director, 420 North
Pleasantburg Drive, treenville, SOUTH CAROLINA 29606 (803 242-6450).

Exploring Creative Frontjers, Shirley C. Heim, Director, Route 2, Box 20-{,
Stafford, YIRGINIA 22558 (703 650-3141 x9). ‘

Occupntional Versatility, John Lavender, Director, \lighline Schnol Distgict
//}‘015 15675 Ambaum Boulevard, S.W., Seattle, WASHINGTON 98166 (206 L33~
2587). '

CURRICULUM (ACADEMIC)

- Decision Making Throurh Inouiryv, Lucille K. Sherman, Director, Carrcroft
Elementary School, Mount Pleasant School District, Wilmington, DELAWARE
19803 (302 762-6110 3217).

Pre-Aleebra Develorment Centers, Dorothy Strong, Director, Chicago School
Board, 1750 East 7lst Street, Chicago, ILLINOIS GO649 (313_955-0600).

“Tn.es:l_r:n_ of s Management-bv-Ohlectives Svstem for Fast Allen County Schools,’
Daryl-R. Yozt and Julie Bauer, Directors, Fast Allen County Schools, 1250
U.S. 30 Fast, Ne Haven, INDIAHA L6774 (219 749-5143), .

Comprehensive Curriculum and Staff Develorment, Jack Neel, Director, -
Bowling-Green Board of Education,_yZZh East 124h Street, Bovlinz- Gre{m,
KDIMUCKY - b2101 (502 7h5-2451), 1

Demonstration Fvaluetion Center, E. Daniel Eekberg, Director, llopkins
Schools, 1001 iiighvay #7, Hopkir., MINNESOTA 55343 (612 935-5571).
Conceptually Oriented “athematics ‘\'Totn'r.m, Alte Y. Harness, Director, 310
Jorth Providence, Colwnbia, INISSOURT 65001 (314 bL3-Lo31),

MOPPET (Medis Orjented Prorram Promotine Exvloration in Teachinp), a K-6
Hunmenitier Procran, Alfred Fohler, Director, Indiane Avenue School, Indianu -

‘Arenue, Tselin, IE< JERSDY 08830 (201 283-0330).

87-457 D - 13 - pt.5- 18
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Dale Avenue Urban Early Childhood Fducation Project, Helen B. Hanson,

Director, Dale Avenue S‘;hoolz 2% Dale Avenue, Paterson, NEW JERSEY 07505
(201 271-3379). :

Basic Skills Through Mractical Arts, Clayton R. Haynes, Director, 41T
South College Street, Covington, TENNESIZE 38019 (901 L76-551k).

LRC Computer Metwork, Robert P. Perry, Director, Campus Box 16, Bluefield
State College, Bluefield, WEST VIRGINIA 24701 (30k 237-5951).

Hyoming Model Iaboratory Mathematics Project (WYMOLAMP), David Flory,
Director, School Disirict Number 25, 121 lorth Fifth West, Riverton,
WYOMING 82501 (307 856-5102).

‘
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February 15, 1973

Dear Mr. President:

The members of the National Advisory Council on Supplementary
Centers and Services are pleased to submit to y» and to the Con-
gress this report on the uzration of Title 1Nl of the Elementary and
Secondary Education Act in fiscal year 1972,

Our report, the {ifth which the Council has made, has the snecial
responsibility of conveyirg the Council's recdmmendations as to the
future of Title 1lI, since during 1973 the Congress will be reviewing
the Elementary and Secondary Education Act to determine if there is
justification for continued commitment 1o its objectives. Title Il is
that part of tbz &ct which provides federal funds to the states for
locally conceivis and administered innovativy educational programs
in elementary and sccondary schools. Title 11l projects address feamer
needs which are not being met by traditional educational programs,
after these needs have been identified and given priority by con-

- cerned local citizens and educators.

The Council has ined the gths and k which
it sees in the Title Il program and presents herewith: its assessment

'\ the status of this federal education effast. We are honored to have

i3 opportunity to work with you, and we join you In concem for
the \'mprovement of all education.

e Respectfully yours,
?Jw«

DorothyS. Robinson
Chairman

The President

The White House

Washington, D.C.
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Strengths of Title il

Title 110 of the Elementary and Secondary Cducation Act is the most effeclive
force in Amerizan education for co’isiructive innovation and change. Since its enact-
ment by Congress in 1965, Tutle 1 has made federal funds available to the-Stales
for projects which apply rew methads and research to educational problems in local
elementary and secondary schools. In doing so, Title 11l has stimulated interest in
improved educational practices at the grassroots level of education and has brought
research and development direcily into the classroom.

For most schoi: districts, the funds available fenm Title 111 are the only funds
available for experimental rescarch and development. School administrators find it
difficult fo take the risks which are inherent in innovation if the mioney for this pur-
pose must come from hard-pressed local fiscal resources. Congress recognized (his,
and also that a continuing process of self-improvement in education is in e national
interest, when it provided federal support for innovation 1o focal schools through
Title i1, : :

Under the legistation, Trtle I#l funds may be used far projects in any curricutum
area. The administrative machinery of the Title )l program at the state and national
fevels does not need lo ~'tool up” for each new problem or approach. This fact, that
it is a flexible program in being, makes it possible for Yitle lIl o respond to educa-
tional needs as they arise. The program is (herefore a valuible model-creating resource.
both to education as a whule and to other federal educatiiin programs.

Title 11l pilot projects exist in many of the fields /a which the federal govern-
ment has made major commitments 1o education in ‘recent years. environmental
education, preschoyl, ethnic studics, bilingual education, reading, career and personal
guidance and couhseling, special education for the handicapped, and compensatory
education for the disadvantagsd. Thal t“e Title 11l experience, which is a practical
source of expertite, is often no: tapped by olhuy government programs is a failure
of cooperation within and between government agencies rather than of the Title !
concept. .

Title I projects are locally initiated, locally administered, and respond 10 locally
identified educational needs. This conforms 10 the American commitment to local
control of education and also fulfills one of the conditions fns educational change:
that it must rise out of focal concemn and be sustained by local conviction. Change
imposes] on schools from outside—and especially from abave—has historically not
endured.

Title 1(1 projects respond to fearner needs which are identified by school systems
through systematic assessment of current educational ostcomes. f prograias in cer-
tain curriculum areas are mot producing good resulls for children, or if there seems
to be need 1o give children new kinds of educational experiences. Title 4!l can
provide development capital fnor innovation, t9 demonsti2 the possibility or feasi-
bility of making changes in educational practices. ,

A successful new practice developed in a Title JIl project can be copied, in
whole or in part, by other schools. Fhange thereby spreads by a process of diffusion,
a5 a blotter absorbs ink. This kind of change is sometimes criticized as noncompre-
hensive and too gradual, but it has the great advantage of producing lasting effects
in attitude on the part of educators.

Title HI projects operate in classrooms—which is where the problems are. In
duing so, they bridge the gap between theory and praztice which has often rendered
education research sterile and unprofitable. A Title (It proiect proposal must show

.that existing research in the subject field has been taken into account and that the

project directors are aware of and knowledgeable about the background work which
hi$ been done by other educators. The Title 11 project then moves immediately to
peactical application of this theory o the needs of children in classroom situations
and thereby provides the practical evidence which educators need of the appticability
of research 10 their own problems.



** Strengths and Recent Accorplishments 1 5

The stimulaiion of new soluti to difficult educational problems is the vital
central okjective of Title I, However, in achieving it, Title 111 has developed a proc-
ess of needs assessment, research utilization, management hy objectives, evaluation,
and accountability which impacts far beyond the program itself. In all of these areas,
Title 11t staffs in the United Staies Office of Education and state ediration depart-
ments are in the forefront of ncw educational thinking and provide leadership to
other programs.

Title Iif has made a distinctive contribution to public participation in education
decision-making. Each state is required by the legislation to appoint an advisory
council composed of persons who represent the broad educational and cultura?
interests of the state, and each operating Droject is required to have a local advisory
council made up of citizens of the community. These councils, state and lez 4, have
hecome a network through which fitizens can express their concerns about «Zucation,
and they have been highly effectve in creating the public understanding which is
essential to successful educational change.

Title 11l has been instrumental in developing cooperation within the educational
structure, by stimulating creation of intermediate units which serve a number of
school districts with research, di ination services, equip or personnel; by
bringing together publis. and nonpublic schools; and by enc ging interrelationshi
between education departments and other public agencies and community facilities.

Since it was enacled by Congress in 1965, Title 11l has been nurtured by the
contributions of many educators, supparted by citizen advisory councils, and strength-
ened by the increased competence of state departments of education. The needs
are still great, but the foundation and the framework have been laid, and in the
year3 ahead, Title {1l can serve as the focus and the incentive for continuing educy-
.tionai improvement.

i

Recent Accomplishments of Title i

Unlike most other federal programs, Title |1l depends upon people at the state
and local levels to define the critical areas for educational innovation 2xd reform.
The program operates on the assumption that practitioners in Jhe field know best
what @roblems they face and are best able to develop approptiate responses to
those problems. .
; Of the more than 6000 projects which have been funded by Title IIf to date,
i many have had considerable impacl—as continuing projects within their own com-
munities; as models which other communities have adopted; or as ideas which have
had opportunity to be tested and which subsequently have been implemented in
larger, more substantial contexts.

CONTINVATION AND ADOPTION

Ttie first impact of a Title 11l project is, of course, at its original site. To evaluate

this effect, the National Advisory Councit in 1971 commissioned a study of the Tate

: of continuation of projects after the texmination of federal funding. Eight hundred
; ’ school superintendents were asked what had happened at the end of the three-year
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federal funding period ta Title Ul projects started in their districts in the years 1966,
1967, and 1968. The responses indicated that 53 per cent of all these projects were
still in existence in November, 1971, operating with local funds, as specific identifiable
components of the school system, still meeting the needs for which they were origi-
nally undertaken. Thirty-thcee per cent of them were being funded at a level equal
to or as much as one and one-half times higher than the level of federal funding.*

The University of Kansas recently completed a project-by-project study of Kansas
programs whose Title 1l funding had terminaled, in order to determine the “con-
tinuation” rate, This study, useful for its descriptions of specific project activities,
revealed that of 20 prog ined, 10 were continuing 90 per cent nr more of
the activities initiated while under Title 11l funding; only twe of Jhe 20 were operat.
ing at a level of less than 25 per cent of theis previous activity. '

Suevival of a Title It project cannot be measured, however, solely in terms
of the continuation of a separate, identifiable entity in a school system. Ninety-nine
per cent of the superi dents who responded in the Natiowa! Advisory Council
study said that “materials and concepis” created by their Title Wi projects continued
in use in the school system after the termination of federsl funding, with 50 per
cent indicating thad the use was av a "significantly greater” level than during the
period of federal funding. Many who responded ihat theis projects had been “dis-
continued” qualified that statement with the information that components of the
project were continuing.

The superintendents also were asked abouv the effects of their Title lIl projects
on other communities. Sixty per cent of the superintendents said that they knew of
at least” one adoption of the project, in whole or in part, by another school dis-
trict. Many said that on the asis ol visitations and inquities which the projects had
enterfained they were sure the.e were many more adoptions or adaptations of which
they were nat aware. -

EXTENSIONS OF TITLE tiI IDEAS AND ACTIVITIES

in a variety of ways, ideas which were Biven initial les:x under Te I funding

have been recognized as worthwhile and i stituted in an expanded manner by

- agencies using local education funds, A numbsr of Title 3ll-sponsored preschoo!
programs, for example, now serve as models for their schoel districts and have con-
tributed 1o the design of national eflorts. One of the early Title I projects, the
Ypsilanti, Michigan. Preschool Curriculum Demonstration Program, ?ow has increased
funding from other sources and is one of the most widely known i Ihe cognitively-
oriented early childhood programs.

In the State of New lersey, several yeats of Title It-funded activity in the field
of environmental education led to increased state suppost. In August, 1971, the
legislature passed the New Jersey Environmental €ducation Act, as a master plan
for statewide envitonmental education. Title $% funds not only suppared several of
the most noteworthy environmental education projects in the state but also were
used o initiate a State Counzil on Ervionmental Education which helped design the
new legistation. Without the accompiish of the plary Tite I projects,
and the research and planning functions of the %itle fll-funded State Courcit on
Environmental Education, it is doubtful whether the Act would be operative at
this time.

* The usual period of federal fuading of 4 Title 11t project iy three years. Therefore. only
those projects which were begun in the eatliest years of the Title It program can
assessed in a study of continuation at this point in time. The continuetion rate does not,
therefore. reflect the increasing professional skilt in selection and admuristration of projects
which characterizes current Title 117 aClivity.
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Recent Accomplishments /7

Similarly, the Hawaii English Program (HEP) was begun in 1966 with a Title 11}
grant, and state funds now cover most of the costs of development, dissemination
and training. In addition, HEP materials and instructional techniques currently are
being introduced to schools in Guam, American Samoa, and the Unncd States Trust

* Territories of the Pacific.

In several states the importance of regional service centers has been recognized

by schoo! dist:icts and state education agencies. These centers, initiated with Title 1§11 ~

1unds, provide a variely of services to individual districts and facilitate cooperation,
rtanning, and mutual support within a given region. In Texas and New York,
slale funds have been aflocated to conlinue networks of regional centers, and the
State of New Jersey recently horized the blish of three additional cen-

ters to be modeled after the Title lll-funded Education Improvement Center now
serving southern New Jersey.

NEW APPROACHES

Federal guidelines stipulate that the awarding of Title 11 grants must be based
on a comprehensive needs by which the most critical educational needs
of a state are determined. Most states have therefcre been committed to using
Title Il money to support programs which address pressing educational problems.
There have been Title ill projects which seek cfective techniques for educating
handicapped children, projects which are concernec with the special problems of

schools in rural areas, and pro;ccls which bring innovative approachcs fo the needs
of innercity children.

In all of these areas, much remains to be done. Expansion of public education
services to all handicapped children has been mandated by recent court decisions
which place upon the schools responsibility for educating severely retarded or
multiply handicapped children who have not previously been served by public edu-
cation. Rural schools, often isofated and serving sparsely populated areas, have need
to find ways to bring such services as guidance and counseling, special education,
remedial education, and experiences in the fine arts to their students. Rural schools
a%so have minority populations to serve, and such projects as the Indian Community
Cuidance Project in Nebraska address a composite of the problems found in rural
communities.

The critical ‘problems of large city schools seem resistant to solution by the
simple infusior; of new money. Urban 2reas need the opportunity for sontinuing
development of innovative madels which have pote;.2i! for the improvement of the
education of low-socic-economic, environmentally deprived children, particularly
black and Spanish-heritage children and those of other ethnic groups which have
been denied the advantage of quality education. The cities have urgent need to
participate in planning for such use of Title Il1 funds.

Desyite severe funding limitations, Title 11l money has supported a variety of
effective iirograms in each of these areas.

Whit} continuing to address these critical needs, Titfe Il provides support for
a numbel of new approaches, programs which attempt to respond to broad ques-
tions and look critically at some basic educational atsumptions.

Among all the federal support programs, Title N1 is virtually unique in lerms
of its Programmatic ﬁex.bnlny. Unwtd to any particular solution, free to experiment
with new drganizational and ad at and with an urientation to
the school district and classtcom levels that allows for constant feedback and pro-
gram moxlification, Title 11 is able o stay at the forefront of educationa! practice.
As examples of how Title Il funds are being used creatively to address continually-
atising mew challenges, it is useful ta look briefly at five areas of current activity:

e AT
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1. New administrative and organizational arrangesivents .
2. Dissemination and training programs relating to new instructional approaches
. 3. Broad reformulations of educational practice
4. Alternative/model schools
5. Melropolitanism .
New Administ "-imfc., s -" 1A g "

A number of Tille .1 projects, are addressing the problems of the inefficiency
of schools, the rigidic - of persunnel practices, and the absence of accountability
proceduses, These programs are attempling 1o devise more appropsiate structures to
increase the ="fectiveness and efficiency of instruction.

Unity, Maine, for example, is achieving positive results—increased student
achievement, favorable community reaction; and support from the teachers—in a
Title {li-funded program in whith students attend classes four days a week, with
the fifth day reserved for teacher inservice taining sad cutriculum instruction. More
than a dozen Title Il projects, in California, lllinois, Kentucky, Michigan, Minnesota,
North Carolina, and Ohio, are currently experimenting with models for year-round

schools.
. Many Title |11 projects are exploring better ways of utilizing personnel, both
T professional and nonprofessional, in their educational programs. Several projects are

testing new administrative arrangements for secondary schools; others are designed
to take advantage of community rescarces to enrich the program, using paid para-
professionals and/or unpaid voizateess, Several dozen Title W) projects, seven in
i North Carolina alone, are experimenting with various models of differentiated staffing
whereby a number of different levels of teaching responsibility and remuneration
replace the traditional, uniform definition of the teacher's role. Title Il funds also
are supporting projecis utilizing cross-age teaching, where older youngsters help
teach younger students.
Accountability is a concept that is receiving increased attention, as professionals
and lay people alike search for ways to improve the performance of their schools.
. For example, Title 111 Is funding a project in the Toledo, Ohio, public schools which
is initiating_an accountability model throughout the school system, from central
administration to individual teachers. Another type of accountability is being tested
with Title NI funds in Craig, Alaska, where an entire schoo! is being structured
around the concept of student accountability. A similar Title )l-funded project,
Changing from Time Requirements 1o Performance Requirements for Granting Aca-
demic Credil, is now operating in Indiana.

Di ination and Training Prog “"';,loNew
Instructional Approaches

Over the years Title |1l funds have Zupported 2 wide variety of projects designed
to improve curricular and instructional techniques. Programs in the areas of science,
mathematics, English, social studies, foreign languages, and many other subjects
continue to be funded; and in one area—reading—numerous Title 1Nl programs are
currently under way, secking to develop better materials and methods for teaching
children to read. Close to 40 Title M! programs are exploring the potential of

. open-space schools, and more than 100 projects are concerned with individualized
instruction. )

Recently there has been increased recognition of the need te help build on the
successes of these development projects and undertake more systematic approaches
to dissemination and training. for, unless there are ways for people to learn about
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Recent Accomplishments / 9

the achievements of a given projert . or for additional numbers of teachers to be
trained in a new approach—even the most successful of programs will have limited
impact. )

With this need in mind, a number of states have begun to use Title Il money
to fund programs of dissemination and training. A number of Title IIl programs,
for erzmple, ate implemerting the Multi-Unit School/Individually Guided Education
model that has besn developed at the University of Wisconsin’s Research 1nd
Development Center. Several other schonl districts are using Title Ill funds to im
ment curriculum programs of Individually Prescribed Instruction developed by i&e
Pittsburgh Research and Development Center.

A number of school systems have initiated Title Il projec’s to help acquaint
teachers with some of the existing open-classroom models and 10 provide guidance
and ¢pport to those teachers who decide to implement open-classroom techniques.
The Washington, D.C., school system is using Title |1l funds 1o support its Training
Center for Open Space Schoofs; similarly, Pittsburgh has relied or Title 111 for its
program to Disseminate the Free Learning Environment to selected public and paro-
chial schools in the area. A recent Title 111 grant in New York created the City Collcg,e
Workshop Center for Open Education.

In Philadelphia, Title Il funds support the Comprehensize Eally,!"L {dhood Fdu-
cation Progaam, which is designed to acquaint parents wi'n the wide variety of early
childheod models operating in the city and to help them select for their own schools
those models which. are appropriate. Similar Title Ill-funded piograms of cross-school
dissemination ‘and staff development are operating in Oregon (Instituticonalizing
innovatizns in Small Schools) and Massachusetts [Network of Innovative Schoels!

Broad Reformulations of Educational Practice

One of the major advantages of the unrestricted nature of Title 1ll’s mandate
is that funding can be provided for explorati into noncomentional areas of edu-
cation, areas which do not fit into existing patterns of activity. Consequently, Title Il
can provide incentivas for people to re-think broad educational issues and develop
creative solutions 1o basic problems.

“Because projects in this category do not lend th lves 10 easy gt lizations,
it is impossible to describe the full range of creative activities that Title 1ll grants are

_supporllng The three projects which follow illustrate the variety of approaches and

convey the elements that all have in common—people taking a hard look at current

educational practice and assumptions, asking the “lars=r questions.” and exploring

new ditections for educatinnal reform.
* project Redesign in New York is leading the way in helping local school dis-
tricts in the state reformulate educztional "goals and practices. tach of the five
pilot projects currently in operation has involved students, professionals, and
community representatives in taking a hard look at their schools and contem-
plating new directions for education programs.
® Birmingham, Alabama, is using Title 11 tunds to detign an educational pro-

. gram as part of.. ., Medical Center Complex. To design a program that will be

appropriate for its projected enruliment of 300 handicappec and 300 non:
handicapped students, project personnel are asking basic questions regarding
use of space, individualized curricula, and the use of instructional technology.
* In Los Angeles, Califomia, Title Ifl funds are supporting the development of
a systems-based, interdisciplinary approach to environmental education. The
target populatiun ranges from kindergarten students to adults and the effort is
to integrate analysis of ecological issues with other efements of schoof and
community fife, not treating the topic as something academic and isolated.
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Alternative/Mode! Schools

. Few top«s are veceiving as much attention currently as are “‘altemative’ schools.
Though the definitions vary—as do the larget populations,. goals, curricula, and
instructional emphases—there is a growing interest in the development of compre-
hensive, institutional approaches to educational change. Gieater numbers of people
are coming 10 believe that fragmentary efforts to change schods—modifying the
scienre program, for example, or instituting one independent-study course—will have
little lasting impact. Increasingly, educators, students, and cummunily leaders are
beginning to talk about changes in thie school as an instituti in the relationshi
among components of the curriculum, in structure and formal rules, in adult- studenl
“relationships, and in the school’s interaciian with other ¢lements in the community.

Title Il funds are supporting scores of school-wide improvement programs in
aimost every state in the nation. Many of these projects are experimenting with non-
graded designs and flexible schedules. Others are concerned primarilv with increasing
student options within the educational program. Several school districts have used
Title i funds to establish “schools within schools,” making the programs more
decentralized and more responsive to the needs of sludcnls .md trachers.

A numbsgr of school districts have established separate pragrams with their
Title W) grants, located away from the regular school buildings and intended to
address the needs of special groups of students. These range from & program of
Comprehensive Services tu School Age Mothers in Milwaukee, to ihe Fast Woodlawn
Acadumy for potential dropouts in (llinois, to the comprchensive Mountain School
Profect in Georgia, to the St. Paul IMinresota) Opcn School with its 500 students in
grades kindergarten through twelve.

Metropolitanism

This last category vefers to projects thal, in addition to- their educational merits,
also serve the purpose of bringing together students from urban and suburban school
districts. In many metropolitan areas there is a wide chasm ¢/ distrust, misinforma-
tion and slcrcalypcs whick separates the central city’s schools from those af its

t hbors. Stud! in each, ¢ | ly, are deprived of the opportunity
10 ussociate with and learn from other economic, racial, or ethnic groups.

Political and finarsial considerations often prevent efforts to bridge the gaps
between urban and suburban school systems. in this respect, Title Ul with its
. “add-on” money and prugmmnmlc flexibility, has 'been useful in providing the
vehicle that creative pecple in several metropolitan areas have used to initiaie pilot
programs of urban/suburban caoperation.

In the Philadelphia area, for example, a Title 11l project brings together in an
alternative high school program volunteer students from five su'surban school sys-
tems and from the School :listrict of Phi tadelphia. EdCa, the T cation Collabosative
for Greater Boston, provndcs services for professicrial personnel and students from
Bostor,, Cambridge,.and five suturban school districts. Another project in the Boston
area, CITY (Communily Interad ‘on Through Youth), offers an alternative education
piogram 1ur interested students §1, m Brookline and Cambridge.

Using environmentat education ‘as'a focus, Project USE (Urban-Sut:/ban Environ-
mentaf Studies Program) brings tog ther students from suburban Bellevue and urban
Seattle in-t:e State of Washington. Rochester, New York, also has used Title I
funding o .support a cooperative project with subirban districts, a3 program of
voluntary pupil exchange, and an Urban/Suburban Community Councii.
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Problems and Recommendations

This section of the annual report is in résponse to Sec. 309 (<) of the Act, which
requires the Council 1o ”. . . make an annual report of its findings and recommenda-
tions {including recummend:iions for changes in rhe provisions of this title) 1o the
President and the Congress. . . .” in presenting recommendations, the Council out-
lings the problem which it sees &3 limiting the effectiveness of the Title ‘€1l cffort
and states a recommendation for the correction of the problem, (Underlined portions
of reproduced cupy denote suggested changes or deletions.)

PROBLEM

Title 11l of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act is handicapped by an
awkward and: nondescriptive title. The name originatly assigned to this section af
the law, "Supglementary Educational Centers and Services,” does not reflect the
major -thrust of the program, which is, the vse of federal funds to stimulate inno.
vative approackes tn educational problems. The name was fengthened, by the Amend-
ments of 1969, to include “Guidance, Counseling, and Testing.” The combined title,
"Supplementary Educational Centers and Services; Guidance, Counseling, and Tes:-

K : ing,” is tco lengthy and too confusing to be used effectively either among educators
or in public dissemination of information about this federal progr>m

RECOMMENDATION

The Natioral Advisory Council tecommends that the title of Title Il of the
Hememary and Secondary Educauun Act be changed (o tead: “Title Iti—Innovation
in Education.”

LEGISLATION ‘
} -
“TITLE 1IT—SUPPLEMENTARY EDUCATIONAL CENTERS
AND _SERVICES; GUIDANCE, COUNSELING, AND
TESTING . . .

PKOBLEM

Provision of “supplementary centers and services” or “vilally needed educa-
tional services not available in sufficient quantity or quality” is not the thrust of
Title 1) as it has developed during its seven years of operation. Titie Vs unique
capacity Is, rather, in its mandate to *. . . establish exemplary programs to serve
as madels. . . .” 1t is vital that this aspect of the Iegulallpn be protected and strength-
ened and taat the focus ‘of Title Itf be in the area of iv.- most important contribu-
tion, which is the stimulation” of creative and constructive .educational change.

When Title V-A of the Nationil Defense Education Act was combined with
Title IIl of the Elemenlary and Secondarv Education Act by the Education Amend-
ments of 1969, the two programs had been operating with dissimilar objectives. If
Title M) is to maintain its identity as a source of creative and Innovative educational
practices, it is necessary that the funds provided by the law for guidance and coun-
seling be used for new approaches in that field. Although' testing can be an impor-
tant component of a state or local project or program, statewide testing should be
funded from sources ulher than Title I
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RECOMMENDATION

The Natioal Aavicary Council recommends thal the words “supplementary
centers and services” ba deleted wherever they occur in the legis'ation, and that
the vords “stimulate and assist in the provision of vitally needed educational services
not available in sufficient quantity or quality” be deleted from Sec. 301. (a).

The National Advisory Council recommends that the words “to assist the States
in blishing and maintaining programs of testing and guidance and counseling”
he deleted from Sec. 301. (a).

LEGISLATION

“APPROFRIATIONS AUTIORIZED
“Sra. 301. {x) The Commimioner snll earry ont & program for
making grams fur supplenentary_educationsl venters and services
anmfl!ueﬂ assiat_in the provivon of vitally n
eeryices ot available in sultcient g\lmulforqul iy, and to stinulate
and amist In the development and estaliishinient of excinplary cle.
mentary and secondary school educationa] programs to serve as models

fur regular school progranis, and to axsist the States in_establishing
and naintaining programs of tosiing and guidance and ronmmelhp. & and gundance and connnehing.

5 PROBLEM

fundirg authorization for ESEA Title 1If extends through June 30, 1973, If by
that time Congress has neither renewed nor formally rejected renewal of the Cle-
1 . mentary and Secondary Education Act, one-year extension of ihe authorization will
come into effect under the General Education Provisions of Title IV of ESEA.
Title 11l has over th2 past seven years demonsicated that federal support is highly
- eitective in énrouraging the development of new approaches in education, and it
has also shown that there is great need for a continising process of creative change
in American education. )
Funding of Title 1ll has never been adequite to the need for developmeni
capital in education. Appropriations which were at 75 per cent of authorization in
1966 were down to 25 per cenl of authorization in 1972. In .the present time of
steadily increasing educational costs, the necessity of increased suggon for Title 111
is greater than ever hefore. .

RECOMMENDATION

i . The National Advison Council recommends that Title 11l of the Elementary and

. ' Secondary Education Act be exio-ifed Iur five years as a specific federal program to
| ©° provide funds to the states to be used by them to stimulate the creation of innova-
; . tive educational programs to meet identifred educational needs.

: The National Advisory Council recommends that funding authorizations and
appropriations for Title Il more nearly rdfect the national need for madel educational
programs, i.e., $650,000,000 for the fiscal year ending fune 30, 1974, 5675,000,000 for
the fiscal year ending fune 30, 1975, $700,000,000 for the fiscal year ending June 30,
1976, 5725,000,000 lor the fiscal year ending fune 30, 1977, and $750,000.000 lor the
fiscal yoar ending fune 30, 1978,

“{b) For the purpree of making granta under this title, there is
“al lvy mumrins 10 be -pr;;xpmﬁd the sum of $550,000.000 for the
H 1 )

fiscal year ending June 30,

000,000 for the year ending
Juos ] 3, or the fiscal year ending June i, :
A ifion, there are liereby avthorized to he ppropriated for .
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- the fiscal year ending June 30, 1971, and each of the succeeding fiscal

years, luriu sums as may |, mr‘y for the admiinistration of State
) Plrns, the activities of advisorst councils, and the evalnation and dis-
K sentination activitice required under this title.

“ALLOTMENT AMoNo STams

*“Eiec. 302, (a) (3§ There ia hereby sutliorized to be appropriated for
eachy fiscal year for the purpores of thia paragraph an amount equal to
i “pt more than 3 per centum of the amount appropriated for such year
. for grants under this title, The Comniissioner shall allot the ampunt
appropristed punsuant to this paragraph among Puerto Rico, Guami,
i . American Samoa, the Virgin Jslands, and the Trugt Territory of the

:;?cl‘ﬁ_:llllllnd:ld_ "' ,,lolllwﬁk; = i (rmh( r asei n.ler

is Litle, In additinn for earhi fiscal year ending prier 1o July 1, 1972
i shall atlot from such amwunt to {A) the Srﬁlzay of .ine Tierior
the amount necemary to provide programs and projects for the pur-
pove of this title for individuals on reservations seiviced by slenen.
tary and secondary schools operuted for 1adiao chitdren Ly this De
rartment of the Interior, and (13) the Secretary of liefense the
anunt necessary for such assistance for children and teachers in the
rverveas dependents achools of the Dopaniment of Defenine. The terms
upon chich payments for such purpose shall be niade ‘o the Secretary
ol (e Interinr and the Secretary of Defense sliall be determined pur.
suant 1o surh criteria as the Commissioner determines will best carry
. ; out the purposes of this title,

' L 4(2) Frem the sums approptiated for making grants under this

. title Jor -n‘v fiscal year putsuait o section #11(h), the Caminissionec
slell atb 2 $200000 to each Statyy and shall allot the remainder of ‘such
sums smong the States as follows:

“(A) e shall allot to each State an anlount which hears the
same ratio to £ per centum of such remainder as the number af
children s, five {0 seventeen, inclusive, in the Stute bears 1o the

. number of such children in all the States, and

“(B) He ahall sllot to exch State an amonnt whicl besrs the
sanie ratio to 50 per centurn of sueli remainder as the popmlation

tex.

of the State bears to the pepulation of all the Sta
For the purposes of this sulsection, the tern “State”™ does not inclurde
, the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, (Guani, MAnerican Samoa, the
- - Virgin Islands, snd the Trurt Territory of the Pacific Islanda.
f : “{b) The number of clildren agred five to seventeen, intlusive, and .
! the tota] population of u State 23d of ali the States shall be determined
" by the (‘omimissioner on the basie of the most recent satisfactory data
available to him. .
. _*{c) Theamount silotted to any State under subsection (a) for aiy
Tiscal year, whieh e Commissiotier determines will not be requirel
for the period for which that amount is available, shall be available for

H N . grants pursuant to aection 306 in suell State, and if nut wo needed
H may be resllotted or used for grants pursuant to gection 300 in other
: States, Funds available for be reallotted from tine to

ma

tinie, on such dutes during that period u{he Commissioner m-rv fia,
among other States in jroportion to the amounts origiaally alotied
.. B among those States under subwection () for that year, but with the
propoetionate amount for any of the other States being reduced to the
vatent it eaceeds the sum the Commissioner estimates that State needs
. and will be ahle to use for that period; and the total of these redurtions
t may be similarly reallotted among the States whose proportionate
amounts were not 50 reduced, Any amount reatlotted 10 & State under
this subsection from funds sppropristed y to section 301 for
sny fiscal year shall be doemed C1 be & part of the smount allotied toit
. under subsction (a) for that year.

i %{d) The amounts made available under the fint sentence of aub.
: section (¢) for eny fiscal year shall remain availabis for granta during
i the next succeeding fincal year. .

\

PROBLEM

Under Public Law 91-230 of April, 1969, Congress combined Title V-A of the
National Defense Education Act, which provided federal funds for guidance, coun-
seling, and testing programs in the schools, with Title II! of £SEA. Inclusion in Public
Law 91-230 of the words "excepl as expressly modified by this title, Federal funds
may be used for the same purposes and the funding of the same types of programs
previously authorized by those titles” makes it possible that funds for guidance and

O
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counseling may be used to extend existing services in that field rather than to create
new approaches.

Guidance and counseling can greatly benefil, as do other areas o the curricu-
lum, from intensive efforts to develop new tochniques and programs. Administsation
of the Title Il program at the sta'® and national levels would be greatly faciitated
if the guidance and counseling portion 6f the program were subject to the same
guidelines as to innovativeness {ind exemplariness as are other projects. It is essential,
also, that Title 11l have a clear identity as 3 prograsi to stimulate créative innovation
in a education, including guidance and counseling. If geseral federal support for
guidance and cfunseling maintenance and extension is considered desirable, this
objective could be written inlv = tenarate title of the Elementary and Secondary
Education Act.

The “tesling'* portian of the former NDEA Title V-A is inappropriate 1o the
Title NI concept and should, if federally funded, be adminiitered under other legista-
tion.

RECOMMENDATION

LEGISLATION

The National Advisory Counci! supports the intent ol Congress to strengthen
guidance and counseling programs and believes that this cen best be done by encour-
aging innovative and creative programs as models. The Council reconvmends that
the words "funds may be used for t\e same purposes and the funding of the same
types of programs previously authorized” be deleted from Sec. 303. (a} an\! the
words “programs for testing students in the public and private elementary and sec-
ondary schoofs and in junior colieges and technical institutes in the state” be deleted
from Sec. 303. (b){4). :

“UsEs OF VEDERIL FUNDA

“Sec, 303, (8) It is the purpose of this tille to combine within 2 sin.
gle authorization, subject to t).y madifications im) by the provi-
sions and requirerenta of tuis title, the programa formerly authorized
by this title and titls V-A of the Mational Defense K. i

{ Education Act of

L ,.?.i" u“n].! a1 expressly modified b*lhi- title, Federsl funds ma
need for |ame pu and the_tundin, oi e same lyE n&
FOgTAmS_previous] .mﬂonm by those ii“ﬁ. )
DY Fands wppfopmisiad pursent To wcfion 301 shall be avail.
able only for grants in d wit) licati d pur-
w-nnalhutr far— .
“(1) plynning far and taking other steps leading 1o the devel.
apment ol programs or projects designed to provide smpplenen.
tary edurskional activities and services descriled in mr”(r-plu

and ()}, including pilot projects designed to test the
oems of r.hnu a0 developed;

L *(2) the estalil7ament or expansion of exemplary and invava.
tive adzesfiomat frogramy (including dusl-enrolinient programs
2 the frane of damruction of necenily faclities) for the pur.

of stimulatimy the adoption of nex edueatic |l prograa
prograne

mlud g thoae seacribed in wertjon 503(4) rnd o
!n:‘lkl,l.dlnupped'y liildren) in the schionls of The St
the establinh i

3 and exj
of prograns or pinjeta, including the {ewse or constructinn of
ecensary Iaciltizs dad the acquisition of necensary equipment,
desigmed 10 enrich %ar priograms of Jocal Plementary: and aecond-
ary achools and to offer a diverse range of educational experience
o persons of sarying talrats and treds by prosviding, especially
shrougle new and improved approacles. suppiementary educs:
onal services and setivities, such se~

e instrietion, and school health, physical

educaban, recr-don, payel icul, soial work, and other
serviot) desigred /0 eunble and encoursge persons to enter,
remait) in, aor reenter sducational programs, inclading the
vision of npecial educational programa and study aress

uring periods whet schools are 430 regularly in semion:
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*(11) comprehensive scadeniic services and, wiere sppro-
prisie, vacational geideace and counseling, for continving
Y it instruct for wade
{C ial instruction and equi t for sodents
inleMJTn wudying advanced misntific subjects, foreign
lan, mmd other srademic subjects which are not tanght
int schools or which cat; be provided more effectively
on s centralizad basia, of for perwnis who sre handicapped of
of preechool age;
“(l){ making available modeu aduentions| eqoipment sid
. ecinlly qualined personiel, including srtisa and musicisy
oD & tentptrary basis for the benetic aif childeon in public an
other nonpn schools, izationz. and insti H
“{F) developing, producing, and >7ansmitling radio and
E i - television programs for classrn and otber educationsl
une{

e
*(F) in the ense of £y Jocal educational sgeucy which is
makiug s cessunsble tan effo) but which is e erthelems
unable to meet rritical education al nveds (including preachool
icntion ), because some or al” of sic schaols sre veriously
avercrowded, olwolete, or unmZe, initisting and carrying out
B prograns aor projects designed l}n meet © needs, pani-
P uhtl{y thoee wltich witl rewult {u niove effective use L7 exint:
. ing facilicirs; ) K
& (G) providing apecis! aducational and related services for
i persons woo are in of froc rural sreas or who are or have been i
v otherwise isolated o novmal educutional oppurtunitios, 3
B including, where appropriste, the provisiw of mobite edura-
M tional srevices and squiptant, sperial home study _«muni
L raduo, televisian, and related forms of instruction, bilingual
cducation miethods aud viating teachens’ programs;
“ 1y el in ad 1

sograms;
4 ~“(l) providing preys wnis fos z5fted sk taleted children;
and

“(J) other poerislly desiymed edicational programs or
neojects which neet the porjeses uf this Title ; and
: l:“) |-m|m|=u for_Yenting wodents in_the public and I‘[LEL?
criementacy and sooikdary school il Juilar coile AIM
i rechina] T fulen i the Siate, and prigramis desigved (o
fnprve guidah e sl vonieling wivices nk The n[-TEPriulo lerels
i weh wehnotn, )
“(c} In additmn to the nses specifind in snlwection (h), funds
appropriated for carrying mut this title may be need fop— -

: *(1) proper and efficient administration of State plans,

“(2) aldsining technical, § ional, snd rlerical ¢
% and the yervices nf enjerts and consultants to amist the advisory
3

emiticils anthorized by tnin tile in car
bititien; nicdt

“{3) rvatumion of hl-ns;»mgnm-. and projects, and dissem.
inatintt of the resultn tlerenf,

ing out their responsi-

PROBLEM

Title 11l was designed 10 relate 10 the needs of all children, in both public and
private schosls, and to provide educators with opportunity to cooperate in seeking
solutions ta difficult problems.

The legislation is flextble and supportive; however. restrictions have been placed
on public schoo! invol by Office of tducation regulations and by limita-
sions imposed by individual states.

In connection with those sections of Title lIt which have to do with private
H . school participation. the regulations under which the Office of £ducation administers
: the Title 11 progiam specify that “whenever practicable,” educational services shall
M be provided to private school chiidren on publicly controlled premises, and any
N project to be carried out in public facilities which involves joint participation by
children enrolled in private schools and children enreXed in public schools shall
. include such provisions as are necessary 1o avoid the separation of participating
H el by school enroll r relig fliation. These are formidable obstacies:
B they have the effect of requiring private school children to come to the publis schoo!
for their participation in 2 project. -

O
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“Jhe regulations also say that provisions for serving private school childien shail
not include (%) payment of salaries to teachers or other employces of private schools,
except for services performed outside regular hours of duty and under public super-
vision and cantrol, (2) financing of the existing level of instruction in private schools,
(3) the placement of equipment on private school premises :dther than portable or
mobile equipment which is capable of being removed from 'he premises each day,
or (4) the construction of facilities for private schools. Since there can, by the regu-
lations, be no payment of salaries of nonpublic schoo! teachers for regular time
spent in cédnection with the project, the private schools report that they have prob-
lems in releasing teachers for training or for activities 1n connection with the project.

Some states have legislation which severely limits, or altogether forhids, any
expenditure of public funds for the benefit of private, and s<pecially paruchial,
schools. In these states, local law may make impossible even the limited degree of
participation encourzged by the regulations for Title Ili. The so-called “by-pass”
section of the legislation is iatended to meet such situations under the provisions
of Sec. 307, (B(1}2),

Both the legislation and the regulations carry an implication. by the m3nner in
which private school participation in projects is protected. that Title I} projects will
de sponsored by public schools. Neither the legislation nor the regulations requires
this, however. The stipulation is only thal application shali be made through the
appropriate local educational agency, defined as: “a public board of education or
other public authority legally c d within a State for either administrative
control or direction of, or 1o perfc?m a service function for, public elementary or
secondary schools. . . in those States in which the local law permits, these is no
reason why a nonpublic school should not make application, through the lccal edu-
cation agency. for Title Il funds. )

RECOMMENDATION

The National Advisory Council recommends that positive action be taken by the
United States Office of Education to encourage participation of monpublic school
children and teachers in all Title 41t projects in which they are eligible to panticipate.
and that the right ol nonpublic schools to apply dor Title i1l funds through the
appropriste focal education agency be protected by the states and the Office of
Education.

LEGISLATION

“APPICATHN PR BEANTS | CONDITIONS g APren Al

;s-:'. 304. (3) A grant under this tithe purouant to an approved
Riate plan or by the Comaimsioner for & supplementary sducations}
confer ov mervice PrOgTRLS uP Pirnject ma; wade ouly o & lo._s

uculional Agency or ,,..-...!.n'ﬂr... :nly i there b’-li-'mory
assurance that, in the planidng of that pragram or pruject there
:.:" Lren, ‘-ndlin ll.’a nuhli-hh‘n:vall-nd umingmuhmh 1.lhm; vr"a:

rtie ion of persons y repreacinstive of the cultural
«Im?:l '!aulrnma- _Mi::: ares to be served. The term *uh:yvl :

and educational resources. Such grants may be made ohly upon .&;:.:
cation to the appripriste Seate sducstional agency or te the
ni—onn[nf the cave mey h\ :t such nup or lm_n, in such manner,

and g o by such a8 the Commis-
umerd-ulu—l?.ﬁ-rh application shell—
{1} ide that the actis itiee and services for which swist-
snce under this title is smght will be sdministered by or under
the supervision of the spiscant ; g
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“(2) st forth & program for envrving out the purjmees set
furtls in sectionn MUY and provide for @ch met hods of dma-
istration as are secewary for the proper and eficient ajeralion »f

the prygramn; . .

"r;l wet forth policien and procedires which nwure it Fod
etal funds ninde arailaide nndor this title for any Heral year will
te v weed an to muppleaw wd, 10 1t exteut pructivel, inceens
vhe leved of funds that waald nbaence of xuch Federal fuinin,
(e mnde nvnilable by the agpluant for the puvinwes doarribed
11 et ion WEk( h)._nn{m 00 enve sapplant saech fundn;

*(4) prosude, in the care of an application for amistaine under
thintitle which includes 8 project fix the commtuction of wemary
facilities, mtinfactory ammisitnce that—

*(A) reasonzlde prosision has been made, consintent with
the ather uwes tn 1w made of the facilition, for nrean it such
fecilitim which are adspaable for artistic and ciltural
wrtivitiens, i

“(11) upon completion af the enuntruction, title to the
facilites will - in & Siute or lucal sdocatumal ageney. nind

(") m deseloy pl for wnch facilities (1) due con-
wideration will be given to eacellence of arvhitasd amt
Arngn andd o the inchirsion nf wurks of art et reprewnting
move than © per rentum of the met of the pro; i)
there will e romphiance w ith st staudande un thy ry
ey rercrilie o appeos e in weder (o insure that, ta the exteint
-p;mrri-lo in siew of the uses to le mmde of the facilities,
mich facitition are acvensilie to and umble by handicajqwd

raons
~<l'? pros ide fue such fisrul contenl aid find accaunting peo-
vediires a3 nay be necemary to amure pmrﬂ disbureement of and
uv;:nnlin for Federn! funds paid to the applicant nader thin
titles a
“(#) provide for making un annual repoct avd such wher
repnrte, in sucl form and containing such informtion, ss the
Commissioner may resmaably require to cafry oot his functiom
under this title cud tn determine the excent 1o which funds pro.
vided under this title have Iven effective in improving the odu.
vatinal appmetunition of perwns i the aren seried, and for
deping such revweds and for affording such aecess therete as the
:l'--mum-imnr::g- find anevnry to nmure the surectnem and
werifiration nf ety
) Sin -|-‘-hra|'m iy & lornd educntional ngency for & grant smider
ain fitla may be appro ed onuly 1f # is csistent with the appilirahle
povwisions nf thistule and -
*{1) meets the requirementn et forths in eulmection (a):
. \‘(i; provides that the program o peajoct for w bich applicstion
NE s
“(A) will utilize the beat asailalie talente and rewuirres
aud will sihatantislly increae the edurstional opporiniities
in the aren tn heaprved by the spplieant, scd
“(R) 10 the extent ransiment with the number of children
enrolied in nonjredit peivate schaols in the area tn e served
whane edncationa] needs are of the type pravided by the jum-
Tl’:ll o projed, niskes provision for the particrpaion of such
childrea; &

. reviewsd f
“(e) m«-mﬁ&m :::[l“:l the Canmimione.”

uyahtvhwﬁcbyumyﬂhnvh&ln.hnhjm to
aprooral in the same menner as origiral applications,

PROBLEM

Sec. 305. () requires that any state desiring %0 receive pay for any fiscal
vear shall submit to the Commissioner, fhrough its state education agency, ¢ state
plan, at such time and in such dewil as the Commissioner may deem necesssry.

A survey conducted by the National Advisory Council shows that almost all
states are siongly supportive of & rec d that would call {or the annual
submission of 3 modified version 0f the state plan, which would call only for the
Tevision of cenain sections of the updating of information,

Furthermore, states report that state plans are not being prosnptly approved. The
results of the survey indicated that as of January 1, 1972, only one oul of three state
plans had been approved for the fistal year which began six months earlier. States
complained about “red tape” and the failure of the Office uf Education to respond




O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

187 ¢SEA Title it Annual Report

1n writing 10 those sections which are alleged to be “not 1n compliance” with Office
of Education guidelines.

RECOMMENDATION

The National Advisory Council recomniends that the United Statey Office of
Education, in cooperation with the ESEA Title NI State Coordinators, review present
policies regarding state plans and develop procedures for the annuid submission of
a modified document.

LEGISLATION

“srath FLAN

“Sgc. 308, (8)(1) Any Stats desiring ta nniuJ:vnmu for an
flacs) yuar to carry out & Sdats plan under this title shall (A) estabils
within s Ntate educational agancy & Siate gdvisory council (herein.
after referred to as the Stats edvi cowncil} “which mests the
requiremants of this subssction, (B) '-:'31- tefore which Joral educa-
tiohal :f”ﬂ" must have submittzd lpﬂnialiuu for granta to the
Nas edurational agency, and (() submit to the Connvimioner,
through ita State educations) agency, ¢ Stale plan at such \we I(J
in detail as the Commimionas may desm necemary. The ommis.
sicner may, by regulation, 3t uniform dates for the submission of
Fate Plons and applications.

PROBLEM

State advisory councils have made an important contribution to the development
of Title iIt. To strengthen the role of these councils, the National Adwisory Council
makes the following suggestions;

® Young persons should be appointed o educational advisory councils, and

in the ¢ P and imp of the educationat
system should be encouraged. .
® fach state advisory council should include in its membership a person repre-
ive of the public area of ek y and secondary education.

® State education agencies should make available 1o all new council members
such material as the Title Il legistation and guidelines and a history of Title It
together with such other information as will enable them to fully understand
the purposes and objectrves of the Title 11t program.

LEGISLATICN

“(2"{]1: Stote advisory Louncil, sstablished to paragraph

(1] . .

“{A) be appointed by the Siata v v and be
broadly tepressitative of the cultural and educational romurres
of the State (a8 in mction 304(8)) end of the Public,
includi representative of —

(1) elementary and

smounda
S(i1) inatitet t higher education, and
“(ii-’)'luu n“:‘p:rml competence in desling with
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children peeding special education because of phymes! or
mental handicaps;

“(11) adviss the State sducstiona) on the preparation
of, and policy matters arising in the administration of, the State
plan, including R development of critenin for approvs! of sp-
plications under gxch State plan;

“{C) review, and niake recommendations to the State educs-
tianal agency an the action to he taken  ith reapect to each apph.
cation for & grant under the Stsa2 plan;

“(D) evaluste programe and projects smisted under this title;
»

“(E) prepars and submit through the State aducstional agency
& repont of its activities, d and 1 to-
gether with such additionsl commenta as the Ntsle educational
ngsiicy  deems 3 ppropri to the € i and to the
Nutions! Advi Council, entablished pursuant {u this title, st
such timas, in such form, spd in such detail, as the Secretary may

reacri

'(g) Not lem than ninely days prior to the beginning of any fural

mr in which & State desires to raceive a grant nder vhis (itle, such
State shall certify the establishment of, and memizthip of, Ha State
advisory council to the Commimioner.

“(4) Each Stats advisory couneil shall meet within thirty dsys
afier certification has been accopied by 1he (Commimianer and wlect
from its membership s chairman. The time, plare, sud manner of
meeting shall be aq provided hy such enurcil, except that auch council
shsll have tiot Jew than oue puldio mesting each year at which the
public is given opPORIBNILY L eXpress views concernimg the sibniinie
tration end operation of thie title.

“(8) Stats sdvisary councile shall be aythorised to obtain the serv.
: ines of quch profemional, techniea, and rlerical personnel as may e
! mowary 10 enable them to rarry out theie functions under this intle
and 30 contract for such srriices as (nay lie tiecessary to enalbile them
tu earry ot their evaluation functions,

“tb) The Commimioner shall appirve a State nr nendification
thereof, 1 e deternunes that the plan submitted ’tf that fiscal year-
3 “E33CAY excopt in the cuse uf funds aumdable Gor tiw puzpee
. . dencribed 1 parsgraph {4} nf meetion M2 sets forth 8 pro.
gram (including durational needs, and the wis, and the niau.
. wer 1t which the funds prid to the Sate uuder this tirle shall e
: uned in meeting such edicatianal needs} under which funds paid

14 the Niate under secetion W7(a} will be expended miely for the
- ingprovement of education in the State through grants to Joral
 aducational agencies for prograies or peojecty wondance with
» State edycn-
wy, #s approval

in adtdition to the proviaans otlersow required by

y provisions ¢ 4l ssurances (applicsble to sucll pro-

granis or project) that dre fally equivalent tn thowe otherwie
required of a loral edceanonal o

SUH) snthe rawe of tundaa e

e purpeie descrilied it
n forth--
udenita in the pubilic elementar:

AN weomiary slwwids
tinea” T T ST,
Tate, 10 1deb1IT Minlentt with oad<dand ng a)ill il winy
Lility, and tr_wwana of feding why -r“ 1w ilimed 0y

Y h rograniland

: n e
) Ei W 8 pm-m.u gwidnaee snd rommarling ot the -
iate levels 1n the juillie elementary aid seevmdary slsals

wr pabilie "-mmcm\!;u Fﬂ sechniral st ot utes uf sack Fate,

X ) toad tw wudents nf conraen of i suited to their
ahiility, aptendes and skilte, (1) to adilee students in th pr
vecinions 83 ta fhe type of educationnl program they should
pursue, the vacstion they train (o and entes, and the job
oppmrtanttion in the sarious felds, and +{°} 10 enrourage stu-
dente w ith outstending aptitudes and ubility to complete their
secandsry wchon] education, take the nevmmry conres %
N Adminaon 1o il itul ine tvi\ﬁﬂnrr ednention, and snter sk
i institutions aud such programe nmy include, at the discretion
of such State ngency, shost trrm masiona fof persons cnnlnd
i & ting in ek nd vecondary

i @ an 0 y sy
selionls, funior eotlegrs, and technical inditstes in such State’;

St Weme L

Vet
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*(2) aetn Tarth she mdminidt rative orgsuizatian sud procedures,
inclzting the qushficationn {or persaniel | {
in the ad mlmﬁnnm of the yilan in surh detail as the Comnns.
siater naay prewribe Ly reguls

“(3| mtn forth criteria fur ing an equitable distriby
of amistance unider thys tithe, w hich crsteria whinll be baned on coir-
silleratian nf (A) the aize nud Pactuslation of the State, (18} the
geographic dulrlllu'mn ddensity wf the population within the
Siate, and (£°) the r'at u-«lut personn in different gropyaphie
areas and in different population groupm within the Stnte for the
kinds of services and activities deserihid in section 333, aml the
finmucinl ability of the local edurational sgencies merving sch |
persons to provide mich services and actigies;

= {4) provicdm for gising apecind consigejmion to the s pplication
of suy Ju f' ul edicatianal agency which is naking s reumsiiable ux
effort but whiich ia neverstielem unsble to ot critical el
ueecls, including vl rdw-lum fur fr- and tise
sud including # appropriste ki
some ot all o il wre vnumdf
growth or -Inll-

“(b) provides that,
PrograN ar projectyy spp l it v
grana o propects planwd umlrr this 2tk il peceiny sywvial
rotideration ;

*(8) pravides for
culuulmu. at lenst &

prajecis, Uy the St
n neeelin liwlml’]-mulll
mination of the resilta nf su
Iy pree OF rojets, u )
. pentieinge eobucatonimd fructwes
||m|nllul ar projects;
fenn than o0,

of effective provedures (A) fur the
enesn of the

f the snunnt
I sear

dnll be uned {08 purgrewes of |-ngn|-lm (I) Al (2) oof e
ayb);

“{n) |mmdu that kot Jes thar |3 per cer
which u« h Stute receises 1o carry vt the

fur specind progrons st guvsjec

of lumlwq wed cliddeen

“(9) stn ?nﬂh policien mied provedures w bl
nmirance thint l‘:«lvrnl lumlla maile asnilabile

fime
tr llw eluen

) will
increase the finul
- prencribed by 1he Conpuesinier, Ly tegul
aosrpice of mucl Federal funls, be ninde by th
cational purpeses;
=130} peotisles [ sawh foeal contral wid Hond weenanting yuw-
cedures as sy be vecomary (o awure proper didn 0 of it
weroutstic fur Federal thunls paith 10 the Nisto ol thix tarke;

PROBLEM

As a result of United States Office of Edualnon inattention 1o xhe sme annuat
reports in past years, many states no longer take this assi . Although
state reports are due on October 1, nearly all states fail to submit their repons prior
to November 1, and many submit them after December 1. As of December 1, 1972,
only thirty-one 1972 state reports had been received by the National Advisory Coun-
cil and/o the United States Office of Education,

The state annual reports contain a wealth of information on personnel, state
advisory councifs, evaluation and monitoring, projects funded and/or terminated,

h,

number of public and publi d served, of teachers and counselore
parucipating in Title ll-sponsored activities, 244’ recommendations of state education
agencies for the correction of “specific administrative probfems.”

The state veports serve as an excellent i for overali prog;
and review, The process the stales go through in reviewing and evaluating their state
and local programs may in fact be the greatest contribution of the reports; however,
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there is 3 need for the Office of Education to consolidate and disseminate the data
and 1o respond in writing to the recommendations made by state education agencies.

RECOMMENDATION

The National Advisory Council recommends thit the United States Office oi
Education adopt the pracixe of responding in writin\ to recommendations of state
education agencies made in annual reports and develop an annual statement that
reflects the status of ESEA Title 11

LEGISLATION

or prajects mijnrted under the State [duty
whale, including reports of evaluntions nude i

j dder the Ntate jdan }unnllll to para.
praph (83, and fey keeping sivh reconts and fur affonting sch
necenn thereto as the Commimioner may tind ievewary to wenmy
the correctiem and verification of suel reporta;

“{12) provides that finsl action with rerpect to any appli
(or amandmeut therenf) regurcing the propemed final dispomit on
. thereof shall not be taken withoot first uffording tle I---u' edien:
tional agency or sgencies aubmitting sl wpibieaty @1 reasonable
notice avd opportunity for a hearin s amd
“(13) contuinn satinfaciory asuratice that, in derennining the
eligibility of any laral educational agency for State wid or the

amount of surh nid, granta to that agency nmler this title alall

not e tsken into consideration.
“(c) The Conmissioner may, if he finds that » Stats plau for uny

fiscal year ending prior to Jul ¥ 1, IB'I% ta in substantial compliance
with the requirernents set forthin eul ne ‘:h“ (b), approve thn"mn

of the plan which is in comp with such req and make
available (pursuant to esction 307) to that State that part of the
State's allatment whiel he determines (o be neceasary to carry out that
pant of the plsn so approved. The remainder of the amount which
nuch State is eligible to receive under this erction msy be made avail.
able to auch State onl; if the unapproved portion of that State plan
has leen 52 modifed as to bﬂ“ﬂ plan into compliance with such
requirementa: Povided, That tie amount made available to n Stats
pursusnt §a thiy subsection shell not be Jess than 50 per centum of
the maximum amount which the State is eligible to receive under thin

nection.

*(d) A State which has had a Strte plan approved for any fisral
yoar may receive for the purpose of carrying out such plan, an amount
not in ezcem of 8% per centum of i18 allotment pursuant to section M2,

“(a)(1) The Commiasioner shal} not finally disapprove any plan

h un \mection (r), or lnly di thereof, without
firt aflording the State educatinal agency aubmitting the plan
remnnable noticeand opportunity for s heating.

*(2) Whenever the Comnmimsioner, after reasonable notice and op-
portunity for hearings to any State educational agency, finda that
there has been & faifure to comply sub Hy with any i
set furth in the plan of thut State spproved under section 303 or with
any requirement set forth in the applicstion of & local educational
agency approved pursant to section 304, the misioner shall
notify the l{mq that (unmdp-yvunu will not be made to the
Sate under this title (or, in his discrotion, that the State educational
agency alli not make further payments under this title to apeci
local edscations! agencies a flected b'y_lhe failure) until he is satinfied
that there is no longer any lure to comply. Until he is a0
. . mtinfied, no further payments alall be made to the State under this

‘ title, or paymants by ihe State educstional agency under this title shali
h’n limied lobk:rt! sducational sgencies not affected by the failure, as
. the caze may be.

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:



O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

22 / ESEA Tutle 11l Annual Report

PROBLEM

1942

"(8)(A!‘"lny5uuil imatisfied with the Ct inni s final
action with respect to the spproval of s plan submitted under subanc-
tion {8} or with his final action undey paragraph (2}, such State
may, within 60 days after notice of such action, file with the tnited
Ntates court of appeals for the circait in which such State is lorated
& petition for review of that action. A copy of the petition
forthwith transmitted by the clerk of the rourt to the Commissioner.
Commimioner ugrwrm shalt file in the court the record of the

proceedings on which he based his action as provided in soctjon 2112
of title 38, United States Cods

“(B) The findinge of vect by the Commimioner, if supported by
substantist evidance, shall be conclusive; but the court, for guod rause
shown may remand the case to the mimsioner to take further evi.

nee, &N “ommissioney may thersupion meke new or ifie’
findings of fact and may modify hia previous action, and shall cerfafy
10 the court the record of the further pmM‘T

#(C} The court shall have jurisdittion to sfirm the action /f the
Commissioner nr to et it aside, in whole or in g,m. The ‘ludmwm of
the rourt shall be subject to review by the Supreme Cours of the
Unitad States upon certiorri 07 certification se provided m wetion
1254 of titla 28, United Scates (ode. .

“(1)(1) If sny-local ed 1 ageney is di fed with the
final action of the Stata educational agency with respra to approval
of an application of such lacal agency for a grant ursuant to this
tice, such local agency may, w
or notice thereof, whichever is y
of appeals for the circuit in which the State is located 8 petition for
review of that action, A copy of the petition shiall be forthwith trans.
mitred by the clerk of the court to the Siate educations! agency. The
State educations! agency thereujnui shall hle in the court the teeord
of the pnuedn:f on which the State educaticnal ageney based its
action as provided in section 2112 of title 28, t'nited States Cude.

"(!‘ e findings of fart by the State eslucational agency, if sup-
ported by substantial evidence alisll be couw) it the tourt, for
gowl easie ahown, niny renianl the cuse to the Stuteedin nal wyrency
1o take further evidence, and the State sducstional agenucy nny theve.
upon make new ar moditied findings of fart and mny suodify’its pre-
vious action, and shall certify to the court the 1ecord of the further

iny
P “(3) Tf:mn shall have jurinlittion to affiem the action of the
State educational agency of to set it axide, in whule or in part, The
judgment of the court sball be subject to evien by the Suprene
Court of the Unitet Statea upot certiorari or_certification ay pro.
vided in ssction 1254 of Gitle 2n, Vinted States Cine.

Section 306, Special Programs and Projects, authorizes the United States Com-
missioncr of Education to use 15 per cent of the Title Ili appropriation each year for
programs or projects which hold promise of making a substantial contribution to
the solution of critical education problems common to all or several states.

During fiscal year 1972, the Office of Education expended Section 306 funds as

follows:
Competitive Granis *
No. Curriculum Area
23 Early Childhood
2 Reading/Compreh P
15 Environmenta! Education
15 Education for the Disadvaniaged
7 Human Diversity/Cultural Pluralism
3 Student/Youth Activism '
15 Other areas

* Continuation costs for locally designed and developed projects

—

Amount

$ 3,400,000
2,600,000
2,400,000
2,500,000
1,600,000

500,000
2,100,000

$15,100,000
imtiated in fiscal year 1971,
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Commissioner Directives

No. Curricufum Area . Amount
4 Incentives in Education $ 300,000
2 Extended School Year {Mich.) 200,000
1 Special Education (Texas) 200,000
67 Educational Technology 1,100,000
400 SWRL (Southwest Laboratory 1,200,000

Reading Materials) )
19 Right to Read 1,000,000
16 Attists in Schools . 1,000,000
$5,000,000 -

In a memarandum to <chief state school officers in September, 1971, the Com-
missioner of Education announced that $6 million of the ¢ million appropriated for
Section 306 in fiscal year 1972 would be spent in programs chosen by the Office of
Education for special emphasis (educational technology, SWRL, Right to Read. and
Artists in Schools). Selected states received expressions of the Office of Education’s
i-iterest in initiating specific projects. This procedure was significantly at variance with
the philosophy of Title Iil by which all project awards are made on a competitive
basis and originate with local education agencies. Title 111 funds were diverted to
finance Office of Education programs for which there was no budget appropriation.

Encouragement of Office of Education-selected programs is a legitimate concern
of the Office of Education, but funding of programs which are not locally designed
and developed should be through other sources than Title 1il.

Another problem frequently cited by the states is an apparent failure on the part
of the Office of Education to communicate the objectives of the Section 306.pro-
gram. Many states have become disenrch d with the administration of Sectin?, 306
ind request that the entire program be administered by the states.

In the March, 1972, report of the National Advisory Council it was stated that
many state advisory <ouncils feel that they are not consulted or informed about the
policies which govern the use of ESEA Title 11l Section 306 funds in their states. Based
on complaints registered in state reports, the National Advisory Council recommended
that the “Commissioner of Education take the necessary action to insure that state
departments of education and ESEA Title 1l advisory councils are involved in the
selection of projects funded under Section 306 {Special Programs and Projects—15
per cent} and that the use of these funds be compatible with the guidelines estab-
lished for the state grants program.” This problem continues to persist and could be
improved measurably if the Office of Education would adopt the following
practices: .

® invite ISEA Title 111 state advisory councils and coordinators to comment in

writing on all Section 306 project proposals submitted by local education
agencies from within their states, :

¢ publicly announce funding allocations, application procedures, and grant

awards, and N

¢ periodically report on the results of Section 306 funded projects.

Section 306 was designed to fund programs and projects which hold promise of
making a substantial contribution to the solution of critical educational problems.
Many of the projects which were locally conceived and developed in critical need
areas such as Early Childhood, Envi | Education, Reading, Education for the
Disadvantaged, Human Diversity/Cultural Pluralism, and Student/Youth Activism are
naking a noteworthy contribution to American education.

The concept of being “locally conceived and developed” is a unique chatac
teristic of Title Y1l and should be zealously guarded by those responsible for the
administration of the program.
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RECOMMINDATION

The National Advisory Council izcommends that the United Stales Congress
' take the necessary action to insure that Section 306 of Title I is administered in
compliance with the intent of the legislation, or that steps be taken 0 delete that

Section from the legislation.

PROBLEM

As part of the United States Commissioner of Education’s proposed renewal
program in 1971-72, Section 306 (Commissionet’s discretionary 15 per cent) of Title
Il was transferred out of the Division of Plans and Supplementary Centers in the
Office of Education's Bureau of Elementary and Secondary Education and assigned o
the National Center for the Improvement of Educational Systems, which was to
administer the renewal program. This action was in line with the intent that the
renewal effort be (inanced from funds discretionary to the Commissioner.

Although the renewal strategy was denied by Congress as an unauthorized
assumption of program authority by the Office of Education, Section 306 remains in
the National Center {or the Improvement of Educational Systems, under the Deputy
C issioner for Develop while the State Plans portion of Title l1l is admin-
isteredd in the Bureau of Elementary and Secondary Education.

This separation of one program between two administrative divisions of the
Office of Education weakens the impact of Title !l1.

RECOMMENDATION

The National Advisoty Council recommends that the State Plans Section (85%)
#nd the Special Programs and Projects Section (15%) of Title Nl be administered
by the Office of Education-within a single administrative unit.

‘ PROBLEM

The (ull impazct of Tite W1 on the educationa! system cannot be realized until
those projecis which have developed successful solutions to educational needs of
learners are given widespread visibility. .

Over a seven-year period, there have been many successful Title 11l projects, but
the rate of adoption of these projects beyond zheir original sites has not been as
rapid as it would have been had there been a vigorous effort at the national level to
encourage dissemination and diffusion.

State education agencies are encouraged to promote the adoption/adaption of
promising educational practices within their states. California and New Jersey, for
example, have developed noteworthy diffusion models which could be utilized In
the creation of a national dissemination plan. Mlitimate responsibility for promotion
of promising practices generaterd by {ederal education programs is, however, with
national 3gencies, rather than state or local agencies.

 RECOMMENDATION

The National Advisory Cousncil recommends that the United States Commissioner
of Education use a portion of the Title {li Section 306 funds which are discretionary
to the Commissioner to provide funding 10 limited numbers of Title 1l projects

ERIC
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whicn have developed successful programs and_practices under operational Title Il
grants, to enable the projects to continue operation as models for potential adopters
for a period of one or wo years after the expiration of ii:eir original federal funding.

© LEGISLATION

. , “Sec, 306, (n) From the amonnt allattedd to nn
| . section 302 which i3 not availnble to thay State
4 approved piisunnt to section 303, the Can
stibject to the provisions of section 304, #ranty So Joenl edu-
cationnl wgencies in sneh State for progouns ar prajects wl
the privposes of seetion 303 nnd which, i the case of n Tneal eduent
agetry i n State which has'n State lan np{nm’rll, hold s
£ n substantial cantrilmtion to the sofution of r
tional proliems cotmion to all o severa) States. The Connnissioner
may not approve mi application under this section nuless the npypdien.
. TS tion has been sn
: for comment uml ver

State pursunnt to
ler a State plan
+ L nutharized,

itt=d 1o the nppropeiate State edneatinho] ngeney
rewlation with respecet to the netion fo be
) b adispronit of the

i Lo

13 jxer centim of the Tunds
sl year sholl be e forr g
lie specinl ednentiotinl  nevdls

childeen.  *
- “IAYMENTS

w307, (n) From the allotment to ench Siate prronut tose
302, for any fiscal year, the Commissioner shull puy tn encls
which lms Jad n plnn approved |
year, the anout Drceairy 1o ear
#(b) ‘I'he Comu is nuthorized to pay to ench 3

necessary fur the a o5 deseribed in section K¥(c), duri

fisend year, except that (1) the total of sueh pryments shall
excens of nin unount equal to 7% per centism of its v
. fisen) year ar, 3150,00 ($30,000'in the cnse of t]
. Puerto Rira, Guam,” Sneriend Samnn, the
L . ‘Frust-Territary of the Pncitie Islnids), wi £ s g
(2} in such paymment, the nmomnt. pnid for the administ
Stats plan for’auy fiseal year shudl pot exceed an anmw
5 per centum of it allotieat fur that fiseal yenr or §100,000
“tha case of the Connnonwenlth of 'uertn lhrq, Gunm,

It its State plan s a

Samon, the Virgin Islands, ond the Trust Territory of the Pavitic
Tulnnds), whichever is grenter,
"s;) The Commissioner shall pay to each npsliunt which has an
. application -ﬁm\-od pursuant to rection 308 the amount necessary
10 carry out the program or project pursuant to shch application.

. “{d)” Payments under this section may be made in installments and
in advance or by way of reimburvement, with necessary adjustments
onaccount of overpayments or underpaynients.

“(e} No payments shall bs made under this title to any loca] educa.
tioha) agency or to any State unless the Commissioner finds, in the cnse
of a local ational agency, that the combined fiscal effort of that
agency aud the State with ruspect 1o the provision of free public edu-
cation by tha cy for the preceding fiscnl year was not Jess than
such combined fiscal effort for that purposs for the second preceding
fiseal year or,in the case of a State. that the fiscal effort of that State
for State aid (as defined by regulation) with respect to the provision
of free public education in that State for the preceding fiscal year was
0t less than such fiscal effort for State afd for the second preceding

iscal year. .

“(1)(1) In -n*Slnu which has a State plan approved utder section
305(c} and in which no State cy is authorized by law to provide,
ar in which there in a sabstantia) failure to provide, for effective par.
ticipation on an equitable basis in | 1 ! d by thia title
by children enrolled in any one or more private elementary or second.
ary sclionls of such State il the ares or areas seryed by such programs,
the Commissiorier alull arrange for the provision, on an equitable
basis, of such programs and dn.ll¥.y the costs thereof for any fiscal

. year out of that State's allotment, The Commissioner may arrange for
such programs through contracts with institutions of higher education,
or ather competent nonprofit institutions ac organizations, .

“(2) In determining the amount to be withlield from any States

sllotment for the provision of such programs, the Canmissioner shall
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take into mecount the mmiber of children and teachiers in the nrea nr
areas served by surh prograne wha are excluded from perticipation
therein and who, except fnr such exctusion, might reasonably have
been expocted to participate,

“RETOVERY NF PAYNENTS

. “Sre. 308, 1f within twenty vears after completion of any enustrie-
tion fne which Federnl funds finve been paid under thia tite—

“(n) the nwner of the farility shall cense to be a State or local
educational agency, or .

"“3 the facility shall cense to e used for the educationn] and
related purposes Tor whicl it wan constructed, unless the Cnni-
missioher determinea In accordance with regulations that there in

cause for releasing the applicant or otler owner from the

abligation to do so,

the United States shall be entitled to reenver from the spplicant nr

. other nwner of the faeility an amnunt which hear to the then value of
the facility (or 3o much thereof as conntituted un:‘rpm\-nl smjerl nr
projects) the xame ratin as the amount of surh Federal funds bore to

the cost of the facility financed with the aid nf such funds, Such valne

. ' shall be determined by agreement of the jrties or by action Iymurhl
' . ‘Ill l{:a \::‘i’lrd States digtrirt court for the dintciet in which the farility

n nituated. . .

PROBLEM

Funds are designated for use in guidance and counseling projects by the Title lit-
legislation. For this reason, it is important that the National Advisory Council be

H informed about and awate of trends and needs in the guidance and counsefing field.
} The Title Il legistation also specifies that nonpublic school children are to bene-
i fit from educational programs sponsored by Title Ul funds. The National Advisory
Council should receive input from a repr ive of the public area of educa-
tion in order to ascertain if this requi of the legislation is being effectively met.

Therefore, with respect to its own membership, the National Advisory Ceuncil
suggests that: :
® One member of the National Advisory Council should be a person who has
professional competence in guidance and counseling.
: ) ® One member of the Nasional Advisory Council should be a person representa-

e

i tive of the nonp area of el y and secondary education.

LEGISLATION

“XATINKAL ANVIMRY COUNCRL

b
§
t .,
£ “See, 300. () The President shall appoint & National Advirory
i Council on Supplementary Centers and Services which shall—
H “(1) veview the aduinistration of, general regulativns for, and
H operation nf thin title, incluiting its effectivencas %s meeting the
v . piirposes sct forth in section 303;
i} “{2) review, evaluate, and transmit to the Congress and the
{ P}r‘v’-i( t the reports submitted piimuant to section 305(a}(2}
i . (“(a) evaluate programe and projects carried out under thin
: ’ titleand dimeminate the results thereaf:ail e
: : R “(4) make wendntionn for the impro of thin title,
and its administration and operatinn. R B
“(B The Council slnll be appointed liy_the President without
i reyrd to the civil service Iaws nm\ shall consint 0f twelve nenibers,
. majority 6{ whom shall be broadly representative of the educational
) l\\\{ culturst resources af the United States nwlmhns{ At least nne pee-
: 011 who Lias professional mn{:(enc: inthe aren nf educatinn of handi-
eapped children, Such members snl) be appointed for terms of &
years except that (1) in the ease nf the initinl menshers, fonr shinll he

RIc |
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appointed jor terns of 1 yenr ench minl fanr winll be appointed for
terms of 2 years earh, mid (2) up) to il Jeired
ortion of be for such poction aaly, When nquexted
. 'y the President, the Secretary of Health, Eaueation, ami Welfare
H sl n

N engage surh tecimical and profesiona]

uired forarry out the fonctions ef the Coineil
. able to the Couneil suclt acvetnrial, clerieal wnd ather ansistatice and
wuch pertivent date prepared Ly the Departusent of Tlealth, Fau-
cation, and Welfare as it niay require to eneey ont its foastinos,

“(r) The Counvil alall ninke an aneual et of itx findings nnl
[ d tincludia dutionn for climtigzen i the pro-
vigions of thin title) to the I'resident and the (“ongreme not Inter than
Jdunnary 20 of each year. The President in requested to tratmmit to the

‘ongrom miich comments and recomiendaticis aa fie inay have with
Y e ot o e el ding urior to July 1, 1073, enct

(b) Tn the cane of any fiscal yenr rading prior to Ju 73, ench
State sulmitting a St )r plnn under title Ih of !In:hm mik
Secondary Fdueation Act of 1965 alill assure 1le Connmiminner of
Eduention that it will expend for llnfmnm described in paragragsh
(3) of section 303(D) of suh title 111 an smannt at lesst oqual to 21
per centum of the amount expended by that Sinte for t1ie prirjnses of
title V-A of the National Defense Eduration Aet uf 1958 foum fundn
appropristed puritunt to such title V-A for the fiscal year ending
N June 30, 197, . ,

(¢) Any appropristion for the purpaes of title V of the Naticiml

! Defense Education Act of 1958 far any fiscal year ending after June
! 30, 1970, shall be deemed to have boen approprinied piranant to section
841 of the Elementary and Secondary Edueation et of 1005,

(d) The amendment made Ly this section alimll be effective with
respect to fisca) Years ending after June 31, 1970,

Summary of Deletions

Title:

RY EDUCATION A CENTERS
SELING, _AND

Sec. 301. {a) lines 2-4 .

“Sec. 301. (=) The Comniimioner shinll carry ont a progran: for
nmisking grants for supplementary educational and_servi

to stimulata and amint 10 the irosinion of vitally ..55..1 a»:—-tm-'
: scrvices not available in aulficient quanfity or qunlity, and to stinmiate
; Sec. 301. (a) lines 7-8
mentary and secondary school educational programs to serve 48 mad

for regidar school progrants, and to smist the States in establi
snd maintainiy rams of tesling and_guidunre and counae
} For purpons o ing grants under (Fnm Gale, Ciere

Sec. 301 (b) lines 1-8

e TR it s

“(b) For the purposs of making grants ussuw thiv ¢itle, there is
iersios suthorized (o be apprepristad the su ~f §350u00.000 For he-
oar ending June 10, 1071, 857,000,000 1u:

"
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Sec. 303, {2) lines 5-7
by this title and title V'-A of tie Nations] Defense Education

1958, and except as exproesly niodified by this title, Feders]
be used for, the same jurpumes and the funding n The same 13

ms_previoual aulnori. im %
“EE; Funds approprisled porseant (o Fﬁun 30t whal) be avail.

Sec. 303. (b)(1) line 2

“{1) planning for and taking other stepm Indmn m the devel.

npmenl of programs o projects designed to provid leme:
educationai activities and services describesd in
and (1), including pilot projectn designed to test the

Sec. 303. (b}(3) lines 7-B

to persoiis of varving talents and needs by prov u!n
through new and improved approschies, supplenw
tional servicea and netivities, sitch ¢4+

HTAY renedind instruction, s achoal healih, phiynical

5 Sec. 303, (b)(4) lines 1-3

pm;n-ln whick nwet the purp--n of this tit
4) programa for ¢ e

Sec. 303. (b)4) line 5

| i i el

“(e) In adilition to the umes spevified in snbsection (b), fands

Sec. 304. (a) lines 2-3

“Sye. 300 (a) A grant under thin title |mr-mm 10 an approsed
State plan ot by the Conmivmioner for a_m lrnu-m-r edue lmu-l

renter ur $:| ice progran or projed may be R nly th s
educational agency nr ageacies, nud then anly |( llwrr is uhr(lrlnry

Sec. 305, (BMi)

purumplv (8) of mction 303(b), setn forth—
( Imm Lstudenta in the public ¢lementar

-. m lu Aty hs_nf 1 1
CRITYing oul suc HL m; aud
- _'fmxmnlﬁiﬁmnd cotmeeling at the appro-

Sec. 305. (B)ii) line 3

R priate Yevela in the pq'bhf elementary aivl secnndary srhnols
ot publie uumfmllo nd technical ins ituten nf such State,
; . v T sarited 1o their
: Sec. 305. (B)ii) line 15
{
idance tnd cauyseling in element d mecand,
mhtu“ls, uni ' "f«-lmml nm;znlxnn such ‘snl':y.
#(2) seta fort - mllll ralive nrganzation and procedures,
Sec. 309. (a) line 2
I 'Sec. 309. () The President shall l National Advisory
. ('ou»cll on Supplementary Centers and Services which shall—
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In Summary

in this Aeport, the members of this Counci! have afiirmed their belief in Title il
of the Elemet4ary and Secondary Education Act as an tial federal ¢ b to
the improvenient of American education and have made eleven recommendations
for strengthet ing the program. They are that:

1. Thy title of Title Il of the Llementary and Semnd\ary tducation Act be
chinged to read: “Title lll—Innovation in Education.”

. 7he words “supplementary centers and services” be deleted wherever they
occur in the legiclation.
The words "stimulate and assist in the provision of vitally nceded educa-
tional services not availabie in sufficient quantity or quality” be deleted
from Sec. 301. (a).
The words "o assist the States in establishing and mai

ining prog of
testing and puidance and counseling” be deleted from Sec. 301. (a).

. Title 11l of the Elementary and Secondary fducation Act be extended for
five years as a specific federal program to provide funds to the states 1o be
used by them to stimulate the creation of innovative educational programs
to meet identified educational needs.

IV. Funding authorizations and appropriations for Title IIl more neatly reflect
the national need for mode! educational programs.

V. The words “funds may be used for the same purposes and the funding of

the same types of programs previously authorized” be deletid from Sec

303. (3) and the words “programs for testing studenls in the public and

: private elementary and secondary schoots and in junior colleges and tech-
: nical institutes in the state” be deleied from Sec. 303. (b)(4).

Vi

Fositive action be taken by the United States Ofiice of Education 10 encour-
age participation of nonpubliz schoo! children and teachers in all Title 1
projects ir which they are eligible to participate, azd that the right of non-
public schools to apply for Title 11l funds through the appropriate local
education agency be protected by the states ané the Office of Education.

VL.

The United States Office of Education, in cooperation with the ESEA Titie 111
State Coordinators, review present policies regarding state plans and develop
procedures for the annual submission of a modified document.

Vill. The United States Office of Education adopt the practice of responding in
writing (0 recommendations of state education agencies made in annual
reports and develop an annual statement that refiects the status of ESEA
Title 11,

1X. The United States Congress take the necessa’y action 1% insure that Section
306 of Title 1l is administered in compliance with the intent of the legisla-
tion, of that steps be taken to delete that Section from the fegisfation.

. The State Plans Section (85%) and the Special Programs and Projects sec-

tion (15%) .of Title 11i be administered by Yhe Office of Education within a

i single administrative unit.

: XI. The United Stales Commissioner of Education use a portion of the Title 1}
Section 306 funds which are discretionary to the Commissioner to provide
funding to limited numbers of Title HI projects which have developed suc-
cessful programs and practices under operational Title 1 grants. o enable
the projects to continue operation as models for potential adopters for a
period of one or Iwo years after the expiration of their original federal
funding. {Continved on page 32/
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ELEMENTARY AND SECONDARY EDUCATION ACT, TITLE 11l
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(Continued from page 29)

Title 111 of £SEA has a unique function which brings with it a unique problem of
identity. it is intended to stimulate the creation of new approaches to teaching and
learning at the local level of education. ldeas whish are generated by educators in
response to their own needs are implemented by funds provided under Title 111, This
Title cannot, therefore, claim to be responsible for any single thrust in American

aducation; and indeed, it succeeds best if it retains inconspicuous. In an individual

Title )1t project it is the ideas which are important—not the source of the funds with
which they are carried out. For this reason. Title il is often not recognized as a
factor in & successful educational innovation, even though without it the entire ven-
ture would have been impossible.

In these circumstances, Title 1) is the least well-known of the titles of the Ele-
mentary and Secondary Education Act, Yet, in terms of its basic accomplishment of
Spening education to change and innovation ¢t the local level, it has had more effec-
tive impact that any other title of the Act,

The sp3ial function which is carried on under Title Itl—change and innovation—
is highly susceptible 1o financial pressures. In times of fiscal stress, the tendency of
educators is to move cautiously in familiar p hether or not they are truly
productive. At the aresen) time, all public eduauon funds are critically needed in
many competing areas of activity, and it will require steady, supportive federal inter-
est if local schools are to be able to maintain efforts to improve educational practices.

A proposs} for education special revenue shmng mlroduced In the 92nd Con-
gress Included as one of the purp of the prop C .to encourage

and devel of new educational pvo;ums md pucnccs * Yet,
though it would repeal Tille 1t of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act, the
legislation does not spec:'y lhal the states must expend any part of their shared reve-
nues for j and d
The bill is not silent on ather educational priorities. Funds are stipulated 1o be
spent by the states for education of the handicapped, compensatory education,
impact aid, and vocational education. This protection of tha federal interest in cer-
tain areas of education does not seexs 10 imply a lack of confidence in the states, but
is rather an affirmation of the federalstate intent to support critical areas known to
need such support. Exclusion of innovation from Protection seems to be a failure of
the federal yovernment to imalement one of its OWn commitments to education, as
expressed in the bill itself.

The national interest in mnomrve change in education has been well expressed
and effectively catied out in Title 1l of ESEA. This legislation, which is now coming
10 maturity and which has a steadily stronger and more capable administvation in the
states, seems the best vehicle for continuing the federal presence in this vital educa-
tional srea.
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Senator PeLL. Our next witness is Mr. James R. Kirkpatrick, as-
sociated secretary, American Association of School Administrators.

STATEMENRT OF JAMES R. KIRKPATRICK, ASSOCIATE SECRETARY
AMERICAN ASSOCIATION OF SCHOOL ADMINISTRATORS

Mr. KirgpatriCE. ‘Good morning, Mr. Chairman. Having heard .
your admonition on other hearings, we have tried to come in with
about three and a half pages of summarized testimony giving our re-
actionsto S. 1539.

I would like to touch on these if I could directly.

Senator PeLy. Please. '

Mr. KireraTRICK. I believe I would be remiss if I did not express

our commendation to the chairman and the committee for the intel-
ligent and really I believe well-planned approach to the consideration
of the issues embadied in S. 1539. It seems to me the organization of
the hearings along the lines of basic issues plus the comprehensive
approach to the consideration of the future structure and course of
the Federal interest in elementary and secondary education, I believe,
is most effective.
. I do want to comment that I believe I have read quite a few bills
in this Congress and this is one that has truly excited us. I think in
your opening remarks in April you made the comment that this was
a study document. I believe it is extremely stimulating and from our
point of view perceptive. .

While there may be those who would accuse us of wanting to have
our cake and eat it too, AASA continnes to believe that there is a
need and place for both categorical and general aid programs within
the Federal interest in education. -

There is, indeed, a need for a delivery system of Federal funds that
permits State and local 2ducation agencies the flexibility to seek solu-
tions to preblems through their own determination. AASA equally
believes that special needs and problems of a national interest must
be dealt with specifically without the loss of Federal revenue re-
sources due to State or local misconceptions or loss through negoti-
ations conducted at the bargaining table with staff.

Despite the criticisms directed at the Elementary and Secondary
Education Act, we continue to believe that its worth outweigks the
many—and some valid--points raised against it. ESEA has brought
to bear more attention and concern: relating to the sducational op-
portunities for overlooked portions of our Nation’s youths—low in-
come, migrants, Indians, handicapped, bilingual and so on—by our
educational system than any other piece of legislation to date.

And, while admitting that shortcomings do exist, we would also
have to point out, in all fairness, that the level of funding enacted has
ne_vg& been commensurate with the needs as determined by this com-
mat :

From our point of view, we believe that the most vexing problems
relating to ESEA title I stem from the formula, lack of advance
knowledge as to the amount of funds to be made available locally and
the amount of paperwork, that is, “redtape involved. AASA appre-
ciates the fact that section 411-422 recognizes the need for advance
funding while section 459 gives evidence that S. 1539 is cognizant of
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the amount of paperwork that swamps the less well-staffed school
districts,

The ESEA title I distribution formula presents complexities of both
a political and social nature. Obviously there is no easy answer. Obvi-
ously, AASA like other components of the elementary and secondary
education community is searching for a tenable solution. We are pres-
ently engaged in a variety of discussions, both with agency, legislative
and association personnel of other groups.

In the judgment of the AASA staff, some categorical programs
might be combined ; others should not lose their particular mission on
identity. In the first consideration, we believe that programs which
might logically be consolidated would include ESEA II (textbook,
library, and material resources) ; ESEA III (innovative programs) ;
ESEA V (aid to State departments of education; and NDEA III
{matching funds for equipment).

In a similar vein it would seem fensible to consolidate funds for cur-
rent vocational education programsinto a single grant with no decrease
in available revenue and a hold-harmless provision.

Conversely, AASA would oppose the consolidation of programs for
the handicapped, bilingual, Indian, migrant, and other programs of a
similar thrust since the national interest would seem to require the fur-
ther program development and protection which is found in the
categorical focus. .

Of more than passing interest to us was the section 412 dealing with
regionalization aspects within the education division. While AASA
believes the subject area is worthy of further exploration, we believe
that its authorization is a matter of congressional concern and were
gratified to note its inclusion.

Section 414 dealing with the estabiishment of a National Center for
Education Statistics is a proposal which AASA would strongly sup-
port as a much-needed improvement in the provision of current per-
tinent statistical data.

It is our opinion that there is presently no public or private orga-
nization capable of such delivery. It could make a vital contribution to
the national education scene.

As noted previously, AASA favors the development of a general
application along the lines described in section 459. We would, how-
ever, prefer to have the power of the Commissioner more clearly
defined in regards to the establishment of reporting requirements.

We feel 4 similar uneasiness with that portion of section 435 which
proviues for the enjoining of an expenditure or other program activity
when the appropriate committee of either chamber asks the Comp-
troller General to provide an advisory ruling on the legality of some
education division activity or expenditure.

We have no concern regarding the need for such oversight by the
Congress; we believe it is necessary; we are only concerned that the
meaning of the language is not construed so as to tie up an entire pro-
gram for—possibly—extended periods of time.
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While it is our understanding that the focus of this particular set
of hearings deals with the ramifications of categorical and general aid,
we would be remiss if we did not mention our considerable intezest
in title VIII of S. 1539. We trust that we shall have the opportunity at
a later date to discuss this in detail. We understand that there will be
hearings held in this area at a later date and we would certainly want
to bring in some of our consultants to discuss this with yon in detail,

Finally, AASA, while having no offiical position in regards to that
+ section (431) dealing with a national commission on education policy
planning and evaluation, believes that such a proposal has consider-
able merit and is worthy of further serious exploration.

The United States has a foreign policy. We have an energy policy.
We have other such policies. Why not a national policy in regards to
education ? ' :

Thank you.

Senator PerLL. Thank you very much indeed for your testimony and
its brevity which is obviously reflective of studying all the previous
hearings and the bills. So many of the witnesses who come before us
have only glanced at one portion of the bill, at one bill, their portion
of it, not as you have—you have studied them all.

As you have pointed out, S. 1535 was sort of a study document with
new approaches that we hoped would catch on, that it would take more
than any one man or any one subcommittee to make it catch.

In this regard, do you think the season is propitious for broad new
approaches in the field of education, or do you have, as I must confess
I have, some reservations I have about making broad approaches at
this time?

M. KirkraTrick. Personally I have no concern whatever in making
the broad approaches. I believe that speaking only from our point, in
our attempts to improve school administration, this involves attitudes
obviously as well as the actual chazige—I believe we are totally remiss
if we do not at least make the attempt. This is what excites me about
S. 1539. To me we have got to move in these directions and we have
got to stimulate this discussion if we are ever to move from where we
are at the present.

So, Mr. Chairman, I would say that every time it is propitious to
try to make forward progress, it may not be politically feasible.

Senator PeLr. What is your view with regard to the administra-
tion’s proposals of putting the categorical programs into five general
revenue sharing categories?

Mr. KmkraTriCK. We maintain our original position at the time
the Better Schools Act was introduced several years ago. In concept,
philosophically we do believe in grant consolidation. We like the idea
of general aid in the sense of flexibility.

I must also confess that we maybe want our cake and eat it too. But
we believe there is still room for categorical. Now in regard to their
particular proposition, we cannot at the present time support what,
has been pushed in the past.
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Whether or not there are areas of compromise frankly depends upon
the administration. :

Senator PrrL. To press you a little further in this, we are faced
with a choice, and I hope we can work out a compromise of some areas,
but if you are faced with a choice between the present ESEA and
the administration’s proposals, which would you take, if you had
to make that difficult chice?

Mr. Kmxratrick. If we are referring to the bill that was intro-
duced this past spring, the Better Schools Act in that form we would
have no question, ESEA.

Senator PeLr. Thank you very much indeed. Senator Stafford.

Senator Starrorp. I think you have just asked the one key ques-
tion that I was about to ask, Mr. Chairman, so I have no quegtions.

" Sentor PeLL. I thank you very much indeed. I will heed your ad-
monition that now is always the time to move ahead with what we
think is right and good.

Mr. Kmrgratrick. Thank you very much. .

[The prepared statement of Mr. Kirkpatrick follows:]
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Mr. Chairman and members of .the Committee; the American
Association of School Administrators, the professional organization
representing some 19,000 memﬁers involved in the overall administration
of the Natica's elementary and secondary séhools appreciates this
opportunity to comment on matters pertaining to S. 1539, The Elementary

and Secondary Education Amendments of 1973,

Permit me to take thig opportunity to express AASA's commendation
of the Chairman and the Committee for the intelligent and.uell-planned
approach to the consideration of the issues embodied in S. 1539. - The
organization of the hearings along the lines of basic issues plué the
compiehensive La;Jaaéh to the consideratioa of the future étructure and

- embodied in the bill all points to a most effpctive study of the matter.

While there may be those who would ‘accuse us ofi"uanting to
have our cake and eat it too," AASA continues to believe-that there is
a need and place for both categorical and general aid programs within
the federal interest in education.

There is, indeed, a neea for a delivery Gystem of federal funds

i that permits state and local education agencies the flexibility to seek
solutiqns to problems through their own determination. AASA equally
believes that special needs And problems of a national interest must be
dealt with specifically without the loss of federal revenue resources
due to state or local misconceptions or loss through negotiations con-
ducted at the bargaining table with staff. ’ ﬁ

Despite the criticisms directed at the Elementary and Secondary

Aruitoxt provided by Eic
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Educaticn Act, we continue to believe that its worth outweighs the many—-
and some valid--points raised against it. ESEA has brought to b;aar more
attention and concern relating to the educational opportunities for over--.
looked portions-of our nation's yéuth--low&ncome, migrants, Indians.,-
handicepped, bi-lirgual and spo on--by our educa:ionaljsys:em than any
other piece of legislation to date. And, while.admitt:-l.ng that short'comings,
do gxis:, we would also have to point ouﬁ, in ail fairness, that the ’
level of funding enicted has never been commensurate with the needs as
determined by this .Commitl;ee. '

At present, we belleve that the most vexing problems relating
to ESEA Title I stem Trom the formula, lack of advance knowledge as to
the amount of funds _td be made available locally and the amount of paper
work, i.e., 'red tape" involved. AASA appreciates the fact that Section

441-442 recognizes the need for advance funciing while Section 459 gives'

- "evidence that S. 1539 is cognizant of the amount of paper work that

swamps the less well-staffed school districts. .

The ESEA Title I c.lis:ribu:io:{ formula précents complexities of
both a political and social nature. 6bvious'1y there 1s no easy a;lswe'r.'.
Obviously, AASA like other componeﬁts of the elemental-:y and ;econdary

education community is searching for a tenable solution.

In the judgement of .the AASA staff, some categorical programs.
wight be combined; others should not lose their particular mission on
identity. In the first consideration, we believe that programs which

might logically be consolidated would inc1u§e ESEA .II (textbook,.library,

Qo
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and material resources); ESEA III (innovative programs); ESEA V (aid to
state departments of education; and NDEA III (matching funds for equip-
ment). In a similar vein it would seem feasible to consolidate funds
for current vocational education programs into a single grant with no
decrease in available revenue and a hold-harmless provision.

Conversely AASA would oppose the consolidation of programs for
the handicapped, bi-lingual, Indian, migrant and other programs of a
similar thrust since the national interest would seem to require the
further program development and pro:ecéion which is found in the cate-
gorical focus.

Of more than passing interest to us was the section (412) dealing
with regionalization aspects within the Education Division. While AASA
believes the subject area 15 worthy of further explora:ioﬁ, we believe
that its authorization is a matter of congressional concern and were
gratified to note its inclusion. .

Section 454 dealing with the establishment of a National Center
for Education Statistics {5 a proposal which AASA would strongly support
as a muchk-needed improvement in the provision of current pertinent statis-
tical data. It is our opinion that there is presently no public or private
organization csjable of such delivery. - It could make a vi:ai contribution
to the national education scene. ’

As noted previously, AASA favors the development of a general
application along the lines described in Section 459."Wé_uou1a,(houever,
prefer to have the power of the Commissioner more clea;ly defined in

regards to the establishment of repnrting requirements.
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We feel a similar uneasiness with that portion of Section 435
which provides for the enjeining of an expenditure or other program
activity when the appropriate committee of either chamber asks the
Comptroller General to provide an advisory'ruling on the legality of
some Education Division activity or expenditure. We have no concern
regarding the need fo; such oversight by the Congress; we are only
concerned that the meaning of the language 18 not construed 8o a8 to
tie up an entire program for--possibly--extended periods of time.

While i: i3 our understanding that the focus of this particular
sat of hearings deals with the ramifications of categorical and general
aid, we would be remiss if we did not mention our considerable interest
in Title VIII of S. 1539. We trust that we shall have the opportunity
at a later date to discuss this in detail.

Finally, AASA, while having no official position in regards to
that section (431) dealing with a national commission on.education policy
planning and evaluation, believes that such a proposal has considerable
merit and is worthy of further serious exploration.

. The Uniéed States has a8 foreign palicy. We have an energy
policy. We have other such policies. Why not a naticnai policy in regards
to education?

Thank you.
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Senator Prrr. OQur final witness todav is Howard B. Hitchens,
executive director for Educational Communications and Technology.

STATEMENT OF HOWARD B. HITCHENS, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,

ASSOCIATION FOR EDUCATIONAL COMMUNICATIONS AND
TECHNOLOGY

Mr. Hrrcriens. T am representing about 10.000 people in the educa-
tion business in the schools and colleges of the country who believe
in the efficacy of educational technology and its products for im-
proving American education. .

You can. I think, understand from that statement that I am going
to be opposed to some consolidations and that my constituents do feel
that they need centinued help of a categorical nature. We do, how-
cver, feel that the ESEA of 1965 is a good piece of legislation and
that its existing titles should be continued. .

Title I, programs in the various States, aven though they have not
been necessarily consistent with the intent of Congress, should be con-
tinued. Our parochial interest in title I, the question of whether
equipment and materials, the various logistical support items, can
be acquired with title I funds has never been clearly answered.

The Office of Education statistics on the title I program for 1971
reveals that only cight-tenths of a percent of the title I appropria-
tion was spent on audiovisual equipment and only seven-tenths of 1
percent of the funds were spent on instructional materials. ,

This low rate of expenditure in comparison to other budget items
reflects an atmosphere of restrictiveness surrounding the acquisition
of equipment and materials. We feel that the intent of Congress to
provide the best services and facilities for children from low income
families could be made more clear and we suggest that an amendment
to the current title be considered.

Title II of ESEA, providing for school library resources, text-
books, and other instructional materials, has been a very effective and
popular program in the Nation’s schools. It is one of the few programs
in which children attending both public and nonpublic schools bene-
fit from Federal funds on an equal basis. In the most affluent schools,
title IT funds may provide supplementary funds for materials de-
siined to further enrich and support a comprehensive school program,
whereas in Jess affluent districts the moneys may be the only source of
library and equipment acquisitions. In each case, however, the funds
are being appliod where they are needed most.

However, currently less than one-fifth of the schools in the United
States and virtually no schools in the less affluent areas have the equip-
ment, materials or budgets to meet the recommended standards for
school media programs, which were professionally developed by the
American Library Association and the National Education Associa-
tion jointly.

Withdrawal of Federal support at this time will only serve to
widen the gap between what is and what is supposed to be.

I think you have heard a fairly eloquent defense of title IIT this
morning, and I know frora previous testimony the case has been made
that this title certainly is needed for continuance.
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Iet me turn to title V. It has been criticized for its failure to
stimulate a genuine rethinking of priorities by State departments of
education. T believe the primary reason for that is that the program
efforts under title V have been stifled by severely low funding.

In the area of edncational technology in particular, there is a real
role for the State to play in developing programs for inservice train-
ing of media specialists and classroom teachers who want to improve
their technieal expertise.

Title VII. Bilingual edueation programs were well conceived, but
they too Lave suffered from low funding.

T would like to turn now to the one major issue these hearings are
addressing, and that is the ¢uestion of consolidation of some of the

_existing titles into a so-called support services program.

These proposals have been supvorted by the National Education
Assoriation, National School B.ards Association, the Council of
Chief State Officers and you have just heard the school administrators
o on record in support of tham. I would like to go throngh quickly
the advantages and disadvantages as my constituents see them.

First, the advantages. Certainly the chief State schoo} officer would
gain maximum flexibility for the expenditure of the funds—or at
ieast a great deal more flexibility than he presently has. He would be
able to devote all of the grant funds for equiprient or all for materials
or all for hooks or all for career education or all far fourth-grade
reading. In fact, there will be 50 different statewide programs with
each State conimissioner free to set his or her ewn statewide priorities.
This is the kind cof flexibility State departments of education are
seeking these days.

Second, under this consolidation proposal, nonbublic schools would
he able to obtain Federal money for equipment grants just as they
presently can obtain materials under ESEA TI. At present under
ESEA II, approximately 10 percent goes to nonpublic schools.

Third, it will give equipment and materials presently provided
for in ESEA IT and NDEA II1, a new 5-vear lease on Jife. However,
NDEA IIT was renewed last year in the Education Amendments Act
of 1972 for » 3-year period.

Fourth, this proposal to consolidate some support services would
furnish the President with some modicum of education revenue shar-
ing which is intended in his proposed Better Schools Act of 1973.
Therefore, there is a possibility that it may help secure his signature
on the authorization measure.

It us turn now to some of the disadvantages of this proposition.

. First, the mix of titles with matching provisions and titles without

matching provisions is an incompatible and irrational merger for the
sake of merger. It is not legical. '

Second, lumping these programs together would cause them to
cach lose their identity and their special features in order to provide
support services. The programs as they presently exist are popular and
effective. :

Under NDEA IIT and ESEA IT presently, each administrator and
local school board decides for itself how it wants to use NDEA ITI
and ESEA TI. If discretionary authority is granted to the chief State
school officer, he will have more control over how the local administra-
tor may use the funds. If the chief State school officer decides that all
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funds will be devoted to early childhood development, then a local
administrator wanting funds for equipment for materials for a read-
ing erograrp could well be left out in the cold.

There will be growth in the amount of political activity at the
State and local level in order to secure funds for the discreet. purposes
that are presently served by these categorical titles. From the vies-
point of my constituents, this invites divisive local and State battles
among audiovisual and library interests, guidance counselors and other
specialized educational personnel.

The most serious detrimental effect, in my view, of this proposal to
consolidate several titles is the danger of losing the matching provi-
sion of NDEA III. A matching program forces local school districts
and State legislatures to put up soms of their own money to qualify
for grants. This insures for the Congress the greatest amount of local
responsibility. Local school boards, accountable to the local taxpayers,
vote up to 50 percent local funds and thus look very carefully at the
i_Pending of each project dollar under the existing NDEA title ITI.

‘nrthermore, the maiching provision makes more prosperous school
districts pay their own yioney to }f:et Federal funds. This is equitable
and shouid be continued. Under NDEA I1I, each State is required to
match all administrative funds also so that the State department
must pay half the cost of each NDEA III coordinator. This is one
of the most ruccessful provisions of NDEA III and if it is lost, the
Sc])pgress would be removing a very strong guarantee of Jocal responsi-

1hity.

One other provision of NDEA was that the chief State school officer
is allowed to allot the funds in any way he pleases—according to a
State plan written by each State department—as long as each State’s
net balance is 50 to 50.

Often there is educational disadvantage ¢o be found ir more pros-
perous districts that have not updated their instructional system—
und the States argue they nced NDEA III to stimulate this updating.
On the other hand, many States have adopted variabe matching
under NDEA III so that the poor school districts need only provide
a small portion of the cost of their equipment while the richer district
must pay most of the cost. This variable matching provision has
helped the low-income districts very much. . .

At present, 15 States allow variable matching—Alaska, California,
Florida, Jowa, Kansas, Louisiana, Massachusetts, Michigan, Mon-
tana, New Jersey, North Dakota, Oregon, Utah, Wisconsin, snd
Wyoming. I urge that you continue this variable matching ability in
the language of the law in order to help the elimination of inequities
that may occur in the States not presently using that provision,

One other disadvantage of this possible consolidation is that the
pending law suits against impoundment of Federal funds by the
administration will be FE)l:a,ced in {eoiardy. If new legislation elim-
inates the existing NDEA tiils III, the 19 States with law suits will
find themselves with a moot question and this effort to insure the
availability of Federal funds under existing law will probably come
to naught.
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Finally, we feel that a full grown educational technology does not
exist in the schools and colleges of this country. Despite the strenuous
efforts of the Congress, very little has been spent on instructional
mediz due to the absence of funds clearly designated for this purpose.
We fear that if, according to revenue sharing proposals, media funds
are forced to compete with school meals, adult education, and the
strengthening of State and local educational agencies, even less moneys
will be spent. Consequently, the upgrading of American education,
dependent to a considerable degree upon increased application of
oducational technology in the learning environment, will be sub-
stantially slowed.

ESEA is presently a categorical aid program that can help more
schools meet their media needs and it shoulé not be abandoned at this
time. When we can report a complete national acceptance of the new
technology, we will certainly recommend that Federal support for
instructional materials be directed ta some other need. - '

That this is not currently the case can be illustrated by data from
the National Center for Educational Technology relating to the
children’s television program “Electric Company.” Considering all
elementary schools, almost half, 48.7 percent, cannot receive a tele-
wision signal Uf those elementary schools located in urban areas,
29.2 percent cannot receive the signal. Only 22.8 percent of all ele-
mentary schools are tuned in to the program.

Because adequate use of instructional media has not yet been estab-
lished, we can only reemphasize that ESEA programs have made an
invaluable contribution to the improvement of education, and that
we support the continuation of titles I, IT, ITI, V, and VII, particu-
larly. And we vigorously oppose the consolidation of NDEA title 111
with these ESE,E titles into one block of money for State departments
of education.

Those are the oral remarks I would like to make, Mr. Chairman.

Senator PerL. Thank you very much indeed. I recognize that in
the growing field such as yours where we do not yet know the full
use to which mechanical devices or instruments can be used in the
educational process, that we should make sure that every oppor-
tunity is given to ther to prove themselves. Some already have proven
successful and some have not been successful. But I think they should
have every opportunity.

Would the proposed vonsclidation of education programs cause the
relitigation of the imponndment suits on NDEA IIT and SESA II,
ESEA III and other progiams?

Mr. Hrreuens. In my view it would, yes. We would have a new
piece of legislation that would then create a whole new ballgame. The
question I think that is pending in the courts now would become moot
if a new authorization was passed consolidating into these support
services and losing the titles, as they presently exist.

Senator Pery. The administration in its proposal wishes to leave the
decisions as much as possible, up to the local levels of the States. In
the srea of audio-visual and educational technology ?progmms, what
do you feel the States are doing in this area today

97-457 O = 73 - pt.5 - 22
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Mr. Hircuens. Most of the States do not really have much of a
%a]t]ewidg program. It is a very local hit or miss proposition, Senator

ell.

Senator PerL. In other words, you do not believe that if Congress
turned categorical programs into broad categories as recommended
in the administtration’s act, that the States would continue the audio-
visual programs we have today?

Mr. HENS. I really do not think they will. At least the evidence
I have does not indicate that they would.

Senator PeLL. So in essence then, if you had to make a hard choice
between a static continuation of the present ESEA, with all its built-
in problems and faults or adopt the administration’s approach with
the revenue sharing, umbrellaing of any of these programs, which
would you take of these twof

_ Mr. Hrrernens, I would prefer the existing programs. I certainly
advocate improving the ESEA titles as they exist.

Senator PeLv. I think we all believe there should be considerably
more consolidation than we have so far been able to achieve. One of
the problems we facs is that individual Senators and Congressman and
members of the committee all have not fewer categorical programs, but
new favorite categorical programs that they are proposing. We have to
figure out how to have more consolidation and at the same time achieve
the desires of our colleagues who have worthy categorical new pro-
posals of their own.

Mr. Hrrcnens, Senator, may I respond to that. In my view, and I
think fairly in the view of my constituents, we are seeking the i\elp of
the Fedezrﬁ Legislature to help us to continue an existing education
system znd to try to create some change. It is looked in a labor inten-
sive mode, where money, we fear, if it is given in large blocs to the
State authorities, will inevitably wind up in the salary and welfare
bucket and we just fleel that in this age of a burgeoning technology, the
society cannot afford that. We feel that we need this continued help to
try to change it. Cy :

Senator PeLL. Thank you very much. Senator Stafford.

Senator Starrorp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. If I understand your
testimony, Mr. Hitchens, in the event we went to special revenue shar-
ing for education, in place of ESEA program, that you would fear
5:) itics might enter into the decisions at the State level and even at

s local glevel to a greater extent than under the present categorical

r. Hrreaens, That is correct.

Senator STaFrorp. And that there might be a loss of identity of some
of the categorical programs, those which you are interested in might
be one of the principal set of factors to suffer, is that also truef

Mr. Hrrcnens, That is correct.

Senator StarrForp. So I understand you would prefer extensions of
the ESEA with improvements over the administration’s preposal for
special revenue sharing for education ?

Mr. Hrrcrens. Yes, sir.
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Senator Starrorp. Thank you.

Senator PeLvL. Thank you very much.

Senator Beall.

Senator Bearr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have no questions at
this time,

Senator PrLL. Thank you very much indeed, Dr. Hitchens, for being
with us. The subcommittee will have an executive meeting tomorrow at
10 o’clock in this room and open hearing again on the administration’s
proposals and the other proposals that are before us on Friday.

The hope of the subcommittee is that we will wind up our ﬁ'earings
on this general subject prior to the early part of October and that we
can then go ahead with marking up some kind of a bill that will meet
the requirements of our Nation’s children and have efficiency and pro-
vide an area of compromise between the administration’s’ proposals
and what is already in being. ‘

[The prepared statement of Mr. Hitchens follows:]
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This testimony is being presented on behalf of the eight thousand

members of the Association for Educational Communications and Technology

' (AECT). It is the professional association of educational technologists

whose aim it is to improve the educational environment available to
leamers at all levels through the application of communic¢ations media
and techniques to instruction,

While the Association is not the direct recipient of ESEA funds,
it maintains a nation-wide network of contacts with educators in the
field. On the basis of numgrous reports - formal and informal - and
articles submitted to its joumnals, AECT is in a position to synthesize
the benefits and drawbacks of various forms of federal aszistance to
education. This is a somewhat unique perspective which deserves the
attention of the Subcommittee.

Without hesitation, the Association acknowledges that the
tremendous impact which educational technology has had on American

education would have been greatly diminished had ESEA not existed

‘during the past seven years. Educational technology - hardware and

software - has stimulated the individualization of learming so necessary
for today's diverse and mobile student population. It has allowed
educators to close the gap between the information levels inside and
outside the classroom. The use of technology has provided for more
systematic instruction, based on fommunications theory. But while some
school districts have made widespread application of the new technology,
more than eighty per cent (80%) have not been able to meet the basic
standards for equipment and materials.

This testimony will focus on our experience with those ESEA

_programs that have promoted the effective use of educational technology.

And, while criticisms will be raised and modifications of ESEA suggested,
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the Association endorses the programs and recommends their renewal.

To be effective, an educational program (whether a federal aid
package or a two week curriculum unit) should provide for all the
component materials needed for its implementation. When an instructor
or a district media specialist has to track down and organize piecemcal
resources from a variety of funding sources, valuable time is lost and
cost-effectiveness decreases. In some cases, the lesson or program
may never be developed. It is our mdefstanding that the -intent of
ESEA Title 1 (Assistance...for the Education of Children from Low-lncomev
Families...) was to provide funds for the development and implementation
of programs to mect the special needs of educationally deprived
pre-school and school age children. Funds were thus made available
for a range of activities including the construction of facilities, the
acquisition of equipment, program development and evaluation, and .
dissemination of the results of research and demonstration projects.
Congress seemed to be aware that both hardware and s‘oftw'ar:; items were
needed to boost the educational progress of that group of children.

It is indeed unfortunate that the administration of Title I
programs in the various states has not always been consistent‘with
the intent of Congress. There scems to be some confusion as to whether
or not equipment and materials can, in fact, be purchased with Title I
funds unless they are wholly and specifically related to the stated
objectiv;:s of a particular local education agency'; Title 1 program. .
This kind of provision makes it unnecessarily difficult to acquire '
vasic audio-visual equipment - the primary need of many ghetto-area’

schools in order to update their overall educational program,
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U.S. Office of Education statistics on Title I programs for 1971
reveal that only eight-tenths of one per cent (.8%) of the Title I
appropriation was spent on audio-visual equipment and only seven-tenths
of one per cent (.7%) of the funds was spent on materials. This low
rate of expenditurc in comparison to other budget items reflects an
atmosphere of restrictiveness surrounding the acquisition of equipment
and materials,

We suggest that the intent of Congress - to provide the best
servizes and facilities for children from low income families - be made
more clear. We strongly encourage the adoption of the concept of
’ educational technology as an integral part of all learning, end not merely
: a3 easily expendable accessories for a particular program. Congress
can most easily clarify its intent by amending H.R. 69 so that there
is no doubt that the acquisition of equipment and materials is per-
missible. Again, we support the Title I p.rogr'ams.' but believe that
their effects could be inteisified if the use of educational technology
was more clearly supported by Comgress. - )

The expanded use of technology is not being advocated just to
make sure media.specialists can retain their jobs. On’the congrary,
the systematic application of technology can insure that interaction
between teacher and student and between student and student is more
productive and is tailored to the needs of the individual, Because

technology is rooted in communications theory and research, we are

confident that it can help teachers to teach as well as they would

like to teach. Technology has ‘helped to change the classroom from

being the domain of the teacher to the domain of the learner.
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TITLE 11. ESEA Title II programs, providing for school library
resources, textbooks, and other instructional materials, has been a
very efféctive and popular program in the nation's schools. It is one
of the few programs in which children attending both public and non-
public schools benefit from federal funds on an equal basis. In the
more affluent schools, Titic I1 funds may provide supplementary funds
for materials designed to further enrich and support a comprehensive
school program, whereas in less afflusnt districts the monies may be the
only source of library and equipment acquisitions. In each case, however,
the funds are being applied where they are needed most.

ESEA 11 has also helped schools to respond quickly to new
curricular thrusts such as career education. Schools could not have
acquired sufficient career education materials without Title 11
assistance. )

The Administration's plans tn terminate federal support of this fitlc
and other library resource programs as proposed in the Bctte; Schools Act
reveals a lack of understanding as to the tremendous impact educational
technology has had én American education and its potential contributions.

Currently, less than one-fifth of the schools in the United States and vir-

tually no schools in the less affluent areas have the equipment, materials,

or budgets to meet the recommended Standards for School Media Programs. With-
drawal of federal support at this time will only serve to widen the gap between
what is and what is "supposed to be' (as delineated in the aforementioned

.
Standards for School Media Programs, a joint publication of the America:

Library Association and the National Education Association.)

Clearly, we are calling'for the renewal of ESEA Title 11 programs in its
-prcscnf form as one aspect of categorical aid to education. Title 11 provides
the tools with which the 'goals and objectives of .the other titles can be

achieved.
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TITLE III. The thrust of ESEA Title III has most consisten;ly
stimulated the innovative and cost-effective uses of educational‘ technology.
The concept of Supplemental centers and service programs is a sound one in’
that each school does not have to establish specialized facilities for each
area of instruction. School distriets and larger units have collaborated
to develop and maintain highly sophisticated centers in reading, math, .
or special education, for example, far more effectively than any of them
could have‘ done individually. Children can be brought to such centers
for intensive training in a given skill or,subject area and they are no
longer dependent or the Mhit and miss" approach of so-called "visiting
teachers." And, coopération within and among dlistric.ts in one area has
heen shown to produce a synergistic multiplier effect in that personnci
are stimulated by the interaction and -elect to continue to cooperate
and share resources in other areas. ‘

As you heard yesterday from the American Personne: . nhd Guidance
Association rcprcsentqtives, they foo object to the loss of identity of
Title IlI, ESEA. The need for long range development of éuidancg programs
in the states and the danger of wasteful competition for “funds among many

interest groups at the state level mitigate against any move to consolidate
Title IIT with other programs. . . o

TITLE V. ESEA'Title V has rccéntly been c;iticized' for its f_nilurcv
to st.imulatc‘ a g:;nuinc rethinking of priorities by state departments of
education. It is indeed unfox;tunnte that édcquate lendciship from the
federa] government did not ‘accompany the x;niestrictcd grants to ’statc
departments; for the states c¢an provide an i‘mport»ant pcrspéctive on _l-ong
range program development and Itraining. ' ‘ ' o

We belicve that Title V_program. efforts have bc'en f\lxj;her stifle’d'
by severely low funding. In the_ areé of c'dl-:cationa} technology, thex;e

is a real role for thé state to play in developing programs for in-service

training of media specialists and-classroom teachers who want to improve

their technical expertise.
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TITLE VII. Bi-lingual education programs, ESEA Title VII, were
well conceived by Congress, but like Title V, have suffered from low
funding. The dual-language “tudent nceds special learning situations
and materials which are not jjenerally a high local priority. Continued
federal influence is needed in rhis area to insure that the needs of these
children are met so that they can become fully functioning members of
society.

In addition, bi-lingual programs have m;de extensive use of audio-
visual equipment and materials with good results. The programs may thus
be looked at as pilot programs or demonstration projects, the Tesults of

which can be appficd to other areas of education.

We have revicwed some of ESEA's contribﬁtions to promoting the
effective use of educational.tbéhnology in our schools, and we have
‘studied the Administration proposals for education special revenue
;gharing. Revenue sharing does not appear to be an adequate substitute
‘for present forms of categorical aid. '

Proposals have been made in previous testimony by r;presentatives of
the National Education Association, the National School Boards Association
and the Council of Chief State School Officers to consolidate some of the
existing titles into a "support services" vam in this new legislation.
Let us examine the advantages and disadvantag;gvof consolidating Versus
continuing categorical programs. ‘

1f, for instance, the following titles, ESEA II, III and V, and
NDEA 111 were consolidated, what would the beaefits be? .

First, the Chief State School Officer would gain maximum flexibility
for the expenditure of the funds - or at least é great deal more flexibility

than he presently has. He would be able to devote all of the grant funds

for equipment or all for materials or all for books or all for career

-
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education or all for fourth-grade reading. In fact, there will be 50
different statewide programs with cach st¢2e commissionew free to set his
or her own statewide priorities. This is the kind of flexibility state
departments of education are secking these days.

Sccond, under this consolidation proposal, non-public schools would be
able to obtain federal money for equipment grants just as they presently
cen obtain materials u:der ESEA II. At present under ESEA 11, approximately
10% goes to non-public schools.

Third, it will give equipment and materials presently provided for
in ESEA 11 and NDEA 111, a new five-ycar lease on life. llowever, NDEA JI1

was renewed last year in the Education Amendments Act of 1972 for u three-

year period.

Fourth, <his proposal to consolidate some support services would furnish
the Presiacnt with some modicum of education revenue sharing which is intended
in his proposed Better Schools Act of 1973, Therefore, there js a possibility
that it may help secure his signaturc on the authorization measure.

Let us turn now to some of the disadvantages of this'proposition. First,
the mix of titles with matching provisions and titles without matching
provisions is an incompatible and irrational merger for the sake of merger.

It is not log;;al.

Second, lumping these programs together would cause them to each lose
their identity and their special features in order to provide support
services., The programs as they presently exist are popular and effective.

Under NDEA III and ESEA 11 presently, cach administrator and Jocal
school board Jdecides for itself on how it wants to use NDEA III and ESEA II.
If discretionary authority is gfanted to tﬁc chief state school officer,

he will have more control over how the local administrator may use the
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funds. 1f the chief state school cfficer decides that all funds will be

devoted to early childhood development, then a local administrator wanting

funds for equipment for materials for » reading program could well be left
out in the cold.

There will be growth in the amount of political activity at the state
and Yocal level in order to secure funds for the discreet purposes that
are presently served by these categorical titles. From the viewpoint of
my constituents, this invites divisive local amd state battles among audio-
visual and library interests, guidance counselors and other specialized
educatinnal personnel.

The most Ferious detrimental effect, in my ;Iiew, of this propésnl to
consolidate several titles is the danger of losing the matching provision
of NDEA 111. A matching program forces local school districts and state
legislatures to put up some of their own money to qualify for grants. This
insures for the Congress the greatest amount of local responsibility. Local
school Myards, accountable to the local t'axpayers. vote up to $0% local funds
and thus look very carefully at the spending of cach project dollar under the
existing MIEA Title Il1. Fu'rthemon;. the matching provision makes more
prosperous school dlstricts pay their own money to get federal funds. This
is equitable and should be continued. Under NDEA 111, each state is required
to match all administrative funds also sc that the state department must pay
half the cost of each NDEA 111 coordinator. This is one of the most successful
provisions of NDEA Il1, and if it is lost, the Congress would be removing a very
strong guaraﬁtee of local responsibility. .

One other provision of NDEA was that the chief state school officer is
allowed to allot the funds in any way he pleases {according to a state plan

written by each state department) as long each state's pet balance is S0-50.
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Often there is educational disadvantage to be found in more prosperous
districts that have not updated their instructional system - and the states
urgue they need NDEA III to stimulvatc'this updating. On the other hand,
many states have adopted variable matchiny under NDEA 111 so that the

poor school districts need only provide a small portion of the cost of
their equipment while the richer district must pay most of the cost. This
variable matching provision has helped the low income districts very much.
At present, 15 states aliow variable matching - Alaska, California, Florida,
Iowa, Kansas, Louisiana, Massachusetts, Michigan, Montana, New Jersey, North
Dakota, Oregon, Utah, Wisconsin, Wyoming. I urge that you continue

this variable mutching ability in the language of the }aw in order to help
the elimination of 1f\cqu1ties that may occur in the Sta%es not presently
using that provision.

One other Jdisadvantage of this possible consolidation is that
the pending léw suits against impoundment of federal funds by the Administra-
tion will be placed in jeopardy. 1f new legislatic.i eliminates the existing
NDEA Title 111, the )9 states with low suits will find themselves with a
moot question and this effort to insure the aveilabilit, of federal funds
under existing law will probably come to naught.

Finally, we feel that a full grown educational technology does not
exist in the schools and colleges of this country. Despite the strenuous
efforts of the Congress, very little has been spent on instructional media
due to the absence of funds clearly desigrated for this purpose. We fear
that if, according to revenue sharing proposals, mediz funds are forced to
compete with school mesls, adult education and the strengthening of state and

local educational agencies, even less monies will be spent. Canssquently,
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the upgrading of American education, dependent to a considerable degree up-
on increased application of educational technology in <&@ learning environ.

ment, will be substantially slowed.

ESEA is presently a categorical sid program that can help more schools
meet their media needs’and it should not be abandoned at this time. When
we can report a complete national acceptance of the new technology, we will
certainly recoamend that federal support for instructional materials be

directed to some other need.
That this is not currently the case can be illustrated by dats

from the National Center for Educational Technology relating to the
children's television program Electric Company. Considering all elementary
schools, almost half (48.7V) cannot receive a television signal. Of those
elementary schools located in urban areas, twenty-nine and two-tenths per
cent (29.1\) cannot receive the signal. Only twenty-two and eight-tenths
percent (22.8%) of al} elementary schools are tuned in to the program.
Because adequate use of instructional media has not yet been
e;tnblished, we can only re-emphasize that ESEA programs have made &n
invalusble contribution to the improvement of education, and that we
support the continuation of Titles I, II, 111, V, and V11, particularly.
And we vigorously oppose the consolidation of NDEA Title III with these

ESEA Titles into one %fock of money for state departments of education.

)
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Senator Precr. The subcommitteo will adjourn until Friday at 10
o’clock,

[Whereupon at 11 am. the subcommittee was adjourned to re-
convene on Friday, September 14, 1973, at 10 a.m.]
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